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INTRODUCTION 

Daniel J. Elazar 

The generation that embraced the years between 
the end of World War II and the inauguration of Jimmy 
Carter as president encompassed the heyday of the 
metropolitan-technological frontier, the third stage 
in America's continuing frontier experience. l During 
the course of that generation, the American landscape 
was transformed from one consisting of a number of 
discrete urban centers surrounded by a rural, agricul
turally oriented population that still comprised a 
substantial percentage of the American total, into one 
marked by numerous low density metropolitan areas and 
regions, whose development was based upon the trans
portation possibilities created by the automobile and 
the airplane, the communications possibilities created 
by the new forms of telecommunications, and the new 
technologies of the second or third generation of the 
industrial revolution. The new metropolitan landscape 
bred new forms of social organization and behavior as 
well. Needless to say, all of these found their echo 
in the political procesS and to some extent were 
shaped by that process. To an even greater extent, 
the American people used the political process to 
control the impact of the new frontier and to direct 
it in ways that would serve their chosen ends. 

Not the least of these chosen ends was the desire 
to preserve traditional ways of community-building and 
governance insofar as possible. Much of the process 
of political adaptation to the new frontier involves 
the ways in which this desire found expression in 
local governance. For Amer icans, these traditional 
patterns had already become patterns of civil commu
nity rather than organic community, that is to say, it 
was not the organic ties between family and neighbor
hood forged over generations that created local com
munity in the United States but rather the more 
limited association of individuals for essentially 
civic purposes. 2 Thus, the major political task con
fronting Americans as they adapted to the metropolitan 
frontier was how to preserve the forms of civil commu
nity which they wished to preserve, while at the same 
time directing the activities of their civil communi
ties toward coping with the problems generated by the 
new frontier. 
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Rozann Rothman's study of Champaign-Urbana, twin 
civil communities forming the basis for a medium-sized 
metropolitan area, a metropolitan oasis in central 
Illinois, is one of a series of efforts to study how 
this transition and adaptation took place and what 
were its res ul ts • It represents one element in the 
second stage of a major project initiated by this 
writer to study the medium-sized metropolitan areas in 
Illinois, adjacent areas of Iowa and Wisconsin, and 
their counterparts in Minnesota and Colorado. The 
original project was initiated through the University 
of Illinois Institute of Government and Public Affairs 
in 1959, in the heyday of the metropolitan frontier, 
and later was transferred to the Center for the study 
of Federalism, where it has been housed since 1967. 

Almost from the beginning of the research, it 
became apparent to this writer that these metropolitan 
areas were, in many respects, paradigmatic of develop
ments that were taking place in various parts of the 
country, and that they encapsulated within them 
var ~ous sectional, cultural, ethnic and political 
differences which inform the American polity and give 
it its richness of coloration. Moreover, the issues 
that were being confronted in these metropolitan areas 
were the fundamental issues of the metropolitan 
frontier, but on a scale in which they would be both 
studied and, for that matter, handled with reasonable 
success if the political systems involved were at all 
able to cope with the world in which they found them
selves. The metropolitan areas range in character 
from East St. Louis in southwestern Illinois, a 
classic example of an older blue-collar city entering 
a period of radical decline, to Rockford in north
western Illinois, a city for which the metropolitan 
frontier meant a great economic and demographic leap 
foward; from the Quad Cities of Illinois and Iowa, 
which managed to benefit from every trend initiated by 
the metropolitan frontier, to Duluth, Minnesota, a 
city which had reached its peak in the latter days of 
the land frontier and which remained on the per iph
eries of the subsequent frontier stages; from Joliet, 
Illinois, a classic example of a northeastern indus
trial city with its ethnic politics and aging indus
trial base, but good location for transportation and 
communications, to Pueblo, Colorado, on the edge of 
the southwestern sunbelt, whose major ethnic concerns 
were to reflect the rising demands of the excluded 
minorities which surfaced during the postwar genera
tion. 

x 

Thus it became possible to study long-term trends 
in American development through the study of these 
metropolitan areas, out of which emerged this writer's 
work on American political culture and its subcul
tures, an elaboration of the frontier thesis, a 
further study of the impacts of the processes of 
American federalism, and a number of models regarding 
the workings of American republicanism, democracy, and 
sectionalism. The results of the first study were 
published in several p'laces, but most particularly in 
Cities of the prairie. 3 

It also became apparent very early in the origi
nal study that most studies of local political systems 
in the United States, to that point, suffered from a 
lack of a comparative dimension in two ways. First, 
there was a lack of comparison of the same phenomenon 
at the same time in more than one local political 
system, the kind of problem that gave rise to the 
then-prominent controversy between Floyd Hunter's 
"power elite" theory and Robert Dahl's theory of local 
pluralism, each of which was derived from a single 
case study.4 Beyond that, there was a further lack of 
longitudinal comparison, that is to say, of studies of 
the same system over time. Each study was, in essence, 
a snapshot of a particular moment in an unfolding pro
cess and generalizations derived from that snapshot 
often suffered from being confined, as any snapshot 
is, to the moment at which it is taken. 

The very breadth of the first study which covered 
seventeen cities in ten metropolitan regions or areas 
located in five different states did much to deal with 
the first problem. The second was dealt with, par
tially, by studying historical trends as well as imme
diate conditions in those cities and defining "imme
diate" as embracing the first fifteen postwar years. 
However, this writer also promised himself at the time 
that, were it to be at all possible, he would continue 
this project at least over a full generation so that a 
proper longitudinal dimension could be developed 
systematically. 

The first phase of the study was completed by the 
summer of 1963, just at the point where the first half 
of the postwar generation was coming to an end--after 
the restoration of the Democrats to power in 
Washington with a mandate to respond to the problems 
generated by the metropolitan frontier, but before the 
Great Society emerged as their response. Thus, it 
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appropriately encapsulated the years during which the 
foundations were laid for those subsequent develop
ments, which were to so significantly affect all 
aspects of the American polity. In the interim, the 
first results of the project were published and the 
project itself was moved to the Center for the study 
of Federalism at Temple University. It was decided to 
resume field work for the second stage of the study in 
1969, a decade after it was first initiated. Drawing 
upon the resources of the Center to return to the 
cities of the prairie, it was decided not only to re
map them but to study various aspects of the polities 
which the first study had determined to be worthy of 
special consideration, and to expand the study to 
other parts of the united states and even beyond. 

Dr. Rothman's study of the politics of Champaign 
and Urbana, Illinois during the years of the "Great 
Society" and the "New Federalism" represents a signal 
contribution to our understanding of the political 
process of the crucial decade of the 1960s, processes 
which continue to shape contemporary American poli
tics. Her study is particularly significant in that 
it examines the consequences of the Great Society at a 
turning point in its fortunes, just as it was about to 
give way to a trend which, from the perspective of 
liberalism, seemed drastically different yet, with 
regard to federalism, offered far more continuity than 
the authors of either program or the larger public 
understood. 

The people and polities of Champaign County 
weathered those years with a minimum of upset, often 
surprisingly little. The way they managed to do so 
is, inductive of the continued strength of localistic 
forces in the United States, especially those of 
political tradition and culture, even in an era of 
strong nationalizing tendencies. Dr. Rothman's study 
documents this continued ability of locali~ies to 
tailor outside interventions to local needs and 
requirements, and helps explain why this continues to 
be so. 

Some Points of Theory 

I would like to suggest to the reader some points 
of theory, awareness of which will enchance the appre
ciation of Dr. Rothman's work. The first is}. the way 
in which Champaign-Urbana constitute a twinned civil 
community. As a civil community, Champaign-Urbana is 
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an integral part of the federal system in ,eve~y 
respect, the second thesis of the study. The th1rd 1S 
the question of Champaign-Urbana changing geo-histori
cal location. The fourth thesis relates to the place 
of the civil community on America's continuing fr,?n
tier and the fifth to the political, subcultu~e wh1ch 
informs that civil community. A s1xth ~hes1s d~a~t 
with in this study documents development 1n one c1v11 
community in line with the rhythm of political gener~
tions. All of these themes are discusse? at ~ength,1n 
CItIes of the prairie, the first book 1n th1s ~er7es 
of studies--afid brought up to date for them all 1n 1tS 
sequel, cities of the prairi~: Rounding O,ut the 
Postwar Generation. 5 Here I w11l only summar1ze, the 
main points which link the overall theoret1cal 
approach of the project and this study. 

The Civil Community 

The central thesis of the "Cities of the Prairie" 
studies is that the American urban community ~s not 
necessarily defined politically by the boundar1es of 
either its SMSA or the particular central city after 
which it is named. Even the area included in the 
municipal boundaries of the latter is, in most cases, 
organized politically in a more complex m~nner than 
that. In fact, we can understand ~he ~er1can" u~b~n 
place as a community only when we V1ew 1t as a c1v11 
community," a term developed by this ,author to bet~er 
describe the way in which an urban1zed area, wh1ch 
frequently extends beyond the formal city limi,ts of 
most central cities, is bound together as a mean1ngful 
political system. 6 

A civil community may be defined as the organized 
sum of the political institutions functioning in a 
given locality to provide the bundle of gove~nmental 
services and activities that can be man1pulated 
locally to serve local needs in light of the local 
value system. Every civil community is composed ,?f at 
least six elements: (1) the formally estab~1~hed 
local governments serving it, such as the mun1c1J?al 
governments the county, and the school and spec1al 
districts: '(2) the local agencies of the ~tate and 
federal governments, insofar as they are adJuncts ,of 
the local community, existing primarily to serve 1t, 
such as the local branches of the state employment 
office and the post office: (3) the public nongover~
mental bodies serving local governmental or quas1-
governmental purposes, such as the chamber of commerce 
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and the community welfare council; (4) the political 
parties and factions functioning within the civil com
munity to organize political competition; (5) the 
system of interest groups functioning in the local 
political arena to represent the various local 
interests; and (6) the body of written constitutional 
material and unwritten tradition, serving as a frame
work within which sanctioned political action must 
take place and as a check against unsanctioned politi
cal behavior. The civil community and its components 
are schematically portrayed in Figure 1. 

In truth, there are few civil communities which 
match the ideal model. Champaign-Urbana represents 
one variant: twin civil communities built around two 
essentially equal cities which, despite their jeal
ously-guarded municipal independence, are nevertheless 
part of a common civil community. Municipal indepen
dence and civil community in this case are not self
contradictory. Each city has its own "personality" 
and, accordingly, offers its citizens a particular 
kind of local political expression. Nevertheless, 
they are tied together around the University of 
Illinois, as the major socioeconomic force locally, 
and in various other ways which Dr. Rothman explains. 
Size is not the criterion here. Rantoul, for example, 
only seventeen miles to the north and considerably 
smaller than either city, is a separate civil commu
nity which developed around another major institution, 
Chanute Air Force Base. What counts are measures of 
interaction and shared institutions beyond the city 
governments themselves. Champaign and Urbana, as the 
twin anchors of a single civil community, have consis
tently had to work out a modus vivendi which preserves 
sufficient independence for each while maintaining 
sufficient cooperation. 

Federalism 

Also underlying this book is the conceptualiza
tion of the American federal system which this writer 
and his colleagues have presented elsewhere, and which 
is appl ied to the urban scene in Chapter 9 of Cities 
of the Prairie. 7 Running through the picture of 
Champaign-Urbana which is presented in the following 
pages is the idea that the civil community is inex
tricably woven into the federal-state-local private 
partnership, which is American federalism, and that 
both its autonomy and its dependence are contingent on 
its place within the federal system. 
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This, indeed, is the central theme of Dr. Roth
man's examination of Champaign-Urbana in the last half 
of the postwar generation, as indicated in its title, 
The Great Society at the Grass Roots. Whereas, in my 
ini tial study, I Was still involved in demonstrating 
the close integration between the civil community and 
the federal system, Dr.· Rothman's task is to demon
strate how the civil community maintains its integrity 
in the face of expanded federal and state activity and 
intensification of federal and state involvement 
locally, as was the case in the years of the Great 
Society. It is significant that what emerges is a 
federal system that remained intact from the local 
perspective, with the civil community adapting to 
change without surrendering its integrity. 

The Question of "Location" 

Third, civil community is located at some point 
in space and in a particular segment of time. At the 
risk of seeming pedantic or restating the obvious, it 
is necessary to emphasize the importance of location 
in both space and time in the study of the civil com
munity or any other social phenomena. The importance 
of geo-historical location becomes particularly evi
dent when the "external" or "objective" influences on 
urban political systems are considered as limiting and 
directing factors, shaping the range of possibilities 
for what is known as "local decision making." 

A central premise of this study is that it is 
neither possible nor desirable to study local politi
cal systems apart from their larger setting in time 
and space, because of the very intimate nature of 
their relationship to the larger universe of which 
they are part. Consequently, while the limitations of 
research and the dictates of research strategy make it 
necessary to study segments of a humanly unattainable 
spatial and temporal whole, the choice of the segments 
must be dictated by some perception of the whole. 

Space and time should be considered as two dimen
sions of the same phenomenon of location. When 
Champaign-Urbana, for example, is "located" by the 
reader, it is not enough for him to perceive its 
spatial location as a mapmaker might--in the state of 
Illinois on the Illinois Central Railroad mainline 130 
miles southwest of Chicago, 165 miles northeast of 
St. Louis, 90 miles east of Springfield, and 40 miles 
west of the Indiana border, in the heart of the corn 
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belt. The reader's perception of that metropolitan 
area's location must include an implicit understanding 
of such geo-historical factors as: 

1. The relationship of both cities to the set
tlement of central Illin9is in the third through 
sixth decades of the nineteenth century, and the 
nature of frontier settlement in that place and 
period 

2. The differences between the two cities that 
stem from their founding at different points in 
that period, for quite different reasons, at the 
spatial and temporal meeting point of the old 
"preindustrial" frontier of subsistence farmers 
and crossroads villages and the new frontier of 
railroads, urban centers, commercial farming, and 
a clearly national (even international) economy 

3. The course of metropolitanization as it has 
developed in central Illinois, moving in from the 
east since the end of World War II. 

The reader concerned with politics must further 
consider Urbana's political development in light of 
the developing tension between the city's traditional 
position as the seat of an agricultural county with 
secondary commercial characteristics "ruled" by a 
local "oligarchy," and its recently developed concern 
with industrial and commercial development, which has 
brought with it certain demands for fundamental 
political change. Similarly, Champaign's political 
development has to be considered in relation to its 
origins as the direct product of the new industrial 
frontier, which also coincided with the rise and con
tinued dominance of the Republican party as the area's 
voice, and as the political spokesman for its particu
lar commercial interests. 

What this suggests is that the cumUlative effects 
of each local community's evolving location in time 
and space on its political system must be considered 
as fundamental elements in determining community pat
terns. particularly in the modern age, the simple 
passage of time alters every community's relative 
spatial location to the point where its overall geo
historical setting is affected. There is a common
sense perception of this on the part of most 
Americans, often sharpened upon return to the "home
town" after many years' absence. Thomas Wolfe's 
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phrase, "You can't go home again," has become part of 
the language, in implicit recognition of one aspect of 
this kind of change. Change in this sense does not 
necessarily mean progress. ·Communities that "stand 
still" also change, because their relationship to the 
larger setting changes. Communities that have avoided 
such changes--which are manifested physically as well 
as in other ways--are invariably small villages tucked 
away in eddies of the national current. They are 
often referred to in the popular literature as "towns 
that time forgot," an expression that perfectly 
illustrates the idea of changing temporal location. 

As the temporal aspects of communication location 
are altered, the patterns of its previous history 
accumulate "geologically" to influence subsequent pat
terns and events in myriad ways, some easily visible 
but many imperceptible to the casual observer. ~ll 
contribute to the limitation, direction, and shap~ng 
of local decisions in any period, regardless of who 
ostensibly holds the power of decisionmaking. Two 
consequences of this must be emphasized here. The 
first is this "geological" limitation on the indepen
dence of action of any particular generation of com
munity powerholders. The layers of culture and 
experience subjected to the folding, fracturing, and 
erosion of time and events combine to create a struc
ture for every community that is far less malleable 
under normal conditions than its surface manifesta
tions alone might indicate. Proper understanding of 
those surface manifestations--what is usually called 
the "community power structure"--necessarily means an 
understanding of how those manifestations reflect t~e 
community's social geology. The second consequence ~s 
the expansion of possibilities for community develop
ment and change through the local impact of nationwide 
changes in temporal location. The social geology of 
every community is most easily loosened by changes 
that occur in the nation as a whole, whose repercus
sions often reverberate in earthquake-like fashion to 
upset "fixed" local patterns, sometimes to local 
advantage and sometimes not. 

It should be stressed that while the cumUlative 
effects of geo-historical location are limiting in 
many ways, the very passage of time in a civilization 
oriented to change, such as our own, also represents 
the opening of new opportunities. In one ,sense, at 
least, this is a new phenomenon. The open~ng of the 
modern age in the seventeenth century, which coincided 
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with the settlement of English-speaking North America 
and the foundation of American civilization, not only 
initiated an epoch of change but also initiated a 
chain reaction that has accelerated the process of 
change continuously since. The result has been the 
virtual institutionalization of change in all modern 
societies and most particularly in the united states. 
As change became institutionalized, time lost its pre
modern character as a factor whose impact was well
nigh imperceptible from generation to generation, to 
become an almost visible force, opening new frontiers 
for human development in every generation. 

Brought down to the community level, the dynamics 
of geo-histor ical location change every community's 
location, virtually every generation. Changes in 
location make it necessary for American communities to 
perpetually reconstitute themselves politically, much 
as they must reconstruct themselves economically and 
phys ically. Indeed, such changes can transform pre
viously prosperous communities into depressed ones 
through no apparent fault of their own. It can also 
make it possible for benighted local communities to 
transcend the limits of past location by capitalizat
ing on the potentialities of future location. Implicit 
in all this is the understanding that each generation 
adds its mite to the record and, in doing so, con
tributes to the determination of the contributions of 
future generations. 

The "historical geology" of social phenomena is 
such that there is some "beginning" in every social 
order, at the point where space and time are first 
linked in the life of a particular social system. The 
bedrock upon which the subsequent strata of human 
activity are deposited is located at the point where 
particular men first began to function in systematic 
relationship to one another in a particular territory. 
The continued effects of that first linkage and their 
modification by the deposits of later human activity, 
the upheavals of subsequent events, and the simple 
erosion of time provide the framework within which 
social systems develop and, as such, constitute basic 
matter for social investigation. 

Every political system has its own particular 
location in space and time. Consequently, every 
system rests upon its own "geological" base. The 
geology of each system plays a fundamental role in 
dictating the context in which the system must 
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operate, the broad limits of its discretion, the 
structuring of its political concerns, and the con
tinuing character of the political interaction within 
it. 

Fortunately, the United states provides one of 
the very best settings available for the study of 
social and political systems from the foregoing point 
of view because of its "New World" qualities. It is 
one of the few countr ies in which the interaction 
between space-time, political systems, and political 
processes can be traced "from the beginning" with 
reasonable accuracy and within a manageable time span. 
We possess detailed information about the development 
of of this country from the days of the first 
settlers, and the entire process has taken place 
within a span of less than four centuries (or less 
than twelve generations). Scholars and scientists who 
study social phenomena in the united States are thus 
given an unparalleled opportunity to develop a multi
dimensional analysis of a society from its first 
foundation with a thoroughness that can be duplicated 
in few other parts of our planet. This opportunity is 
increased when much younger political systems west of 
the Appalachians are studied. 

Closely linked to the question of geo-historical 
location is the influence of sectionalism on American 
urbanization and, most specifically, the way in which 
the country is divided into three great spheres: the 
greater Northeast, the greater South, and the greater 
West, which establish the framework for rural, urban, 
and metropolitan development in the United states. 
Champaign-Urbana is located at the point where the 
three spheres overlap, and has been substantially 
influenced by all three. Sectionalism, as such, 
remains a minor chord in this book, though not an 
insignificant one. 8 

The Continuing Frontier 

The fourth important thesis advanced in this 
study holds that American historical development is 
best reflected in the national response to three suc
cessive frontiers, each of which has demanded that 
Americans come to grips with an untamed element of 
nature and, by taming it, reorganize their society. 9 
Since the opening of settlement in 1607, the American 
frontier has passed through three stages. First came 
the rural-land frontier--the classic American frontier --- ---
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described by the historicans--lasting roughly from the 
seventeenth through the nineteenth centuries. It was 
characterized by the westward movement of a basically 
rural population interested in settling and exploiting 
the land, and by the development of a socioeconomic 
system based on agricultural and extractive pursuits 
in both its urban and rural components. 

Early in the nineteenth century, the rural-land 
frontier gave birth to the urban-industrial frontier 
which began in the Northeast and spread westward, i~ 
the course of which it transformed the nation into an 
industrial society settled in cities and dedicated to 
the spread of a new technology as the primary source 
of the nation's economic and social forms. The domi
nant characteristic of this frontier was the transfor
mation of cities from service centers or workshops for 
the. rural areas into independent centers of oppor
tunl.ty, producers of new wealth, and social innova
tors, possessing internally generated reasons for 
existence and growth. At first overlapping the land 
frontier, the urban-industrial frontier became domi
nant by the last third of the century. 

By the mid-twentieth century, the urban
industrial frontier had given birth, in turn, to the 
metropolitan-technological frontier, characterized by 
the radical reordering of an industrial society 
through rapidly changing technologies, and a settle
ment pattern that encourages the diffusion of an 
urbanized population within large metropolitan 
regions. These radically new technologies, ranging 
from atomic energy and automation to synthetics and 
cybernetics, and the accompanying suburbanizatio.n of 
the population, have generated further changes in the 
nation's social and economic forms in accord with 
their new demands. Like the first two frontier 
stages, the metropolitan-technological frontier also 
moved from east to west from the 1920s onward 
becoming dominant nationally and in the Grand prairi~ 
after World War II. 

The metropolitan-technological frontier reached 
it apogee at the beginning of the 1960s, and ceased to 
be the cutting edge of American society by the early 
1970~.. ~fter a period of quiescence, dominated by 
pessl.~l.~tl.C forecasts on the part of many regarding 
the ll.ml.ts of growth, the U.s. appeared to be moving 
into ~ ne~ frontier s~age. The new "urban-cybernetic" 
frontl.er l.S characterl.zed by the continued decline of 
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large and even some medium-sized cities, and the 
growth of smaller ones in citybelts interspersed with 
settlement in rural areas. These areas are really 
part of the larger urban metropolitan environment for 
all social and economic purposes, tied together by the 
new cybernetic technologies of the computer age. This 
new frontier is only in its beginning stages. Its 
opening came after the completion of Dr. Rothman's 
study, which focuses on the civil community response 
to the metropolitan-technological frontier. We will 
have to await the next stage of the Cities of the 
Prair ie study in order to determine its effect on 
Champaign-Urbana. 

Each successive frontier stage has opened new 
vistas and new avenues of opportunity for the American 
people, in the development of new economic activities, 
the creation of new settlement patterns, and the 
mastery of new social problems growing out of the col
lision of old patterns and new demands. Consequently, 
each has generated new political concerns revolving 
around the accommodation of the challenges and oppor
tunities within the civil society. 

Like most American civil communities, Champaign
Urbana has experienced all three frontier stages, 
adapting to each its own way, but generally following 
classic lines in each case. Its land frontier stage 
was relatively brief. Urbana was founded as service 
center for the surrounding agricultural area while 
Champaign was established by the Illinois Central 
Railroad as a division point. The two cities 
developed as modest agricultural service and rail
roading centers and were transformed as a result of 
the location of the University of Illinois between 
them in 1867. Since then, the university has been 
their link with the successive frontier stages and 
increasingly the reason why those two cities have 
managed to keep pace with the continuing American 
frontier--unlike most of the sisters in central 
Illinois and the greater Northeast as a whole. The 
university was closely tied to the completion of the 
land frontier but was not more than an adjunct of the 
urban frontier. It really came into its own after 
World War II, as the gateway to the metropolitan 
frontier for tens of thousands of the sons and 
daughters of Illinois. No doubt it is now in the pro
cess of making the transition to the urban-cybernetic 
frontier. Indeed, the university was one of the 
pioneers of that frontier over thirty years ago as the 
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home of the III iac, one of the wor ld' s first com
puters, which was named for it. 

The other factor promoting the adjustment of 
Champaign-Urbana to new frontiers has been Champaign's 
abili ty to attract appropriate transportation links. 
As noted above, the city was founded as part of the 
coming of the railroad, which opened up the Grand 
Prairie to intensive agriculture settlement. While 
the civil community did not gain any special advantage 
when the paved roads movement brought it into the 
state and national highway network, the railroad, as 
modernized after the turn of the century, continued to 
be an appropriate transportation system for the urban 
frontier. with the opening of the metropolitan 
frontier immediately after World War II, the construc
tion of an airport by the University of Illinois gave 
the two cities commercial air service, first to 
Chicago and St. Louis as connecting points, and then 
directly to New York. At the height of the metropoli
tan frontier, Champaign became the junction point for 
two major interstate highways, I-57 which provides the 
shortest route between Chicago and New Orleans and 
1-74, the shortest route between Cincinnati and 
Indianapolis to the east and the whole northwest. The 
junction of those two interstate highways at the north 
end of Champaign gave the civil community a new posi
tion as a gateway to the west, something which it had 
never had in previous frontiers. In a real sense, 
this book deals with Champaign-Urbana's political 
responses to the metropolitan-technological frontier, 
focusing on the last half of the postwar generation, 
when that frontier reached its climax. 

Political Culture and the Cultural Streams 

The fifth major thesis advanced in this study 
deals with the influence on local political systems of 
cultural streams developed on the eastern seaboard 
during the colonial period, or brought from the Old 
World. lO The basic patterns of culture, in Champaign
Urbana and in every other American community, were set 
during the period of the rural-land frontier by three 
great streams of American migration that began on the 
East Coast and moved westward after the colonial 
period. Each stream moved, in the persons of the 
westward migrants, from east to west along more or 
less fixed paths, following lines of least resistance 
which generally led them due west from the immediately 
previous area of settlement. The migrants coming from 
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the Old World to settle the United states west of the 
Appalachians brought with them distinctive cultural 
patterns derived from their countries or regions of 
origin and often rooted in tQeir ethnic and religious 
backgrounds. 

In their new places of settlement, the various 
ethnic and religious groups aggregated with one 
another on the basis of their common socio-cultural 
character istics. In some cases, these aggregations 
embraced entire ethnic or "nationality" groups, but in 
many cases they reflected cultural differences that 
cut across such groups even in the "Old Country." 
Since these groups moved as streams across the con
tinent, they may be called "cultural streams" and 
their subdivisions, "cultural currents." 

Fifteen such streams can be identified in the 
Uni ted States, divided into three general groupings. 
Three native streams developed in the course of the 
colonial period in American history: the Yankee 
stream, emerging out of the Puritan settlement of New 
England~ the Middle stream, developing out of the com
mercially based pluralism of the Middle States ~ and 
the Southern stream, emerging out of the plantation 
and slaveholding South. These were supplemented in 
the eighteenth and nineteenth centur ies by nine non
active streams that integrated with them. The North 
Sea stream (consisting of those people from Calvinist 
Britain and Europe plus Scandinavia), the Jewish 
stream, and the Anglo-Canadian stream (essentially the 
North Sea streams filtered through English Canada) all 
integrated with the Yankee stream. The English stream 
(consisting of non-Puritan English and Welsh), the 
Continental stream (essentially Western and Middle 
European), and the Irish streams integrated with the 
Middle stream. The Mediterranean stream (principally 
Italians and Greeks), the Eastern European stream, and 
the French-Canadian stream shared the same character
istics as the Southern stream although, because they 
settled in different places, they did not integrate 
with it. 

Finally, three streams developed entirely outside 
of the mainstream of American life: the Afro-American 
stream, whose origins are fully as native as those of 
the first three streams~ the Hispanic stream 
(Mexicans, Puerto Ricans, and Cubans)~ and the 
Oriental stream (Chinese, Japanese, and Filipinos) 
that have begun to integrate only in our own time. 
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Part and parcel of each cultural stream is a par
ticular pattern of orientation to political action: a 
political culture which can be understood as a 
separate variable in the life of the local community. 
The basic political styles, demands, and values which 
shape the political processes, and the handling of 
political issues in the civil community are, in large 
measure, determined by the local political culture as 
it has developed and become manifest over time. Con
sequently, an understanding of the factors which give 
the same objective phenomena a unique local meaning-
the crucial factors in understanding a particular 
local political system--rests upon identification of 
the local political cultural patterns and their con
crete political manifestations. 

In the United States, three basic political sub
cultures have emerged: the moralistic, out of the 
Yankee stream and those allied with it~ the individ
ualistic, . out of the Middle stream and those allied 
with it~ and the traditionalistic, out of the Southern 
stream and those which share its basic characteris
tics. The character of each of these subcultures has 
been described elsewhere by this writer. ll Here it is 
sufficient to note that Champaign-Urbana's political 
culture is principally the product of the individual
istic subculture. In line with the individualistic 
political culture, the local population emphasizes the 
conception of the democratic order as a marketplace. 
In their view, government is instituted for strictly 
utilitarian reasons, to handle only those functions 
directly demanded by the people it is created to 
serve. A government need not have any direct concern 
with questions of the "good society" except insofar as 
it may be used to advance:some common conception of 
the good society formulated outside the political 
arena, just as it serves other functions. Since the 
local political culture emphasizes the centrality of 
private concerns, it places a premium on limiting com
munity intervention--whether governmental or non
governmental--into private activities, to keep the 
marketplace in proper working order. In general, 
government action is to be restricted to those areas, 
pr imar ily in the economic realm, that encourage pr i
vate initiatives and widespread access to the market
place for those within the civil community. 

The character of political participation in 
Champaign-Urbana reflects the individualistic politi
cal subculture. Electoral politics and office holding 
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are viewed, in the individualistic manner, as just 
another means by which individuals may improve them
selves socially and economically. In this sense, 
politics is a "business" like. any other that competes 
for talent and offers rewards to those who take it up 
as a career. Those individuals who choose political 
careers may rise by providing the governmental ser
vices demanded of them and, in turn, may expect to be 
adequately compensated for their efforts. Interpreta
tions of officeholders' obligations under this 
arrangement vary among individuals within the local 
political system. Where the norms are high, such 
people are expected to provide high-quality government 
services for the general public in the best possible 
manner, in return for the status and economic rewards 
considered their due. Some who choose political 
careers clearly commit themselves to such norms~ 
others believe that an officeholder's primary respon
sibility is to serve himself and those who have sup
ported him directly, favoring them even at the expense 
of others. In many respects, the postwar struggle for 
reform in Champaign and Urbana described in this book 
was a struggle between those who held the former and 
latter views. 

Political life in the civil community is based on 
a system of mutual obligations rooted in personal 
relationships. While this system of mutual obliga
tions is harnessed, to some extent, through the polit
ical parties which serve as "business corporations" 
dedicated to providing the organization necessary to 
maintain it, there are aspects of the local political 
culture, drawn from those members of the university 
community who came from moralistic backgrounds, which 
function to weaken the role of party within local 
politics. This is not to suggest that all or even a 
majority of political activists from the university 
community were of the moralistic political subculture. 
Quite to the contrary, most were also from the indi
vidualistic subculture, only they had higher expecta
tions of what the marketplace should produce, in the 
way of public service, as an honest return for being 
elected or appointed to a government office. Most 
important, many had programmatic goals, with regard to 
what they expected of a "modern, efficient" city 
government, that motivated them. 

This had led to an important distinction locally. 
Poli tical regular i ty is indispensable because it is 
the means for coordinating individual enterprise in 
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the political arena, and it is the one way of pre
venting individualism in politics from running wild. 
Particularly in Urbana, the ordinary politician can 
succeed politically, not by dealing with issues in 
some exceptional way or by accepting some concept of 
good government and then striving to implement it, but 
by maintaining his place in the system of mutual obli
gations. He can do this only by operating according 
to the norms of his particular party or faction, to 
the exclusion of other political considerations. 
Members of the other elites, however, are less bound 
by party considerations as ~o~g as the~ confine their 
political interests to the C1V11 commun1ty. The local 
culture encourages the maintenance of a party system 
that is competitive, but not overly so, in the pursuit 
of office. Its politicians are interested in office 
as a means of controlling the distribution of the 
favors of rewards of government, rather than as a 
means of exercising governmental power for program
matic ends. 

Since their political culture eschews ideological 
concerns in its "business-like" conception of poli
tics, both politicians and those citizens, not part of 
the university community, look upon normal political 
activity as a specialized field, essentially the pro
vince of professionals and those "entitled" to speak 
for the community, of minimum and passing concern to 
laymen, and no place for amateurs to play an active 
role. Furthermore, there is a strong tendency among 
all sectors of the public to believe that party poli
tics is a tainted--if necessary--business, better left 
to those who are willing to compromise themselves by 
engaging in it. In part, this explains why there is 
likely to be an easy attitude toward the limits of the 
politicians' requisites. Since a fair amount of 
violation of legal restrictions or limitations is 
expected in the normal course of things, there is 
relatively little popular excitement when any is 
found, unless it is of an extraordinary character. It 
is as if the public is willing to pay a surcharge for 
services rendered and rebels only when it feels the 
surcharge has become too heavy. This, too, can be 
seen in the stances of the reform movements in the 
civil community over the past generation. 

In accordance with the local political culture, 
its public officials are committed to "giving the 
public what it wants," and are normally not willing to 
initiate new programs or open up new areas of govern-
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ment activity on their own recognizance. They will do 
so when they perceive an overwhelming public demand 
for them to act, but only then. In a sense, their 
willingness to expand the functions of government is 
based on an extension of the quid pro quo "favor" sys
tem which serves as the central core of their politi
cal relationships, with new services being the reward 
they give the public for placing them in office. 

The Rhythm of Generations 

Finally, this book is predicated upon a genera
tional theory of political behavior which the author 
has described more in Toward ~ Generational Theory of 
American Politics. 12 This theory holds that there is 
a pattern of social challenges and political responses 
that is reenacted in every polity over the course of 
every generation. A particular polity's pattern of 
challenge and response is so fixed by its historical 
beginnings that more or less discrete political 
generations develop to create a progression of events 
in a visible (though obviously not rigid) pattern over 
time. 

The United States is no exception. In fact, it 
offers one of the most spectacular examples of the 
progression of generations because its beginnings were 
so decisive, and its history has been so well docu
mented from the very first. In the first third of the 
seventeenth century, groups of young adults settled 
virgin territory at key points and in that way ini
tiated the ser ies of generational progressions with 
what was, for all intents and purposes, a free hand. 
As they grew older, they passed from the scene of 
activity at ~oughly the same time, allowing their sons 
(or newcomers of their sons' generation) to occupy the 
vital positions in their societies' social, economic, 
cultural, religious, and political life, and 1n1-
tiating a process of transition that has persisted 
into the present eleventh generation of American 
history. At the same time, those same men continued 
to contribute in their retirement by shaping the ideas 
and outlook of their sons' sons~ hence the forging of 
the three-generational "package" which continues to be 
renewed. 

within each generational time span, there is a 
more or less regular progression of political events 
revolving around the development of that generation's 
challenge and its response to tha t challenge. 
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Nationally, the "border" between the old and new 
generations is marked by one or more decisive politi
cal actions, whose characteristic feature is the 
simultaneous completion of the major responses of the 
old generation and the opening of opportunity for the 
new one. The first half of the new generation is a 
time for recognizing the generational challenge and 
developing and testing proposals for political action 
to meet that challenge. At the same time, it is a 
period of population change as old voters and leaders 
pass from the scene of political activity and new ones 
come onto it. During that period, there occur the 
generation's "critical elections" that either change 
the majority party by breaking up its coalition or 
reaffirm its majority status by reintegrating that 
coalition. After the second of the critical elec
tions, the second half of the generation begins with a 
great spurt of governmental innovation on the national 
plane designed to respond to the now-recognized 
challenge that lasts for three to five years. The 
remainder of the generation is then occupied with 
digesting the results of that spurt, modifying the new 
programs so that they will achieve great success, and, 
at the same time, integrating them into the overall 
political framework. The end of the generation is 
marked by political acts that ratify and codify its 
accomplishments. By that time, there are already 
voices being heard, calling for political responses to 
new challenges. 

urbana was founded in the climactic years of the 
seventh generation of American history, the first 
generation of the nineteenth century, and Champaign 
was founded in the formative years of the eighth. 
Both were part of the era of the consolidation of the 
United States as a continental nation. Consequently, 
the pattern of challenge and response in their civil 
community parallels that of the country as a whole to 
a remarkable extent, offering a good example of the 
pattern of the generations on the local plane. 

The convergence of a new generation and the 
opening of a new frontier stage at the end of World 
War II make the postwar period examined here particu
larly important for understanding the influence of the 
generational progression on American politics. The 
impact of this generational progression in the history 
of Champaign-Urbana is treated extensively by Dr. 
Rothman. 
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The foregoing theses with their corollaries are 
the themes of this book, which represents an effort to 
work these themes out in a particular community and to 
view the interplay among them at a particular moment 
in its history. The effort is not simply an ideal 
exercise but, rather, part of our larger attempt to 
raise the discussion of community power to a new 
plane, one of which takes into consideration a 
community's larger geo-historical setting, as well as 
its immediate political behavior, in assessing the 
system of power that makes it operative politically. 
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CHAPTER 1 

BACKGROUND: CULTURE AND CHANGE 

A local political system can be iden
tified as the organized sum of the 
political institutions which function 
in a given locality to provide it with 
the bundle of governmental services 
and activities that can be manipulated 
locally to serve local needs in light 
of local values. Hence a locality 
becomes a community insofar as its 
existence is defined by its organiza
tion for political--or civil--pur
poses. Such a community can properly 
be called a civil community, inputing 
to it neither more nor less of a com
munal character than that which stems 
from its existence for political or 
public purposes. l 

Urbana and Champaign, Illinois, founded respec
tively in 1833 and 1854 are pristine examples of polit
ical systems which "function in a given locality to 
provide it with the bundle of governmental services and 
activities that can be manipulated locally to serve 
local needs in light of local values." Neither 
Champaign nor Urbana are microcosms of a larger uni
verse, rather politics in these civil communities pre
sent a collection of contradictory and idiosyncratic 
responses to pressing contemporary problems. The 
contradictions arise from the pervasiveness of indivi
dualistic culture which coexists with extreme depen
dence on state and federal governments for continued 
prosperity in the area. The idiosyncratic aspects of 
behavior are generated by the limited local awareness 
of the extent of local dependence on state and federal 
governments and the resulting neglect of the myriad 
relations spawned by this dependence. 

No claim of representativeness can be made for the 
political process in Champaign and Urbana, but the 
cities reflect and refract the problem of the larger 
American polity. For example, what is the role of 
government and how much communal intervention in the 
lives of citizens is acceptable. The sharpness of 
local conflict on these questions offers insight and 
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clarification of the dilemmas of the federal system. 
In Champaign and Urbana, the opposing imperatives were 
still expressed with fervor and intensity. Certain 
defenders of the old ways seek to ignore the import of 
forty years of expanding national activity while some 
advocates of energetic, positive government advance 
their position with the enthusiasm of the many crusa
ders in American history. 

The strength of the civil community and its capa
city to contain action within established boundaries 
is determined by the community's location in time and 
space and the importance of this location in deter
mining community patterns. The location of Champaign 
and Urbana was determined by such geo-historical fac
tors as: 

1. The relationship of both cities to 
the settlement of central Illinois in 
the third through sixth decades of the 
nineteenth century and the nature of 
frontier settlement in that place and 
period 

2. The differences between the two 
cities that stem from their founding 
at different points in that period, 
for quite different reasons, at the 
spatial and temporal meeting point of 
the old "pre-industrial" frontier of 
subsistence farmers and crossroads 
villages, and the new frontiers of 
railroads, urban centers, commercial 
farming, and a clearly national (even 
international) economy 

3. The course of metropolitanization 
as it has developed in central 
Illinois, moving in from the east 
since the end of World War 11.2 

The cities are situated in the "Grand Prairie" of 
central Illinois, a rich fertile agricultural area. 
Agricultural promise provided the original impetus for 
settlement but the continuing history of the cities is 
a tale of separation from the prairie. The decision 
to locate the University of Illinois in Urbana in 1867 
and the growth of the university reinforced separa
tion, which is vividly illustrated by the physical 
appearance of the cities. In summer they arise 
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abruptly out of a sea of corn. In winter, the land 
waits for the crop; the vista stretches for miles and 
the buildings of the cities appear as interruptions of 
the landscape. Figure 1 conveys some of the physical 
aspects of separation. 

The founding of Urbana was circumstantial. If 
there was a reason to locate Urbana on this site 
rather than some other, it has more to do with the 
whims of the original settlers than rational or uto
pian designs for the future. Champaign's founding was 
more rational but equally dependent on external deci
sion, rather than any intrinsic attraction of the par
ticular site. In the 1850s, the Illinois Central 
Railroad was laying the track that was to become "The 
Mainline of Mid-America," and chose a location two 
miles west of Urbana. The future site of Champaign 
was designated a division point on the line and the 
resulting commercial prospects attracted settlers. 
From the beginning, Champaign's development was 
related to the new industrial frontier and coincided 
wi th the rise of the Republican party and its emer
gence as the political spokesman for local commercial 
interests. 3 

Neither city was founded to preserve a tradi
tional past nor sought its raison d'@tre in communal 
or ideological purposes. The communities adopted the 
tenets of individualistic political culture which 

emphasized the conception of the 
democratic order as a marketplace. In 
its view, government is instituted for 
strictly utilitarian reasons, to 
handle those functions demanded by the 
people it is created to serve. 
Since the individualistic culture 
emphasized the centrality of private 
concerns, it places a premium on 
limiting community intervention-
whether governmental or nongovern
mental--into private activities to the 
minimum necessary to keep the market
place in working order. 4 

Individualistic tenets were intertwined with the 
evolving location in time and space of the comuni
ties, and shaped perceptions of who should govern and 
for what purposes. Although the normal cement of com
munity was absent, Champaign and Urbana developed into 
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distinct civil communities. Each community devised 
distinctive political structures to furnish that 
bundle of government services to provide for local 
needs in light of local values. Urbana was and con
tinues to be the more cohesive community; it has had a 
stronger and more rooted local elite. Champaign 
turned to the development of professional administra
tion to provide the cement for a heterogeneous popula
tion. 

As the cities evolved, they were increasingly 
affected by the growing physical presence of the uni
versity as well as the humanistic and technological 
imperatives it represented. The university is one 
guarantor of prosperity in the area, but officially 
and in reality it remains aloof from local politics. 
However, its presence affects the direction and 
strengthens the momentum of continuing urbanization of 
the area. A steady influx of students, faculty and 
staff spilled over academic confines to provide the 
raw material of political action and the energy to 
challenge the status quo. Such efforts gained inten
sity and momentum in the 1960s against the background 
of the Great Society programs, student demonstrations 
in opposition to the Vietnam war, and sporadic local 
black protest. During this period, "academics" made 
many efforts to change the style and tone of local 
politics, and one measure of the strength of the 
respective civil communities was the ability to con
tain and channel this continuing pressure. 

The controversies reflected the complex tensions 
which arose from the continuing interjection of new 
population into an established community. Allegiance 
to individualistic values and the new demands of an 
urbanized present added to these tensions. Individ
ualistic beliefs shape attitudes and the perception of 
options while the needs of an urbanized present and 
future seem to dictate communal intervention. One 
result was intensified political conflict with the 
opposing positions represented by local Republicans 
and Democrats. Republicans espoused strongly the 
tenets of individualistic culture while Democrats, in 
their role as reformers, championed government action 
as the cor recti ve of soc ial and economic inequities. 
Until the late 1960s, the Republican party dominated 
local politics while the Democratic party existed 
largely on paper. However, in the early 1960s a group 
of "emigre" Democrats who were committed to national 
Democratic objectives, and isolated from the local 
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party, began the work of resurrecting the local party. 
The party conflict gave the controversies of the late 
1960s and early 1970s the aspect of a conservative
libera~ conflict over policy, but the controversy had 
deeper roots and was influenced by the argument con
cerning the proper scope of communal intervention. 

Manifestations of the conservative-liberal con
flict are plentiful. Government in the county and the 
cities was for many years the preserve of the natives; 
business was and remains locally owned. Successful 
citizens believed that their success was attributable 
to individual initiative and the absence of governmen
tal interference, and opposed any form of regulation 
on principle. Antipathy to government remains wide
spread, for example, zoning is accepted in the 
abstract, but resisted when attempts are made to 
enforce regulations consistently. Federal grant pro
grams, such as urban renewal, are viewed with sus
picion and private enterprise is lauded as more 
efficient and attuned to local needs. There is wide
spread opposition to the expansion of government into 
areas such as affirmative action or regulation of the 
individual's use of property. More professional city 
administration seems to be accepted as an ideal, but 
attempts to approximate the ideal stir up complaints 
about cost and red tape. 

The News Gazette, published in Urbana, summed up 
conservative dissatisfaction with an expanded role for 
government. Discussing the budgets of Champaign and 
Urbana for the fiscal year 1976-1977, the newspaper 
editorialized. 

Bureaucracies have overflowed both 
city halls, but tangible results 
decline while costs go up. • • . 

Mostly, what Champaign and Urbana are 
getting for their rising tax rates is 
nitpicking regulation. City councils 
have regulated such things as signs, 
smoking and employment practices of 
private businesses, and they spent 
much of their time in search of new 
fields to regulate. There are con
tinual calls to spend more for social 
programs, while basic city services 
deteriorate. 5 
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Five days later, a second editorial urged citi
zens to contact their elected representatives. 

We won't get our streets repaired, 
street lights in working order, a sen
sible system of trash pickups, rail
road crossings improved, intelligent 
zoning and planning, or solution of 
ser ious traff ic problems unless tax
payers put the heat on. • •• It 
shouldn't be necessary, but seemingly 
our city governments are affected by 
malady which is apparent also in 
Springfield and Washington. That is 
to enact a lot of superficial, and 
often as not conflicting and nonsen
sical laws, while losing sight of the 
rights and needs of people. 6 

These outbursts were provoked by a veritable 
revolution in local government in the 1970s. New 
people came to power in both cities and in the county 
and new programs were initiated. Federal dollars as 
the basis o~ prosperity remained largely unrecognized 
by local e11tes and the public, but assumed increasing 
~mportance in present endeavors and future plans. The 
1mportance of federal assistance was recognized by the 
Regional Planning Commission. The March 1976 issue of 
the Champaign County Planning Report criticized the 
budget policies of the Ford administration and assumed 
that the county and the cities needed expanded and 
improved federal services. 

In summary, the decision to pass 
responsibilities for certain serV1ces 
on to local government without passing 
on the financial wherewithal been no
more, no-less than a decision to 
forego these services altogether or to 
cut them to the bone. 7 

It is ironic to officially assume a need for 
federal support of local governmental services in the 
Republican heartland. The passage of time and the 
gradual acceptance of the expanded role of the federal 
gov7r~ment has subtly modified and reshaped local 
po11t1cal responses, yet the ingrained habits of the 
civil community generate resistance to each new 
governmental initiative. Champaign and Urbana are not 
new towns~ they have comparatively long experience as 
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civil communities, and the demands for change which 
erupted in the 1960s did not race freely through 
unorganized collections of individuals. The rock of 
belief in individualistic values and the organized 
existence of the civil commun'ity were the base of the 
community's response to the challenges of the late 
1960s and 1970s. 

The interaction of challenge and response in 
Champaign and Urbana provides the material for a study 
of the potential and complexities of innovation. Most 
of the visible political change experienced in the 
cities and the county was not the result of indigenous 
processes. For example, reapportionment, city and 
regional planning, and school integration were spurred 
by new directions in national policy. Such changes, 
although easily introduced, had limited effect on the 
routines of the civil community. County reapportion
ment meant the election of more urban representatives 
to the county board, but there is a natural limit to 
their number. Regional planning needs political sanc
tion to be effective and if there is a lack of local 
support for planning objectives, the plans may be con
veniently filed and forgotten. Local politicians also 
determine the scope of the planning function by finan
cial support or its absence. The examples multiply 
and suggest the need for a modus vivendi linking new 
and old, which functions to limit the impact of the 
new while reshaping the established perspective. The 
process is continuous and may well accelerate as new 
generations come to maturity. 

The contrasts and the accommodations are particu
larly sharp in Champaign County because the tenets of 
individualistic culture appear diametrically opposed 
to the urgency of new urban needs. County government 
was the last of the governments in the area to recog
nize the needs and expectations of an urbanized pre
sent, and the resulting tension has become a signifi
cant denominator of county politics. 

Champaign and Urbana both opened to change before 
the county, but neither city has resolved the question 
of how much communal intervention is required to pro
vide for present or future needs. The analysis of 
various conflicts in these civil commun'ities suggests 
that commitment to either the old ways or the new 
opportunities is avoided. Conflicts typically produce 
stalemate or incremental amelioration of the most 
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urgent problems, and the politics of transition become 
institutionalized. 

This study focuses on the conflicts and tensions 
generated by the juxtaposition of individualistic 
political culture and the expectations of new or newly 
active citizens in the county and the civil com
munities of Champaign and Urbana. The first chapter 
provides the reader with background information, i.e., 
a scorecard to identify the players. The chapter 
includes a brief description of the University of 
Illinois, its impact on and contribution. to economic 
resources of the area; census data on the population; 
brief descriptions of the respective city governments 
and some explanation of their separate existence. The 
conclusion of the chapter poses the question of 
whether the attitudes and political routines so 
characteristic of central Illinois can cope with the 
problems of the 1970s and beyond. 

The remainder of the study is devoted to answer
ing this question. Chapter 2 describes Champaign 
County because it is the framework for action in the 
cities. If county government assumes a more active 
role or if federal incentives for regional cooperation 
attract local support, county decisions will assume 
more importance and have more impact on the politics 
of the respective cities. Champaign County was slow 
in adapting to the new imperatives of the 1960s and 
the chapter chronicles the shift of its politics from 
its small town, rural past to its urban metropolitan 
present. Most immediately, it focuses on reapportion
ment which changed the structure of county government 
and produced a new type of county board member. Under 
the prodding of these new representatives, the county 
assumed new tasks, but these changes did not displace 
traditional attitudes. There is the same juxtaposi
tion of the attitudes of individualistic culture with 
new expectations and demands on government, as is 
found in the cities. 

Chapters 3, 4, and 5 discuss politics in Urbana 
in detail and trace the conflicts and changes in per
sonnel and style which occurred between 1960 and 1978. 
The Democrats, after years of minority status, cap
tured the Urbana city council and the mayor's office 
in 1973, and were confronted with the problems of 
downtown redevelopment, conflicts about educational 
policy, and plans to build a new community swimming 
pool. Official and citizen responses to these issues 
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illuminate the conflicting imperatives of obtaining 
power and satisfying constituents, and suggest the 
ways in which individualistic attitudes function as 
obstacles to change. 

Chapters 6, 7 and 8 examine politics in Cham
paign, the shift to modified district representation, 
the experience with urban renewal, and the efforts to 
deal with the problems of race in employment and 
schools. Champaign also faces the problems of adap
tation to economic change, downtown redevelopment and 
the growth of shopping centers on its periphery. 
Again the juxtaposition of the assumptions of individ
ualistic culture and new expectations is obvious, and 
the import for policy and implementation is analyzed. 

Chapter 9 concludes the study and offers an 
assessment of the strength of traditional attitudes 
and the pressures of different expectations on the 
functioning of government and the bases of community. 
The growing demands for increased cooperation between 
the cities serve to illustrate the recurrent problem 
of implementing new responsibilities in an apathetic 
if not hostile environment. To summarize, the study 
offers a political map of two cities, Champaign and 
Urbana, located in a rich, agricultural but in
creasingly urbanized Champaign County during the 
second half of the postwar generation. Significant 
historical, political and socioeconomic variables are 
identified and the study focuses on the consequences 
of interaction between the attitudes of individualis
tic culture and the expanded, new responsibilities of 
local government. 
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CHAPTER 2 

CHAMPAIGN AND URBANA: 
TWIN CIVIL COMMUNITIES 

The phenomenal growth of Champaign and Urbana is 
attributable largely to the presence of the University 
of Illinois. The university was established under the 
Morrill Land Grant College Act of 1862 and opened in 
1868 with three faculty members and fifty students. 
By the 1970s, the campus comprised 172 major buildings 
and student enrollment averaged around 34,000. The 
presence of the university differentiates Champaign 
and Urbana from communities like Tolono or Villa Grove 
or Paxton which are also located in east central 
Illinois. The university provides the basis for eco
nomic prosperity in Champaign County and is the 
largest employer in the twin communi ties. Table 2.1 
gives figures on university employment from 1950 to 
1972 • 

Year 

1950 
1960 
1970 
1972 

TABLE 2.1 
UNIVERSITY EMPLOYMENT 

Administration 

105 
146 
249 
252 

Academic 

3,285 
3,544 
5,399 
5,400 

Non-Academic 

2,682 
3,386 
5,868 
5,305 

Source: Office of Information, University of 
Illinois, Urbana, Illinois. 

The university not only attracted population to 
the cities, its major construction projects in the 
1960s boosted the skilled trades, and non-academic 
employment provided opportunities for white collar and 
unskilled labor. A local market of 34,000 students 
seemed to promise "permanent" prosperity for the 
retail and service sectors of the economy and "good 
times" obscured the need for local efforts to attract 
new kinds of economic development. Local business was 
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dependent on university expansion to provide an ever
expanding market but the extent of this dependence 
became visible only when university expansion was 
drawing to a close. 

The university does not participate in local 
politics but university affiliated persons provided 
the raw material for challenges to local habits and 
values. In the 1960s, faculty and students partici
pated in protest demonstrations and joined the politi
cal parties, infusing local politics with a new spirit 
of party competitiveness. The results of these 
endeavors, including the ability of the respective 
civil communities to adapt external pressures to their 
own purposes, are discussed in the chapters on 
Champaign and Urbana. 

Champaign and Urbana appear as the very model of 
a college town~ industrial development in the area is 
minimal and employment is primarily white collar sales 
and. services and cons~r?c~ion. The Area Manpower 
Rev1ew notes that the c1v111an work force in Champaign 
County averaged about 69,000 in 1969 with over 60,000 
wage and salary workers. More than half of these 
wor~ers were employed in government occupations, pri
mar11y because of employment at the university and 
Chanute Air Force Base in Rantoul. Only 9 percent 
were employed in manufacturing. In contrast, 
nationally, government workers compose approximately 
16 percent of the wage and salary force and manufac
turing accounts for about 28 percent. The review 
concludes that Champaign and Urbana are atypical

i "with problems unique to it and a few others." 
Table 2.2 presents the pattern of employment in the 
1960s. 

The cities have enjoyed sustained growth since 
1900, but their real growth is difficult to determine 
because census figures since 1950 include students. 
It has been estimated that since 1950, 65 to 75 per
cent of population growth in the county is related 
directly or indirectly to university expansion, and 
includes the ripple effect of university expansion, 
i.e. the growth of population due to the creation of 
additional jobs to provide services for the increased 
student population. Table 2.3 gives population 
increase and university enrollment from 1870 to 1970. 

University enrollment increased by 67 percent 
between 1940 and 1950, exacerbating the housing crisis 
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TABLE 2.2 

Total Civilian Labor Force 

unemployment 

Employment 

Non-agricultural Wage 
and Salary Workers 
(except domestic) 

Manufacturing 

Metals and Machinery 
Food 
Other 

Non-manufacturing 

Construction 
Trade 
Services 

Government 

Federal 
State-Local 

All Other Non-manufacturing 

All Other Non-agricultural 

Agricultural 

1969 1965 

68,425* 62,650 

1,725 
(2.5%) 

67,075 

59,375 

5,900 

2,675 
1,400 
1,825 

53,500 

2,400 
10,600 

8,575 

28,300 

3,450 
24,875 

3,625 

5,500 

2,125 

1,650 
(2.6%) 

61,000 

51,775 

4,975 

2,125 
1,200 
1,650 

46,800 

2,725 
9,450 
7,350 

23,800 

3,125 
20,675 

3,475 

6,625 

2,600 

Source: Illinois State Employment Service, Area 
Manpower Review, February 1970. ----

1960 

45,625 

1,550 
(3.4%) 

44,075 

38,675 

3,425 

875 
750 

1,800 

33,700 

2,300 
8,075 

NA 

17,175 

NA 
NA 

NA 

NA 

3,400 

* The figures for employed and unemployed do not 
equal the total civilian labor force in the original 
table. 
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of the early postwar era. Between 1960 and 1970 
enrollment increased by 55 percent and the result was 
the proliferation of apartment housing. The objective 
importance of the university, however, is not a 
measure of its significance in the local matrix. The 
relationship between town and gown has overtones of 
antagonism1 on the whole it is correct but limited. 
The most applicable generalization for the pattern of 
university participation is "neutral" and a little 
play with the word produces "neutralized." The 
respective civil communities have the means to contain 
or channel the threat they perceive from the techno
logical and humanistic imperatives of the university. 
Local elites showed little understanding of their 
dependence on the university and during the 1960s per
ceived it primarily as a threat to local mores and 
values. When students and faculty entered politics 
"en masse, n they created their own organizations to 
advance their causes. In the one case where a local 
organization--the Champaign County Democratic Party-
was successfully infiltrated, the party was not 
"radicalized." Instead an assimilative process 
developed within the partY1 faculty and student acti
vists challenged local preconceptions but eventually 
they conformed to local political norms in order to 
enhance their effectiveness. The high point of 
faculty and student activity occurred during the late 
1960s and early 1970s. By 1972, it was clear that the 
era of university expansion was over and that changed 
circumstances were likely to accelerate the assimila
tive process, further reducing the effectiveness of 
university affiliated persons as a force for change. 

Local leadership lacked the resources to cope 
with population growth. The sustained growth of the 
cities was not a function of local initiative, rather 
the decisions which determined the size of the univer
sity were made by the state legislature, the governor 
and the Board of Higher Education. In addition, stu
dents are a transient population and until 1972, 
obstacles such as age and residence requirements hin
dered their participation in local elections. Both 
factors limited their ability to influence local deci
sion makers. The sheer increase in population, 
however, presented local government with" the for
midable task of providing facilities: streets, 
lighting, sanitation, storm sewers, and public educa
tional and recreational facilities. The fragmented 
structure of local government--two cities, two park 
districts, two school districts as well as a sanitary 
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district meant that action on these problems would be 
piecemeal--and it was. The respective school and park 
districts had sufficient public support to pass the 
referenda needed for expansion. In the 1960s, 
Champaign and Urbana sought to ignore the needs of an 
expanding population, for example, zoning enforcement 
was minimal, developers were in their element and 
public services were neglected. No politician was in 
position to impose unpopular assessments for such ame
nities as sidewalks. These civil communities stressed 
the centrality of private concerns and opportunities 
for communal intervention were minimized. 

Although federal money was available, the cities 
were not prepared to take advantage of the oppor
tunities, for the following pragmatic and ideological 
reasons: 

1. The municipalities, while troubled 
by a plethora of problems related to 
population growth, were not desper
ately hurting, nor was the local, 
highly developed retail merchandising 
trade. In the absence of any acute 
unemployment situation, visible 
pockets of substandard housing, or 
other crises, the municipalities were 
not motivated to reach out for federal 
assistance. 

2. A general dislike of federal 
intervention in any form, with the 
subsequent threat to local autonomy 
and control which ensues, prompted 
local leaders to hold out as long as 
possible against participation in 
federal programs. 

3. Many physical developments, such 
as housing for the elderly, which are 
purchased with federal money, cannot 
be taxed by the city government. 
Local leaders hoped to do as much as 
possible through privately owned pro
perty and private capital in order not 
to lose ~otential sources of municipal 
revenue. 

By the 1970s, needs could no longer be ignored 
and new people promising changed policies won power in 
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both cities. However the Nixon and Ford administra
tions reduced the opportunities to obtain federal 
funds and the cities did not have the personnel to 
compete for such funds. Tq further complicate the 
local task, the status of the university as a tax
exempt institution remained a constant and the cities 
were forced to seek a broader tax base to maintain, 
let alone expand, services. The irony of the need for 
economic development to provide the taxes for 
increased governmental services is that in a number of 
instances, the search obstructed efforts to implement 
communal objectives. The strengths of the respective 
civil communities were displayed even when the public 
mood seemed to favor change, and the politics of the 
1970s offers additional evidence for the civil 
community's evolution in time and space. 

Census Data 

The Census offers evidence of the similarities of 
the cities--the composition of the population, socio
economic status, educational attainment and percentage 
of blacks. The median income in the cities in 1970 
was $10,816, 7.5 percent of the population fell below 
the poverty level, and 27.3 percent earned $15,000 or 
more. The median age in Champaign was 23.4 years, 
while the median age in Urbana was 23.2 years. In 
Champaign, the median of school years completed was 
12.8, and 72.7 percent of the population graduated 
high school. In Urbana, the median of school years 
completed was 13.7, and 76.1 percent of the population 
completed high school. In Champaign, there are 2.77 
persons per household; in Urbana, there are 2.63 per
sons per household. Blacks compose 10.2 percent of 
Champaign's population and 10.9 percent of Urbana's 
population. In 1970, unemployment in the cities was 
3.6 percent of the work force. 

The statistics describe one city rather than two, 
but census data since 1950 include students, which 
gives an impression of sameness and obscures the dif
ferences of nuance which might distinguish the cities. 
The appearance of oneness is heightened by the absence 
of a natural boundary between the cities. wright 
Street, the official boundary, is a street similar to 
other streets except for signs on the major perpen
dicular thoroughfares that announce the existence of 
the respective cities. 
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The similarities extend to the problems con
fronting the cities and includes the cultural baggage 
carried by the respective local elites. The tenets of 
individualistic culture pervade the area and in both 
communities, the rhetoric stresses individual initia
tive and the centrality of private concerns. Atti
tudes are antipathetic to communal intervention. In 
addition, there are few deeply rooted political, reli
gious, or social cleavages to disturb the political 
calm in either Champaign or Urbana. Ethnic tension is 
minimal: either the local citizenry is indifferent, 
tolerant, or resigned to the fact that the presence of 
the university means diversity. The rabbi of the one 
Jewish congregation would have a full schedule if he 
accepted all the invitations to speak before local 
church groups: the Catholic community is established 
and well accepted and the annual Greek supper to sup
port the local Greek Orthodox Church is always over
crowded. The Annual International Fair sponsored by 
the Foreign Students Association is enthusiastically 
received and volunteers assist foreign students to 
feel at home in central Illinois. 

Although approximately 10 percent of the popula
tion of each city is black and there are grievances 
which have some potential for disturbing the calm, the 
black community was passive until the early 1960s. 
Some blacks became more militant during the 1960s, but 
the black impact on local politics has been sporadic. 
The black community has not been sufficiently orga
nized nor has it possessed the leadership to consis
tently press local officials for the achievement of 
specific goals. In both cities, school integration, 
open housing ordinances, and the establishment of 
human relations commissions can be attributed as much 
to the efforts of white liberals as to the effort of 
the black community. However, conflict in the Urbana 
schools aroused and mobilized the black community to a 
greater extent than any previous issue. The election 
of an activist black to the Champaign city council, 
after the introduction of modified district represen
tation, has given the more militant members of the 
community greater legitimacy and more exposure than 
previously. There are signs that the black community 
will become more of a factor in the politics of each 
city in the next ten years than they were in the past. 

Similar population 
economic integration and 
affinities multiply--yet 

profiles, similar culture, 
similar problems--the list of 
the cities have remained dis-
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tinct civil communities. Despite sporadic pressures 
for merger, and more recently for some form of func
tional cooperation, political integration seems as far 
from realization as when th.e cities started. The 
reasons for separation were historical (the decision 
of the Illinois Central Railroad to lay its track two 
miles to the west of Urbana) but the founding of each 
city encompassed different principles and the cities 
have maintained separate existences for more than 100 
years. Urbana was the "seat of an agricultural county 
with secondary commercial characteristics 'ruled' by a 
local 'oligarchy'. • • ." Champaign was the product 
of the new industrial frontier. 3 Its population, from 
the beginning, was more heterogeneous, more focused on 
the new business economy, and more transient. The 
differences persisted, at least in local folklore. In 
the 1950s, university expansion resulted in wave of 
new "immigrants," academic families tended to settle 
in Urbana rather than Champaign, insisting that the 
latter was too business oriented. As will be dis
cussed below, the settlement of academic families in 
urbana provided the base for Democratic success in the 
1960s and 1970s and offered support for a "new" kind 
of politics. 

The nuances of differentiation have their own 
momentum: each civil community has evolved according 
to its own location in time and space. The federal 
government has recognized their separateness--Urbana 
and Champaign each have a main post office and the zip 
codes are respectively 61801 and 61820, a wider gap 
than between the neighborhoods of a city of 100,000. 
The rivalry between the respective high school teams 
is intense and such rivalries are the stuff of en
during loyalties. 4 The examples may seem trivial, but 
they are threads in the warp and woof of separation. 

Radically different political structures also 
reinforce separation. Urbana has partisan elections 
and a mayor-council government: Champaign has nonpar
tisan elections and a council-manager government. The 
respective structures offer different opportunities 
for political organization and citizen participation. 
The political activists in each city have adapted 
their strategies to fit the respective structures and 
their chances to effect successful innovation are 
shaped by the opportunities inherent in these 
structures. 
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The early rivalries of the cities were reinforced 
as the cities developed and resistance to merger 
endures to the present. Separation is buttressed by 
the passionate dedication of "older" citizens, the 
interests of newer residents and the realistic assess
ment of the resources of the respective communities. 
Urbana feared the domination of Champaign and this 
fear remains a factor in local calculations. Champaign 
might hesitate at assuming the financial problems of 
Urbana, seek to protect the prerogatives of its city 
manager, or cherish its autonomy. Downtown redevelop
ment is a problem for both cities, but Urbana has made 
a larger public commitment to its downtown than 
Champaign. Champaign has a better record of affirma
tive action in city employment than Urbana. Examples 
of differences multiply and the remainder of this 
chapter sketches the historical background of resis
tance to merger as well as the continuing props of 
separation. 

Early History 

The efforts of Representative J. S. Vance, who 
named the county and the county seat for his place of 
origin in Ohio, led to the formation of Champaign 
County. Urbana became the center of justice for the 
county on June 21, lS33. Population grew slowly until 
lS53, when the Illinois Central Railroad, which was 
constructing a line between Chicago and Cairo, 
Illinois, was persuaded to build the line through 
Urbana instead of Danville. The railroad chose an 
eight acre site, two miles to the west of the settle
ment for the station. Although there is a story that 
Urbana rejected the railroad because it was too noisy 
and created too much smoke, other sources claim that 

• • • economy in the construction of 
the line was of much greater impor
tance to the company (the Illinois 
Central Railroad) than was the running 
of the line nearby a ready made town-
especially so unimportant a town as 
was Urbana. • •• This question of 
economy in road-building decided the 
location of the road and nothing 
else. 5 

The decision of the railroad led to the creation 
of Champaign. Some Urbana residents moved to the 
"Depot," and a house and hotel were built in the 
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winter of lS53-54. In lS56, "west Urbana" acquired 
its own grocery store and in April, lS60, "West 
urbana" became the city of Champaign. The separation 
of the towns was created by the separation of the 
railroad center and county seat, but as the towns 
grew, the rivalry between them became more intense. 

Urbana had the advantage of being the county 
seat, 

• . • but gradually and imperceptibly 
the advantage of buying his supplies 
where he marketed his products, won 
the farmer, which together with a 
desire on the part of the newly 
arrived citizens to be near to a 
railroad station, gradually sapped and 
finally arrested the growth and busi
ness of Urbana, and gave life and 
strength to its rival. 6 

The residents of Urbana, however, did not quietly 
fold their tents and submerge their identity. They 
tried to obtain a branch railroad line; they secured 
private contributions and on August 3, 1863, the one 
car of the Urbana Railroad Company began its daily 
run. 7 Although the operation of the Urbana Railroad 
was not a challenge to Champaign's commercial suprem
acy, it helped to maintain a viable community in 
urbana. The city's cause was further strengthened by 
the support of members of the County Board, who "bent 
their aid, as far as official acts and influence would 
go, in aid of the older town."S For example the loca
tion of county roads made it necessary to pass through 
urbana if one wanted to approach Champaign by road 
from the north. A more important official prop to 
urbana's separate existence proved to be the construc
tion of a new "modern" courthouse, which laid to rest 
any possibility of removal of county facilities to 
Champaign. Champaign residents, resentful about these 
maneuvers, counterattacked during the state legisla
tive session in lS69. A bill was introduced to annex 
land in Urbana including the site of the University of 
Illinois to Champaign. 9 The move failed, and Urbana, 
lacking in commercial strength, retained the court
house and the university, and insured its separate 
existence. 

with the passage of time, the physical distance 
between Champaign and Urbana was spanned. Their eco-
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nomies became integrated but Champaign continued to 
dominate commercially and Urbana stubbornly maintained 
its separate identity. 

Merger Attempts 

The separate and antagonistic origins of the 
cities generated a controversy which has continued to 
the present. The most organized and concerted attack 
on separation occurred in the early 1950s, spawned in 
part by university personnel. The university expanded 
rapidly after World War II and an influx of new staff 
generated new demands and claims for public attention. 
The growth of the population, the need for services, 
and above all the seeming irrationality and expense of 
duplicate municipal services, schools and recreational 
facilities increased the attractiveness of merger. 

A campaign for a referendum to merge the cities 
and form a new municipal unit was sparked by the 
Urbana Civic Committee. This group had no ties with 
either political party or the business and civic orga
nizations otherwise active in local affairs~ its mem
bers were drawn largely from the university academic 
staff. Merger petitions were printed and circulated 
and drew an immediate critical response from, among 
others, the Urbana Chamber of Commerce. An Anti-
Merger Committee, based on strongly felt and wide
spread opposition to merger, was quickly created and 
included most of the influential citizens of Urbana. 

Legal objections to the referendum petition were 
raised, and for a half years the case was in the 
courts. The Illinois Supreme Court eventually upheld 
the pro-merger group and the political battle resumed. 
However, delay cost the pro-merger forces whatever 
political momentum they had and they faced insurmount
able obstacles in the attempt to win an election cam
paign. The university's academic staff and their 
spouses were the pro-merger leaders. The activists 
had energy and technical virtuosity and mobilized 
discontent with local habits and politics. 

The Anti-Merger Committee had broad support 
including the leading figures of Urbana politics. 
Activists and opponents in Champaign remained outside 
the battle, even advocates of merger assumed that 
Champaign was likely to approve and that the battle 
had to be won in Urbana. It was feared that active 
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advocacy in Champaign would make the task of advocates 
in Urbana more difficult. 

Although pro-merger forces made a brave effort to 
garner public support, the anti-merger group was able 
to gain support from existing community institutions 
and groups by emphasizing the danger to their exis
tence implicit in merger. The vote against merger was 
almost three to one in each of the cities. lO 

Traditional community ties had far 
more support than had been anticipated 
by either side. . • • Possibly, there 
was an abstract identification with 
the city government of Urbana which 
was not appreciated by the more cosmo
politan and mobile group which spon
sored the merger vote. If such 
identification existed, however, the 
merger opponents also underestimated 
its strength, for they did not count 
on identification with the city 
government as enough to insure their 
cause. The literature of the Anti
Merger Committee never failed to spell 
out why "We Love Urbana," but they 
always added some economic, social, or 
political reason for such love. . • • 
In brief, the Anti-Merger Committee 
worked effectively to dramatize the 
threat and the risks to the interests 
of any and all groups in upsetting the 
established order. ll 

The overwhelming defeat of the referendum, 9,339 
against merger to 3,759 in favor suggests the strength 
of the commitment to the respective communities. 
Champaign and Urbana may be physically contiguous, 
they may be economically intertwined in their reliance 
on the university but they are separate political 
entities. Citizens in both communities used the 
belief that competition promoted more rapid progress 
in each city to justify anti-merger votes. Whether or 
not the contention was valid, there are observable 
differences in the character of the cities. 

A study prepared in 1968 noted that Urbana was a 
residential community with a high degree of associa
tion between residents on a neighborhood level. The 
"power elite" was fairly well defined, it showed a 
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fairly good consensus on issues and means and some 
tendency to act in concert. 

On the other hand, Champaign was described as 
more heterogeneous in composition and more cosmopoli
tan in outlook. Real estate expansion in Champaign 
was more rapid and distinctions between rich and poor, 
particularly in housing were more visible. The city 
faced the problem of providing facilities for major 
subdivisions, built outside the city limits and then 
annexed. However, action on these problems was not 
forthcoming; the city lacked leadership, community 
spirit, and unity in neighborhoods. In summary, 
Champaign had more conflicts, more vocal interest 
groups, more calls for change and less possibility for 
consensus than Urbana. 12 

Political separation has been reinforced by the 
establishment and maintenance of different political 
structures in each city. Urbana has been governed by 
aldermen since the 1860s, while Champaign has experi
mented with different governmental structures, 
adopting the council-manager plan in 1959, with at
large representation on the council. In 1972, at
large representation was modified so that five council 
members are elected from districts, with three members 
elected at large. 

Urbana's mayor is elected at large on a partisan 
ballot for a four-year term. The city council is com
posed of fourteen alderman elected for four-year terms 
on party tickets, two from each of seven wards.* The 
mayor is half-time, he is the executive officer of the 
city, and presides over the city council but votes 
only in cases of a tie. This sketch of the mayor's 
official authority does not convey its full potential. 
Urbana has modernized municipal administration; the 
staff came under civil service, and during the admi
nistration of Charles Zipprodt (1969-1973) the full
time position of administrative officer was created. 
The administrative officer is responsible to the 
mayor, he compiles and analyzes the information from 
the departments and has an overview of the day-to-day 
operation of government which is invaluable for 
policy making. This information is at the disposal of 

* urbana voted to reduce the number of alderman 
to 7, one from each of 7 wards, on April 3, 1979. The 
election of April, 1981 implemented the change. 
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the mayor; the council does not have comparable staff 
and some advantage accrues to the mayor in any 
conflict with the council. 

A strong executive is also a legacy from the 
past. urbana's government has been classified as oli
garchic with periods of autocracy such as during the 
life of H. I. Green, who was "boss" of Champaign 
County. 13 Then city council meetings were short, 
decisions were quickly taken, the majority of the 
citizens were not involved or were touched only 
peripherally by the acts of government. Decisions 
concerned private undertakings rather than public 
affairs; if the public good was served by a decision 
which promoted private objectives, it was an inciden
tal by-product of an individual effort to maximize 
particular objectives. until the middle 1960s, muni
cipal government provided minimum services to maintain 
communi ty functioning. It maintained a low prof ile 
and served only 1 imi ted purposes. There was 1 it tle 
interest in improving the environment or in altering 
the status quo. There was neither foresight nor 
authority to deal with the problems of expansion-
adequate sewers, streets and lights. 

Champaign's mayor and councilmen are elected on a 
non-partisan ballot for four-year terms, and terms are 
staggered. The council determines general policy, 
enacts the ordinances which govern the city, and is 
responsible for levying taxes and for appointment of 
the city manager, city clerk and city treasurer. The 
city manager, within the limits set by the council, 
makes all administative decisions, hires and fires all 
city employees, except the city clerk and treasurer, 
and prepares the city budget. When Warren Browning 
served as city manager (1963-1975), he established an 
easy working relationship with a majority of the city 
council and for most purposes, was the major decision 
maker. The composition of the city council was 
altered by the introduction of modified district 
representation, and a new city manager, Eugene Miller, 
introduced a more open administration. 

Partisan elections in Urbana and non-partisan 
elections in Champaign call for different strategies 
for organizing and mobilizing the electorate. Alder
manic government in Urbana and a city manager in 
Champaign provide different options for organizing 
administrative tasks and for making policy decisions. 
Whatever the similarities in political culture, the 

25 



way each community organized to furnish that bundle of 
governmental services and activities has magnified and 
reinforced the distinctive characteristics of each 
city. The tenets of individualistic political culture 
are manifested differently and the complementary and 
contradictory manifestations can be viewed as varia
tions on a cultural theme. 

On the other hand, there are strong and perhaps-
given the financial stringencies of local government 
in the 1970s--increasing pressures to cooperate. A 
variety of joint ventures have been undertaken ranging 
from an agreement (after much discussion, disagreement 
and the refusal of the county to take part) to operate 
a joint landfill to joint meetings of the respective 
city councils, and of the respective human relations 
commissions to discuss common problems. There was 
pressure for a merger of the respective chambers of 
commerce, but the members of the Urbana chamber feared 
the domination of Champaign members and rejected com
bination. A joint Boneyard Commission has been 
established, albeit with many misgivings, to study and 
make recommendations for the renovation of the stream 
which meanders through both cities. 

The climax or perhaps the anti-climax of these 
efforts to achieve greater coordination, was the 
establishment of the Study Commission on Intergovern
mental Cooperation created by joint resolution of the 
city councils on AprilS and 6, 1976. The commission 
was chaired by Professor Samuel Gove of the Institute 
of Government of the University of Illinois, with 
representation from the cities, the university and the 
various autonomous special districts. At the first 
meeting, the need for increased coordination as well 
as liaison between governmental bodies was discussed. 
The representatives of the autonomous districts avowed 
their recognition of the need for cooperation and 
affirmed their determination to maintain their inde
pendence. The commission got off to a slow start, 
taking time to appoint the members. It has moved with 
caution since there is much to study before recommen
dations can be made. Commission members are suscep
tible to numerous conflicting pressures ~ on the one 
hand there is support for more "rational, II efficient 
government and the reduction of waste, duplication and 
confusion. On the other hand, autonomy has its own 
attraction and the interests of special districts such 
as school and park districts may coincide with the 
interests of constituents. 
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The commission divided into seven subcommittees, 
six to research the problems and investigate coopera
tive possibilities and one executive committee, con
sisting of Gove and the six subcommittee heads, to set 
general commission policy and" screen material for pre
sentation to the full commission. The administration 
and structure subcommittee compiled a list of eight 
types of possible consolidation or cooperation, in
cluding administrative consolidation, consolidation of 
special districts and services, consolidation of city 
and county functions, and more cooperation between 
existing units of government. Professor Gove has 
minimized the possibility of merger and cautioned that 
"the problems of merger are very real.,,14 The commis
sion also faces the problem of public indifference and 
Gove has worked to increase local newspaper coverage 
of commission meetings. The lack of citizen interest, 
according to Gove, means that the commission has been 
"operating in a vacuum. . •• It's just a bunch of us 
talking to each other. ,,15 Given the political con
siderations, it seems safe to predict that the commis
sion will focus on ways to further functional coopera
tion rather than supply the impetus for political 
integration. 

Summary and Implications 

Although Champaign and Urbana share the same 
political culture, the communities are structured in 
different ways and each has evolved according to its 
own pattern. Power in both communi ties is diffused 
and multiple opportunities for the maximization of 
individual interests are legitimized by individualis
tic political culture. However, each community com
pensates for the diffusion of power in its own way. 
Urbana remains the more cohesive community. The power 
of the oligarchy that once ruled Urbana has been 
diminished by the increasing strength of the 
Democratic party but the Democrats were successful 
because they built their own network of actives. 
However, Democratic successes opened the political 
process and it has become increasingly difficult to 
obtain the consensus needed to introduce or implement 
new programs. 

Power in Champaign has bee~<more diffuse, in part 
because its elites were more heterogenous and less 
rooted. 16 Champaign, however, was the first community 
to adopt the norms of professional administration and 
administrative competence provided one kind of cement 
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for the community. Despite significant change in the 
orientation of the city council, professional compe
tence remains the basic ingredient in any plan to 
expand services or implement new programs. 

Until the 1970s growth and prosperity in the com
munities were not affected by political fragmentation. 
Business and professional interests in both communi
ties relied, consciously or unconsciously, on the uni
versity to generate economic expansion and progress. 
Although some politicians in each city were aware of 
the problems of downtown redevelopment, there was-
with one exception--little agreement on how to pro
ceed. The one exception was the ability of the 
"oligarchy" in Urbana in the early 1960s to propose 
and develop Lincoln Square without significant public 
input. Those days are "gone with the wind" as shown 
by the continuing difficulties of downtown redevelop
ment in Urbana. 

Fragmentation of power, diffuse political struc
tures and dispersed resources imply the necessity of 
bargains and compromises before decisions are made and 
action taken. Whether the result is a rough approxi
mation of equity,17 a pork barrel, a stalemate, or 
leads to citizen apathy and the neglect of communal 
purposes,18 depends on the resources, political struc
ture and leadership of the civil community. Expecta
tions are shaped by culture and demands, and responses 
are shaped by the political structure in which they 
arise. The distinctive political structures of 
Champaign and Urbana offer the possibility of analyz
ing the responses of comparable communities to similar 
problems. The differences in response suggest that 
the "cumulative effects of each local community's 
evolving location in time and space on its political 
system must be considered as fundamental elments in 
determining community patterns.,,19 

Champaign and Urbana appear to be quiet, pros
perous cities, far removed from the upheavals which 
disturbed many large metropolitan areas in the 1960s. 
Despite this appearance, Champaign and Urbana have 
their share of urban problems such as an increased 
crime rate, drugs, delinquency, integration and even a 
few hints of corruption or at least "honest graft." 
In addition, local leadership has become more aware of 
the need to respond to the more marginal groups in the 
community and more concerned with the provision of 
services, such as recreational facilities, and intan-
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gibles, such as a quality environment. Citizens have 
new and more diffuse expectations about communal pur
poses and expect more from local government. Given 
the resources of local govern~ent and the constraints 
under which local politicians operate, there is a real 
question as to whether these expectations are realis
tic and whether they can be met to any degree by local 
government. On the other hand, it is necessary to ask 
whether local leaders use the real constraints on 
decision making as rationalizations to avoid the hard 
political decisions that are demanded in the 1970s and 
1980s. In other words, are there sufficient resources 
and leadership in the cities to contain demands, sat
isfy new expectations, and maintain the civil commu
nity? The chapters on Champaign and Urbana describe 
the difficulties--the contradictory impulses and the 
sometimes erratic consequences. Yet more basic than 
the ups and downs of specific decisions is the evi
dence of the continuing viability of the civil com
munity. 
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CHAPTER 3 

CHAMPAIGN COUNTY 

Introduction 

Champaign and Urbana are civil communities that 
possess a measure of autonomy, but they are not self
contained entities. They are located in Champaign 
County in, the State of Illinois in the United states 
of America. The cities are integral parts of a com
plex layered system of government, and the policies of 
larger units as well as the relationship between units 
influence and shape local decisions. For this reason, 
a sketch of changes in the county--governmental struc
ture, party allegiance and attitudes concerning the 
proper role of government--is needed to understand the 
role of the county as a vital link in a network of 
interdependence. Decisions of county government have 
affected politics in the cities. For example, 
urbana's status as the county seat is one prop of its 
separate existence. More recently, discussions over 
whether to locate a new courthouse-jail complex in 
downtown Urbana testify to the continuing significance 
of county support. 

Both Democrats and Republicans are organized as 
county parties. Each party reflects the competing and 
complemen~ary interests in the county, whose concilia
tion is necessary if the party is to be effective 
electorally. When H. 1. Green was "boss" of Champaign 
County, his control extended to the cities, and there 
were few problems of conciliation. The county was 
important as a link, but county power was primarily 
negative, Le., it was the power of "non-decision" 
making. 1 County government, until the 1960s, could be 
descr ibed as a "holding company." It was there, it 
provided a crucial framework, but it was passive. 

The events of the 1960s jarred county government 
from passive to active interdependence. The county 
has been pushed to assume a more active role in a 
variety of issues. The word "pushed" accurately 
describes the process since, in most instances, a more 
active role cannot be attributed to local initiative 
and foresight. Rather, federal decisions, such as the 
federal demand for coordination before grant submis
sion, the designation of the Regional Planning 
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Commission as coordinator, and the Supreme Court deci
sion extending the requirements of one-man, one-vote 
to county government, were catalysts for the shifts. 
Democrats, who as a result of reapportionment, assumed 
more of a role in county politics, have fought to 
modernize and energize county government, but as yet 
have failed to achieve far-reaching results. For the 
moment, their role is more educational than consequen
tial and time is needed before demands for reform 
affect the perception of policy options. 

There is, however, a new style of cooperation 
between officials when there is a concrete objective 
with obvious utility to be attained. The campaign to 
locate a federal district court in Champaign County 
furnishes as example of the new forms of cooperation. 
In May 1976, to further the campaign, a delegation 
from the chambers of commerce of Champaign, Urbana and 
Rantoul, including representatives of business, the 
professions and labor, flew to Washington to win the 
support of Senators Charles Percy and Adlai Stevenson 
III and Representative Edward Madigan for the project. 
In July, a second group, including Hiram Paley, the 
mayor of Urbana: the president of the Urbana Chamber 
of Commerce: William Bland, the mayor of Champaign: 
Wesley Schwenge1, the chairman of the County Board: 
and Robert Rice, the director of the I11ini Industrial 
Development Corporation made the trip.2 These trips 
were a first in county history and the bi-partisan, 
multi-governmental composition of the second group 
suggests a new awareness of the advantages of coopera
tion. A united front was created in order to secure a 
federal "plum" and the venture illustrates the 
increasing scope and extent of local endeavors as well 
as the com~lex interrelationship of formal units of 
government. 

Although the major impetus for active cooperation 
between local governments derived from the federal 
government's interest in coordination, the county, on 
its own initiative and for its own reasons, created a 
Regional Planning Commission (RPC) in the 1960s. 
Creation of the commission was an ambivalent response 
to the increasingly obvious need to do something about 
haphazard growth. It was ambivalent in the sense that 
the commission was accorded neither a generous mandate 
nor adequate funding. In 1967, the Bureau of the 
Budget designated the RPC as the Areawide Clearing
house, making it responsible for reviews of proposed 
grants which had potential effect on the plans and 
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programs of local units of government. The Bureau of 
the Budget promu1agated Circular A-95 in 1969 as a 
means to achieve some order in the proliferation of 
grants and applicants that occurred during the Johnson 
administration and was intended to coordinate local 
applications for certain state or federally funded 
projects. 4 The Bureau of the Budget was replaced by 
the Office of Management and Budget (OMB) which 
expanded the scope of the review in 1971. 

The designation of the RPC as the review agency 
and the expansion of coverage meant that the commis
sion had the potential to influence local decision 
making. The potential is best illustrated by the 
increase in the number of A-95 reviews performed by 
the RPC. Between 1965, and September 1975, 173 
reviews were undertaken: 19 were conducted between 
1965 and 1970. In 1970, 6 reviews were instituted, 
but from January to September 1975, 53 were under
taken. 5 

The "power" of the planners, however, may be more 
apparent than real. Establishment of the commission 
and its expansion is one aspect of a new "profes
sionalism" in county administration, but legitimacy 
from the past and cultural sanction for "planning" is 
lacking. All too often, local elites see planners as 
the vanguard of government encroachment on individual 
liberty and opposition to their works is easily acti
vated. In addition, the general administrative style 
in the county, particularly the absence of civil ser
vice, points up the anomalous position of planners. 
County jobs are allocated by elected officials, 
according to the discretion of the respective office
holders. Republicans dominated the county offices, 
but recent changes in the composition of the county 
board have produced challenges to the autonomy of 
elected officials. These challenges, which will be 
discussed below, have as yet yielded few results and 
county officials remain secure in their strongholds. 

There is limited local support for planning. The 
Regional Planning Commission was created by the County 
Board before reapportionment changed its composition 
and increased urban representation. It is widely 
assumed that a more professional administration is 
necessary for progress and, in some quarters, in
creased professiona1ization is an overriding political 
objective. However, if incumbent officials perceive 
the campaign for increased professiona1ization as an 
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attack on their political bases, the push for more 
professional values is impeded. 

Competing values are apparent in recent conflict, 
and conflicting purposes and objectives must be recon
ciled if action is to be undertaken. Resolution typi
cally does not mean victory for either side; the 
process appears to be one of adaptation of the man
dates of professional administration to the values of 
individualistic culture. This chapter assesses the 
changes in county government by focusing on how the 
resources and values of contending partisans shape 
decision making. 

The Background of Change 

Champaign County retains the overall appearance 
of a rural area, but it has become urbanized in the 
last decades. The 1970 census classified three 
fourths of the county's population as urban with less 
than one fourth of the non-urban population living on 
farms. The two major employers in the county are the 
University of Illinois and Chanute Air Force Base, 
located in the city of Rantoul, approximately twenty 
miles north of Urbana. Although the statistics show a 
decline in the percentage of the population that is 
rural, the politics of the county are still affected 
by rural sentiments and ideology. The outlook is con
servative and governmental action such as zoning is 
easily perceived as a dimuni tion of liberty. These 
attitudes can be obstacles to innovative governmental 
efforts to alleviate the problems of urban society. 

The spirit of the "old days" contrasts sharply 
with the facts of the present. Twenty-five percent of 
the county's population is transient, and resides in 
the area in order to receive (or have a spouse or a 
parent receive) educational services. In 1970, 
slightly more than 17 percent of the population of 
Champaign and Urbana resided in college dormitories 
while more than 20 perent of Rantoul's population 
lived in military barracks. The general economic and 
social characteristics of the population reflect the 
high proportion of transients. The average age of 
Champaign County residents, the percentage of persons 
who live with their families, and the average income 
are slightly below normal. The mobility of the popu
lation and the level of educational attainment is 
higher than normal. 
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Ideological reservations color attitudes about 
government but governmental activities provide half of 
the earnings of county residents. The University of 
Illinois and Chanute Air Force Base are major employ
ers in the county, but the nature of the services they 
provide obscures perception of the connection between 
jobs and government. There is a relative shortage of 
career opportunities for certain types of skilled and 
semi-skilled workers, but generally unemployment is 
not a serious problem in the county, except for youths 
(aged 16-20) and for blacks. The 1970 census showed 
that 15.2 percent of the black population was unem
ployed and 25 percent of all black families had in
comes below the poverty level. 6 

Ideological preconceptions also obstruct recogni
tion of the dependence of the economy on federal 
money. A typical native of Champaign County speaks 
enthusiastically of the value of individual enter
prise, of independence and of making it on one's own. 
In contrast, the Federal Information Exchange System 
County Program Summary for fiscal year 1968 showed 
that the county received a total of $212,717,960 from 
the federal government. The figure received for 1971 
was $220,092,509. 7 Much of the federal expenditure 
was neither highly visible nor required the exercise 
of discretion by federal officials; for example, in 
1971 more than $13,000,000 was disbursed for social 
security payments and another $5,000,000 was disbursed 
for military retirement pay. However, federal expen
ditures provide both the base and a cushion for the 
county's economy. 

The statistics suggest the magnitUde of the 
changes that have occurred in the county's population 
and its economic base, while the qualifications sug
gest the strength of customary assumptions. Until 
recently, little interest in accommodating to change 
was displayed by county politicians. Whether politi
cal stability was attributable to citizen satisfaction 
or to citizen apathy is an open question, but much of 
the recent impetus for change is attributable to deci
sions taken outside the count~ and not to local 
initiatives. 

A Survey of Changes in County Government 

The 1960s were crowded years on the national 
scene--anti-war demonstrations, riots in the ghetto, 
Great Society programs and Supreme Court decisions--
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resulting in the expansion of federal services and 
bringing new people and interests to the fore. 
Champaign County, for the most part, was affected only 
marginally by the expanded activities of the federal 
government. The county, for example, did not partici
pate in many of the Great society programs and largely 
ignored federal incentives to encourage regional ini
tiatives. The decision which most affected the con
tours of county politics was the Supreme Court's 
decision to extend the principle of one-man, one-vote 
to county governments. The need to reapportion led to 
changes in the structure of county government and the 
new electoral rules produced a new type of county 
board member, an urban, activist Democrat. until 
1972, the County Board of Supervisors was the formal 
governing body of the county. As its name implies, 
the board had fifty members, including the township 
supervisor from each of thirty townships plus repre
sentation from the cities of Champaign, Urbana and 
Rantoul. The supervisors "from the townships were the 
majority, and the size and lack of cohesiveness of the 
board contributed to the lethargy of county govern
ment. In addition, cultural preferences emphasizing 
the priority of individual over communal purposes 
reinforced passivity and limited county involvement in 
matters such as zoning or other regulatory activity. 
County government was a holding operation and few 
poli ticians in the county were willing to suggest an 
alternative modus operandi. 

Although reapportionment had the potential to 
change the shape of county politics there was neither 
resistance to nor widespread public interest in the 
prospective change. The alteration of county govern
ment was accomplished without much public notice. The 
name of the governing body of the county was changed 
from the County Board of Superivsors to the County 
Board; its membership was reduced to twenty-seven and 
nine new districts were drawn, each composed of 
approximately 18,000 inhabitants. Each district 
elects three members; three of the districts represent 
Champaign, two represent Urbana; and four represent 
the rural areas of the county. In 1972, the first 
election under the new electoral system was held and 
the new twenty-seven member board had a major i ty of 
members from the urbanized areas of the county. 

Additional representation of urban areas in
creased the number of Democrats on the County Board. 
The first board after reapportionment was composed of 
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sixteen Republicans and eleven Democrats, but two 
Democrats from rural areas voted with the Republicans. 
The Democrats focused on a reorganization of the 
board's committee structure; the number of committees 
was reduced from twenty-four' to eleven and the once 
powerful Ways and Means Committee was abolished. The 
new committees were composed of four Republicans and 
three Democrats, a dramatic illustration of increased 
Democratic influence on the County Board. The ~epub8 
licans retained the chairmanship of each comm~ttee 
but reform oriented Democrats secured a forum in which 
to advocate a new, more activist county government and 
a more professional administration. They advocated 
changing the chairman of the County Board from full ~o 
half-time; and hiring a full-time, professional adm~
nistrative assistant (modeled on the Urbana position), 
schooled in public administration with knowledge in 
the areas of budget and finance, who would bring pro
fessional expertise to county government. 

The Democrats stressed the inadequacy and inac
tivity of county administration and made it a campaign 
issue in the months before the 1974 elections. The 
question of whether the chairman of the County Board 
should be half or full-time, and how much and what 
kind of help the chairman needed, depended on the 
definition of the chairman's task. Wesley schwengel, 
a veteran of the old board and chairman of the new 
board decribed the job as follows: The chairmanship 
is a full-time position. The chairman functions as a 
public relations officer, "attempting to make the 
citizens of this county appreciate what county govern
ment is up to and about." He gives advice to township 
and other segments of county government; he must be up 
to date on changes in state and federal laws affecting 
county government and he serves as coordinator for the 
various governments and special districts in the 
county.9 In other words, county government was a kind 
of holding company. 

Schwengel's understanding of his position and the 
purposes of county government (at least for the 
Democrats) raised more problems than it resolved. The 
Democrats believed that election to the county board 
was a part-time position and demanded research assis
tance and other services from the chairman's office. 
schwengel argued that the county lacked office space 
for regular purposes and said no to research services. 

39 



I don't believe we need someone to 
whom board members can come and say I 
want thus and so--someone to do their 
homework for them. I feel that as 
board members we should do our own 
share of the homework and not have 
somebody do it for us. 

The Democrats were not deterred and continued to 
press for change. Laurel prussing, an Urbana Demo
crat, and member of the Personnel and Public Officials 
Committee reported that the committee approved a 
$16,000 budget item to hire a professional administra
tor for the fiscal year beginning December 1, 1974. 
Schwengel continued to deny the need for an admini
strative assistant and the board's Budget and Finance 
Committee and the Policies and Procedures Committee, 
meeting jointly, delayed a decision on the budget pro
posal, and ordered further study of the question. lU 

In September, the Policy, Procedures and Appoint
ment Committee overruled the Personnel and Public 
Officials Committee, voting to disregard the proposal 
for an administrative assistant and creating instead 
the position of executive secretary to the county 
board chairman. Two Democratic members of the commit
tee explained their votes, "they were philosophically 
in favor of the administrative assistant but had 
decided it might be impractical to hire one at this 
time. ,,11 Schwengel' s opposition helped defeat the 
proposal for an administrative assistant. Inasmuch as 
partisan opponents advocated more professional admi
nistration, the county board chairman opposed the pro
posal as a challenge to his prerogatives. 

Nevertheless, a new model of county government is 
beginning to take shape. In 1973, the state passed a 
law allowing consolidation of elections, and the 
County Board, citing cost, changed the date of county 
elections to coincide with the general election. The 
first consolidated election took place in November, 
1974, and showed that urban interest was not transi
tory. Hotly contested state legislative races pro
duced a large turnout for an off-year election, and 
54.9 percent of the registered voters in Champaign 
County cast ballots. Republicans retained control of 
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all the county offices at stake, * but the Democrats 
increased their strength on the County Boar~, 
defeating two Republican incumbents. The DemocratJ.c 
contingent was boosted to thirteen but the Republicans 

~~~~~n~~ :he o~~~~~;~ o~ajtO:oi?~ra~nge:oe:rUa\lsi.cla2ns could 

The losses led to strategy discussions among the 
Republicans and rumors of a challenge to wesley 
Schwengel in the Republican caucus. The cau~us 
decided to support Schwengel who was elected as chaJ.r
man. However, Schwengel promised to retire from both 
the chairmanship and board. 

This decision minimized Republican dissension and 
challenges to Schwengel' s leadership, but it di~ not 
stop the Democratic push for a more professJ.onal 
county administration. County jobs are not covered by 
Civil Service classifications, and the personnel and 
Public Officials Committee of the board drew up a P7r -
sonne 1 code establishing a uniform job classificatJ.on 
system for county employees. 13 However, problems 
arose when attempts were made to implement the code~ 
semi-autonomus officeholders saw attempts at implemen
tation as usurpations of their responsbility. 

In February 1976, a board decision to set aside 
money for merit pay raises sparked conflict. T~e 
elected official would ask the Personnel and PublJ.c 
Officials Committee for the money for a raise for ~he 
employee, assuming that the committee would exercJ.se 
oversight. County Treasurer John Skelton and County 
Sheriff Everett Hedrick both wrote critical letters to 
the committee. Skelton argued that in the future, he 
would submit his budget as a lump sum line i~em 
without any breakdown by individuals, thus removJ.ng 
any possibility of coordinating job classification and 
pay. Skelton claimed that opinions of the State's 
Attorney of Champaign County and the State Attorney 
General supported his contention that county elected 
officials were solely responsible for determining the 
pay of their employees. 14 

Tensions in county government are exacerbated 

* county officials hold four-year terms 
all county officials run at the same time. 
officials were Republicans except the 
Attorney~ a Democrat was elected in 1972. 

41 

but not 
county 

State's 

4 



I! 

periodically by incidents such as the Democratic 
attempt to remove electioneering from the County Court 
House. As noted above, elected county officials were 
Republicans except for the State's Attorney. James 
Skelton who was county treasurer was also the chairman 
of the Champaign County Republican party. Employees 
of the Circuit Clerk were encouraged to wear buttons 
during working hours, promoting the incumbent Circuit 
Clerk for reelection. Needless to say, Democrats on 
the County Board were less than happy with such bla
tant electioneering, and a motion to prohibit county 
employees from wearing campaign buttons was intro
duced. lS The County Board rejected the measure and 
employees of the Circuit Clerk continued to wear but
tons during work hours. 

The above incidents illustrate the conflicting 
pressures in county government. The push for more 
professional procedures and behavior contradicts 
customary modes of operation. Innovation generates a 
reaction which forces the innovators to the defensive 
to preserve what they have achieved. The old ways are 
no longer viable and probably cannot be resurrected 
due to the increasing demand for more data, more ana
lysis, and more standardization in governemnt opera
tion. But county off ic ials cannot be said to be 
eagerly moving towards a new model of government. The 
attitudes which fostered the old days retain their 
political effectiveness and serve to slow change, to 
limit its impact, and perhaps to make the new ways 
acceptable or at least tolerable to the more conserva
tive citizens of the county. The pattern is apparent 
in var ious county undertakings and the remainder of 
this chapter examines the pattern as it surfaced in 
the creation and operation of the Regional Planning 
Commission, county zoning, revenue sharing, and the 
proposed jail-courthouse complex. 

The Regional Planning Commission 

New approaches to the problems of planning, 
zoning and regulation illustrate changes in the role 
and purposes of county government. County zoning, an 
issue since 1966, was adopted in September 1973. A 
full time administration and a zoning board of appeals 
was created. 16 

The first landmark on the road to county zoning 
was the creation of the Champaign County Planning 
Commission which was approved by the rurally dominated 
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County Board in September 1964. In 1966, the organi
zation became the Regional Planning Commission and 
through the first half of the 1970s, both the staff 
and the importance of the RPC. increased. The commis
sion was composed of eight members, serving two-year 
terms including the chairman of the County Board, two 
representatives from Champaign and two from Urbana, 
two additional representatives from the County Board 
and one minority group member. Rantoul did not par
ticipate originally, but by 1974, it showed interest 
and sent a representative to meetings. The duties of 
the commission included appointment of the salaried 
planning staff, approval or rejection of the plans 
prepared by the staff, and finally transmission of 
approved plans to the County Board or the city coun
cils. 

A salaried professional planning staff appears 
somewhat anomalous in a conservative community, where 
spot zoning was usual practice and informal relation
ships had greater relevance for zoning decisions than 
rational decisions on land use. The original proposal 
for a Champaign County Planning Commission, contrary 
to expectations, aroused minimal conflict. County 
planning was an idea whose time had come, but neither 
the idea nor the time was indigenous to the county. 

Several favorable preconditions smoothed the way 
for county planning. In the early 1960s, federal 
grants became available to counties which cr,eated a 
review board to oversee county needs. The cha~rman of 
the County Board showed interest in complying and a 
com-mittee was appointed to study the problem and make 
recommendations. Henry I. Green, Jr. an advocate of 
county planning, was appointed to the committee, and 
became an enthusiastic spokesman for regional plan
ning. Champaign and Urbana also showed interest in a 
County Planning Commission. Champaign had had a pro
fessional planner on the city staff but he resigned in 
the early 1960s and a replacement was needed. Urbana 
was severely criticized for its backdoor approach to 
the development of Lincoln Square,17 and city offi
cials were interested in deflecting this criticism. 
For the cities, county planning meant professional 
expertise at reduced cost; professional planners hired 
by the county could work for the cities and were less 
expensive than if each city hired its own planner. 

A county planning agency also made political 
sense; its creation lessened criticism concerning the 
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,county's apathy towards and failure to seek federal 
grants to tackle the problems of increased urbaniza
tion. Conservative members of the board were 
reassured about county planning when planning com
missions operating in Sangamon and Lake counties were 
suggested as the model for the proposed commission. 
The rurally dominated County Board easily approved a 
planning commission because they were not staking out 
a new path; the experience of comparable counties made 
regional planning politically acceptable in Champaign 
county.lS 

Regional planning has the potential to radically 
change decision making in a county dominated by the 
individualistic political culture. By 1973, the 
Regional Planning Commission had realized some part of 
this potential. Staff was increased in the early 
1970s, and the professional caliber of planning 
studies as well as demands from other governments for 
facts increased the RPC's strategic importance to 
elected officials in the cities and the county. 

However, an undercurrent of opposition to the RPC 
and its operation had also developed. A brief review 
of the commission's legally defined functions suggests 
reasons for the indispensability of the commission and 
for the developing opposition. Regional planning com
missions are intended to provide nonaffluent local 
governments with the staff for community planning; to 
coordinate land use among adjacent counties or commu
nities, and to provide the counties and communities 
with the specialized staff necessary for acquiring 
grants from the federal government. 

The RPC spent Sl percent of its budget for plan
ning projects and 19 percent on salaries. The work of 
the RPC in 1973 is represented by the list of project 
expenditures found in Table 3.l.l~ 

The commission's 
its funds are derived 
federal government. 
was $35l,S03, and the 
Table 3.1. 20 

work is done in the county, but 
from many sources, including the 
The commission's budget in 1973 
major contributors are listed in 

As Table 3.2 indicates, federal funds provided 
incentives for planning in Champaign County, and were 
a necessary prop for the RPC. Local attitudes are 
ambivalent; the RPC was created by the county but it 
did not command widespread support and enthusiasm. 
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TABLE 3.1 
EXPENDITURES F·OR 1973 

Project 

Urbana City "Update" 
Manpower Planning and Administration 
Interim Water Quality Management 
Mental Health Coordination 
Assistance to Small Communities 
Transportation Planning 
Administration and Organization 
Federal State Aid Coordination 
Solid Waste 
Environmental Systems 
Comprehensive Plan-Champaign 
Land Use 
Public Information 
Data Monitoring and Base Maps 
Public Service 
Citizen participation 
Clearinghouse Coordination 
water/Sewer/Drainage 
Open Space Recreation 
Housing 
Population/Economic Base 
Local Technical Assistance 

TABLE 3.2 
INCOME FOR 1973 

Source 

City of Urbana 
City of Champaign 
Champaign County 
IEPA (III Environmental 

Protection Agency 
EEA (Emergency Employment 

Act) 
Federal HUD 701 
701 Small Govt. (Ill. Dept of 

Local Govt. Affairs) 
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Percentage 

2.5 
6.0 
6.0 
7.0 
5.0 
1.0 

11.0 
S.7 
1.0 
1.0 
1.0 
1.0 

.5 
S.O 
2.0 
4.0 
2.0 
5.0 

.3 
6.0 
3.0 

lS.O 

Percentage 

l1.S 
16.3 
lS.O 

S.O 

7.0 
14.0 

3.0 



continuing budgetary support from HUD, the ever 
growing need for data to support grant applications, 
and the coordinating responsibilities devolved on the 
RPC by the requirements of Circular A-95 are more 
relevant factors in RPC expansion than equivocal local 
support. 

The RPC is established and the planners are un
likely to fold their tents and silently steal away. 
The staff has grown and the planning projects have 
become more comprehensive, but the honeymoon is over, 
and the increasing scope of RPC operation has gener
ated the opposition that was missing at its creation. 
Staff and program expansion is not attributable to the 
support of local elites but to a HUD grant to develop 
a comprehensive land use plan for the country. The 
cutback in federal grants (the RPC suffered a 25 per
cent reduction for the 1974-75 fiscal year)21 gener
ates fears that the county and the cities will be 
forced to pick up the tab for RPC services that some 
citizens would rather do without. 

A comprehensive land use plan would pinpoint the 
services and the infrastructure to assure rational 
development in the future. Master plans, however, are 
likely to conflict with the development projects of 
influential citizens~ the resulting tensions increase 
criticism of the RPC. The opposition is fed not only 
by specific decisions of the commission but by a 
generalized antipathy to governmental power. A real 
estate broker claimed that the RPC made rezoning 
impossible and "the Commission is very restrictive and 
almost a bureaucracy." A businessman felt that too 
much emphasis was placed on the environment. Both 
felt that commission expansion meant that "the federal 
government had gained 'too much control' and had 
become 'more socialistic' by taking power away from 
the people.,,22 

The formality of dealings with professional plan
ners contrasts sharply with the informal relations of 
15 years ago and raises the spectre of bureaucracy and 
impersonal government. To those who were satisfied 
with or benefitted from the old ways, the RPC at times 
takes on the appearance of a "Frankenstein," an in
strumentality intended to further county development 
but which impedes it by rigidity and regulations. The 
staff of the RPC is aware of the hostility~ the work 
of the RPC reduces the business sector's control of 
land and businessmen do not understand how the commis-
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sion operates. 23 The business communi ty recogni~es 
the need for planning but prefers docile to aggress1ve 
planners, and tends to oppose further expansion of the 
RPC's role. 

The issue of regulation vs. nonregulation was 
never debated or resolved publicly. In the 1970s, 
budgetary constraints, as surplus funds evaporated 
made RPC allocations vulnerable to reduction, and the 
director of the RPC fought a losing battle to maintain 
budget levels. To further complicate the RPC's posi
tion, Robert Pinkerton, who was well known in the com
munity, resigned as executive director in March 1975. 
James Friedlander became the new director in May 
1975. 24 At this time, Champaign began to express 
dissatisfaction with the RPC' s emphasis on regional 
concerns and its limited priority for city planning, 
and reduced its 1975-1976 budget allocation approxi
mately 24 percent in order to hire an RPC staffer as 
city planning coordinator. 25 Budget pressures 
increased in 1976~ further reductions in federal 
funding were anticipated; Champaign was becoming more 
interested in hiring its own planner and the County 
Board was reluctant to increase its allocation for RPC 
operating expenses. 26 The pressures on the RPC budget 
may be attributable to latent hostility, to 
Champaign's need for more services, or the increasing 
need to set priorities when money is tight. In any 
case, RPC operations are carefully scrutinized by 
local governments and budget constraints restrict 
further expansion of its role and significance. 

County zoning 

The same kinds of reponses to planning appear in 
the debates over county zoning and its implementation. 
As noted above, county zoning was adopted by the re
apportioned board and became effective on October 10, 
1973. The RPC prepared a model zoning ordinance and 
the adoption of county zoning in neighboring Ford, 
Piatt, and McLean counties lessened opposition in the 
rural community. The RPC solicited participation from 
all segments of the community in preparing for zoning, 
but participation did not allay opposition. In those 
segments of the community that believe that industrial 
development is necessary, criticism of zoning was 
intense and affected willingness to comply with the 
ordinance. Each time a decision based on the zoning 
code was presented as an obstacle to industrial 
development or to a real estate promotion, passive 
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antipathy became active and the disputes delayed 
acceptance and implementation of a rational land use 
policy. Professional decision making does not elimi
nate the conflicts that cluster around zoning ques
tions because any decision confers benefits on some 
and losses on others. 

The RPC attempted to present or ameliorate con
flicts over zoning and land use by building a consen
sus on planning decisions, and has solicited the 
participation of different interest groups and of the 
general public. Task forces were created to survey 
the county's needs and prospects in areas such as land 
use, housing and human resources. However, efforts to 
increase participation had mixed results for the 
following reasons. In the first place, participation 
did not always lessen opposition. Members of a task 
force were not automatically bound to abide by the 
decisions of the majority. Second, there were 
problems in obtaining the participation of the public. 
public hearings are attended by those with an imme
diate stake in a decision, and hearings to discuss 
long-range plans do not generate the quality nor quan
tity of participation that a hearing to rezone land 
from R-l to R-4 generates in the affected neighbor
hoods. 27 conversely, the anger of a developer because 
his proposal has been rejected does not result in con
tinuous feedback to or pressure on decision makers. 
Although a developer may deride the RPC in private 
conversations or with interviewers, insisting that the 
planners are destroying individual liberty and 
retarding progress with zoning decisions, he soon 
becomes interested in a different project. If 
planning does not evoke the whole hearted support of 
local elites neither does it arouse enough opposition 
to cause these elites to reorganize and systematically 
attempt to block the trend to long-term planning or 
change its direction. 

The apathy of the public and the selective 
interest of the public and interested elites creates a 
vacuum, especially about long-range planning, which 
strengthens professional "control" over the decisions 
that will shape the future of Champaign County. But 
"control" may be an empty victory if implementation is 
delayed or diluted. The county has entered the twen
tieth century. It can no longer do without the ser
vices of professional planners, but the interaction of 
professionals and the public is best described as com
plex, ambiguous, and at times undercut by conflicts. 

48 

The sporadic opposition of interested elites as well 
as apathy and selective interest in the community may 
result in a modus vivendi between the planners and the 
community or in increasingly d.isruptive conflicts. 

A Landlord Tenant ordinance and A Fair Housing 
Ordinance 

The kinds of tension that inhere in a transi
tional relationship are illustrated in the controversy 
over the regulation of rental property. As noted 
above, Champaign County has a larger than normal per
centage of population living in rented d~ellings. ~he 
national average is 30 percent wh~le Champa~gn 
County's average is more than 50 percent. Table 3.3 
gives the distribution and the percentages. 

TABLE 3.3 
HOUSING TENURE IN CHAMPAIGN COUNTY 

Champaign 
Cham12aign Urbana Rantoul County 

Total Occupied 
Dwelling units l 16,954 9,456 5,804 47,361 

Owner Occupied 8,938 4,293 2,248 24,529 
Percent Owner 53% 45% 39% 54% 
Occupied 

Renter occupied 8,016 5,163 3,556 21,832 
Percent Renter 47% 55% 61% 46% 

Occupied 

1 Excludes dormitory rooms 

Source: 1970 Census of population and Housing, PHC 
(1)-38. 

Students especially have felt themselves to be at 
the mercy of landlords and the Champaign-Urbana 
Tenants Union was created by students in the early 
1970s to afford some protection to renters. The RPC 
housing Task Force recognized the unique problems 
created for Champaign County by the high percentage of 
renters and established a committee to look into the 
problems of rental housing. 
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The committee was composed of representatives 
from the C-U Tenants Union, the legal aid office, a 
landlord, a property manager and a local realtor. It 
met throughout 1973, and drafted seven model ordi
nances to provide protection for tenants and landlords 
and a specification of their rights and responsibili_ 
ties. The committee planned to hold public hearings 
to obtain community reaction to the ordinances, to 
amend them accordingly and finally to submit them to 
the city councils of Champaign and Urbana for adoption 
under home rule powers.28 

The Illinois Constitution ratified in 1970 gave 
home rule to municipalities with a population of more 
than 25,000 and offered home rule powers to county 
governments, if voters approved the reorganization of 
county government and the establishment of an elected 
county executive officer. Home rule freed the cities 
and would free the county board of most state legisla
tive control~ home rule units could do anything that 
the legislature or the constitution did not specifi
cally forbid. However, most officials of Champaign 
County were not interested or were opposed to becoming 
a home rule county. Ordinances governing landlord
tenant relationships therefore could be applied only 
in cities with the home rule power. The deliberations 
of the Tenant Landlord Relations Committee were shaped 
by this limitation. When the ordinances were finally 
written, the RPC deviated from customary procedure and 
transmitted the ordinances without endorsement to the 
three largest cities in the county. The cities 
received the package on August 1, 1974, along with the 
suggestion that Champaign and Urbana work together to 
adopt identical ordinances. 29 

The cities established a Champaign-Urbana Joint 
Committee on Model Lessor-Lessee Relations Ordinances, 
and named four members~ one opponent, two proponents 
and one moderate. Public hearings were held through
out 1975 and a model ordinance was drawn up in late 
1975. Before the ordinance was submitted to the 
Champaign City Council, the city's legal staff 
reviewed the measure and declared that "the City does 
not have the power, as a home rule unit, to pass such 
an ordinance. ,,30 The respective city councils were 
deterred from further consideration of the model 
ordinance. 

A 
attempt 

similar 
to bar 

fate met the Housing Task 
discrimination in housing 
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county. Champaign and Urbana have fair housing ordi
nances which will be discussed in the chapters on the 
cities. Rantoul does not have an ordinance but the 
Chanute Housing Authority ~nvestigates complaints. 
The RPC also defined fair housing as a priority 
problem and the task force asked the County Board for 
a commitment to end housing discrimination in the 
county by establishing a fair housing ordinance and a 
mechanism for enforcement. 31 A draft of a fair 
housing ordinance was prepared and delivered to County 
Board Chairman wesley Schwengel, who angrily announcd 
that the RPC had wasted its time. According to the 
opinion of Illinois Attorney General William J. Scott, 
Champaign County was legally incapable of enacting a 
fa ir hous ing ordinance. Scot t ruled that only home 
rule counties have authority to enact fair housing 
ordinances. 32 

Schwegel's response to RPC efforts to prepare 
fair housing legislation is indicative of the opposi
tion that leads local leaders to undercut the RPC. 
But to Democrats, Schwegel's attitudes are a red flag. 
The board's inability to enact fair housing ordinances 
generates demands for home rule and renewed efforts to 
bring a professional administrator into county govern
ment. 33 Scott's ruling suggests a different kind of 
problem for county government~ legal interpretations 
may delay expansion of the county's power to regulate 
or to act to promote the general welfare. This lack 
of authority confounded efforts to use revenue sharing 
funds to support social services in the county. 

Revenue Sharing 

Legal restrictions also limited county discretion 
in allocating revenue sharing funds. Reapportionment 
resulted in the election of county board members who 
were willing to see government play a more active role 
in promoting the welfare of citizens. Revenue sharing 
seemed to provide the resources to accomplish their 
purposes. President Nixon proposed revenue sharing as 
"a gesture of faith in America's states and localities 
and in the principle of democratic self-government." 

Congress, in 1972, established a five-year 
general revenue sharing program at an initial level of 
5.3 billion dollars. 34 In 1972, Champaign County's 
allotment of revenue sharing funds was $362,000 and 
the county expected to receive approximately $415,000 
in 1973, but the county's financial position was 
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bleak. A provision of the Illinois Constitution of 
1970 prohibited the county from charging fees from 
other government units for collecting their taxes, and 
the provision cost the county about $800,000 in 
revenue a year. Two years of deficit budgets erased 
previous surpluses and greatly reduced the county's 
options concerning the disposition of revenue sharing 
funds. Nevertheless, the county board made an effort 
to obtain public input regarding the appropriation of 
such funds and social welfare programs were the pri
mary candidates. The board heard the proposals of 
various groups, including the Francis Nelson Health 
Center, a neighborhood medical facility, started with 
federal funds, to serve the needs of the poor and the 
black community. The health center was seeking new 
funding sources to compensate for a cutback in federal 
funds. 35 

The county also faced the prospect of picking up 
the tab for two programs originally financed by the 
federal government. The Emergency Employment Act had 
enabled the county to hire employees not included in 
the regular budget, but termination of these funds 
necessitated additional county expenditures of 
$120,000 to continue the employment of essential indi
viduals. A federal grant for $240,000 for a program 
at the Champaign County Youth Home was due to expire, 
and if the county wanted to continue the program, it 
would have to provide funding. Assumption of these 
obligations placed financial constraints on the 
board's new interest in promoting the welfare of 
disadvantaged citizens. 

In addition, disposition of legal questions con
cerning the expenditure of revenue shar ing funds for 
social welfare projects limited the county's discre
tion. Illinois law prohibits a county which is not a 
home rule unit from funding public health services 
without a referendum. In April 1973, Illinois 
Attorney General William J. Scott delivered an offi
cial opinion on the subject, which stated explicitly 
that the State and Local Fiscal Assistance Act of 1972 

does not authorize units of local 
government to expend revenue shar ing 
funds for purposes which are not 
already authorized by State Law •••• 
If support for the programs of the 
aforementioned agencies (the case in 
point concerned the Community Action 
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Agency for Stephenson County and the 
Stephenson Council for the Aged) are 
not within the statutory powers of a 
county board, the county board corre
spondingly is not authorized to expend 
its own revenue funds • • • and is not 
authorized to use funds derived from 
the State and Local Fiscal Assistance 
Act of 1972, supra, in furtherance of 
these programs. 

The impact of this op1n10n was felt when revenue 
sharing allocations were discussed in the spr ingof 
1975. Champaign County State's Attorney James R. 
Burgess ruled that neither the Francis Nelson Health 
Center nor the Champaign County Drug Rehabilitation 
Center qualified for county revenue shar ing money. 
Burgess noted that the State and Local Fiscal 
Assistance Act did not confer additional authority on 
county government~ Champaign County is not a home rule 
unit and can do only those things that are specifi
cally authorized by the state, and those that arise by 
implication from powers specifically granted. 36 The 
interpretation effectively limited expanded fund~ng 
for social services through the use of revenue shar1ng 
money. Although there were efforts to ease the 
constraints imposed by these rulings, several more 
agencies were declared ineligible for revenue sharing 
funds during the discussion of allocation of funds in 
1976. 37 

Revenue sharing was criticized by some congress
men, who argued that without federal strings, the 
money was unlikely to be used to raise the level of 
services for the poor and disadvantaged. Champaign 
County showed an interest in using revenue sharing 
funds for social programs, and public hearings were 
held to obtain citizen participation. However, 
obstacles to this type of expendi ture--the reduction 
of federal grant money, the prospect of budget defi
cits, and the less than generous legal interpretations 
of county power--effectively restrained county govern
ment from taking the initiative. There may have been 
the will, at least there was an interest in using 
revenue shar ing funds for disadvantaged groups, but 
the potential was not realized due in part to state 
and federal decisions which blocked the way. In con
sequence, the hope that revenue sharing would result 
in strengthened, more responsive local government was 
diminished. 
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The Jail-Court House Complex 

A brief sketch of the slow progress towards con
struction of a new jail and/or courthouse rounds off 
this portrayal of the politics of county government. 
There is widespread local recognition of the need for 
a new jail, and even some enthusiasm for the project. 
However, the different objectives of politicians, 
citizens, and experts, as well as the complexities 
which inhere in any large undertaking, have delayed 
initiation of the project. 

Discussion about the need for a new jail has been 
going on for at least twenty years, but in 1972, a 
concerted effort to start a project was begun. 
Dilapidated, inadequate prison facilities were criti
cized by grand juries and the state Department of 
Corrections, and complaints of prisoners about over
crowding, food, recreational facilities, and the 
depredations of other prisoners began to appear 
regularly in the newspapers. 38 

Recognition of the need, however, did not auto
matically produce the financial resources to solve the 
problem. Should a new jail to be funded by a referen
dum or the creation of a public building commission? 
Was the proposed construction to be a jailor a jail
courthouse complex? The cost of the jail was esti
mated at between $6,000,000 and $8,000,000; the cost 
of a jail with a few hearing rooms was estimated at 
$8,000,000 to $9,000,000, while a jail-courthouse 
complex including space for county offices was esti
mated at $13,000,000. Should the project be located 
in downtown Urbana? Urbana officials strongly sup
ported this outcome; it fitted with redevelopment 
plans. However, a downtown location might prove more 
expensive than a location further out in the county. 
The County Board began to study these questions in 
1973, but by 1976, very few decisions had been made. 

In early 1974, some board members advocated a 
referendum, but other members feared that the voters, 
worr ied about tax increases, would re ject the pro
ject. 39 In December 1974, the board received a pre
liminary report on a jail-courthouse complex from 
staff members of the National Clearinghouse for 
Criminal Justice Planning and Architecture, and again 
there was talk of a referendum to be held the follow
ing summer. 40 By the summer of 1975, the County Board 
was ready to move, and authorized "one of its commit-
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tees to appoint another committee to study means of 
financing and constructing a new county jail. ,,41 A 
month later the board allocated more than $500,000 
from revenue sharing funds for. the project. 42 

Major financial questions however, remained open, 
as the committee composed of County Board members 
began to study. the need for a new jail, new courthouse 
or both. A jail-courthouse complex was recommended 
but the committee was reluctant to advocate a referen
dum. The county would still have to build the jail. 43 
The committee also investigated alternative methods, 
particularly the possibility of creating a public 
building commission, which is authorized by state law 
to issue bonds. The county board can raise the tax 
rate to finance payment of the bonds without a 
referendum. There was just one hitch, only one com
mission can exist in any municipality and Urbana 
established a public building commission in the summer 
of 1973. 

The county did not participate in the Urbana com
mission due to fears that Urbana would dominate its 
deliberations, and county officials wanted the exist
ing commission dissolved before they made any commit
ment to finance the jail-courthouse complex this way. 
Mayor Paley of Urbana appeared willing to dissolve the 
commission, he wanted the complex built in or near 
downtown urbana.{ and "sacrifices" to obtain the plum 
were in order. 4 The uncertainties of funding and 
location were ignored as the County Board hired the 
architectural firm of Phillips, Swager and Associates 
to begin preliminary design work. 45 

The tempo of activity increased in the spring and 
summer of 1976. The County Board approved a resolu
tion on June 14, 1976, to purchase a site in downtown 
urbana for construction of a jail and/or courthouse 
facility if funds were available. The resolution 
formally "committed" the board to a downtown Urbana 
location but did not specify funding arrangements nor 
whether the facility was to be a jailor a jail-court
house complex. In late June, receipt of a federal 
planning grant of $158,130 from the Illinois Law 
Enforcement Commission (ILEC) with the stipulation 
that the money be allocated by September 30, 1976, 
further increased the project's momentum, but major 
decisions were avoided. 
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The difficulties which delayed the decision on 
and construction of a jail and/or courthouse complex 
were described because they illustrate the interdepen
dence of the units of the federal system as well as 
the complexity of action which results from interde
pendence. There is a local consensus on the need for 
a jail and probably on the need for a new courthouse, 
and a bi-partisan coalition of elected officials sup
ports the project. In addition, Urbana officials need 
the new complex in downtown Urbana to provide a peg 
for their plans to revitalize downtown. If the new 
courthouse is built, some historican, one hundred 
years from now might join the historian who described 
Champaign County's early days in declaring that the 
new courthouse was an important factor in maintaining 
urbana's separate existence. 

Despite public recognition of the need and the 
support of local officials, action on the jail/court
house complex was delayed for years. Financial and 
other kinds of support was needed from different 
governments, and constraints and delays resulted from 
the expanding need for consultation and assistance. 
such constraints, as well as citizen indifference or 
antipathy, further slow the transformation of county 
government from a holding operation to a new model of 
government. 

Conclusion 

This brief sketch of the politics of Champaign 
County shows a county in transition. The county will 
never return to the "good old days" and increasing 
Democratic strength is one sign that some percentage 
of the population has little desire to return to those 
days. But the past, even if it is largely mythologi
cal, has left an attitudinal and ideological legacy. 
The individualistic political culture still pervades 
the county, and since culture shapes perception (par
ticularly perception of alternatives), judgment, and 
actions, the count's shift to a more activist concept 
of government will be slow with considerable back
tracking. A reapportioned urban oriented County Board 
wants county government to take a more active role in 
providing a better life for the citizens, but faces 
constraints imposed by the decisions of others. 
County government will play a more active role in the 
future but the kinds of action it can take at any 
given time will be shaped and determined by a mix of 
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imperatives of individualistic culture, the desires of 
activists, and the resources at hand. 

The relationship between the cities and the 
county is complex and not susceptible to easy general
lization. In various respects, the cities assumed a 
more active role before the county, and their initia
tives paved the way for change in the county. For 
example, Democratic successes in Urbana provided the 
organization, the manpower, and the enthusiasm for 
Democrats to move into county politics after reappor
tionment. Democratic intervention produced a variety 
of pressures for a more professional and more active 
government. On the other hand, Urbana remains depen
dent on county support, in that the success of down
town redevelopment is related to county decisions 
about whether to build and where to locate a court
house-jail complex. Champaign's dependence on the 
county is less obvious than Urbana's, partly because 
Champaign has greater resources and more professional 
administration. However, federal incentives for 
regional cooperation as well as the hesitant shift to 
greater activism in the county may result in greater 
cooperation between Champaign and the county. The 
relationships are transitional, just as the politics 
of the county are transitional, and as the chapters on 
the cities will suggest, the complementary and con
flicting pulls which affect the one, affect the other. 
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CHAPTER 4 

URBANA: 
THE RISE OF THE DEMOCRATS 

Introduction 

Urbana, the smaller of the cities, experienced 
what amounts to a political revolution in the fifteen 
years between 1961 and 1976. A brief list of some 
visible indicators of political change suggests the 
scope and direction of the new policy orientations. 
Control of major city offices and the city council 
shifted from a small group of local, predominantly 
Republican businessmen and lawyers to a loose coali
tion of Democrats, many of whom came from other places 
to work or study at the university. The Urbana 
Democrats were "amateurs" in local politics. They 
tended to be uninterested in career possibilities in 
politics and entered politics because they believed 
that political life needed to be upgraded. The most 
important motivation, perhaps, was that local politics 
offered an arena where individuals could make a dif
ference. The "amateurs" built networks of friends and 
neighbors, resurrected a moribund party and in four
teen years achieved majority status. 

In the process, "new faces" came to public atten
tion. There was extensive volunteerism~ members of 
the League of Women voters no longer merely studied 
urban problems, they ran for the school board or the 
city councilor were appointed to city committees. 
The Democrats formulated and pushed alternatives to 
Republican hegemony and policies and stimulated aware
ness of local problems and options. Party competi
tiveness brought fun and excitement to local govern
ment as well as a new emphasis on the satisfactions of 
political involvement. Democrats promised a new kind 
of politics--an energetic government that would be 
responsive to the needs of citizens and an active 
force for solving the problems of urban life. Three 
years after. the Democrats won control of the city 
council and elected a mayor, real changes were made in 
city administration, but some of excitement dissipated 
and the question of whether the Democrats altered the 
fundamental conditions of local politics remained 
open. 
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Party competitiveness and the shift in party 
control brought new faces into city government, but 
more important for long range prospects, the city 
began a program of administrative reorganization. In 
1962, the League of Women Voters of Champaign County 
studied financial sources and services of Urbana. The 
introduction of their report states the following: 

When this study began, there was not 
available a comprehensive report on 
Urbana's government activities or its 
financial operations. Offices 
of the many city officials are in a 
number of widely separated localities; 
there are numerous committees wi thin 
the city council, each of which func
tions separately to a great extent; 
service departments initially submit 
budgets to individual council commit
tees; some advisory boards for 
service within the city have no coun
cilmen as members; audit reports, 
officially available for public in
spection, are prepared, as is proper, 
by several auditors and no one office 
or official or auditing firm has a 
complete set of the reports. In 
short, it is difficult to get any kind 
of complete, over-all p'icture of 
activities within the city.l 

Charles Zipprodt, Republican mayor from 1969 to 
1973 initiated the turnaround of Urbana's administra
tion by hiring a part-time administrative assistant. 
During his administration, the position was increased 
to fUll-time and the cities of the office were 
expanded. Richard Franks became Mayor zipprodt' s 
administrative assistant and he continued to hold the 
position after the election of Hiram Paley, a 
Democrat, in 1973. During Paley's administration, 
Franks' status was upgraded to Administrative Officer. 
Although the administrative officer serves at the 
pleasure of the mayor, the new emphasis on profes
sional administration is illustrated by the retention 
of Franks. 

Government style has changed dramatically as the 
import of administrative reorganization began to be 
felt. Formal recognition of the change came in 1975 
when Urbana was accepted as a member of the Interna-
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tional City Management Association (ICMA). A citizen 
also notices the difference. In contrast to the prob
lems faced by the League of Women Voters in obtaining 
information; in 1976, a phone. call to the administra
tive officer usually is sufficient to obtain informa
tion about budget and services. 

Implementation of new administrative norms and 
standards are visible throughout city hall. Until the 
1970s, patronage considerations determined the dis
position of jobs. Tentative efforts toward more pro
fessional job classifications were begun under Mayor 
zipprodt; under the Democrats, a job study was pre
pared and made operative. Civil service regulations 
also were reintroduced. Higher echelon positions are 
advertised in professional journals and new personnel 
is sought outside city boundaries. The shift has been 
so complete that city employees sought and won the 
right to unionize. There are now forty-four members 
in a local of the American Federation of state, County 
and Municipal Employees (AFSCME). 

Perhaps the most obvious difference between 1962 
and 1976 is the size and cost of city government. 
Estimated expenditures for the fiscal year, May, 1962 
to April 30, 1963, including expenditures for police 
and fire departments, totaled $586,500. 2 In June 
1976, the city council debated the budget for fiscal 
year, 1977, estimated at $3,730,000, a 7.4 percent 
increase from the 1976 fiscal year.3 Inflation is a 
factor in the increase, but its magnitude suggests the 
enlarged scope of government activity. Budget manage
ment has become a necessity. City staff has expanded. 
New responsibilities have been accepted; a human rela
tions officer and an arborist have joined the munici
pal work force. There is more stringent enforcement 
of city codes and zoning ordinances. In sum, Urbana 
appears to have entered the twentieth century of muni
cipal administration in a few short, hectic years. 

However, as conservatives noted long ago, the 
more things change, the more they remain the same. 
The changes in Urbana are extensive, but there are 
indications that they are surface changes. Admini
strative reorganization provides tools, the prere
quisites for an energetic government. However, better 
tools may be used to upgrade existing services rather 
than as the wedge to expand services and undertake new 
responsibilities. In Urbana, despite Democratic prom
ises and the expectations of their constituents, 
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increased administrative competence did not alter 
dramatically the outputs of government. An examina
tion of the constraints which slowed and modified pro
posed policy reorientations will be presented in order 
to obtain a fuller understanding of the complexities 
of Urbana politics. 

In the first place, the formal structure of 
urbana's government has not been altered since the 
1860s. In contrast, Champaign has experimented with 
its form of government: in 1958, the city manager 
form was adopted and in 1972, the representative 
structure was modified from at large representation to 
three council members elected at large and five mem
bers elected from districts. Champaign, however, did 
not tamper with non-partisan elections. Although 
attempts were made to change Urbana's mayor from a 
half to full-time position, the mayor remains half
time. The city council was composed of fourteen 
aldermen, two from each of seven wards, and seven were 
elected every two years by partisan ballot.* In 
theory, Urbana has a weak mayor form of government~ in 
practice, Urbana has had strong mayors who assumed 
effective control of city government. In addition, 
creation of an administative officer and greater 
centralization of city administra-tion has enchanced 
the mayor's power. 

Although Democratic council members strongly sup
ported administrative reorganization, the mayor pro
vided the main impetus and received the most benefit. 
Mayor Paley may have decided that the support of a 
competent municipal staff would be the substitute for 
the consensus of the past, and the authority that 
Republican mayors once possessed or a professional 
administration may have appeared to be the necessary 
prerequisite for achieving Democratic objectives. 
Whatever the reasons, the mayor has provided the main 
push, and administrative innovation rests on a shaky 
foundation--the support of the incumbent mayor. Given 
the increased costs of government and the prospect of 
budget deficits, a different incumbent could stress 
different priorities, and reduce the role of admi
nistrative reorganization in expanding the scope and 
activities of government. 

* In 1981, Urbana changed to one alderman per 
ward. 
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A more important constraint on innovation is 
financial. Raising taxes is always politically diffi
cult and Urbana is primarily a residential community. 
It has a smaller tax base and commercial base than 
Champaign, and because its population is under 50,000, 
it receives less state aid for schools. The largest 
employer in Champaign-Urbana is the university, a non
taxable institution. Magnavox had a plant in Urbana, 
which in 1968, employed 1,500 persons. The plant was 
closed in the early 1970s and no operation of com-, 
parable size has taken its place. During the 1940s 
and 1950s Champaign developed its commercial base, as 
Urbana's development lagged. In the early 1960s, it 
was estimated that only between 10 and 20 percent of 
the area's bus iness was done in Urbana. 4 The con
struction of an enclosed shopping mall, Lincoln 
Square, dramatically changed the face and the tax 
collections of Urbana. Two years after Lincoln Square 
opened, a study showed that sales tax revenues allo
cated to the city of Urbana had risen between 30 and 
48 percent. 5 

The construction of Lincoln Square temporarily 
eased the problem of an adequate tax base for Urbana. 
It did not resolve the problem because further devel
opment in the area surrounding Lincoln Square did not 
take place. In 1975, the lack of a strong downtown 
and of an adequate tax base again became of central 
concern to city officials. A new shopping center, 
Market Place, just north of Champaign but annexed to 
the city, was expected to draw off approximately 20 
percent of the business of Lincoln Square. Commercial 
development in Champaign and the pressure from Market 
Place increased the need for Urbana officials to find 
some means to offset the potential loss of revenue. 

Lack of money is a major obstacle to increased 
government activity as well as the source of a con
tinuing debate over how the city's limited resources 
should be allocated. population has grown steadily 
since the 1940s and the city was faced with the tre
mendous task of providing streets, roads, lighting, 
sanitation, storm sewers, schools and recreational 
facilities, without sufficient tax money to support 
development. 6 Inadequate city supervision of the pro
vision of facilities such as sewers and sidewalks in 
the housing developments built in the 1950s and early 
1960s added to the problems of maintenance in the 
1970s. Past governmental inaction and contemporary 
inflation have drastically increased the costs of pro-
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viding an urban infrastructure. Yet citizens expect 
such ?-men~ties and the increased cost of providing 
them l.S ll.kely to reduce the options of present and 
future city governments. 

There are also cultural constraints which reduce 
~he optio~s of officials. Urbana politics offer many 
l.llustratl.ons of the pervasiveness of the norms of 
individualistic culture. 

Public officials in the individualis
tic political culture, committed to 
'giving the public what it wants,' are 
not normally willing to initiate new 
programs or open up new government 
activity on their own initiative. 
They will do so when they perceive an 
overwhelming demand for them to act, 
but only then. 7 

Democratic officeholders were willing to take the l.nl.
tiative and to push for an expanded role for govern
ment, but the push for programs aimed at the better
ment of diverse components of the community generated 
conflic~ ,and alienated some segments of the public. 
Some cl.tl.zens were afraid of higher taxes, others 
feared the effects of increased government regulation 
on economic growth, while others genuinely feared that 
government activity would adversely affect individual 
l~berty. Democratic proposals met resistance (espe
cl.ally apparent in the conflict over the construction 
of a new swimming pool), which was based on and drew 
support from the norms of individualistic culture but 
was not confined to Urbana old-timers. A perce~tage 
of the nominally Democratic constituency rejected the 
need for a new pool as well as the reliance on city 
planners and urban experts. Chapters 4 and 5 will 
examine in detail this interplay between cultural 
norms and political response in connection with the 
issues that faced the Democrats after they became the 
majority party in 1973. 

This chapter examines the rise of the Democrats 
and the decline in Republican fortunes. Democratic 
success was built on the enthusiasm of amateurs who 
intensively canvassed neighborhoods and stressed local 
con~erns; The task of mobilizing the public was 
eaSl.er l.n Urbana than Champaign because the ward 
stru~ture of repr~sentation made intensive campaigning 
feasl.ble and profl.table. Local election results have 
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only too often demonstrated the apathy of citizens, 
but the years of party competitiveness in urbana (1965 
to 1973) produced record turnouts of voters every two 
years, regardless of whether there was a mayoral c~n
test. The presentation of alternatives, the attentl.on 
to local concerns, and the ringing of doorbells made 
politics important to more citizens and increased par
ticipation. But the opportunities of opposition are 
different from the responsibilities of government. 
Whether and to what extent the values developed in 
opposition, and introduced into local politics by rel
ative newcomers, were useful in shaping new political 
norms is examined in this chapter. The three chapters 
on Urbana seek to determine whether and in what ways 
the contours of politics were shaped and altered by 
the inter jection of new people, values, and purposes 
into an ongoing political process. 

The Rise of the Democrats 

The magnitude of political change in Urbana is 
conveyed by a sketch of the fortunes of the Democratic 
party. H. I. Green, a Republican lawyer, exercised a 
high level of control in Champaign, Urbana and the 
county from the mid-1920s to 1953. Green combined his 
local interests, connections with the railroads, and 
statewide political ties to create a fiefdom. He co
opted the business oligarchy, the leading local bank 
and a bi~artisan coalition of downtown merchants and 
lawyers,~ and literally ran Urbana from his hip 
pocket. When Green died, the long standing associa
tion of lawyers, local bankers and businessmen resumed 
their "overlordship" in Urbana. However, in the late 
1950s, the university expanded rapidly and a group of 
new residents with strong national Democratic leanings 
began to seek means to revive the local Democratic 
party. 

In 1959, the Democrats were a "permanent 
minority" with all the attributes of the status. The 
county Democratic chairman, Leo Pfeffer, who was also 
the lone Democratic representative from the district 
in the state legislature, was known neither for his 
leadership abilities nor for his devotion to national 
Democratic leaders or policies. In effect, he was the 
caretaker of a moribund party in a predominently 
Republican county. At that time, minority representa
tion at the state level was assured by the pecular i
ties of election in Illinois. Each district elected 
three representatives to the Illinois General Assembly 
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(the lower house of the legislature). The majority 
party traditionally ran two candidates and the minor
ity ran one. Since a voter could give three votes to 
one candidate, and since only three candidates ran for 
three offices, there was always minority representa
tive from the district. In Champaign County, the lone 
Democrat was as likely as not to reflect predominant 
Republican attitudes and support Republican policies 
rather than to offer alternatives.* 

On the municipal level, the Democrats were also 
at a distinct disadvantage. In partisan elections in 
Urbana, they were unable to field a full slate of can
didates in the primaries, and depended on write-in 
campaigns to obtain candidates for the general elec
tions. The lack of money and organization in the pri
mar ies was also apparent in the general elections; 
volunteers activated by the candidates did the work. 
Democrats won local office in the 1930s, but by the 
1940s, Republican "normalcy" had been reestablished. 
In 1947, one Democratic alderman was elected; in 1955, 
a Democrat was elected, but he was a graduate student 
who left the area before his term was completed. By 
1956, there were no Democratic officeholders in Urbana. 9 

Before 1960, Democratic strength carne primarily 
from "old residents" generally concentrated in small 
towns and rural areas and a few Urbana precincts. The 
"recent arrivals" were connected with the university 
and lived in transient housing areas near the univer
sity and in medium-priced subdivisions which developed 
to ,accommodate the influx of students and faculty 
dur~ng the 1950s .10 Pfeffer, the representative of 
the "old residents," reached a modus vivendi with his 
Republican counterparts and his "empire" was based on 
patronage. 

The "recent arrivals" brought Democratic affilia
tions from other from other parts of the country and 
their political orientation tended to be "liberal. n 

The new Democrats were aware of the organizational 
deficiencies of the local party and concentrated on 
rebuilding the party. In the early 1960s their goals 
were pragmatic: two candidates for the Illinois 
General Assembly and a regular slate of candidates in 
the Urbana elections. 

* In 1981, Illinois began to use single member 
districts in the General Assembly. 
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A nucleus of "recent arrivals" began the work of 
reviving the party in January 1959, and agreed, on a 
slate of write-in candidates for the February ~r~mary. 
They worked together through one general elect~on c~m
paign and one Democratic alderman was elected ,by f~ve 

t s 11 The cohesion of the nucleus was re~nforced 
~~r~n~ the 1960 presidential campaign, and by the 
appointment of C. G. pelekouda,s as ch~1rman of the 
Cunningham Township Democrat~c Comm~ttee. T~e 
appointment of a Democratic activist to a, leadersh~p 
position gave the insurgents the opportu~~ty to prod 
the regular Democrats and to g~nerate ~nt,erest and 

'enthusiasm between election campa~gns. The ~nsurgents 
also began to hold reg?lar meet,ings and two week: 
after the 1960 president~al elect~on, the,U~bana corn 
mitteemen met to prepare for the 1961 mun~c~pal elec
tions. An all-out effort to file a ~ull, slate <;>f 
candidates in the primary instead of nom~nat~ng,cand~
dates by write-in votes would demonstrate ~omm~tment, 
organization, strength and m~mentum. ca~d~dates were 
found for every municipal off~ce except c~~y Trea~urer 
and Police Magistrate, but one alderman~c cand~date 
who did not meet residence requirements, was removed 
from the ballot. 12 

After the pr imary, candidates and committeemen 
agreed on a party platform, a symbol of a new co~e
siveness. The platform was a grou~ effort ,wh~ch 
emphasized local issues: a~e~uate ~on~ng, the ~ntro
duction of professional adrn~n~strat~on, bett~r ,street 
maintenance, lights and sewers, an? more publ~c~ty for 
municipal government in order to ~nsure a more knowl
edgeable citizenry.13 

The insurgents collected $400.00 to fund the 1961 
campaign. Although this sum appears barely adequate 
to run seven aldermanic campaigns and a mayoral cam
paign, it was many times larger than the $30.00 th~y 
had collected for the 1959 campaign. 14 Two Democrat~c 
aldermen were elected in 1961, to make a total of 
three democrats on the city council. It appeared to 
be a great victory. 

From this beginning, the Democrats became the 
majority party in Urbana. In 1963, three more 
Democrats were elected and the Democrats had a ~ott~ 
of four aldermen and one alderwoman on the counc~l. 
In 1965 although Republican Stanley Weaver was 
elected to an unprecedented third term as mayor, Paul 
Hursey, a Democrat, became the first black to be 
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elect~d ,to the city council. Grass roots activity, 
the r~ng~ng of doorbells and candidate efforts to per
sonally reach the voters produced a record turnout of 
5,239 citizens or 50 percent of registered voters at 
t~e polls.. However, the comp?siiton of the city coun
c~l rema~ned unchanged at n~ne Republicans and five 
Democrats. 16 In 1967, Jeanne Marie Wyld achieved the 
first Democratic win in the Seventh Ward and the com
positi<;ln of the council was six Democrats and eight 
Republ~cans.17 In the 1969 mayoral and council elec
tions, a r~cord total vote of 6,185 ballots were cast. 
Charles Z~pprodt, the Republican, defeated Jeanne 
Marie Wyld in a close contest for mayor and the com
position of the council remained at eight Republicans 
and, six Democrats. 18 In 1971, 42 percent of 11,492 
reg~stered voters cast ballots, a record in a non
mayoral year. In the Sixth Ward, 922 voters cast 
bal~ots and set a new record, 61 percent of 1,507 
reg~stered voters. The composition of the new council 
was seven Republicans and seven Democrats and the 
Republicans were disturbed. Joe Phebus, Republican 
alderman from the Fifth Ward attributed Repbulican 
losses to deficiencies in the party organization and 
leadership. He advocated the removal of 90 percent of 
the, incumbent Republican committeemen, who, he 
cla~med, were of no help in the election campaign.19 

The 1973 election crowned Democratic efforts with 
success. Again the turnout was high, 7,083 persons or 
41 percent of the registered voters cast ballots, and 
the Democrats elected a mayor, a city treasurer and 
won four of the seven council seats. One Independent 
was elected and the Republicans won two seats. The 
composition of the new city council was eight Demo
crats, one Independent and five Republicans.2U 

Democratic dominance was confirmed in the 1975 
election when the Republicans, for the first time in 
the history of Urbana, failed to field a full slate of 
candidates. However, the turnout for this election 
was small and only 3,000 voters, or 18 percent of the 
registered voters, cast ballots. The end of the era 
o~ ~e~uine part,y c?mpe~i~iveness was marked by a 
s~gn~f~cant decl~ne ~n c~t~zen interest and partici
pation. 

The composition of the new council was eight 
D~mocrats, two Independents and four Republicans. The 
f~gures, suggest a dominant Democratic party but there 
were s~gns of Democratic difficulties, for example, 
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the party became less cohesive, and low turnouts 
usually work against Democratic candidates. The elec
tion in the Seventh Ward was very close and the losing 
Republican claimed that his strong run, despite a 
minimal camraign, was due to dissatisfaction with the 
Democrats. 2 

Democratic success was attributable in large 
measure to the grass ~oots activity of candidates and 
their supporters, who intensively worked the precincts 
and convinced record numbers of voters to cast 
ballots. Democratic strength increased in the county 
when the County Board was reapportioned to conform 
with the principle of one-man, one-vote because the 
new population was concentrated primarily in the urban 
areas. In Urbana, the switch to the Democrats 
occurred in the middle 1960s as more academic families 
settled in Urbana, and it became increasingly respec
table to vote Democratic in the primaries and general 
elections. 

The Democrats, from small beginnings, developed a 
viable organization with regular meetings and, yearly 
fund raising events. In 1962, reform Democrats for 
the first time openly challenged Leo Pfeffer, the 
incumbent county chairman. They concentrated on pre
cinct work and the primary elections. The primary of 
1962 was hotly contested~ candidates filed for commit
teemen in all but one Cunningham (Cunningham Township 
is contiguous with the city of Urbana) precinct, and 
in all but two city of Champaign prec incts. Candi
dates for committeeman also filed in all precincts 
outside the city.22 The challenge to Pfeffer and the 
heightened political activity it represented signaled 
the birth of a Democratic party which could present 
alternatives to Republican dominance. The tactics of 
intensively working the precincts and campaigning on 
issues of local concern became the trademark of a 
resurgent party. 

After the pr imary, the insurgents prepared for 
the coming county convention. The reformers decided 
to introduce party-strengthening resolutions such as a 
call for frequent party meetings and regular proce
dures for awarding patronage, instead of directly 
challenging Pfeffer, who was in firm control of the 
convention that convened on April 23, 1962. Pfeffer 
agreed to the resolution concerning frequent party 
meetings, and it was passed by a voice vote. On the 
patronage resolution, when a voice vote was taken, it 
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appeared that the ayes had it, but Pfeffer ruled for 
the nays. Nevertheless, the reformers were well 
satisfied~ Pfeffer had made a maximum effort to ward 
off the suspected challenge,23 and his ineptness had 
been demonstrated to the uncommitted. The Democratic 
party was a minority~ it was weak and split, but it 
was split between two recognizable factions. 24 The 
reformers had made their point, they had cohesion and 
momentum and the incentive to persist in challenging 
the regulars. 

Pfeffer remained as state representative and 
county chairman until 1966, when two Democrats, 
Pfeffer and Paul stone, ran for state representative. 
It was assumed that stone would be defeated and 
Pfeffer would remain in control. However, Stone won 
the ~eat. and Pfeffer's control of the local party 
organ~zat~on was shaken. In 1968, Pfeffer did not 
file for precinct committeeman, which automatically 
eliminated him from consideration as county chairman. 
John J. McHale ran as the regular candidate against 
Arthur Slade, the reform candidate, and won by a small 
margin. In 1970, Harry Tiebout, a professor and long
time reform activist ran against McHale and won. In 
1972, the remnants of the regulars mounted a challenge 
to Tiebout but he won handily. By 1974, the metamor
phosis of the Democrats was complete~ Tiebout was the 
unanimous choice for county chairman. 

Student Activism 

The success of the Democratic reformers in the 
1960s is a vivid contrast to the efforts of the stu
dent left to effect reform in local politics in the 
1970s. Although the University of Illinois was not at 
the hub of student upheavals, there were stirrings in 
the late 1960s and student demonstrations in 1970 and 
1971~ . Student activists turned to local politics and 
cond~t~ons seemed especially propitious in Champaign 
and urbana. Students were split between the cities, 
they were concentrated in housing near the university 
and their numbers could translate into representatives 
on each city council. In Urbana, the student vote 
appeared especially significant since aldermen were 
elected in wards and two wards had heavy student con
centrations. Champaign's at-large elections did not 
provide the same opportunities, but after Champaign 
adopted a modified district plan of representation 
a student representative was elected to the cit~ 
council. 
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The first objective of the student movement was 
to register the new voters locally, but local offi
cials were reluctant to accommodate the students. 
Dennis Bing, Champaign County Clerk and a Republican, 
failed to provide a mobile registration unit in the 
campus area and when long lines formed at the court 
house, he refused to hire deputy registrars. 

A Coalition for voter Registration, composed of 
members of the student left and political moderates 
from such groups as the League of Women Voters, was 
quickly formed to lead the fight to register students 
locally. By January 13, 1973, the last day to regis
ter to vote in the municipal primary, 7,000 university 
students were registered. 25 

The figures conf irmed the fears of some local 
politicians and raised the hopes of others. Student 
votes helped Democratic candidates in the 1972 general 
election but turnout in a presidential election is 
always larger than in local elections. In early 1973, 
the impact of the student vote was a matter for specu
lation. The local Republican organization maintained 
an attitude of cautious hostility to student voters~ 
Democrats were cautiously hopeful of winning the sup
port of the newly enfranchised students. 

Democrats sought student candidates for the First 
and Second Wards in Urbana and the student movement 
also sought candidates to run in these wards. The 
sheer mechanics of qualifying as a candidate dis
couraged some potential student candidates, and in the 
1973 primary, Susan Bekenstein was the only full-time 
undergraduate to run the gauntlet. She was unopposed 
for the Democratic nomination in the First Ward. 
Ronald Knecht, a part-time graduate student, ran un
opposed in the Second Ward for the Democratic nomina
tion. The First and Second Wards were conceded by all 
to be student wards ~ if the student movement was to 
establish itself as a force for social change in 
Urbana, these wards had to serve as the base. 

The primary turnout was light, and only 124 
voters came to the polls in the First and Second 
Wards. 26 In the general election, Bekenstein won a 
close race, 216 to 200 with the Republican candidate 
coming in third with 176 votes. In the Second Ward, 
Independent John Peterson, defeated Democrat Ronald 
Knecht. with a turnout of 36 percent, Peterson won a 
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close race, 236 to 224, and the Republican was a poor 
third with 65 votes.27 

The student candidates stressed social issues, 
allocat~on of revenue sharing funds, housing codes and 
health 1nsurance. An Independent candidate wanted to 
use revenue shar ing money to construct a recycling 
plant for glass and metal. Democrat Bekenstein wanted 
revenue. sharing money applied to social programs. 
Canvass1ng was a tactic used by both candidates but 
as the Independent complained, "when you actually' talk 
to them, you see that people don't have a lot of 
definite ideas of what they really want. ,,28 There in 
a. nutshell w~s .the ~eak underside of democratic poli
t1CS, the d1ff1cult1ng of defining and articulating 
what people want from government. In the campaign the 
student candidates made a conscientious effort to edu
cate and mobilize the electorate. The response was 
not encouraging; the light turnout in the student 
wards suggests student apathy towards local problems. 
The inability to mobilize large numbers of new consti
tue'?-ts in support. of prog~ams directed at effecting 
soc1al change rema1ns a maJor obstacle to achievement 
of the objectives of the student movement. 

~ek~nstein and peter~on, elected to the city 
counc11 1n 1973, were comm1tted to social change but 
lacked the political resources to attack the problems 
head-on. Peterson strongly attacked the priorities in 
the city budget, objecting for example to the use of 
revenue shar ing funds to purchase a new aer ial fire 
truck. He suggested financing the truck by a tax on 
t~e cor~or~tion~ that owned the small number of high
r1se bU11d1ngs 1n the area, but received little sup
port ~rom other council members. Peterson prodded the 
counc11 to allocate $10,000 from revenue sharing funds 
to community organizations and worked for the adoption 
of a proposal to require the inspection of all rental 
housing for city code violations,29 an issue of 
obvious concern to his constituents. The proposal 
must have seemed ironic to city officials; the code 
7nforcemen~ department has had the largest personnel 
1ncrease 1n the past seven years and a concerted 
eff?rt has been made to apply city codes more 
str1ngently. In fact, the tighter controls have 
resulted in some citizen resentment of the department 
and perhaps of the Democratic majority. 

Susan Bekenstein ran and won as a Democrat but 
was viewed as sympathetic by the student left. 
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Bekenstein was a conscientious council member, but she 
played a moderate role and did not dramatize th~ pro
posals dear to activists' hearts. The elect10n of 
students to the city council had less impact than w~s 
originally feared or anticipated. One student put 1t 
this way "the current commu~ity supers~ruc~u~e, 
bureaucracy, minority representat10n, and an 1nab111ty 
to legislate traditionally have caused the strategy 
(entrance into local politics) to produce only token 
and short-range changes.,,30 

This assessment of the potential for change is 
somewhat overdrawn but the constraints on innovation 
are real and as the activists discovered, it is unre
alistic to expect social change overnight. In theory, 
aldermen have decision making-power; in practice they 
are limited by their tangential involvement with t~e 
day to day operation of city gov~r~ment •. Some ?ounc11 
members complained that the adm1n1strat1on fa11ed to 
provide adequate information on. propos~ls. The 
inference was that it was an adm1n1strat1on ploy to 
limit council power. The perception may ~e corre<?t, 
but it hides a genuine problem, how much 1nformat1on 
and of what type should be prepared by the administra
tion. The council obviously neither needs nor wants 
trivia such as duplicate engineering plans illus
tratin~ single lots that are the su~ject o~ volunt7er 
annexation petitions. If all ava11able 1nformat1on 
was presented to the council, ~t coul.d be a~ effec
tively neutralized as by the w1thhol~1ng of 1nfor~a
tion. To protect itself, the counc11 co~ld spec1fy 
what kinds of information it needed, but th1s strategy 
implies knowledge of the specific problem, before the 
council has received information. The strategy also 
requires a degree of council cohesiveness which has 
not been apparent. For these and other reasons which 
will be discussed below, the individual council member 
often finds that office merely provides a forum to 
publicize and dramatize particular issues and con
cerns. The individual council member can delay coun
cil action or in coalition with others, can obstruct 
administratio~ proposals, but the opportunity to 
realize innovative policies remains strictly limited. 

One example of the pattern is the conflict in 
1975 over whether Urbana should accept federal funding 
available from the Illinois Law Enforcement Commission 
(ILEC) for a Computer Aided Dispatch System for the 
police. In order to quali~y for the. grant, the 
cooperation of the three po11ce forces 1n the area, 
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Champaign, Urbana and the University of Illinois was 
required. When the project was discussed at an Urbana 
council meeting, John Peterson raised questions as to 
the kinds, amount, and availability of the collected 
information as well as the potential abuse of informa
tion. The police forces of Champaign and the Univer
sity of Illinois had obtained the authority to 
participate, but the Urbana City Council, on May 20, 
deferred action on the proposal. On June 2, although 
Peterson continued to oppose the project, urbana 
agreed to participate. Mayor Paley, however, 
instructed the council's Public Safety Commission to 
oversee the system's operation in an effort to mini
mize the possibility of abuse. 3l Peterson, in this 
instance, served as a gadfly to the council, and found 
sufficient support to delay and modify results. But 
the role is easily stereotyped, i.e. the activist has 
his say, and it is discounted by other council members 
who then dispose of the issue in predictable fashion. 

Reform Democrats on the City Council in the 1960s 
often acted as gadflies to the Republicans but their 
activity was part of the strategy to become the 
majority party in Urbana. The activists of the 1970s 
could have no such expectations. Peterson was joined 
by a second Independent, elected in 1975 from the 
Second Ward. However the activist cause received the 
greatest boost from the election in 1975 of Bernadine 
Stake, a Democrat. Stake advocated neighborhood pre
servation and stringent environmental controls and 
became a formidable opponent of some of Mayor Paley's 
policies. 

The elections of 1975 seemed to give the Demo
crats a secure majority on the City Council, but 
policy conflicts and personal resentments shattered 
the cohesiveness of the Democrats. Council meetings, 
which had been long and argumentative when the Demo
crats and Republicans were evenly balanced, became if 
possible, longer and more argumentative. Individual 
Democrats as well as Independents insisted on the 
correctness of their policy orientations and the four 
Republicans joined the fracas. One major disagreement 
between the administration and some council members 
centered on the lack of information furnished council 
members by the administration. 

The faint outlines of an opposition coalition, 
composed of the Independents, one or two Republicans 
and one or two Democrats emerged. The coalition was 
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tentative and transitory in nature, but it was able 
at times to embarrass the mayor. A major flare-up 
occurred during the discussion of the budget for 
fiscal 1977. During several study sessions, seventeen 
amendments, ranging from the allocation of additional 
revenue sharing funds to social service agencies, to 
reducing the allocations for two police programs, were 
rejected by the council majority.32 When the budget 
came to the council for approval, although a majority 
were in support, there wasn't a sufficient majori~y 
for passage. Eight votes were needed~ three counc1l 
members were absent and two Independents, one 
Republican and two Democrats, including Bernadine 
Stake voted no. The administration had only seven 
votes. The dissidents justified their votes by 
claiming that they had had no input. Stake declared 
that the budget did not set "the kind of policy I want 
set for the coming year." Peterson claimed that "this 
is the first time that the city council--in my three 
years here--has taken an effective stand against the 
administration. ,,33 

The feeling of effectiveness did not endure for 
long. Two days later, at a special council meeting 
the budget was approved by an eight to four vote. The 
two dissident Democrats remained firm and each read a 
statement defending the negative vote. The absence of 
one Independent reduced the negative votes from 5 to 
4 34 but once Mayor Paley had the additional vote, the 
dissidents were powerless to stop passage. Again the 
limitations on activist ability to make policy are 
apparent~ they can raise questions, prolong the length 
of council meetings and delay action. They have a 
kind of of veto power in. that they can raise the co~t 
of decision making, but their ability to act POS1-
tively remains limited. 

Student interests and activity focused on 
improving the community and strengthened the shift to 
the "moralistic political culture" which the reform 
Democrats sought to introduce into Urbana politics. 
"Politics, to the moralistic political culture, is 
considered one of the great activities of man in his 
search for a good society--a struggle for power, it is 
true, but also an effort to exercise power for the 
pursuit of justice in public affairs for the better
ment of the commonwealth.,,35 Reform Democrats rose to 
majority status by stressing the traditional issues of 
good government~ they were committed to improve c:ity 
services and to making Urbana a better place to l1ve. 
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They stressed the importance of government exercise of 
power in order to secure a more equitable share for 
all segments of the community. But the cost of pro
posed reforms was high; street improvement and sewer 
replacements cost money as does urban renewal. When 
Urbana was ready politically to tap the federal 
government for funds for such projects, federal funds 
were drying up. City officials, seeking to honor 
their promises, felt compelled to re-emphasize local 
resources as the primary source of funds for new 
governmental activities. Downtown redevelopment and 
the attraction of new industrial and commercial ven
tures again appeared to be the key to future develop
ment. The official assessment of the most pressing 
problems facing Urbana has diminished the possibility 
of an alliance between the mayor and his supporters on 
the City Council, and student activists and Democratic 
dissidents. 

The significance of student voters as a force in 
Urbana politics, infact, may be less than this analy
sis suggests. Student indifference to local politics 
makes it unlikely that the Democratic administration 
and council majority will make great efforts to 
attract student voters. The students are concentrated 
in the First and Second Wards and the First Ward has 
continued to elect Democrats. In the 1975 non-mayoral 
election, 18 percent of the eligible voters cast 
ballots in contrast to the 42 percent that voted in 
the previous non-mayoral election in 1971. In the 
student wards turnout was exceptionally light. In the 
First Ward, a Democrat was elected by 106 to 84 votes. 
In the Second Ward, an Independent was elected with 64 
votes. The Democrat had 44 votes and the Republican, 
Myron Rose, had 37 votes. 36 

Student indifference seems likely to further 
blunt the activist push for social change. In some 
respects, the concerns pushed by the dissidents appear 
esoteric in the heartland of America. The activists 
may be correct; government ought not to subsidize 
business and commercial interests; it ought to promote 
the interest of consumers and so on. But Urbana offi
cials face more immediate problems and tend to see the 
solutions of these problems in terms of stimulating 
economic expansion to enlarge the tax base and 
increase city revenues. The difference in perspective 
hinders communication and lessens the opportunities 
for moderate Democrats and student activists to work 
together for social change. 
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The thrust for change is also burdened by the 
transitoriness of student participation. For example, 
local politicians have often and publicly stated their 
fears that student participation in referendums would 
commit the city to extravagant projects to be paid for 
by the more permanent residents. Such an eventuality 
has not come to pass, students have not voted in local 
referendums in large numbers, but local politicians 
continue to deplore the prospect. The result is to 
increase the stereotyping of activist proposals and to 
make it easier for the public to dismiss such pro
posals as irresponsible. 

However, the greatest obstacle to student effec
tiveness remains the lack of a solid organizational 
base. The student movement never developed an insti
tutional base in Champaign-Urbana, in part because it 
denigrated the need for such a base. In contrast, the 
reform Democrats in the early 1960s concentrated on 
establishing an institutional base which provided 
regular interaction and a forum from which to expound 
on their positions. The base nurtured and strengthened 
a committed nucleus which had the kind of enthusiasm 
that can take incremental gains and transform them 
into spr ingboards for the next gain. The Democrats 
worked to gain control of their party, and they 
achieved this goal over a period of ten years by small 
incremental steps. In 1962, the reformers, if judged 
by the usual standards of politics, lost. Pfeffer 
demonstrated his complete control of the party conven
tion. But the reformers had an organization; a 
nucleus of committed persons plus a resolution which 
mandated regular meetings gave the reformers the wedge 
they needed to transform the Democratic party. To 
field a full slate of candidates in the Urbana primary 
and general elections and two candidates for state 
representative may appear as inconsequential goals, 
but such goals had practical as well as symbolic con
sequences. Practically, they increased Democratic 
activity; Democrats were suddenly ringing doorbells 
that had not been rung before. Activity generated 
enthusiasm and enthusiasm generated more activity. 
The reformers livened up the political process with 
their concern and the voters responded by increased 
participation in municipal elections. The meaning of 
reform activity was also clear: a viable alternative 
to Republican domination was offered. The reformers 
could be content with small victories; time and momen
tum were on their side. Democratic candidates were 
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doing well in Urbana and prospects were improving in 
the county. 

The reformers gained control of the county chair
manship in 1970. Some regulars moved to the Republi
cans, some dropped political activity but most 
remained within the party. The slow growth of reform 
strength appeared at first to enhance the cohesivenes 
of Democratic officeholders. When the Democrats were 
a minority on the City Council, Democratic aldermen 
caucused regularly to debate and discuss the issues 
before the council. Party interest and activity was 
also high in this period. The Champaign County 
Democratic Central Committee sent a monthly newsletter 
to registered Democrats, it also met regularly and 
attendance ranged from 30 to 50 people. 

It is ironic that at present, when the seeds of 
party factionalism are sprouting again, the party 
organization continues to flourish. Attendance at 
central committee meetings remains relatively high, 
even in non-election years, regular fund raising 
events have become a tradition and the newsletter con
tinues to be sent every month. In 1975 and 1976, a 
period when the public opinion polls showed a marked 
decline in party allegiance, the Democrats ambitiously 
embarked on plans to strengthen the local organiza
tion. A permanent office was opened, to be run by a 
permanent, paid, full-time staff person, supported at 
least in theory, by regular contributions from 
registered party members. Whether this buttressing of 
the party organization can offset the increasing 
disarray of Democratic officeholders remains an open 
question. 

Republican Decline 

As the Democrats slowly edged their way to 
majority status in Urbana, the Republicans adhered to 
traditional practices and preconceptions about local 
politics. However, the election of 1969 shook 
Republican complacency~ Charles Zipprodt was elected 
mayor in a record turnout (6,185 votes) but the 
Republicans held only eight of the fourteen council 
seats. 37 Republicans began to criticize the leader
ship or lack thereof furnished by Republican County 
Chairman Jack Martin. Martin was an old-timer, he was 
secretary of the central committee from 1936 to 1946 
and then held the office of county chairman. During 
his tenure, there were few opportunities for rank and 
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file participation~ meetings were held once in two 
years to elect the county chairman~ the financial 
resources of the central committee were a closely 
guarded secret~ individual candidates sou~ht f~nds ~or 
their campaigns on their own and campa~gn f~nan(::1ng 
was a whimsical, hit and miss type of transact~on. 
This one-man organization had been the model of 
Republican politics throughout the years of Henry 1. 
Green's rule and was quite satisfactory during those 
years. The Republican nomination was a gift to the 
candidate which guaranteed election. 

Although Republican dissatisfaction with their 
competitive position vis-A-vis the Democrats surfaced 
after the 1969 election, Martin's leadership was not 
challenged openly until the period immediately preced
ing the primary in March 1974. Republican prospects 
looked especially bleak. The Democrats controlled 
city hall. News about Watergate filled the papers,and 
there was speculation about the effect of the N~xon 
scandals on the fortunes of local Republicans. 
Representative Charles W. Clabaugh of Champaign, 
active in county and state politics since 1937, and a 
powerful Republican in the Illinois General Assembly, 
announced his retirement. John Hirschfeld, the other 
Republican representative, had demonstrated his inde
pendence from and indifference toward the local 
Republican organization, and State Senator Stanley 
Weaver three-time mayor of Urbana, faced an excep
tionally strong challenge from Joseph Piscotti in his 
bid for reelection. Candidate prospects were furth~r 
diminished by the demoralization of the local organ~
zation. In the primary election no candidate filed 
for GOP precinct committeeman in 47 of the county's 
126 precincts. 

Jack Martin was defeated in the primary in his 
bid for precinct committeeman and the conflict over 
his successor reflected the split in the Republican 
party. Party committeemen were determined to have a 
vigorous chairman and they won. County Treasurer 
James M. Skelton was elected to the post. 

Revitalization of the party was Skelton's primary 
objective~ he announced that the full central co~i~
tee of 127 precinct committeemen would meet aga~n ~n 
thirty days. An executive committee for "broad g~o
graphic and political representation" in party affa~rs 
and a "recruitment" committee to seek active workers 
would be appointed •. A full-time party office to be 
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continually at the service of workers and party mem
bers would be established. 38 For the first time in 
modern history, precinct committeemen would be given 
information about the financial affairs of the Repub
lican organization. 39 Openness, a flurry of activity, 
activation of old workers, recruitment of new party 
members, each was to be an important component of 
Republican revitalization. 

The first election after the change in leadership 
produced mixed omens for the Republicans. The Repub
lican party appeared to be the biggest loser in the 
urbana primary in February 1975; it was unable to 
field candidates in four of the eight races. Republi
cans even failed to organize write-in campaigns in 
these wards and one result was the victory to Myron 
Rose, 74 years old, an election judge in the Second 
Ward. Only one vote had been cast in the Republican 
primary as the 6 p.m. closing time drew naer. Rose, 
at this point wrote his own name in on his ballot. He 
tied the other write-in candidate, Mrs. Elmer Martin, 
who declined to run for the council seat. "Let Myron 
Rose have it," she said. And Myron Rose had it--a 
Republican nomination to run in the Apr il 1 general 
election. Only a few years earlier, it meant certain 
victory. As Myron Rose summed up his nomination, "It 
wasn't what you would call a whale of a turnout."~O 

The turnout in the primary was light, only about 
six percent of the registered voters (986 out of 
16,449 eligible voters) cast ballots. Turnout for the 
municipal election was slightly better, 18 percent of 
the registered voters cast ballots. The 1975 results 
did little to boost Republican hopes; they held on to 
two seats in the Fifth and sixth wards, generally 
assumed to be Republican, and ran a close race in the 
Seventh Ward, 451 to 442, which had been considered 
Democratic territory. Tales of continuing party dis
organization during the campaign were rife. 4l 

On the other hand, Timothy Johnson, former Fifth 
Ward alderman and then vice chairman of the County 
Republican Committee, believed that the Republicans 
could again become the majority party in Urbana if 
they emphasized the mechanics of campaigning. Hard 
work, ringing doorbells and dispersing campaign 
literature as well as the recruitment of attractive 
candidates were the warp and woof of local political 
success. Johnson noted the low turnout in the 1975 
election and claimed that the Republicans were in a 
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better position than their representation on the 
Urbana City Council (four aldermen) suggested. 

According to Johnson, "If only 29 votes had been 
taken from Democrats and switched to Republicans in 
three wards, we would have elected three more alder
men." The city-wide total vote of Republican candi
dates for alderman was only 125 behind the Democrats 
and there were no Republican candidates in the Third 
Ward. 42 

A theory of Republican resurgence in Urbana may 
or may not be realistic but Democratic prospects for 
the future are equally uncertain. Attaining majority 
status has not diminished the problematic status of 
being Democratic in a traditionally Republican county. 
Democrats came to office by stressing the need for 
improvement of the services of local government and by 
focusing on citizen concerns. They insisted that 
government had to act as a positive force to correct 
or ameliorate past inequities. From 1965 to 1973, 
each election showed a record turnout of voters, as 
citizens responded to the appeals of energetic candi
dates and the competition betweeen the parties. After 
Democrats gained control and Republicans appeared 
unable to field competitive candidates, voter interest 
and participation in the 1975 elections dropped dra
matically. Although Democrats appeared to have a firm 
grip on Urbana's government, wielding power takes dif
ferent skills than seeking power. There is now a 
question as to whether Democratic accommodation to the 
responsibilities of power has blunted the reform 
Democratic objective of changing the contours and con
tent of local politics. 

As if in response to this perceived change in 
motivation, internal Democratic conflict has 
increased, attributable at least in part to dissatis
faction with the new priorities of governance. The 
Democrats were less than cohesive when they were the 
minority party, but 'they were united in opposition. 
After the election of a Democratic mayor, the inherent 
conflict between executive and legislature exacerbated 
other latent conflicts. Divisions deepened, person
ality conflicts and divergent perceptions of what was 
needed to improve the quality of life in Urbana con
tributed to the estrangement. Constraints on innova
tion such as taken-for-granted perceptions and 
engr~ined political habits, appeared more formidable 
to some Democrats than to others and added to the 
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division. The ineffectiveness of the student move
ment, and its failure to persuade citizens of the need 
to alter either the processes or the priorities of 
local politics, has further separated advocates of a 
more activist government from their fellow citizens. 

The inability of Republicans to modernize, their 
long adherence to an oligarchic party structure as 
well, as, t~eir failure to organize the precincts, ~ere 
as s1gn1f1cant components in Democratic success as the 
changing population of Urbana or the enthusiasm and 
activity of reform Democrats. Therefore, the depth 
and durability of the shift in party allegiance is an 
open question. The answer is dependent on the success 
of t?e new Republican initiatives and on citizen per
cept10n of the character and quality of Democratic 
performance. 
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CHAPTER 5 

DEMOCRATIC DEVELOPMENT POLICIES 

Introduction 

During the years of opposition, the Democrats 
advocated an enlarged role for government, more atten
tion to minority needs, and more adequate city ser
vices for the citizens of Urbana. When the Democrats 
gained control of city government expectations were 
high~ an enlightened city government, adhering to 
liberal precepts, would put professionals to work on 
the problems of Urbana. The realities of Democratic 
governance blighted some of these expectations. The 
problems of the city were more complex~ the con
straints, especially financial, on innovative action 
were more severe~ and the bias against concerted 
government action generated by the norms of "individ
ualistic political culture" was more pervasive than 
anticipated. 

This chapter surveys the costs of the new pro
fessionalism in municipal administration and presents 
a brief sketch of the city's financial resources, 
including federal allocations as an illustration of 
the constraints on action. Governmental effectiveness 
is dependent in large measure on an administration's 
ability to provide needed services, yet professionali
zation of administration is an important factor in 
increased municipal costs. Rising costs are part of 
the gap between citizens' expectations and the ability 
of government to devise innovative remedies for urban 
problems. In addition, in Urbana, democratic divise
ness and the difficulty of welding diverse perceptions 
of urban needs and problems into a viable, comprehen
sive list of priorities for future development further 
constrained the impetus for change. The interplay 
between these factors as well as their relationship to 
governmental effectiveness is discussed in conjunction 
with a survey of some major redevelopment under
takings. 

The civil service system, where employees are 
chosen by mer it and are secure from the vagar ies of 
politics or the need to demonstrate political alle
giance, has long been a tenet of reform movements. 
Institution of civil service procedures has often been 
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presented as the core achievement of reform, but as 
will be shown below, the implementation of civil ser
vice procedure in Urbana inhibited the latitude of 
city.officials by fixing the overhead costs of city 
services. The relationship of cost and benefit became 
visible as the Democrats took office, and it became 
the task of the Democratic administration to adjust 
not only to the consequences of civil service but also 
to unionization. 

Professionalization of Municipal Administration 

The citizens of Urbana, in a referendum in April 
1932, voted to implement a civil service personnel 
system. Over the years, except for f ire and police 
personnel, the existence of the regulations gradually 
were forgotten, and city employment was primarily a 
matter of patronage. However, from 1932 until the 
1970s the stakes were small~ in 1968, the city 
employed only eighty-eight people including fire and 
police personnel. During Mayor Zipprodt's term, 1969 
to 1973, an enterprising reporter for the News Gazette 
discovered the "lost" civil service regulations and 
published a story. The Civil Service Commission then 
adopted a set of procedures which would apply civil 
service rules uniformly to all city employees, and 
requested a classification plan to establish job 
descriptions for all employees. Between 1971 and July 
1973, twelve job descriptions were adopted by the com
mission, and attempts were made to modify the longev
ity pay plan for city employees and to introduce a 
merit pay plan. The longevity plan, which was adopted 
in 1967, reduced salaries of new workers in order to 
pay older workers ever increasing salaries. In 1972, 
a proposal to limit longevity pay was considered but 
no action was taken. 

In July 1973, the new Democratic administration 
formally undertook the task of prepar ing current job 
descriptions and a comprehensive classification and 
pay plan. They hired Charles Maxey, a graduate stu
dent and personnel analyst, to prepare the plan. 
Maxey's report was completed in November 1973. It 
provided a comprehensive classification plan and a new 
pay scale, which put a ceiling on longevity pay, and 
introduced a merit pay plan. 

The Maxey Report was adopted by the city council 
but was not well received by city employees, espe
cially fire department personnel. Adoption probably 
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added impetus to the drive for unionization, and the 
firemen were at the head of the line asking for 
recognition. On February 18, 1974, the City Council 
unanimously approved a resolution granting city 
employees collective bargaining rights. The resolu
tion contained particulars as to the composition of 
the bargaining unit, which generated further conflict, 
and negotiations deadlocked over who should be 
included in the bargaining unit. The deadlock con
tinued during the months of April and May 1974 and the 
firemen threatened a strike. Some twenty firemen 
engaged in informational picketing and the mayor 
announced that he was going to seek a labor mediator 
from the Federal Mediation and Counciliation Service. 
On May 22, tentative agreement was reached on the com
position of the bargaining unit. l 

The drama was over~ the local TV news would focus 
on other problems but the costs of city government and 
the constraints on the options of elected officials 
would increase. Costs increased by the greater 
expense of individual salaries and by the increase in 
the number of city personnel~ city employees increased 
from 88 in 1968 to 190 in 1975. The operating budget 
for fiscal 1976 included raises for union personnel 
averaging 12 percent, while non-union personnel 
received about 10 percent. Salaries alone were esti
mated at approximately 70 percent of a record budget 
of $3,246,207. During the debates over the fiscal 
1977 budget, union employees demanded large increases 
and better benefits to offset increases in the cost of 
living and to maintain a competitive position vis-A
vis Champaign. 2 The administration held the line at 
raises of approximately 5 percent, and union members 
engaged in information picketing. There was specula
tion about increased defection of patrolmen to the 
Champaign police force and a mediator was requested. 3 
Union pressure on an administration that claimed it 
had no leeway to increase salaries was evidence of the 
new problems of municipal government. One high
ranking city official claimed that the new facts of 
city employment (the costs, the application of affir
mative action guidelines, the consequences of the 
Maxey Report and the unionization of city employees) 
have reduced administration flexibility and ability to 
deal innovatively with urban problems. 

The other side of the coin is the prospect of 
securing more competent municipal staff. Various 
municipal reform movements have worked for the employ-
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ment of competent personnel, regardless of political 
affiliation and changes in the affiliation of elected 
superiors. The Democratic mayor retained the services 
of the previous administration's City Attorney and 
administrative assistant and devolved new responsi
bili ties on the latter. The administration utilized 
its options with regard to other appointed positions. 
The Director of Public Works, head of the largest city 
department with a budget of $860,405 in 1975-1976, was 
dismissed in June 1975, and a new set of guidelines 
and evaluation procedures to i~rove the productivity 
of city workers was instituted. The move signifies a 
commitment to merit but the push to secure increased 
productivity may lead to increased report making and 
additional pressure on the time of supervisory person
nel, and may become obstacle to improved services. 
The transformation of Urbana personnel policies is a 
continuing process whose outcomes will be shaped by 
the complex of factors described above. 

Resources--Local and Federal 

The major constraint on local action is financial 
and the question is, how--given the rising costs of 
city government--can city services be maintained, let 
alone improved or extended. Urbana has lagged for 
years behind Champaign in sales tax receipts. The 
study, cited above, conducted by the League of Women 
Voters, indicated that despite a population increase 
in Urbana, retail sales tax receipts declined from 
1960 to 1962. The conclusion "that residents were 
doing an increased proportion of their shopping out
side of Urbana,,5 was inevitable. The study also com
pared Champaign and Urbana's revenue from sales tax 
with that of cities of comparable size. 

Their data 
Table 5.1. 6 

for Urbana are reproduced as 

The study claimed that "Urbana has not approached 
the potential shopping volume possible in cities under 
30,000, Champaign in contrast, received sales tax 
revenue in 1960 in an amount comparable with that 
received by other municipalities of similar size, 
although not in the maximum range."7 The data became 
part of the case for the construction of Lincoln 
Square which was begun in 1962. Although Lincoln 
Square increased sales tax revenue, Urbana did not 
catch up with Champaign. Table 5.2 give sales tax 
revenue for Urbana for the years 1962 to 1975. The 
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increase was steady but is partly accounted for by 
inflation and an increase in the amount returned from 
the state, from 1/2 percent to 3/4 percent in 
1968-1969 and 3/4 to 1 percent in 1970-1971. 

TABLE 5.1 

SALES TAX REVENUE IN ILLINOIS MUNICIPALITIES 
CITIES UNDER 30,000 POPULATION 

1960 1960 1960 1960 Sales 
Popula- Assessed Sales Tax Tax Revenue 

City tion Valuation Revenue Per CaEita 

Matton 19,088 $45,037,372 $161,578 $ 8.50 
Ottawa 19,408 49,558,752 162,583 8.37 
Dixon 19,565 55,088,968 117,969 6.02 
Freeport 26,628 77,949,409 203,205 7.62 
Kankakee 27,666 83,760,632 289,479 10.45 
Urbana 27,294 58,235,536 124,391 4.57 

TABLE 5.2 8 

URBANA SALES TAX REVENUE 

Year Income Year Income 

1962-1963 $155,803 1969-1970 $382,711 
1963-1964 158,253 1970-1971 $596,162d 
1964-1965 177,082 1971-1972 $648,052 
1965-1966 207,659a 1972-1973 688,852 
1966-1967 230,862 1973-1974 731,950 
1967-1968 306,195 b 1974-1975 809,941 
1968-1969 395,782c 

a Lincoln Square opened 
b Return from state increased to 1/2 percent 
c Return increased to 3/4 percent 
d Return increased to 1 percent 

Champaign continues to receive the lion's share 
of sales tax receipts as the figures for 1974, 
$2,031,976, and for 1975, $2,196,520, have indicated. 
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The financial trend is unlikely to change since the 
1974 and 1975 figures do not include Market Place, the 
new mall in Champaign, which opened in 1976. 

The figures sketch the magnitude of Urbana's 
problem. Other cities faced wtih comparable prospects 
sought federal grants for specific projects that they 
might not otherwise have been able to contemplate. 
Urbana, in the 1960s and early 1970s was not con
sciously in the federal grant market, yet during the 
period, Urbana recived significant amounts of federal 
money. However, receipt of this money made little 
impression on either political elites or the general 
public and they blithely continued to affirm their 
independence of the federal government. 

As noted above, until recently, neither Champaign 
nor Urbana opted to apply for federal funds for health 
and welfare servies. The communities were not in 
desperate straits and a general dislike of federal 
intervention inspired by the fear that federal funds 
were a threat to local autonomy and control "prompted 
local leaders to hold out as long as possible against 
participation in federal programs.,,9 

Cultural norms and political habits hindered a 
concerted effort to seek federal funds to ameliorate 
local problems, yet the Federal Information Exchange 
notes that in 1968, Urbana received $66,764,975 from 
the federal government. lO When I quer ied a former 
aldeman as to how much money he thought Urbana 
received from the federal government in 1968, he esti
mated approximately $750,000. When I asked Urbana's 
Administrative . Officer about federal money, he 
responded that 1n the 1960s, Urbana received money for 
traffic safety through the state. In 1972, a small 
grant to finance the gathering of data for the 
Neighborhood Development Program was received, but in 
1973, as Urbana was preparing an application for a HUD 
grant, the Nixon administration froze funds in pre
paration for the shift to revenue sharing and block 
grants. It thus appears that the Democrats came to 
power too late to put their advocacy of federal funds 
as an important source of community improvement into 
practice. 

On the other hand, the Federal Information 
Exchange System--Cities Summary records that in 1971 
Urbana received $57,136,236, and in 1972, the cit~ 
received $49,308,607 in federal funds. ll The question 
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is why were city officials so unaware of the magnitude 
of the federal contribution to the economy of Urbana. 
The answer lies in the nature of the civil community, 
its cultural bias and in the .fragmentary character of 
federal allocations. A culture that emphasizes the 
centrality of private concerns and a community whose 
vision is defined by its purpose--the local manipula
tion of government services and activities to serve 
local needs in light of local values--seems uniquely 
unsuited to grasp or understand the extent of federal 
intervention. Perception is selective and cultural 
bias says government is unimportant, except as a 
threat, adding that what needs to be accomplished is 
better accomplished by individual initiatives. This 
indifference is reinforced by the fragmented structure 
of federal allocation, for example, money is granted 
to the public schools by the Department of Agriculture 
for the milk program and is accepted as routine. But, 
the public schools are run autonomously by the School 
Board and it is unreasonable to expect a city official 
to be aware of the funds received by the school 
district. 

The university received grants from the National 
Science Foundation and the Department of Agriculture. 
Again the university is an autonomous institution and 
few city officials could be expected to know of these 
allocations. Finally, a signif icant percentage of 
money went to individuals, who collect social 
security, military pensions and railroad retirement. 
Pension payments are accepted as routine and the 
source of the funds and their contribution to the 
economy is easily overlooked. 

The minimal visibility of federal allocation was 
reinforced by the small amounts earmarked for specifi
cally urban problems. In 1971, HUD granted $133,503 
for Open Space programs. The money was allocated to 
the Park District, which again is autonomous and did 
not figure in city accounts. In 1972, Urbana received 
no money from HUD.12 In 1971, the Office of Economic 
Opportuni ty allocated $144,162 for community action 
programs, but the money was divided between a variety 
of nongovernmental agencies and of course did not 
appear in city calculations. In 1972, The Office of 
Economic Opportunity allocated $17.00 for "concen
trated community development" and $49,032 for commu
nity action programs. 13 The difficulty of initiating 
or conducting programs under conditions of financial 
uncertainty has been well documented, but more to the 
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point for Urbana is the question: "What can be accom
plished with such small and fragmented allocations?" 
The projects are scattered, the focus is on ameliora
tion at the fringes, and there is minimal impact on 
~ttit~des and ?ehavior since, for the most part, there 
J.S neJ.ther elJ.te nor public awareness that the pro
jects exist. 

Fra?mentary allocations also work against efforts 
to provJ.de concerted governmental action on urban 
problems in that the creation of effective local 
~ea~e~s is, h~ndered. Th~ problem of leadership in 
J.ndJ.vJ.dualJ.stJ.c culture WJ.ll be a recurring theme in 
the chapters that follow, but here, I want to suggest 
that a lack of ~eadership is a major factor inhibiting 
effo~ts ~o amelJ.orate local problems such as improved 
housJ.ng J.n the north end. Undertaking after under
taking in Champaign and Urbana seems to founder some
where between plan and implementation because no 
politi,cal actor either, has the power or 'is willing to 
use hJ.s power to provJ.de the ultimate push for suc
cessful project implementation. Local leaders typi
cally lack charisma, local issues are not usually of 
the type that generate charismatic leaders and the 
norms of individualistic culture, particuiarly the 
7mphasis on a political marketplace, foster self
J.nterest rather than a communal outlook. Place the 
fragmentary character of federal allocations in the 
cas7 ,of ur~ana, alongside a fledgling professional 
admJ.nJ.stratJ.on, aldermen with district rather than 
area-wide constituencies and a democratic mayor who 
was elected with few ties to local leaders and the 
result is drift, delay, obstruction and a g;p between 
the expectations of opposition and the realities of 
power. 

For a further note on the fragmentary nature of 
federal allocations as well as further support for the 
thesis that local officials are not aware of the 
importance of these allocations, I offer now the 
results of my efforts to discover how much federal 
money the county and the cities received from 1965 to 
1975. I quickly discovered that no one knows. When I 
called ~he Office of ~he Chairman of the County Board, 
I was J.nformed that J. t was a good question and they 
would like the answer. They referred me to the Office 
of the County Auditor where I was informed that county 
funds were not categorized as to orJ.gJ.n. The 
auditor's office thought that the Illinois Bureau of 
the Budget might have a record of federal funds in the 
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county. They do, but it is a recent undertaking, 
agencies do not always report, and the records are 
incomplete and consequently inaccurate. In addition, 
the records are of specific grants and do not take 
into account federal money tri:msmi tted through state 
departments for local undertakings. When I queried 
the RPC, the story was the same. They are keeping 
records of the grants, but it is a recent undertaking. 
The records are spotty and collecting data is as dif
ficult for the RPC as for the Illinois Bureau of the 
Budget. 

Public awareness of the federal contr ibution to 
state and local projects is as negligible as elite 
awareness. There is good reason for the lack of a 
comprehensive overview; record keeping is a rather new 
innovation in many small cities and counties and prob
ably is occasioned by federal insistence. Habits are 
changing slowly as the Office of Management and Budget 
insists on more adequate records, but as yet results 
in Champaign County are skimpy. No local official has 
found it worthwhile to seek a comprehensive outline or 
understanding of federal involvement. 

Local indifference to the cumulative effect of 
federal funding is one manifestation of the subtle 
interdependencies of the American system. Morton 
Grodzins described the federal system as a marble 
cake14 and the metaphor retains its validity despite 
attempts to rationalize the relationships. Such 
efforts overlook the discretion which the existing 
system provides local officials, the embedde~ cult~ral 
and political habits which support such dJ.scretJ.on, 
and the vested interests in discretion. If Urbana is 
any example, the fears of conservatives and the hopes 
of liberals are equally misplaced. Federal financial 
contributions do not give rise to the situation 
described by the proverb, "He who pays the piper calls 
the tune." The proverb is inappropriate when the 
right hand does not know what allocations it receives, 
let alone what the left hand is receiving or for what 
purposes. 

Ironically, in Urbana, the federal shift to reve
nue sharing and block grants promised an increased 
inflow of federal money for urban projects. The prom
ise was, of course, relative; the absence of federal 
grant money in the 1960s compared with the receipt of 
revenue sharing money and the acquisition of a 
Community Development program in the 1970s. However, 
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the rising costs of city government and Urbana's 
limited tax base limited the amount of revenue sharing 
money that could be allocated either to start urban 
redevelopment or to ameliorate the conditions of 
minorities and the poor. 

The Urbana City Council held public hearings 
before determining the distribution of revenue sharing 
funds and listened to the presentations of var ious 
social service agencies. For the first two years of 
revenue sharing, Urbana did not allocate money to the 
agencies, but the budget for fiscal year 1976 had a 
small allocation of $40,000 for the social service 
agencies. The operating budget for that year weighed 
in at $3,246,207 before wage agreements were nego
tiated with union employees, including the $40,000 for 
the social agencies. The item was not requested by 
the administration~ it was proposed by the City 
Council after a vigorous debate in which Republican 
aldermen contested the need to allocate funds for 
social services. The traditional virtues: thrift, 
economy and low taxes, were urged in opposing the 
a110ca t ions. Mr s. Brookens, a Repub1 ican from the 
Fifth Ward, argued that the council could help more 
people by "keeping their taxes down, and urged that 
the $40,000 be used "to reduce the city's expected 
real estate increase of eight cents per $100 assessed 
valuation. ,,15 The Republicans lost and the admi
nistration included the item in the budget. 

When the budget came up for final approval, the 
question of the $40,000 allocation was again debated. 
This time, the allocation was opposed by John 
Peterson, who wanted a larger appropriation. He was 
joined by the three Republicans who wanted to cut 
unnecessary spending and spoke their concern about a 
possible budget deficit. 16 The Democratic majority 
held firm and the $40,000 allocation stayed in the 
budget. However, the smallness of the allocation and 
the heated debate suggests that health and welfare 
services have little if any greater priority with a 
Democratic majority than they had in 1968, when it was 
noted that "not much support was available for social 
welfare work, which was a primary consumer of budge
tary 'leftovers,.,,17 

The picture appears brighter for ameliorating 
housing conditions in the north end, primarily because 
Urbana received HUD money for community development, 
$133,000 in 1975 and $295,000 in 1976, but the funds 
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have not made a visible impact on the environment or 
on the attitudes and understandings of citizens. The 
amounts allocated appear large only because Urbana was 
not previously involved in federal urban redevelopment 
programs. Given the costs of staff and office and the 
pressing problems of the north end, the amounts ~re 
miniscule. In addition, there are federal restrl.c
tions on how the money can be spent. For example, 
there was interest in a weatherization program for 
older homes. Implementation of the program meant an 
intergovernmental project~ the Regional Planning Com
mission (RPC) and the County Office on Aging accepted 
applications, Community Development allocated $10,000 
for materials and Comprehensive Employment and 
Training Act (CETA) funds transmitted through the RPC 
were used to pay the workers. Supervisors were paid 
by the Office on Aging. Although the need for 
weatherstripping was widespread in the older areas of 
Urbana, the project could only be implemented in the 
area designated for Community Development. 18 The 
number of homes that were to be weatherstripped was 
small, and their concentration in the designated area 
worked against widespread awareness of the federal 
contribution to a new initiative against urban blight. 

The difficulty in evaluating Democratic ap
proaches to urban renewal are not caus.ed by Democratic 
failure to recognize the problems, but by campaigns 
for office which raised expectations as to what com
prised an adequate level of city services. When, a 
Democratic administration faced the task of ma1n
taining, let alone expanding, city services with t~e 
limited resources of Urbana, they could not ava11 
themse1 ves of large scale federal ass istance. The 
uncertainty as to the level of outside assistance led 
the Democratic administration to stress anew the 
expansion of Urbana's tax resources. The irony of the 
Democratic assumption of this task is that it did not 
differ from the priorities of earlier Republican admi
nistrations. But Democratic style differs from 
Republican, and Democratic proposals do not originate 
from the same circles as Republican. The contrast 
offers insight into the conflict between competing 
political cultures and suggests how Democratic objec
tives will be adapted to the local environment. 

Downtown Redevelopment 

Early in his term of office, Mayor Paley was 
quoted in the News Gazette as suggesting that most 
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Urbana residents wanted the city to continue as a 
residential community and were willing to pay higher 
taxes to achieve this objective. Although Paley was 
careful to encourage every and all efforts to attract 
light industry and commercial ventures and stressed 
the proposals pending before the city council 
regar~~ng a feasibility study of downtown redevelop
ment, he was taken to task for his remarks. 

Roger Hunt, president of the Urbana Chamber of 
Commerce, took exception and the Urbana Association of 
Commerce and Industry urged the City Council and the 
mayor to take a leadership role in attracting commer
cial and industrial development to the city. A tele
phone survey, conducted to determine if "residents of 
the City of Urbana did not want any additional commer
cial or industrial growth in the community and were 
therefore, willing to pay higher taxes, found that 
nearly three-fourths of the respondents disagreed.,,20 

Mayor Paley charged that his remarks were dis
torted and restated his position, "I support commer-' 
cial development in the City of Urbana. I support 
expansion of shopping facilities in Urbana particu
larly the expansion of Lincoln Square. I s~pport the 
development of compatible industry, especially along 
th~ lines as publicly announced by IIDC (Illini Indus
trl.es Development Corporation).,,21 

This exchange illustrates the convergence of per
spectives regarding the future development of Urbana. 
It also suggests the background of fears and concerns 
which fuels the continuing debate over downtown rede
velopment. The Democrats, given the political climate 
and th~ir commitm~nt to expanded city services, could 
not reJect, and l.ndeed supported, private efforts to 
attract commercial and industrial ventures to Urbana. 
But the Democrats were also committed to greater citi
zen participation, and used different criteria to 
measure the costs and benefits of city involvement in 
redevelopment. The examples presented below suggest 
that D~mocrats opened the decision-making process to 
more dl.verse groups and individuals but increased 
p~rticipation neither restricted gove~nmental discre
tl.on nor greatly enhanced governmental responsiveness 
to citizen concerns. As one Urbana alderman remarked 
a constituent called him during the height of th~ 
controv~rs¥. over the expansion of Carle Hospital and 
asked hl.m to do good by Carle." The means to achieve 
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this objective were not specified and the alderman 
remained free to choose his own course. 

The importance of increased tax resources for 
Urbana made the question of downtown development the 
focus of attention. Ironically, Democratic efforts 
were haunted by the success of the coup which even
tuated in the construction of Lincoln Square, and the 
obvious contrast between the speed of construction of 
the former and the delays surrounding Democrat~c p~ans 
for downtown development. The contrasts were l.nevl.ta
ble. Lincoln Square was primarily a private venture, 
although supported and subs~dized, by the ,city. ~he 
plans were not subject to ~ntensl.ve publl.c, scrutl.ny 
and once formal city comml.tment was obtal.ned, the 
developers were free to proceed. The plans for down
town redevelopment called for greater city supJ?ort, 
for example, the city was to buy land from prl.vate 
owners to create a package and then lease the package 
to private developers. A brief recapitulation of ~he 
history of Lincoln Square points up the contrast wl.th 
the current difficulties of redevelopment. 

Fears that the economy of Urbana was stagnant 
were widespread by the end of the 1950s and were given 
additional impetus by the decision of the J. C. Penney 
Company to close its store in Urbana and open a new 
facility in Champaign. When a last minute plea to 
penney' s management was unavailing, business le~d~rs 
turned to Virgil Martin, president of Carson, pl.rl.~, 
Scott and Company. Martin wanted to locate a store,l.n 
a central city area rather than a suburban shoppl.ng 
center but he wanted an economic feasibility study 
before' making a decision. Local businessmen raised 
$5,000 and a study of market potenti~l was conducted. 
The results were satisfactory and durl.ng the summer of 
1960, Carson' s decided to locate one block south of 
the main shopping block in urbana. ,Three real tor~, 
pledged to secrecy about the proJect, to avol.d 
inflating property values, secured options in prope~ty 
in the site area and, at the May 15, 1961, Cl.ty 
Council meeting, the project was presented to the 
public. A resolution supporting the "plan" for 
Lincoln Square and proposing municipal off-str7et 
parking, revenue bonds and amendments to the zonl.ng 
ordinance was presented. 22 

The city attorney explained that t~e 
issuance of revenue bonds would ental.l 
no obligation on the local taxpayers. 
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An official from the chamber of com
merce gave what was called in the 
newspapers a "short account" of the 
history of the project and stated that 
it was the result of eighteen months 
of study and p'lanning by a group of 
"Center City"'" businessmen, civic 
leaders, and elected public officials. 
Wi th that it was moved and seconded 
that the resolution be "enthusiasti
cally adopted." The motion carried 
unanimously. 23 

with a m~n~mum of debate or independent investigation, 
the city went on record in support of Lincoln Square 
and committed itself to finance new parking lots. 
Republicans dominated the City Council, Democrats were 
just starting to rebuild, and there was no organized 
0J?P<;>sit~on to raise questions about the city's par
t~c~pat~on. 

In a critical analysis of Lincoln Square, Profes
sors Sheldon Plager and Joel Handler concluded that 
the pro~oters of the project effectively monopolized 
the ava~lable planning and political skills in the 
comm';1nity. ~lthough rudimentary, the apparatus of 
publ~c plann~ng (the Urbana Plan Commission and 
various comprehensive development plans) was by
pas~ed. E~isti~g zo~ing was changed; a R-M Multiple 
Fam~ly Res~dent~al H~gh-Density category was created 
for the area surrounding Lincoln Square. It was sug
gested that the zoning change eliminated competition 
for ~h~ occupants, of the shopping mall, yet remained 
suff~c~ently flex~ble to permit the establishment of 
noncompetitive business in the area. In other words 
to the critics, zoning decisions lacked relevance fo; 
community purposes, but provided economic protection 
for the merchants who would locate in Lincoln 
square. 24 

In addition to protective zoning, off-street 
parking was provided for the mall. In the spring of 
1963, the city issued revenue bonds for $3,200,000. 
Because interest costs added an additional $2,434,683, 
the cost of the parking lots totaled approximately 
$5,~00,~00. Althoug~ revenue bonds are not general 
obl~gat~ons of the c~ty and are paid by the revenue 

* Center City was the pseudonym used for. Urbana. 
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from the parking system, it quickly became obvious 
that the 1963 Feasibility Report had seriously over
estimated the revenue from the lots surrounding 
Lincoln square. 25 The discrepancy between estimated 
and actual revenue did not affect the city's overall 
financial situation because revenue from meters in the 
campus area was used to meet obligations and to build 
a surplus. 

By the 1970s, sales tax from Lincoln square ~ad 
become a major factor in Urbana's budget. The c~ ty 
was also collecting $120,000 annually in meter :r;eve
nues or an average of $10,000 per month, a f~gure 
less' than the $19,630 estimated in the 1963 Feasibil
ity Report but adequate to retire the rema~n~ng 
$2,363,000 'of bonded debt. Champ~ign retain,ed the 
edge as a business center; a market~ng survey ~n 1975 
put Champaign's yearly sales at $223,600,000 and 
urbana's sales at $64,200,000. 26 Fears that Market 
Place scheduled to open in March 1976, would further 
tilt the balance against Urbana increased the pressure 
on city officials to do something to m~inta~n t~e com
petitiveness of urbana's central shopp~ng d~str~ct. 

Plans and resolutions to promote downtown rede
velopment had been in the works since 1964. In order 
to gain support for Lincoln Square from downtown mer
chants who had the potential to block or delay the 
development, the mall was presented originally as 
Phase 1 of an overall plan for downtown redeve~opment. 
It was argued that the increased flow of traff~c would 
enhance the sales of Main Street merchants, proposed 
high-rise office buildings would spur activity, and 
wi thin ten years Main Street would be incorporated 
into the mal1. 27 However, in 1976, the mayor recog
nized with the vision of hindsight, "that the large 
amount of parking around Lincoln Square served to iso
late Lincoln Square from Main street.,,28* 

Nothing that compared with Lincoln sq?are em:rged 
for Main Street in twelve years of counc~l meet~ngs, 
resolutions, presentations of outside consultant~, 
public hearings and feasibility studies. In th~s 
respect, Lincoln Square hangs like the swor~ of 
Damocles over Democratic heads. Whatever the h~dden 
costs of Lincoln Square, and they were many, the 

* Main Street is the major shopping street of 
downtown Urbana. 
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public im~ression of Lincoln Square is success. The 
contrast l.n s~yler the swiftness of execution, the 
lack of .compll..catl.on.s, compared with the continuous 
and seeml.ngly l.nterml.nable discussions about downtown 
redevelopm~nt, may become politically advantageous for 
the Republl.cans. 

Lincoln Square was planned by a few insiders who 
had the cohesiveness and the clout to push the program 
thr~ugh. Urba~a was under Republican domination, exe
c';1tl.on was s~o1J.ft and there was no organized opposi
tl.on •. The hl.story of downtown redevelopment is more 
compll.cated. The Broadway Development Corporation 
(BDC), .a group of local businessmen and the two major 
banks l.n Urbana, was formed in 1964 to promote rede
velopment. The BDC purchased land in the downtown 
are~ and sought a developer and city assistance. As 
the;r pla.ns were ta~ing shape, Democrats reached near 
parl.ty wl.th Republl.cans on the City Council. The 
D~mocrats, due to their commitment to more profes
::;J.o~al government and also for political advantage, 
l.nsl.S~ed,on clo~e scrutiny of costs and the extent of 
the Cl.~y.s comml.tment. In addition, they wanted city 
recognl.tl.on of and assistance for the redevelopment 
~eeds ~f other sections, such as the north end. After 
l.ntensl.ve study and negotiation, agreement was reached 
on a resolution of intent which committed the city to 
downt~wn redevelopment and to the need for redevelop
ment l.n other sections of the city. A resolution was 
p~ssed on September 20, 1971 which stipulated that the 
cl.ty.agreed to vacate the 100 block of West Elm Street 
provl.de~ the developers (BDC and Architectural and 
M~chancl.al Systems, Inc.) began construction within 
el.ghteen months of the date of the resolution. Final 
development plans had to be submitted within six 
months. 29 

The deadlines were not met. The BDC lacked the 
money for development and the AMS was heavily involved 
in a number of other ventures. When the Democrats 
became the majority in 1973, the problem of downtown 
redevelop~ent was waiting for them. On May 29, 1973, 
the new Cl.ty Council was asked to make a commitment to 
Phase 2 of downtown redevelopment, with costs esti
mated at approximately $10,000,000. The city owned 
about 85,000 square feet in the redevelopment area 
BDC held about 20,000 square feet and an addi tiona! 
35,000 square feet was privately held. The plan 
called for constr';1ction of a six-to-ten-story tower 
complex and a multl.-level parking facility beneath the 
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complex. Representatives of the BDC and Lincoln 
Square Towers, Inc. (a prospective developer) asked 
for a council decision by August 1, 1973, since nego
tiations for a major tenant to anchor the expansion 
could not begin without city action. Mayor Paley, 
newly installed, with eight new aldermen on the coun
cil, asked for time to explore the problems raised by 
the proposal and deferred a decision on the land 
purchase. 30 

From the beginning, downtown redevelopment posed 
a different set of legal and political problems than 
the construction of Lincoln Square. BDC plans for 
Phase 2 called for the city to amass a land package 
and, if necessary, to use its powers of eminent domain 
to acquire privately owned land to lease to a devel
oper. The city was also expected to make publ ic 
improvements and build a parking facility for the pro
posed retail office complex. 3l 

In September 1973, the City Council commissioned 
Arthur Rubloff and Company to conduct a feasibility 
study which was completed and presented to the council 
in January 1974. The study suggested some modifica
tions of BDC plans but held that the project was 
financially sound and recommended the city's partici
pation. National economic conditions such as the 
effects of the oil shortage were cited as incentives 
to rebuild downtown Urbana. Finally Rubloff estimated 
the costs of the project at approximately $4,000,000. 
Atlhough the cost estimates were criticized as opti
mistic, the city appeared ready to go ahead with the 
project. Expanding the tax resources of the city was 
an overriding imperative and prospects for development 
appeared good. Busey Bank, a major force in the busi
ness of Urbana, was interested in becoming the major 
tenant of the new complex. 32 Rubloff expressed 
interest in becoming the developer and competition for 
the position of developer made the project appear 
viable and valuable. 33 

On February 11, 1974, despite some negative com
ments and a letter from the director of the RPC ques
tioning the Rubloff estimates, the City Council by a 
vote of thirteen to one, authorized Mayor Hiram Paley 
to proceed with the recommendations of the Rubloff 
study.34 On March 20, 1974, Mayor Paley recommended 
the creation of a five-member Business District 
Development and Redevelopment Commission, and asked 
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for council approval of his plan to implement the 
Rubloff Report including a bond ordinance. 

The proposed commission included the mayor, two 
citizens and two council members as "ex officio" offi
cers, and was intended to control the pace of downtown 
development. It held diverse powers including recom
mending the developer, designating portions of the 
city as business districts, and making recommendations 
to the council on which tracts of land should be 
developed. The commission was also empowered to apply 
for federal and state grants, borrow necessary funds 
through general obligation or revenue bonds, and 
"expend such public funds as may be necessary for the 
planning, execution and implementation of business 
district plans." In sum, the commission was to be 
given carte blanche to promote downtown expansion. 35 
Formation of the commission was praised as a new 
approach to downtown redevelopment in Illinois, but 
the mayor's critics claimed that places on the new 
commission were awarded only to uncritical supporters 
of downtown redevelopment. 

Efforts to establish a legal framework for rede
velopment gained momentum. The urbana Plan Commission 
designated the redevelopment area and won City Council 
approval. 36 However, by July 1974, it became clear 
that the momentum was more apparent than real. The 
legal question of whether the city could use its 
powers of eminent domain to acquire land for a private 
developer was still unresolved. The Rubloff Company 
withdrew from the competition for developer but con
tinued as consultant for the project. 37 

A letter from Rubloff emphasized new circum
stances: high interest rates, availability of funds, 
inflation and the energy crisis, which made it diffi
cult if not impossible to market a downtown redevelop
ment project. Rubloff advised the City of Urbana to 
be "completely aware of the risks involved in pro
ceeding with the land assemblage project." The city 
had to weigh "the possibility of providing the pro
perty for a successful development, versus the risk of 
the cost of land and carrying charges for a project 
that may simply not be marketable in the near 
future. ,,38 

Downtown redevelopment was a marginal project, 
and city support for redevelopment was a gamble. 
Expert advice failed to ease the dilemmas of decision 
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makers. The costs of redevelopment were increasing 
geometr ically even as the risk of not taking action 
increased politically. If redevelopment plans were 
not implemented, the downtown business district might 
be subject to blight as Main street structures aged, 
followed by decline of property values which would 
reduce tax revenues. Eventually higher real estate 
taxes would be needed throughout the city to maintain 
downtown services and city functions. The spiral of 
decline without redevelopment would be difficult to 
stop or reverse. Downtown would lose importance as an 
employment focus for private business, and the result 
would be less activity in the downtown area. Reduced 
activity in turn would deter merchants from relocating 
or opening new stores in the downtown area. 39 

The scenario was a local politician's nightmare 
and fears were compounded by an assessment of the 
impact of Market Place. In June 1975, it was esti
mated that Market Place would draw approximately 20 
percent of Lincoln Square's business, causing an esti
mated loss of $40,000 in sales tax and $20,000 in 
reduced meter revenue. 40 

The bind was real; the need for an expanded tax 
base and the fears of future decline and stagnation 
which had provided the impetus for the construction of 
Lincoln Square were still valid. But circumstances 
had changed; no group of insiders could function as 
had the promoters of Lincoln Square. Professionalism 
in city administration as well as Democratic electoral 
victory guaranteed new decision-making procedures and 
increased public participation. Depending on the 
observer's perspective, the new emphasis could be 
described as helpless inefficiency and red tape, or as 
an attempt to open up the political process and secure 
a measure of governmental responsiveness to the 
people. 

City decisions are not made in a vacuum and by 
September 1974, it was clear that national economic 
difficulties had increased the obstacles to redevelop
ment. Developers were curtailing activity because of 
high construction costs, major departme~t stores we:e 
not planning to expand and small retal.lers were l.n 
even tighter straits. In addition, Urbana still had 
not reached a decision on how to finance redevelop
ment. The city had some options. It could issue up 
to $1,000,000 in general obligatio~ bonds without. a 
referendum, but to undertake a proJect of the magnl.-

107 



tude of downtown redevelopment without a referendum 
might have major political repercussions. If the city 
wanted to embark on the project immediately, a 
referendum could not be held for at least ten months 
and would increase the delay. 41 But if the economic 
situation delayed the project, a successful referendum 
would enhance the legitimacy of the project and allay 
the qualms of some Democrats. The administration 
chose neither option and instead called for a public 
hear ing to solicit the view of downtown merchants . . " , 
c~v~c organ~zat~ons, governmental bodies and Urbana 
citizens.~2 

The public meeting was held on November 19, 1974, 
~nd a handful of people, mostly representing downtown 
~nterests, spoke. Arguments against postponement were 
balanced by arguments urging caution and no action was 
taken. In January 1975, Rubloff issued a new estimate 
of land costs, including an appraisal of BDC land at 
$~27,~~0, a price acceptable to the BDC and to the 
c~ty. 

Once the new, estimate became public, BDC accep
tance of the pr~ce was a foregone conclusion. In 
February, the shareholders agreed almost unanimously 
to sell at the appraised value~ the BDC explained that 
it was willing to take a loss of $70,000 to facilitate 
downtown development. The shareholders also renounced 
~ny expec~ation of be,coming the developer of the pro
Ject and ~t seemed l~kely that the corporation would 
be liquidated when the land was sold. A month later, 
the shar,eholde,rs took formal action to approve the 
sale, st~pulat~ng only that the city must agree to buy 
the land "within a reasonable amount of time. ,,44 In 
March, the Urbana Business District Development and 
Redevelopment Commission recommended that the city 
purchase BDC land at the appraised price. The BDC 
hoped to receive a check within four weeks but the 
mayor explained that a court test was necess;ry before 
public money could be dispersed.45 

At a City Council study session on March 31 the 
leg~l ramifications of land acquisition were disc~ssed 
aga~n. Because a court test appeared necessary it 
was suggested that the city buy only a small parcel of 
BDC land, not the whole tract. The BDC which wanted 
to sell its property as a whole, threatened to seek 
another buyer, if the city did not make a decision 
soon.

46 
The need for swift decision was again in 

108 

apparent conflict with the delays occasioned by the 
need to arrange a friendly court suit. 

The plot thickened when the City C~uncil formally 
considered the commission's recommendat~on to purchase 
the BDC tracts for $227,000. During the course of a 
tumultous council meeting, a majority accepted the 
commission recommendation. However, the vote was one 
short of the required two-thirds needed in such a 
case. Although the mayor was e,ligible to vote he 
abstained because as he expla~ned the next day 
(Republic~n Councilman Eighmey of t~e sixth wa~d 
blocked the mayor's efforts to expla~n the cou~c~l 
session), as long as he might be the ~efendant ~n a 
court case he believed he should absta~n. The coun
cil then v~ted ten to one (Susan Bekenstein voted,n~) 
to purchase the smaller BDC tract for use as a m~n~
park at a cost of $40,000. 47 The executive committee 
of the BDC had refused earlier to sell the city only 
the smaller tract, but by the end of April, the cor-
Poration agreed "to sell the two tracts separately to 

d d 1 t ,,,48 'encourge own town eve opmen • 

After these decisions, momentum stalled, waiting 
for the court decision on whether the city could 
acquire land for private development. However, ~he 
pressures for action continued to increase. Stor ~es 
about the effect of Market Place on the downtowns of 
Champaign and Urbana appeared regularly in ~he newspa
pers and several articles urged the necess~ty of free 
parking at Lincoln Square. I't was also suggested that 
Carson's, the owner of Lincoln Square, C~~ld become an 
active force for downtown redevelopment. 

. However, representatives of Carson'~ had to c~n-
sider costs and the corporation's comm~tment to ~ts 
stockholders. Lincoln Square is bounded on the nor~h 
by the Urbana Lincoln Hotel, built in 1923. In Apr~l 
1975, the city ordered the hotel to make, emergency 
fire protection repairs or vacate the prem~ses except 
for the first floor, which has two restaurants and an 
nopen air" cafe on the mall. In May, Car sons announced 
that the costs of renovation were prohibitive and that 
the hotel would close on July 20, 1975. The announce
ment was greeted with protests and a flurry of ac;
tivity· various Urbana residents announced the~r 
sentim~ntal attach-ment to the building ~nd their 
determination to save it. The mayor spoke w~th Carson 
executives, who insisted that Urbana residents had to 
save the hotel. The News Gazette reported that 
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"several 'influential' individuals are interested in 
buying the Urbana Lincoln Hotel if a community wide 
effort can be organized.,,50 

By July, the flurry of activity was dissipating. 
Pat Miller of the Champaign County Historical Society 
noted that interest in the formation of a citizen's 
group to save the hotel was tapering off. City admi
nistration, which also sought ways to save the hotel, 
was stymied by the costs. Car sons justified its nega
tive decision in terms of costs. Charles Webber, an 
active participant in the planning and development of 
Lincoln Square and once a part-owner of the hotel, 
summed up the impasse~ he expressed regret about the 
hotel's fate but acquiesced. "Car sons owns it. 
They're entitled to do with it as they please. So I 
won't question any decision they make. I would say it 
is too bad it couldn't (be) remodeled for some present 
use, economically. ,,51 The constraints of political 
culture are as obvious in this statement as the ab
sence of innovative approaches to community problems. 
The hotel was a significant symbol of Urbana, but 
citizens were unable to overcome cultural limitations 
to explore ways to save the hotel. 

Carson's minimal interest in local affairs as 
well as citizen passivity concerning the hotel, 
depressed the prospects for downtown redevelopment. 
In the summer of 1975, legal questions concerning land 
acquisition remained unresolved. The ambiguity of the 
city's position further stalled the project's momen
tum. In addition, there was no developer and no 
likely candidate in sight. However, the administra
tion persevered, meetings continued to be held, can
didates for consultant appeared before the commission 
and in April 1976, Angelos C. Demetriou of Washington, 
D.C. was hired. Demetriou was charged to develop a 
master plan for the downtown area with the assistance 
of Hammer, Siler, George Associates, Inc., economic 
and market consultants, also of Washington, D.C. The 
study was expected to take six months to complete and 
the cost was estimated at $30,000. 52 

Hiring a new consultant did not materially affect 
the pace of downtown redevelopment, but a new initia
tive from Busey Bank, a local corporation and an 
important factor in urbana's economy, gave the project 
a new impetus. On May 15, 1976, exactly fifteen years 
after the announcement of plans for Lincoln Square, 
representatives of Busey Bank and Car sons presented a 
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plan to revitalize downtown Urbana to the City Coun
cil. The plan had something for everyone, including 
preservation of the Urbana Lincoln Hotel. Parking 
meters surrounding Lincoln Square were to be removed, 
Busey Bank was to be located· in Lincoln Square, and 
some major street widening and resurfacing projects 
were contemplated. Carl M. Webber, representing Busey 
and Carson's, estimated the city's costs at $487,000~ 
$187,000 for the larger BDC tract, $35,000 for the 
smaller BDC trac~, $200,000 to purchase a tavern and 
three shops for demolition, and road improvements. 
These figures did not include the cost of other street 
improvements nor estimates of lost revenue from 
removed parking meters. Since Busey Bank was willing 
to pay the city approximately $300,000 for the Empire 
State Building and two parking lots at Lincoln Square, 
the city's investment in the project, $187,000, 
appeared to be minimal. 

Webber and Douglas C. Mills, chairman of the 
board of Busey appeared before the council to present 
the plan and answer questions. Council members had 
some questions about the removal of parking meters, 
the benefits to Main Street, contingency plans and 
timetables. Busey was lauded as a good corporate 
citizen for its willingness to invest in Urbana and 
downtown redevelopment was moving again. Both Webber 
and Mills urged the need for quick action and the 
council seemed receptive. 53 

Given the composition of the council, a quick de
cision was not in the cards. Some council members had 
reservations, and others wanted a detailed investiga
tion of the implications of the plan. Concern was ex
pressed about the section of downtown that Busey would 
vacate if it moved to Lincoln Square. Consultants 
were heard from in August, and the commission met to 
discuss the plan and the consultants' suggestions, and 
to make recommendations. 54 Also in August, the first 
legal obstacle to downtown redevelopment was hurdled 
when the Circuit Court ruled that the city could use 
public funds to purchase the BDC tracts. Meanwhile, 
the BDC increased the pressure by setting a deadline-
if the city did not purchase the tracts by September 
21, 1976, the land would be sold to another buyer. 55 

At this point Bernadine Stake wrote a letter to 
the News Gazette asking for more information and 
arguing against swift city action when there were so 
many unknowns: 
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A call for september action pres
sures the Council to take risks with 
city funds and property. • •• The 
project sounds interesting. It 
should be given every consideration. 
Before it can be properly discussed 
someone must provide information on 
the financial and environmental 
feasibility of the plan. 56 

So the saga of downtown redevelopment continues 
and the tale is one of delay and inconclusiveness. 
But delays and inconclusiveness offer an insight into 
the changed character of Urbana politics. Poli tics 
now resembles a tennis game, the ball goes back and 
forth between private interests, the city Council and 
the mayor but there is no player with sufficient power 
to obtain a decisive advantage. Urbana was ruled 
until the 1950s by H. I. Green, a "boss" of the old 
school. 57 Urbana, in the 1960s was described as a 
residential community with a fairly well defined power 
structure, whose leadership shared a fairly good con
sensus on issues and means, and tended to act in con
cert to solve problems. The successful development of 
Lincoln Square was attributable in large part to a 
group of influential individuals working closely with 
a congenial mayor who had the City Council well in 
hand. By 1968, however, it was obvious that the old 
patterns of informal pressure and influence were 
breaking down as city administration became more pro
fessional and eXQerts, outsiders, and technicians 
ga ined inf 1 uence • 5~ The new people had new purposes 
but more important they lacked the ties to and the 
identification with the established local power struc
ture. The tendency of individualistic norms to work 
against concerted action also served to fragment 
political initiatives. 

City administration is more professional than in 
1968, but elected political officials have not surren
dered decision-making powers to administrators. Some 
of Urbana's present difficulties may well be attrib
uted to the feistiness of the Democratic majority on 
the council. On vote after vote, council members have 
demonstrated their unwillingness to be controlled, let 
alone directed. They have demanded and secured a role 
in decision making. Thus as the political process 
became oriented to professional norms, Democratic 
electoral victory insured that Democratic values and 
priorities would function to open up the political 
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process. More voices would participate, but more par
ticipation exacts a cost--the loss of the kind of 
cohesiveness that can develop a Lincoln Square. No 
individual or group has a sufficiently strong base or 
the power to plan and implement a project autono
mously. 

The current political situation contains con
flicting imperatives for policy makers. The voice of 
the "people" is heard increasingly, which is good 
because control by experts is as little to the liking 
of democratic theory as oligarchical control. Yet the 
voice of the people at times gives little direction to 
policy makers, and municipal politicians increasingly 
rely on experts for definition of community needs and 
problems. The fun begins when expert definitions come 
in conflict with the expressed wishes of citizens. 
The remainder of this chapter and the next chapter 
will focus on examples of such confrontations. In 
this chapter, the incidents will continue to relate to 
development policies ~ in the next chapter, the inci
dents will relate to social policies. 

Redevelopment--Carle Foundation Hospital and 
Vine Street 

opposing concepts of present and future needs and 
different assessments of the costs of planned projects 
are the meat of local conflict. A comparison of city 
Council decisions, concerning vacation of a street to 
facilitate the expansion of Carle Hospital with the 
opening of Vine Street, illustrates some patterns of 
Urbana politics and the shifting access and priorities 
which shape specific decisions. In the Carle case, 
accommodation was possible because hospital adminis
trators could adjust their plans for expansion. In 
the case of Vine Street, the voice of the people was 
so fragmented and the discussions have taken so long 
that when the street is finally open, it will be moot 
whether there are winners or losers. 

Carle Foundation Hospital, located on the edge of 
a predominantly black and working class white neigh
borhood, is a growing medical clinic which has "become 
big business for itself and for urbana. ,,59 A planned 
$4,000,000 six-story addition to present facilities 
brought hospital administrators to the City Council to 
seek zoning changes and vacation of a street. Carle 
Foundation announced its plans in November 1973 and 
recei ved the city's bless ing on August 19, 1974. In 
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the interim, the costs and consequences of vacating 
Park Street and rezoning for the neighborhood and 
Crystal Lake Park, situated just to the east and south 
of the hospital, were thoroughly examined. 

The Urbana Park Board was first to go on record 
oppos ing the zon ing changes. It was not opposed to 
Car Ie's expans ion; but board pol icy opposed any com
mercial or industrial zoning adjacent to any park in 
the district. Carle had requested an I-I (light in
dustrial) classification in order to avoid the setback 
requirements of R-2 zoning classifications. 60 The 
Urbana Plan Commission had approved the zoning change 
with a proviso that the change was not to be construed 
as a precedent for other zon ing changes. 61 But it 
reversed itself in March 1974, and rejected the light 
industrial classification. The commission recommended 
an R-2 classification; the proposed addition would be 
shortened by two feet to fit the R-2 setback require
ments. 62 

Meanwhile, on February 12, 1974, a public hearing 
on the closing of one block of Park street brought 
approximately 200 neighborhood residents to city hall. 
They were concerned that closing Park Street, the 
closest east-west through street north of University 
Avenue, would bring heavy traffic to residentials 
streets and adversely affect their neighborhoods. 63 
On March 19, Mayor Paley released a report from Public 
Works commissioner James Glover, which estimated the 
cost of rerouting traffic from Park Street at 
$260,000. Paley suggested that Carle might have to 
pay some of the costs of rerouting. 64 Carle's admini
strator, Charles Dawley, balked at the prospect and 
requested reconsideration of the Glover report. 

The City Council's ad hoc committee on the Carle 
request to close one block of Park Street set an 
asking price of $146,000 for the property and improve
ments to neighboring streets, and directed Mayor Paley 
to negotiate with Carle officials. Dalwe~ insisted 
that Carle's highest offer was $100,000, and the 
city promptly agreed to accept the offer. The money 
would be used for improvements to neighbor ing 
streets. 66 

On April 1, the City Council approved a zoning 
change to R-2 but voted to defer the ordinance closing 
the 600 block of Park Street. 67 Two weeks later, the 
council again discussed closing Park Street. No 
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formal vote was taken but it did not seem that the 
votes to close the street were available. Residents 
had persuaded three wavering council members that 
closing Park street would have. a disastrous effect on 
their neighborhood. Mayor Paley, who supported the 
closing, was reported to be shocked at the council's 
reversal. 68 

A special meeting of the Urbana Chamber of 
Commerce charged that the council's decision was 
"astounding" and "is certainly irresponsible govern
ment no matter how well intended." The chamber's 
declaration concluded, "there is no conceivable way 
that the interests of Urbana are served by this 
decision. "69 The Carle Foundation Board of Trustees 
took a hard line and reaffirmed the necessity of 
closing Park street as "a critical factor in the 
proper development and expansion of the Carle Medic~l 
complex. . •• Failure to vacate the street at t~l.S 
time complicates not only the $3,000,000 expansl.on 
north of Park Street but comprises the $4,000,000 
replacement addition planned on the south side of the 
street as well as any future expans ion required to 
take place outside the boundaries of the present hos
pital block." 70 Who had who move the barrel at this 
point was unclear. What city official, re~ard less ~f 
neighborhood protests, could block a proJect .of thl.S 
magnitude with its promise of jobs and economl.C be~e
fits and its potential to upgrade an area of a maJor 
thoroughfare (University Avenue) primarily devoted to 
franchise restaurants and gasoline stations. 

The City Council set a formal vote on the ques
tion for May 20, 1974. By that time, the Illini 
Industries Development Corporation (a nonprofit cor
poration which promotes business and industry in 
Champaign County) weighed in on. Carle' s ~ide. I~DC 
raised the question, "Can the Cl.ty Councl.l turn l.ts 
back on this revenue producing opportunity in the face 
of increases in tax costs to its residents and in the 
face of the fact that Carle's expansion would call for 
little, if any increase in the costs to the city of 
Urbana. "71 

The City Council could; on May 20, five members 
voted against the closure of Park Street. ~he people 
of the neighborhood had won, but the epl.sode had 
neither a simple nor an ideologically satisfying con
clusion. Even as the council was voting no, Carle 
revised its plans and requested that the city vacate 
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the subterranean rights to Park street. The new pro
posal called for construction of underground passage
ways as well as an underground dietary and food 
service facility. Confrontation with the neighborhood 
was avoided, the compromise looked promising and on 
August 19, 1974, the City Council approved vacation of 
a portion of ground beneath the 600 block of Park 
Street. 72 

Carle could compromise its original plans without 
hardship and the city, which was not required to make 
a large investment, could give approval. Construction 
began in January 1975, but the saga of Carle and the 
City Council was not ended. In June 1975, Carle asked 
the city to issue revenue bonds to help finance expan
sion, now estimated to cost $21,000,000. The bonds 
did not create any financial or credit liability for 
the city and would save Carle approximately $332,000 
of interest annually. Issuance of the bonds, however, 
required City Council approval. When the question 
reached the council, hospital spokesman Dawley was 
subjected to a barrage of questions ranging from 
Peterson's (I-Second Ward) challenge to Carle's status 
as a nonprofit hospital and his suggestion that bonds 
be issued to finance a municipal hospital, to Hilary 
Moore's request for the number and social composition 
of Carle's employees. 73 

On July 7, the vote on the issuance of the bonds 
was deferred and Georgeanne Finch (I-Second Ward) 
requested that the council's committee on administra
tion study the enabling ordinance. The city attorney 
h~d studied Carle's request and had not raised objec
t~ons, but Mrs. Finch objected to "just trusting 
attorneys for Carle on this." 7 4 Two weeks later, the 
question again reached the council and Mayor Paley 
cast the affirmative vote to make the two-thirds 
majority necessary to approve the issue of tax-exempt 
bonds. At this point, the council refused to pass a 
resolution of intent which would morally obligate the 
ci ty to issue bonds to Carle. The hospital then 
decided to withdrew their request, turned instead to 
the Illinois Health Facilities for financing. 75 

Whether Carle's decision was attributable to slow 
decision making or to the council members' demands for 
information on affirmative action hiring and greater 
concern for the poor is not the point. The episode 
illustrates the changed political patterns in Urbana 
and the obstacles to the traditional practices of 
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individualistic political culture. In Urbana, poli
tics can no longer be described as a business, and 
politicians no longer automatically assume that public 
benefits result from governmental help to private 
enterprises. 

The constraints of local politics, however, are 
so strongly ingrained that a different style of poli
tics may not produce significantly different outcomes, 
and for all the changes, policy direction may remain 
remarkably constant. The imperatives that led elected 
officials to plump for economic development as the key 
to the future of Urbana resemble the imperatives in 
other small mid-western cities. When Carle decided to 
seek financing elsewhere, Mayor Paley chastised the 
council for creating difficulties that would deter 
other industr ies from coming to Urbana. Carle would 
proceed with expansion regardless of adverse council 
action but the question of public stance was crucial. 
A City Council which imposed stringent conditions on 
commercial and industrial ventures might retard future 
progress. 76 Although dire consequences were predicted 
if the City Council refused to approve the vacation of 
Park Street, a compromise was worked out which satis
fied the neighborhood and did not deter expansion. In 
the bond controversy, Carle went elsewhere and expan
sion proceeded. 

Carle could proceed, in part because it had its 
own resources and directive force. When city develop
ment projects are considered, the absence of an out
side autonomous sponsor increases the delays and 
reinforces the ambiguities of governmental action. 
The controversy over opening Vine Street illustrates 
the differences. Vine Street is located in the middle 
of a desirable residential area in southeast Urbana 
and is included in the Seventh Ward. Residents are 
predominantly middle and upper class~ they vote regu
larly and take an interest in local affairs. The 
neighborhood is secure ~ it has relatively new homes 
which range from $40,000 to $90,000. There is little 
incentive for neighbors to organize to protect the 
area, in contrast to residents in the areas close to 
the university, who have organized the West Urbana 
Neighborhood Association (WUNA) to fight zoning viola
tions and the conversion of older houses into student 
rooms. The lack of continuing organization materially 
affected the ability of opponents to block the opening 
of Vine Street. 
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The controversy over opening one block of Vine 
Street (the block is tree-lined and very scenic) has 
been simmering since the administration of Charles 
Zipprodt. At that time, a proposal for a graded 
twenty-two foot roadway was advanced, but neighborhood 
resistance killed the project. 77 In the 1970s, inter
mittent discussion continued, there were flurries of 
activity by opponents and proponents, and neighborhood 
opinion formed, fluctuated and shifted. It was stated 
publicly that proponents of opening were in the 
majority but a survey of southeastern Urbana residents 
indicated an even split. 78 In 1974, Kenneth Appel, 
Democrat from the Seventh Ward, tried and failed to 
persuade the City Council's Committee on Environment 
to go on record in opposition to connecting Vine 
Street. Appel argued that his constituents believed 
that opening Vine Street would reduce property values 
and "make the area less desirable as a ~lace to build 
and result in less taxes for the city."~ 

Proponents of the connection pointed to the 
absence of north-south arterial streets, especially 
streets to lead directly to the downtown business 
district. They also found support in the fact that as 
Alderman Gene Lynch put it, "the professionals we pay 
all say there should be improvement on Vine Street.,,8U 
Opponents remained unconvinced and in April 1974, a 
petition opposing the connection was presented to the 
City Council. 

The pot heated up again in April 1975, when Mayor 
Paley requested the Urbana Plan Commission to study 
the "ramifications" of opening Vine Street to traffic 
from George Huff Drive to Holmes Street, and to submit 
a report by June 15. A preliminary report from the 
State Division of Highways showed that traffic would 
be more evenly distributed if Vine was open. Pursuant 
to the Mayor's request, the Plan Commission held pub
lic hearings in May. A petition signed by more than 
300 persons supported opening Vine Street, and favor
able and adverse statements were made. Proponents 
argued that opening the street would ease traffic on 
adjacent streets and benefit Urbana. According to 
Craig Webber, President of the Urbana Chamber of 
Commerce, poor access had slowed development in South 
Urbana. Marion Holshauser (D-Seventh Ward) disagreed~ 
lack of protection for good residential areas had hurt 
Urbana more than poor access. 81 On May 22, 1975, the 
Plan Commission reached a consensus ~ preservation of 
the neighborhood had highest priority and it refused 
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to recommend opening Vine Street. City officials 
rejected the commission's decision and continued to 
insist that Vine was the street to open. 82 

On June 5, 1975, the Plan Commission adopted a 
report recommending that the 2100 block of Vine Street 
remain closed to traffic "at this time." Although the 
City Council typically accepts Plan Commission recom
mendations, on July 7, it voted nine to four to open 
Vine Street. The decision came at the end of a long 
meeting and was not predictable. The city administra
tion strongly supported opening Vine Street, but the 
council had not been particularly amenable to admini
strative suggestions. The proposal that was accepted 
was suggested by four residents, and perhaps the coun
cil was just happy to have a compromise suggested by 
people in the neighborhood. The proposal attempted to 
minimize the ramifications of an "arterial street" for 
a residential neighborhood. Vine was opened on tem
porary blacktop, the street was not to be designated 
as an arterial street, and "highest priority" was to 
be given to improving the Windsor-Lincoln bypass. 83 

Council approval did not immediately bring bull
dozers to Vine Street. The council's Committee on 
Environment discussed the type of pavement and right 
of way throughout September and failed to reach agree
ment. a4 In December, the committee finally agreed on 
a thirty-foot wide concrete pavement to accommodate 
two-lane traffic and a "stall lane." The Eighth Ward 
alderman opposed the decision as too short sighted 
while two other members expressed their preference for 
leaving vine Street closed. 85 

In February, the counc il approved (ten to four) 
construction of a thirty-foot wide concrete pavement 
but did not appropriate money for the project. Two of 
the four negative votes continued to insist that Vine 
Street should not be opened. 86 After the vote, the 
city entered negotiations with landowners to acquire 
the right of way and in July the proposed acquisition 
reached the council. Several proponents of an opened 
Vine Street were absent, and a motion to purchase the 
right of way was defeated. Mayor Paley did not inter
pret the vote as a "no" on the project, and predicted 
that the vote would be reversed. 87 Mayor Paley was 
correct, one month later, the council voted eight to 
four to acquire the right of way.88 
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Any assessment of this episode depends on the 
values and perspective of the observer. Opponents 
made a cogent case, placing highest priority on the 
preservation of an excellent residential neighborhood 
and suggesting improvement of the Windsor-Lincoln 
bypass to ameliorate the traffic problem. The latter 
project required state action and was not within the 
reach of autonomous action. Proponents offered an 
attractive compromise, a residential street instead of 
an arterial street. Who won and who lost in this 
drawn out discussion is moot, opponents remained un
persuaded and the compromise might prove inadequate 
for the future. But the many council votes illustrate 
Democratic factionalism and the internal divisions 
which prevent the Democrats from bringing a unified 
point of view to bear in local controversies. Demo
cratic factionalism acquired new significance when 
Democrats became the majority party. 

Democrats in opposition wanted a better environ
ment and stressed qual i ty of 1 ife issues. Expecta
tions were raised by victory; a more liberal, more 
community oriented approach would prevail and decision 
making would be shaped by considerations of the 
"public" interest. The Democrats tried and continue 
to try, more voices are heard, citizen input is con
sciously sought but there is no power, persuasive or 
coercive, patronage or ideological, to put the inputs 
together to produce coherent policy. In fact, the 
pattern of politics is becoming more fragmented. 
There is little agreement on what constitutes a 
quality environment, and even routine proposals 
generate opposition. An administration proposal to 
construct sidewalks in a newer development was opposed 
by the residents who objected to the cost. 89 New 
sewers were deemed necessary for the Carle Park area. 
According to expert testimony the sewers were sixty 
years old, badly deteriorated and constituted a major 
source of pollution. The residents of the area 
objected to the costs, questioned the wisdom of the 
plans for replacement, and in general were unimpressed 
by this endeavor for the common good. 90 

On the other hand, when a child was killed by a 
motorist in the area of Carle Park, the neighbors 
organized to demand better traffic safety and an end 
to teen-age loitering. The city's response was less 
than what residents expected. Police patrols could be 
increased, but only to a point. Limited manpower can 
be spread only so thin. Some road changes such as 
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bumps to slow the traffic, could be undertaken, but 
financial limitations restricted the scope of the pro
ject. Finally, the city does not have responsibility 
for the physical layout of the park; the Park Dis
trict, which is autonomous, makes its decisions in 
light of its financial resources. 91 Citizens were 
frustrated; seemingly simple and obvious requests 
could not be implemented in timely fashion. 

The pattern of Urbana politics has become more 
complex with the addition of new voices and interests, 
and perhaps more democratic. But an expanded communi
cations network does not necessar ily generate action 
and may lead to distortion, misdirection, and con
fusion concerning the needs and wants of the public. 
Who rules is a moot question, as is a definition of 
the public interest, and conflicting interests compete 
for support in the marketplace of politics. As the 
process becomes more fragmented, the perception that 
economic development is necessary for the future pro
gress of Urbana remains the one constant in the 
kaleidoscope. Political style has changed dramati
cally, but major policy imperatives such as the need 
for downtown redevelopment to attract new industrial 
and commerical ventures, remains unaffected by quali
tatively and quantitatively different inputs into the 
policy-making process. 
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CHAPTER 6 

URBANA: SOCIAL PROBLEMS 

Introduction 

Increased fragmentation of Urbana politics and 
the continued validity of individualistic political 
norms continued to affect policy, for example, by in
creasing the difficulty of initiating and implementing 
new policies on urban redevelopment. The Democratic 
majority, however, instituted new policies on a 
var iety of per ipheral issues. A more liberal City 
Council opted to support the United Farm Workers when 
Eisner Stores were picketed by students and others 
urging a boycott of lettuce and grapes. 1 A more 
liberal City Council discussed the problem of American 
involvement in Viet Nam. A more liberal City Council 
voted to stop reciting the pledge of allegiance at the 
beginning of council sessions and tried for almost two 
years to pass a human rights ordinance. The contro
versy over the pledge was self-contained and the 
liberals won. But the intensity of the opposition 
suggest the limits to a more extensive shift to 
liberal policies. The conflict which swirled round a 
human rights ordinance illustrates the process of 
adaptation which shapes liberal principles to fit the 
norms of local politics. 

The conflict of new social imperatives and estab
lished political norms is illustrated by the contro
versies over school policies and efforts to build a 
new swimming pool. In the former case, integration, 
although implemented voluntarily, failed to satisfy 
the aspirations of black or white parents, and the 
controversies left a legacy of apathy, suspicion and 
bitterness. In the latter, official enthusiasm for a 
new swimming pool, despite widespread opposition, 
strengthened citizen distrust of government. In both 
controversies, new obstacles were raised to government 
action and transformation of Urbana politics was 
slowed accordingly. 

The Pledge of Allegiance 

Reciting the pledge of allegiance was not a long 
established tradition of the Urbana City Council. 
without passage of a resolution, the council started 

127 



to recite the pledge in 197.0 in reaction to Viet Nam 
war protestors. Several council members were uncom
forta?le with ~he ple~ge and on June 2, 1975, the 
counc~~ voted s~x ,to f~ve to stop reciting it. Four 
Republ~<:ans and H~lary Moore (D-Third Ward) opposed 
the,a<:t~on. The pledge then became an issue in Urbana 
po17t~cs, and on June 16, approximately 100 flag 
wav~ng men and women attended the council meeting. 
After M~yor Paley opened the meeting, the crowd stood 
and rec~ted the pledge and of course the mayor and 
the council joined them. Througho~t the meeting 
repeated efforts were made to place the issue on th~ 
agenda, onl,Y to meet defeat. However, the council 
agreed to d~scuss the pledge at their next meeting.2 

Letters to the editors flew fast and thick in the 
next two weeks. Adlerman Edward Harr is (D-Fourth 
ward~ criticiz~d the citizens who attended the council 
m~et~ng, stat~ng" "I believe it (the City Council) 
w~ll show a prof~le of courage in resisting the rude 
demands of a threatening mob demanding it _yield and 
bend the knee before their coercive threat."T 

At the July 7 council meeting, some sixty persons 
rose when the meeting was opened and recited the 
pledg~. They were ~oined by the mayor and the City 
Coun<:~l members, ,w~th the exception of Alderman 
I:Iar::~s. In the d~scussion that followed, Harris was 
~nv7ted to go to Russia, and the Urbana American 
Leg~on, commander told of a petition signed by 808 per
sons ~n support of recitation of the pledge. One 
Dem,?crat and one Independent, John Peterson, changed 
the~r votes but six Democrats and Mrs. Finch (I-Second 
wa::d) ,hel<l: firm and the anti-pledge group rejected 
r~~n~t~ tut~on of, the pledge by a vote of seven to 
s~x. T~e cOU!lc~l had shown a "profile of courage, II 
but the ~ntens~ty of public feeling was signified by 
the announcement of the News Gazette that it was 
publishing the list of council members who voted for 
and against the pledge.5 

The depth o~ feel,ing aroused by the controversy 
over ~he I?ledge ~s, typ~cal of the motion generated by 
certa~n k~nds of ~ssues in local politics. A leash 
law, ,sex educat~on in the schools, an ordinance to 
I?roh~bt the burn~ng of leaves, zoning changes, and any 
~ssue that touches the neighborhood--these rather than 
abstract calculations of profit and loss, or a twenty
year master plan for development--arouse citizens and 
draw large turnouts at council sessions or Plan 
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Commission meetings. Perception of threat replaces 
lethargy and citizens are ready to be counted. 

In the past twenty-five years the issues cluster
ing around race and educational policy have had the 
power to arouse the cit i zenry • The general i za tion 
holds for Urbana, but there was a marked difference in 
response to the City Council's efforts to pass a human 
rights ordinance and to school administration plans to 
effect changes in the educational program. In the 
former, the controversy was contained within the 
circles of elected and appointed officials and 
generated little citizen interest. In the latter, 
controversy concerning educational policy spilled out 
of official confines, citizens were intensely and 
passionately involved, and the end result was reduced 
support for the schools. 

A Human Rights Ordinance 

During the years of opposition, the Champaign 
County Democratic Central Committee often expressed 
its commitment to the ideals of the national Demo
cratic party, especially the commitment to greater 
equality between the races. The choice of objectives 
was not surprising, as noted above, Democratic success 
was attributable in part to an influx of persons asso
ciated with the university, who brought ideals and 
values acquired elsewhere to the Republican heartland. 
In return, the Third Ward, which includes most of the 
black population of Urbana, consistently voted Demo
cratic, but voter turnout in the ward, with the excep
tion of one school board race,6 remained low. Demo
crats wholeheartedly supported a public commitment to 
equality such as a human rights ordinance. However, 
Democrats with academic backgrounds were wary of edu
cational programs alleged to benefit blacks but which 
seemed to denigrate academic excellence. The commit
ment to equality, at times, could be conveniently com
partmentalized, but the various flare-ups deepened the 
divisions between Democrats and aroused dormant ten
sions in the community. This section explores the 
complexities of enactment of a human rights ordinance 
and contrasts this action with the controversy over 
educational policy. 

The City Council began to discuss an ordinance 
for biding discrimination in 1973, and at first it 
seemed that including homosexuals constituted the 
major stumbling block to legislation. The first 
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attempt to pass an ordinance making discrimination 
illegal was defeated on September 4, 1973, by a vote 
of seven to six. The Urbana Human Relations Commis
sion (HRC was established in 1968) reconsidered the 
ordinance and several members continued to argue for a 
ban against all types of discrimination, including 
discrimination against homosexuals. The city attorney 
explained the legal and logical difficulties of a too 
inclusive ban against discrimination, and a sUbcommit
tee began to rework the provisions of the proposed 
ordinance. 7 

In January 1974, a Washington, D.C. ordinance on 
human rights which specifically banned discrimination 
on the basis of race, color, religion, sex, marital 
status, political affiliation, matriculation, or 
sexual orientation, was suggested to the HRC as a 
possible model for the Urbana ordinance. 8 In October, 
a human rights ordinance, prohibiting discrimination 
on the basis of race, color, religion, national 
origin, sex, age, marital status, sexual orientation, 
matriculation, political affiliation, physical handi
cap, source of income, place of residence or business, 
and applying to employment, public accommodation, 
public services, housing and commercial space accommo
dation, again reached the City Council. The proposed 
ordinance provided that the Human Relations Officer 
would receive complaints, the Human Relations Commis
sion would investigate complaints, and three commis
sioners would review the evidence in a public hearing 
and either dismiss the complaint for lack of evidence, 
attempt to resolve the case by conciliation, or pre
sent it to the full commission. The full commission 
could send the complaint to the city attorney who was 
empowered to file a quasi-criminal suit to secure 
compliance. 9 

The ordinance was comprehensive and appeared 
ready for council action, but serious legal questions 
regarding constitutionality and application remained 
unresolved. Questions raised by the mayor as to the 
scope of the ordinance and amendments proposed by 
several Republicans merited further discussion, and 
the council deferred action. The committee on legis
lation reworked the ordinance, and on December 2, the 
council deferred action again, this time because it 
wanted clarification of whether civil service regula
tions were in conflict with the ordinance. lO 

The committee on legislation then rewrote the 
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credit provisions,ll and on December 17, the ordi
nance was again considered. The council was in 
session for three hours, four of the seven Republican 
amendments were debated and defeated, and action was 
again postponed.12 In January 1975, ~hen the ordi
nance again appeared on the c~ty ,Counc~l agend~, the 
mayor claimed that the HRC cha~rman, a cons~stent 
cr i tic of council deferments, had requested that the 
ordinance be returned to the HRC for further study. 
The council voted nine to four to return the ordinance 
but the vote polar ized Democrats. Four democrats 
including Kenneth Appel opposed the action, and in 
protest Appel resigned as chairman of the committee on 
legislation. The council, as a concession to fears 
about further delay, imposed a five-week deadline on 
the HRC for return of the measure. 13 

The meetings continued and the sticking po~n~s 
continued to be inclusion of homosexuals and def~n~
tion of the city's jurisdiction in relation to 
federal, state and local agencies. The uni~ers~ty, 
the Urbana Park District, the Urbana School D~str~ct, 
and Cunningham Township each sent letters to the mayor 
claiming that the city could not enforce the ordinance 
against them. 14 The HRC was not able to meet the 
five-week deadline for returning the ordinance, but a 
revised ordinance was ready by March. On March 3, 
1975 the final version, which declared the intent of 
the ~ity "to secure an end to discrimination for any 
reason other than individual merit," and forbid dis
crimination because of race, color, religion, national 
origin, sex, age, marital status, po1itica~ affilia
tion, physical handicap, or place of res~dence was 
approved. The prohibition was applicable to eml?loy
ment credit transactions and public accommodat~ons. 
Housing was not included because prohibition of 
housing discrimination was provided by the,Rea~ Estate 
Licensing Ordinance which became effect~ve ~n May, 
1968. 15 

The Urbana school and park boards, the township 
board and the university continued to deny urbana's 
jurisdiction concerning their employment practices, 
and the mayor, who had expressed reservations through
out the long debate, vetoed the measure, terming it 
"ineffective" and "dubious." Council Democrats 
strongly supported the ordinance, but f~i1ed ,by one 
vote to override the veto. Mayor Paley c~ted h~s fear 
that the ordinance violated state and federal law, and 
expressed dissatisfaction with enforcement provisions 
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whose primary function was symbolic, Le. to arouse 
public opinion against offenders.16 

The matter rested until July, when the mayor 
ann~unced that a rewritten human rights ordinance was 
aga1n ready for council discussion. The new ordinance 
provided stronger sanctions but exempted state and 
fed~ra~ agencies, including the University of 
Il11no1s, the largest employer in the area from its 
provisions. 17 The revised ordinance was di~cussed at 
a study session in August, and the county, the school 
and park boards, and the township continued to deny 
the city's jurisdiction. In September and October 
t~ere, w,ere ,further di~cussions of the categor ies of 
d1scr1m1nat10n, espec1ally the question of which 
specific categories should be included in the ordi
nanc~.18 In November, the City Council, in a special 
sess10n, debated amendments to the ordinance for four 
and ~ne half hours. The ordinance was amended. A 
hear1ng board was created to determine if any unlawful 
d~scriminatory practice occurred, and by a seven to 
S1X yote, pregnant w~men were excluded from the pro
tect10ns of the ord1nance .19 The exemption was a 
small victory for opponents of government regulations 
of business practices. 

, On November 17, the council finally approved the 
ord1nance by an eight to five margin, with one amend
ment. State law fofbids employers of twenty-five or 
more people from discriminating against pregnant 
women, and the council by voice vote withdrew the 
a~e~dment which ex~mpted pregnant women from the pro
V1S10ns of the ord1nance. Opponents insisted that the 
ordinance was naive, impractical, dehumanizing and 
likely to create friction between governmental 'units 
and increase litigation. The majority affirmed their 
commitment to greater equality of the races. 20 

The ordinance has not had much impact on the 
~ives of the c:itizens of Urbana, even though such 
1mpact was a maJor argument in support of the measure 
The ordinance was probably redundant, federal and 
state statutes and regulations cover the problem. 
~evertheless, passage of the ordinance was significant 
1n that the long controversy, including a veto 
generated little interest in the public. The first 
ordinance, defeated in 1973, attracted public notice 
for its protection of homosexuals. In the long debate 
over the second ordinance, relations between the mayor 
excoriated the attempt of city government to regulate 
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individual action, and other governmental bodies dis
puted the city's jurisdiction. But there were no pub
lic demonstrations, pro or con, nor was attendance at 
council sessions dramatically increased. In 1960, the 
passage of a human rights ordina~ce wo?ld have appe~r
ed visionary, perhaps even utop1an~ 1n 1975, desp1te 
delays and haggling over language and coverage, the 
dispute was no longer over the objective but over the 
means to achieve it. Public indifference to govern
ment regulation in a previously taboo area is perh~ps 
the most telling illustration of the slowly evolv1~g 
transformation of attitudes in Urbana. However, th1s 
change is only half of the story~ the minimal i~pact 
of the ordinance is an illustration of the cont1nued 
strength of individualistic norms. It is clear that 
the long debate over a human rights ordinance is yet 
another example of the conflicts which constrain the 
options of a new group of dec is ion makers ~ ,and the 
subtle shaping of the structure of local po11t1cs. 

Educational Policy 

A greater toleranc~ of govE7rnment, int~n:ent~on, 
including legal sanct10ns aga1nst d1scr1m1nat10~, 
illustrate the interaction of national and local att1-
tudes concerning the proper role of government. 
However, this slow evolution says little as to whether 
Urbana citizens will accept a program to radically 
al ter the pos i tion of minor i ty cit i zens. Al though 
there is evidence that the black was ignored, isolated 
and generally outside the mainstream of life in Urbana 
until the early 1960s,2l conflicts over race were not 
major factors in local politics. Nevertheless, good 
government groups and liberals consistently fought to 
improve conditions for blacks. The Lea~ue of W?men 
voters publicized the facts of black eX1stence 1n a 
housing study in 1953 and in separate reports on the 
status of blacks in 1948 and 1968. 

In 1966, Urbana became the first school distr~ct 
in the state of Illinois to institute a desegregat10n 
program. Circumstances were uniquely fortuitous~ the 
school board made the decision while the superinten
dent was in Europe. The mechanics of integration were 
easily arranged: 80 percent of the children from 
Hayes School,* previously 99 percent black, were 

* Hayes School has been renamed the Martin Luther 
King, Jr. School. 
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bussed to elementary schools throughout the district, 
and the children from Orchard Downs, a university 
owned housing project for married graduate students, 
foreign students and visiting faculty were bussed to 
Hayes School. 22 The addition of a few black children 
to classrooms throughout the district seemed unlikely 
to incite white parents, while the transportation of 
the children of transients obviously had little sig
nificance for permanent residents. Nevetheless, $500 
was raised to institute legal action to stop the 
program. When no lawyer would take the case, the 
money was put into a kitty to run candidates opposed 
to integration at the next election. The 1967 elec
tion was a hard fought campaign; school board incum
bents defended the record on integration, opponents 
ran as a slate in opposition and the slate was baldy 
defeated. . 

Officially, segregation did not exist at the 
junior and senior high schools in 1966 because there 
was only one junior and one senior high school. The 
1968 League of Women voters' Report on the status of 
blacks in Champaign County noted that, while integra
tion on the elementary level appeared to be 
progressing smoothly, the junior and senior high 
schools, "which have always been integrated, show none 
of the positive effects of integration. There has 
been, in fact, an increase in racial tension in the 
past two years, reflecting the increase in racial ten
sion and black militancy felt throughout the 
country. ,,23 Tension was attributed to differences in 
academic preparedness, lack of social integration and 
the black student's perception that the curriculum was 
irrelevant and that he was excluded from school 
activities. 24 

The gap between the experience of black and white 
students was great; the black population was concen
trated in the northwest part of the city and until 
1966 attended a segregated elementary school. When 
contact was introduced at the junior high level, it 
resulted in harassment. "Because of difficulties in 
the girls' washroom in 1967-68, the students developed 
an unwritten law that white and Negro girls use the 
washroom in shifts and a guard from each group was 
posted at the door to insure separate use.,,25 

separateness of the groups was increased by 
"ability grouping." Many white children came from aca
demic families and were strongly motivated. Many 
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blacks were in slow learner classes, and the special 
education classes also were mostly black. In senior 
high school, separation was even more str iking. In 
1967-68, 11 percent of a student population of 1,374 
was black. However, less than 1 percent of the stu
dents who participated in nonathletic extracurricular 
activities were black. In athletics, black participa
tion was greater, four of five members of the first 
str ing basketball team were black, but there were no 
black cheerleaders or team managers. The dropout rate 
for the school ranged from 17 to 20 percent, but the 
black rate was approximately 50 percent. This figure 
was a marked improvement from the early 1960s when the 
black dropout rate was close to 90 percent. Ten to 
15 percent of the black students were in college pre
paratory programs as compared to 58 percent of the 
white students. 26 

The figures graphically demonstrate the gap be
tween white and black and suggest that busing was only 
the beginning of an ameliorative effort. Some acti
vists wanted to make a more extensive effort, and the 
assassination of Martin Luther King, Jr. in 1968 added 
impetus to their activity. In addition, the new 
interest in local politics and increased Democratic 
activity spilled into school affairs. Critics of past 
policy ran for office and won. The new members were 
interested in innovation and educational experimenta
tion, and they soon had the opportunity to translate 
words into action. Although Urbana was integrated in 
1966, major changes were not instituted in the curri
culum and the schools continued to serve primarily the 
white college oriented student. In June 1971, the 
school superintendent announced his retirement, to 
take effect one year later. A search committee for a 
new superintendent was created; it was composed of 
eighteen people, three from each school constituency, 
Citizens Advisory Committee, P.T.A., faculty, non
academic employees, students and administrators. The 
committee waded through dossiers, interviewed the top 
candidates and decided on Eugene Howard as the new 
superintendent. 

Howard took office in June 1972, amidst high 
expectations that he would lead the district in a pro
gressive direction. Programs emphasizing individual 
needs and growth, which were already in middle-class 
academic neighborhood schools would be extended to 
schools in working-class districts and to junior and 
senior high schools. More adequate programs for black 
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students would be designed and implemented and the 
school district would enter a new era. 

The honeymoon did not last through the first year 
of Howard's term. Joseph Bechard, Howard's choice as 
assistant superintendent, became a center of contro
versy. Some parents were suspicious that the new 
programs failed to provide the best possible academic 
prepa:ation; others doubted that the programs were of 
benef1t to black students. Discipline at the high 
school, a problem in the 1960s, deteriorated during 
t~e 1972-73 school year. It was rumored that on any 
g1ven class day, there were 500 unexcused class 
absences. The difficulties at the high school 
~ncrea~e~ the anx~ety of middle-class parents and 
1ntens1f1ed the a11enation of those parents who had 
been the major support of an innovative, progressive 
school program. 

Howard was hired for a three-year term, but by 
the end of the second year, momentum for his termina
tion was building among middle class parents. Howard 
sought support of his programs from black parents. In 
February 1974, a group of black parents including Paul 
Hursey, former Democratic alderman, publicly praised 
Howard and supported his educational policies. Hursey 
noted t~e fact of desegregation in 1966, but claimed 
that ch1ldren were resegregated immediately within the 
class:oom by "~omogenous grouping, ability grouping, 
track1ng, test1ng and all the other educational 
mechanisms. " Black parents believed that Howard had 
chaI?g7d these pol~cies and claimed that they saw "a 
pos1t1ve change 1n the approach to educating our 
children. "27 

The black community also rallied to support 
Evelyn Burnett, a black incumbent on the school board, 
who announced her intention to run for a third term. 
The subterranean controversy, which had agitated 
Urbana parents for two years, was now in the political 
arena and the April 1974 school board election became 
a referendum on the programs of Superintendent Howard. 
Two seats were at stake and the incumbents Burnett and 
Burnham were Howard supporters. Crawford and Stolz, 
the challengers, were critical. The result was incon
clusive, Crawford was elected and Burnett was re
elected, and there were rumors that Howard would 
resign. However, the election was significant in that 
the black community turned out in record numbers to 
vote for Evelyn Burnett. Only 2,069 ballots were 
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cast, a significant decline from the total of 2,687 
votes in the previous school board election. But in 
the King School precinct, the center of the black com
munity, 25 votes were cast in 1973 and 170 ballots 
were cast in 1974, an increase of almost 1700 per
cent. 28 The black citizens of Urbana, despite a poor 
voter participation record, could be activated when 
the stakes were sharp and clear, in support of their 
perceived interests. 

The issue was clear, at least to the black com
munity. White parents and some members of the school 
board disputed the value of Howard's programs not only 
for academic reasons but because they failed to ame
liorate black problems. The third year of Howard's 
tenure continued to be troubled, and tensions 
increased after the release in October of a fifty
three page report, analyzing Childrew's records for 
the years 1959-1974. The report confirmed black 
suspicions about homogeneous grouping, ability 
grouping, tracking, testing, and other educational 
mechanisms. The report failed to show positive 
results from interaction. The achievement of black 
students after desegregation as measured by standard
ized achievement tests did not decrease when compared 
to all students and achievement of non-blacks did not 
increase. The mean score of black five year olds was 
comparable to the mean scores of all five year olds 
and black enrollment at the high school had improved 
dramatically since 1966. But Anna Wall Scott, Demo
cratic central committeewoman and unsuccessful candi
date for school board in every election between 1966 
and 1970, interpreted the report as a vindication of 
her criticisms of white, middle-class approaches to 
education. The pot was boiling again,and in November, 
Howard offered his resignation to the school board. 
The board concluded that it was in the best interest 
of the school district to accept the resignation. 
Evelyn Burnett, in a separate statement, reiterated 
the black community's support for Howard and their 
belief that his programs insured every student equal 
access to a good education. 29 

There were no winners in the controversy, and the 
gap between black and white widened dur ing Howard's 
tenure. Middle-class parents, originally strong sup
porters of the district and sympathetic towards "pro
gressive" programs, were alienated by indifference to 
academic excellence. Whether black students were 
benefited by new programs remains a disputed matter. 
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It is difficult to determine what went' wrong. 
Obviously, good intentions often are insufficient to 
produce intended results. But the problem is more 
complex, and the intensity of conflicting perceptions 
of the controversy was ignored by the concerned par
ties. Alan Peshkin analyzed the dilemma for school 
policy created by conflict between national ideals on 
equality and the local values of Mansfield, a small, 
rural town in Illinois. A harmonious relationship 
existed between school and community, in part at the 
expense of national ideals. 

Particularism or local community good 
is pitted against universalism or 
national .. public good, both of which 
inspire activity that is essential to 
human dignity and well-being and, 
also, to national integration and sur
vival. Since the interests of local 
groups are not coterminous with those 
of the nation, there always will be 
tension between these groups and the 
nation. What is good for Mansfield is 
not inevitably good for the nation. 
The converse is true, as well, though 
it is unpleasant to contemplate a 
society so insecure that it does not 
feel enriched by its subgroup enclaves 
which strive to maintain their iden
tity. Yet if a subgroup mentality 
prevails unchecked, then national 
integration and social justice for all 
may be threatened. 30 

Urbana is not Mansfield, Urbana has a more heter
ogeneous, sophisticated population, but the analysis 
suggests the complex background of school-community 
relationships, and the feeling of proprietorship 
towards the schools in Urbana. Ironically, it was the 
more sophisticated newcomer to Urbana, who displayed 
the most marked signs of "ownership" of the schools, 
and who were not alienated by Howard's problems. 
During the 1960s, the schools enjoyed strong support 
from citizens. Although critical parents demanded 
excellence and an amelioration of conditions for 
blacks, they consistently worked for and passed school 
referenda. Table 6.1 31 illustrates the record of suc
cess from 1962 to 1969, and shows that there were no 
referenda from 1969 until 1975. In 1975, two tax rate 
referenda were defeated by close votes. 
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DATE 

Nov. 10, 1962 

Jan. 11, 1964 

Dec. 5, 1964 

Feb. 11, 1967 

March 15, 1969 

March 15, 1975 

April 29, 1975 

May 16, 1975 

TABLE 6.1 

VOTE 
REFERENDUM YES NO 

To build Thomas 
Paine School -
$479,000. 3,263 1,913 

Increase Educational 
Fund from $1. 69 
to $2.05. 3,067 2,113 

Addition to Hayes 
School - $233,000. 3,714 1,483 

Increase transporta-
tion from • 02 to .05 • 909 660 

Addition to High 
School - $1,120,000. 2,606 766 

Additions to Leal, 
Yankee Ridge, Webber, 
Prairie Schools-
$945,000. 1,509 796 

To Build Brookens 
Junior High School -
$1,600,000. 3,031 878 

Increase Educational 
Fund from $2.05 to 
$2.37 2,308 2,858 

Advisory Referendum 
on School - Park 
Swimming Pool 699 4,109 

Increase Educational 
Fund from $2.05 to 
$2.37 2,656 2,840 
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It is difficult to generalize about the failure 
to pass rate increases because complicating factors, 
such as general opposition to increased taxation and 
the controversy over a new swimming pool, also 
affected the results~ but a residue of bitterness from 
the controversies during Howard's tenure, as well as 
the belief that the school administration was un
willing or incapable of paying sufficient attention to 
the real task--provision of adequate educational 
services--contributed to the disaffection of Urbana 
citizens. In March 1976, when school needs were 
obvious, Le. sports were curtailed, curriculum 
offerings were cut, and the class day was shortened, a 
tax rate referenda was finally successful but by a 
very small margin. Grudging support for school needs 
is a most telling indicator of the continuing dis
affection of community from school. 

The Part District-School District Swimming Pool 

After Howard submitted his resignation, the 
racial overtones of school controversy faded into the 
background, particularly as it suddenly became 
apparent that the school district was caught in the 
worst financial crisis of its history. The financial 
crisis was one factor in what came to be the most di
visive public policy issue in recent Urbana history-
the proposed park district--school district swimming 
pool. The question of the school district participa
tion in this intergovernmental venture was resolved 
when the voters of Urbana overwhelmingly rejected the 
pool 4109-699, but the controversy in increased bit
terness and distrust between the activists, who had 
been the architects of "new," more enlightened poli
tics for Urbana, and the "citizenry." 

As noted before, the citizen, regardless of 
socioeconomic status, who maintains a steady, con
tinuing interest in local politics is a rare species. 
Most citizens are interested in concrete issues, for 
example, in the specifics of zoning changes which 
might affect the immediate neighborhood. Abstract 
plans for the future, such as a comprehensive land use 
plan for city or county, attract relatively little 
attention and fail to draw large turnouts to Plan 
Commission meetings or City Council sessions. The 
professional, especially the planner, is the actor in 
municipal politics, with the interest in long term 
development and the skills and training to order and 
structure such development. However, professional 
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objectives and values in the concrete case often 
differ markedly from the diffuse objectives of the 
citizen. Professional orientation stresses the 
rationalization of organization as well as the 
rational calculation of costs and benefits, especially 
over the long term, as the basic determinants of 
public policy. The resultant policies, as the example 
of the swimming pool suggests, may exacerbate dormant 
tensions in the community. The issues raised by the 
conflict over the swimming pool--distrust of profes
sional advice, distrust of officials by citizens and a 
heightened awareness o~ the ut~li ~y . of a fragment~d 
political structure--wl.ll be sl.gnl.fl.cant factors l.n 
the continuing evolution of Urbana politics and/or the 
continued incumbency of the Democrats. 

The Democrats, when they were the minority, 
strongly advocated professionalism in city depart
ments. Once in power, they extended the sphere of 
professionalism introduced.b~ Mayor Zipprodt~ but t~ey 
carefully defined the ll.ml.ts of professl.onal l.n
fluence. For example, Democrats strongly and consis
tently opposed any proposal to create a city manager 
in Urbana, believing that representatives of the 
people should retain decision-making power. The 
example of the city manager in Champaign suggested, 
all too vividly, that a professional manager had too 
much opportunity to extend his sphere of discretion 
and influence at the expense of local officeholders. 
Given this background, it is ironic that the last 
defense of some "democratic" officeholders in the 
controversy over the pool was that professionals 
favored the proposal. 

Discussions about a swimming pool to replace the 
aging pool in Crystal Lake Park occurred periodically 
during the 1960s. The park board in certain senses 
had written off the Crystal Lake Park pool--the cost 
of modernization was greater than the anticipated 
return from improvement. To the park board, the 
question was not the need for, but the mechan~cs of 
constructing a pool, its location, and how to fl.nance 
it. The latter problems appeared to be on the way to 
solution when Urbana established a Public Building 
Commission in 1973. Although the county did not join 
the commission, cunningham township and the Urbana 
school and park districts joined the city as members 
of the commission. 32 The first and only attempt, and 
it was not even a formal effort, to use the Urbana 
Public Building Commission came in November 1973, when 
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members of the Urbana Park Board approached the mayor 
about using the commission to build a swimming pool.33 

Nothing came of the move, but for two years, the 
prospect of using this method of financing the pool 
gave opponents a great issue--the UPBC was described 
as a "sneaky" way to levy taxes without a referendum. 
Opponents insisted that a referendum had to be held 
before the project could be undertakan. Although 
discrediting the UPBC in the debate over financing the 
pool may limit significantly the options of political 
officeholders in the future, the immediate issue was 
not the method of financing the pool, but the school
park proposal to build a swimming pool. 

In November 1973, the school and park boards 
began to work together to plan a joint pool to replace 
the aging Crystal Lake Pool and the ancient high 
school "oversized bath tub." The cost of replacement 
was estimated, in 1972, at approximately $800,000, but 
by 1973 inflation had increased the estimate substan
tially.34 In May 1974, a joint park district-school 
district committee with the advice of expert consul
tants agreed on a site immediately east of Urbana High 
School. Costs were estimated at $1,760,000, excluding 
the costs of land acquisition. 35 

By September, citizen opposition to the site (the 
high school is located in a middle-class, residential 
neighborhood with a parking problem and little, if 
any, open space between the School and the neighbor
hood) was gaining momentum. The school board, which 
was already in difficulties due to the controversies 
over Superintendent Howard and the spreading fiscal 
crisis, was intensively lobbied. The board, perhaps 
as a compromise, suggested that a referendum should be 
held before it made a commitment to the project. 
Legally the board could not initiate a referendum and 
citizens had to petition the board to hold one. 

Petitions were circulated by proponents, oppo
nents and neutrals, but the activity of circulating 
petitions provided opponents with the opportunity to 
work together and increased their cohesion. An ad hoc 
opposition coalition soon came into being, composed of 
neighborhood residents who objected to the "noise" of 
a pool and who feared it would adversely affect pro
perty values, persons concerned about the costs of the 
proposed facility in a time of economic stringency, 
and adherents of Crystal Lake Pool who enjoyed the 
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park setting and found the contrast between the old 
and new pool too stark. The proposed pool was to be 
set between school buildings, and opponents argued 
that the natural site provided no amenities. In addi
tion, opponents were united by their fear that the 
school and park boards were trying to pull a fast one. 
It was rumored that citizens were told that the pro
ject was still in the planning stages, even as the 
park board allegedly applied to the Regional Planning 
Commission for funds to buy property in the area. The 
reassurances of members of the Joint Swimming Pool 
Committee as to the openness of their proceedings and 
their unwillingness to proceed behind the backs of 
citizens did not assuage the suspicions of 
opponents. 36 Opponents continued to insist on a full 
and public debate on the proposal and on the need for 
a referendum. 37 

A public information meeting to discuss costs, 
proposals for financing the pool, and location was 
held in September. The school board tried but failed 
to clarify their position--that they would support the 
pool only if the people wanted it. The pool was cri
'ticized as financially irresponsible and depicted as 
an attempt to "circumvent specific programmatic and 
financial limits which are placed on governmental 
distr icts. " The benef its of the proposed pool were 
denigrated and it was suggested that the pool would 
not be as accessible to the children of low income 
families as Crystal Lake Pool. The hear ing was a 
fiasco as far as proponents of the pool were con
cerned. If its purpose was to allay suspicion and 
generate support for a successful referendum, the 
strategy failed. 38 As long as the preferred method of 
funding appeared to be the sale of bonds by the UPBC, 
an advisory referendum was the only way to test public 
sentiment and allay suspicion. 

Opposition continued to mount as petitions cir
culated to call for a referendum. The moves of pro
ponents, referring the proposal to the Urbana Plan 
Commission and the Regional Planning Commission for 
further evaluation, did not diminish the antagonism of 
opponents who continued to stress the potential harm 
to the neighborhood, the extra costs to the city for 
widening streets, rebuilding intersections and 
installing lights near the pool, and their fears of 
underhanded action by the park and school boards. 

Such fears were strengthened 
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Schumacher, editor of the Champaign-urbana Cour ier, 
suggested editorially that school and park board mem
bers should make a decision without recourse to a 
referendum. Schumacher argued that board members were 
elected, they had the authority to make a decision, 
and a referendum would generate more heat than 
light. 39 Opponents read the editorial as more reason 
to distrust the motivation and tactics of the members 
of the Joint School District-Park District Swimming 
Pool Committee, and continued to insist on holding a 
referendum. 

In January, the school board decided to hold the 
referendum in October 1975, and claimed that the long 
interval was necessitated by the district's budget 
cr1S1S. It was obvious that the board would have to 
ask citizens to increase the school tax rate, and the 
board wanted to separate the pool and budget issues. 
Opponents of the pool suggested that the strategy was 
a mistake~ taxpayer resistance might doom both the 
pool and a school tax rate referendum. They advised 
the school board to take a public stand and reject 
participation in the pool.40 

Late in January, the tax rate referendum was 
scheduled for March 15. In the meantime, the Urbana 
Plan Commission gave unqualified approval to the pool, 
finding that the project has been "thoughtfully devel
oped in good faith by many dedicated persons in a long 
process of careful study.,,4l 

To proponents, the commission report appeared as 
vindication~ to opponents, the report provided addi
tional evidence of the hard-headedness of officialdom 
and the unwillingness or inability of government to 
respond to the concerns of citizens. The Plan Commis
sion scheduled a public hearing on its report and 
opponents turned out to criticize the commission's 
conclusions. The commission agreed to reconsider the 
report and claimed that it was willing to amend it. 

Meetings continued throughout February and oppo
nents concentrated their attack on the school board. 
They insisted that the referendum on the pool should 
be held before October, arguing that the tax rate 
referendum was endangered. voters were unwilling to 
vote a tax increase of 33 cents per $100 assessed 
valuation in March, with the prospect of an additional 
22 cent increase for the pool. Opponents advised the 
board to either announce publicly and firmly that they 
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were dropping the pool or, on March 15, put both the 
tax increase and the pool referendum before the 
public. "In this way, voters will be able to support 
the educational function of their school district, and 
at the same time will be able to kill once and for all 
an ill-advised pool project which has so antagonized 
most of the people of Urbana.,,42 Whether or not most 
of the people of Urbana were opposed to the pool is an 
open question. However, it was clear that a large 
number of vocal, organized, middle-class citizens, the 
natural constituency of the schools, were strongly 
opposed. 

The school board did not take the advice of pool 
opponents and only the tax rate referendum appeared on 
the ballot on March 15. Turnout was heavy and the 
referendum failed: 1,858 to 2,308. 43 It is impossi
ble to estimate the significance of the pool on the 
negative vote. As noted above, the school board was 
in trouble with many voters~ the policies of Superin
tendent Howard and poor fiscal management destroyed 
reserves of trust and creditability. The deficit had 
been building since 1971, and the school board put off 
the hard decisions necessary to bring the budget under 
control. By March 1975, such traditional supporters 
of the schools as the League of Women Voters were 
willing to offer only qualified support for the tax 
rate referendum. The league statement reaffirmed its 
traditional support for the schools, but stressed that 
league support was "based on the expectation that con
tinued efforts will be made to put the district on a 
sound financial basis.,,44 

Wi th the defeat of the tax rate referendum, the 
board quickly intens if ied its search for ways to cut 
the budget. It also reconsidered its decision to wait 
until October for the pool referendum. On March 23, 
the school board, despite opposition from the park 
board, rescheduled the referendum on the swimming pool 
for April 29. The board statement read: 

But as we all know, the tax referendum 
failed. The board would prefer to 
continue to address these two ques
tions--separately and in order of 
priority. We recognize a substantial 
amount of anxiety and confusion exists 
in regard to the pool. Therefore, 
even though it is not our first 
priority, but in order for the public 
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to resolve in its own mind and to 
advise us of their intent, we now feel 
it advisable to hold the public policy 
referendum on the swimming pool as 
soon as possib1e. 45 

The concession by the school board on the date of 
the referendum was perceived as grudging by pool oppo
nents. In addition, the park board which continued to 
support the pool strongly, undertook a public informa
tion campaign to sell the pool. The school board, 
because of its membership on the joint pool committee, 
was not perceived as neutral in the contest. 

For the following month, the newspapers carried 
articles on the advantages and disadvantages of a new 
poo1. 46 The joint pool committee charged that litera
ture opposed to the pool, distributed by the Urbana 
citizens' Pool Committee, misrepresented the facts. 47 
One day before the vote, proponents ran a paid adver
tisement supporting the pool which was signed by 140 
individuals, including Democratic and Republican 
officeholders, the mayor, and many of the people who 
had been actively involved in bringing a "new" type of 
politics to Urbana. 48 Opponents of the pool were not 
dismayed by the last minute "b1 i tz. " As one opponent 
commented, the 140 names included every supporter of 
the pool in Urbana. The estimate was not far off; the 
pool was defeated, 4,109 to 699. 

The people had spoken but some officials did not 
hear the message. The park board president blamed the 
defeat on economics and timing, not site or design. 
The school board president expressed his surprise at 
the size of the vote and agreed to abide by the 
voters' decision, even as he noted that the referendum 
was not legally binding. The mayor interpreted the 
vote as a sign of a downward trend and stressed the 
need for an affirmative vote on a second tax rate 
increase. "People in this community value schools 
very highly. Poor funding of schools and such could 
eventually drive down property values and discourage 
people from moving into Urbana.,,49 The obtuseness of 
elected officials, as suggested by the above comments, 
is perhaps one factor in the increased alienation of 
citizens from the political activists dedicated to 
improving the quality of life in Urbana. 

A hotly contested school board election, in which 
twelve candidates competed for three seats, took place 
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shortly before the pool referendum. 50 The. c~mpaign 
covered questions of the pool, the school def~c~t, and 
another tax rate referendum. When the campaign was 
over, it was observed of one of the winners, "that at 
least she listens." Other elected officials might 
take notice of the comment; they did not listen to 
the widely expressed concerns of citizens and suffered 
a crushing defeat. Whether or not school and park 
board officials really intended to push the pool 
despite vocal and widespread opposition, they appeared 
to be willing to do so, and the appearance served to 
heighten distrust and antagonism. Even after the 
decisive defeat of the proposed pool, statements of 
park board officials hinted at further efforts to get 
the project moving. Such statements, even if they 
were only attempts to put a good face on a bitter 
defeat, contribute to the destruction of trust between 
citizens and elected officials. One result in Urbana 
is not the downward trend that the mayor prophesized, 
but an upward trend in cynicism about local politics 
among the individuals who were the core support of a 
more activist government dedicated to acting for the 
common good. 

The success of pool opponents and the opponents 
of Carle Foundation may be attributed to the govern
mental framework which derives from individualistic 
political culture. Cultural norms put a premium on 
non-cohesive action as participants seek to maximize 
their own interests. In these circumstances, the 
government finds it difficult to define communal 
objectives, let alone mobilize to act. But there are 
no restrictions on who can participate, and citizens 
can enter the process to protect their interests. 
Opposition to the pool began with residents of the 
neighborhood. They took the initiative, investigated 
the proposal, attended every park and school board 
meeting and closely questioned officials on pool 
plans. Others became alerted to the problem, and the 
existence of some organizations, such as the West 
Urbana Neighborhood Association, helped to widen the 
circles in which the word could be spread. The effort 
snowballed, people were concerned and disturbed about 
the project, and official reassurances did not allay 
suspicion. More people joined the effort and the pool 
project was rejected. There was no "government" that 
could withstand them. 

The result is 
cratic perspective. 

qui te satisfactory from a demo
The people said no and officials 
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were forced to drop the project. But this veto power 
derives from the absence of government strength and 
cohesion, from what could be termed a hiatus in 
governmental power. The hiatus is reinforced by 
conflicting perceptions of the common good and the 
absence of ideological imperatives. The power is 
essentially negative, and the other side of the coin 
is the great difficulty in effecting "needed" action 
since the hiatus affects the scope of leadership. A 
community committed to the status quo has little need 
for leadership, but a community which recognizes the 
need for change may find itself stymied for lack of 
leadership. To sum up this argument, it should be 
noted that adherence to the norms of individualistic 
political culture provides the openings for a diver
sity of voices in the political marketplace. In 
Urbana, particularly, since the Democrats won a 
majority, there is a rough equality of voices. In 
these circumstances, the question of who rules becomes 
irrelevant. The real questions instead cluster around 
whether a consensus on what needs to be done can be 
determined, and whether the process results in a con
sensus which offers a rough approximation of equity 
for diverse interests. 

The pattern is visible in the conclusion of the 
tale of the vicissitudes of the Urbana school dis
trict. After the pool referendum, the Urbana school 
board returned to the task of cutting the budget, and 
succeeded in reducing the budget by almost $1,200,000. 
They also worked on generating support for a second 
tax rate referendum scheduled for May 16, believing 
that the voters now had the facts and were aware of 
the consequences of another rejection. 51 The second 
referendum produced an additional 348 "yes" votes for 
t~e tax rate increase but t~e result remained nega
tl.ve. The school board presl.dent admitted that "the 
voters had spoken. In fact, they have begun to repeat 
themselves. The clear message is that they expect 
this school district to live on a reduced educational 
diet. "52 Economic conditions played a major role in 
the rejection, "but speculation on the impact of board 
leadership and lack of public confidence in the board 
remain a factor in the eyes of some observers."S3 

Whatever the explanation, an "era" in Urbana 
history was ending. Citizens supported their schools 
generously, and were proud of their excellence. They 
might criticize board policies but they generally 
accepted the board's right to make policy. The con-
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flict over the superintendent, tax increases and the 
pool weakened support for the schools, and increased 
pressure on the board to make a decision on priori
ties. The school board was either unwilling or unable 
to clarify and rank priorities, and the failure 
exposed the hiatus in the decision making process. 
The controversies raised questions about the ability, 
competence and trustworthiness of public officials, 
and adversely affected voter support for a tax rate 
increase. The board finally succeeded in March 1976 
in its quest for a tax increase, but it took a refer
endum effort and the margin of victory was small. The 
controversies over school policies illustrate the new 
"realities" of Urbana politics, and significantly 
affect attempts to bring a new, more public spirited 
politics into being. 

Conclusion 

Urbana was described in the 1960s as a more homo
geneous city than Champaign. A loose alliance of 
influential individuals, primarily business men 
working with elected officials behind the scenes, 
could bring downtown Urbana into "the present" by the 
construction of Lincoln Square. Concensus on the 
priorities of development in practical terms meant 
inadequate subdivision ordinances, inadequate staff of 
city inspectors, and a lenient attitude toward the 
provision of streets, sidewalks and lights in the new 
residential areas. Tolerance for zoning variations 
and inadequate staff also made it easy to illegally 
convert single family residences into rooming houses. 
The result was an illusion of economic progress along 
with some citizen dissatisfaction and frustration. 
Public power too often appeared to be the handmaiden 
of business interests, and there seemed to be a too 
ready convergence of the developer's interest and the 
public interest. 

Citizen dissatisfaction was channeled by opposi
tion Democrats into electoral victory. The Democrats, 
as the opposition, developed their own networks of in
terested, active citizens, willing to devote the time 
to become knowledgeable and to summon the energy to do 
something about the city's problems. When the Demo
crats won a majority in 1973, hopes for a "new deal" 
and a government more responsive to the concerns of 
all citizens were high. A more representative group 
of citizens was appointed to the various governmental 
commissions, and input was sought from minorities, 
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especially the black community, and students, who had 
previously taken little part in local politics. 

One consequence of Democratic victory was an 
expanded role for local government. The city of 
Urbana undertook more commitments, ranging from 
stricter enforcement of the housing code, to commu
nity redevelopment, to a human rights ordinance, than 
were dreamed of years ago. But the new commitments 
increased the pressure on local resources and 
generated new frustrations with government. 

A second consequence of Democratic victory was to 
increase the number of groups and individuals with a 
voice in the political process. It is just more dif
ficult to make a decision, any kind of decision, than 
it was in 1960. No "leader" has a strong enough base 
to act autonomously. The issues of local politics do 
not lend themselves to the enhancement of charisma, 
and individualistic norms reinforce the demands of 
self interest. It is hard to build consensus on 
policy and even more difficult to maintain cohesion. 
The result, however inadvertent, is increased fragmen
tation of interests in the marketplace, an increase 
which reinforces political inertia. Inertia does not 
pose a major problem for a community committed to the 
status quo, but if elites and the public recognize the 
need for and demand change, inertia constrains their 
options. 

One response of Democratic officials to fragmen
tation is an increasing reliance on professional 
judgement and on the planning apparatus to provide the 
"factual" justification for proposed projects. The 
strategy is in accord with academic prescriptions, 
especially notions of the relationship between profes
sional government procedures and good government, but 
abstract prescriptions sometimes fail to suit the 
"realities" of local politics. As a partial response 
to the heightened turmoil, confusion and fragmentation 
of two years of Democratic rule, Mayor Paley proposed 
that the Urbana Plan Commission become the central 
planning board for the school and park districts, as 
well as for the city. The proposal was presented at a 
joint meeting of the city Council and Plan Commission 
and was well received by both groups.54 

Such a proposal, if it could be implemented, 
would go a long way, at least on paper, in overcoming 
the chaos and confusion of local government, and 
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perhaps would function to rationalize decisions in 
terms of the general good. However, for a variety of 
reasons, the proposal generated opposition. The 
school board, although it was offered the opportunity 
to select one member of the Plan Commission, had 
little inclination to surrender any of the autonomy it 
enjoyed under state laws. Citizens, who had become 
sensitive to the implicit powers of local government, 
also reacted with hostility to the proposal. A letter 
signed by members of the urbana Citizens' Pool Commit
tee (the core opposition to the pool) and sent to the 
City Council, pointed out certain disadvantages of 
increased "centralization." 

The danger of the Urbana Plan 
Commission acting as planning board 
for the Park and School Districts is 
precisely this: an undesirable pro
ject may be proposed, with the main 
justification being that it must be 
good because it is a joint project. 
The Plan Commission's approval would 
then be cited as further evidence that 
the project is a worthy one, as if 
this approval represented some off i
cial certification of the desirability 
of the project. Ci ti zen's objections 
and criticisms might then be ignored 
or discounted, the implication being 
that any proposal endorsed by the 
School Board and the Park Board and 
the Urbana Plan-Commission must cer
tainly be all right. As a result, 
citizens would have many fewer oppor
tunities to analyze a proposed pro
ject, or to have serious attention 
given to their possible objections. 
Furthermore, the entire planning pro
cess would be condensed: there would 
be fewer public meetings on proposals, 
so that the review process would be 
endangered, and citizen opinion would 
have less chance of being heard. 

There is the further danger that 
this joint approach might be used to 
circumvent the desires of the voters 
of the School and Park Districts. If 
these Distr icts wished to embark on 
some expensive venture, requiring 
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large amounts of additional tax reve
nues, they would ordinarily need voter 
approval for the increased taxes. 
However, if the Distr icts proposed a 
joint venture, to be funded from 
increased local taxes through the 
Public Building Commission, then voter 
approval would not be required. In 
such a situation, the Urbana Plan 
Commission's participation in this 
joint venture might convey the false 
impression that the proposal had voter 
support. In fact as pointed out 
earlier, the Urbana Plan Commission 
does not have any authority whatsoever 
to speak on behalf of the voters. 55 

The letter was a harsh indictment of the motives 
of elected officials as well as a recognition that the 
interests of citizens are not automatically safe
guarded by increased coordination of government units. 
In fact, it appeared that joint planning might seri
ously weaken citizen "control" over local agencies and 
diminish the power of the City Council. 56 

In changed circumstances, traditional arguments 
about power, control and the rights of citizens are 
heard again. The Democrats placed new emphasis on 
government as the agent of the common good, but citi
zen perception of the results, especially fears con
cerning the consequences of professional decisions and 
centralization of government, generated additional 
obstacles to intergovernmental cooperation and cohe
sive action. A drawn out decision making process 
suddenly had great value in that it offered the in
terested citizen the opportunity to intervene in the 
specific decisions that shape the quality of life in a 
small community. In Urbana, the participants were 
roughly equal and the results were both unpredictable 
and spectacular. When the right hand did not know 
what the left hand was doing, it became relatively 
easy for groups and individuals to exercise a veto 
power which delayed or halted action. 

Whether such intervention is labeled as good or 
bad typically depends on whose interests are benefited 
or harmed, as well as on the quality and intent of the 
interveners. Conflict and frustration result from a 
fragmented political process, and may strengthen the 
attractions of the status quo, reinforce a nostalgia 
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for the "good old days," or produce a frustrating 
stalemate. Few citizens have a broad conception of 
the public good and many citizens have only the 
haziest notions about what should be done, but demo
cratic theory assures the citizen the right to par
ticipate in the political process. The fragmented 
politics of Urbana provided the openings which allowed 
citizens to participate and to reject oligarchic and 
expert claims to order their future. 

153 



FOOTNOTES - CHAPTER 6 

1 News Gazette, 25 September 1972. 

2 News Gazette, 17 June 1975. 

3 News Gazette, 19 June 1975. See also Daily 
Illini, 19 June 1975. 

4 News Gazette, 8 July 1975. 

5 News Gazette, 10 July 1975. 

6 See below, p. 162. 

7 News Gazette, 13 December 1973. 

8 News Gazette, 10 January 1974. 

9 News Gazette, 10 October 1974: See also Daily 
Illini, 10 October 1974. 

10 News Gazette, 3 December 1974. See also Daily 
Illini, 3 December 1974. 

11 Daily Illini, 13 December 1974. 

12 Daily Illini, 18 December 1974. 

13 News Gazette, 21 January 1975. 

14 News Gazette, 30 January 1975. See also Daily 
Illini, 31 January 1975. 

1975. 

15 News Gazette, 4 March 1975. 

16 News Gazette, 18 March 1975. 

17 News Gazette, 3 July 1975. 

18 News Gazette, 23 October 1975. 

19 News Gazette, 11 November and 18 November 

20 News Gazette, 18 November 1975. 

21 League of Women Voters, Report on The Status 
of The Negro in Champaign County, 1948. 

154 

22 League of Women Voters, Report on The Status 
of The Negro in Champaign County, 1968, p. 4. 

23 Ibid. , pp. 5-6. 

24 Ibid. 

25 Ibid. , p. 6. 

26 Ibid. , pp. 7-8. 

27 News Gazette, 2 February 1974. 

28 News Gazette, 14 April 1974. 

29 News Gazette, 5 November 1974 and 7 November 
1974. 

30 Alan Peshkin, "Whom Shall The Schools Serve? 
The Dilemmas of Local Control in a Rural School 
Distr ict," (forthcoming), 1975, p. 34. 

31 Urbana School District. 

32 News Gazette, 30 March 1975. 

33 News Gazette, 13 November 1973. 

34 News Gazette, 28 November 1973. 

35 News Gazette, 10 May 1974. 

36 News Gazette, 10 September 1974. 

37 News Gazette, 20 September 1974. 

38 News Gazette, 24 September 1974. 

39 Courier, 20 October 1974. 

40 News Gazette, 8 January 1975. 

41 News Gazette, 24 January 1975. 

42 Letter, to the School Board, March 4, 1975, 
from Irving Reiner. 

43 News Gazette, 17 March 1975. 

44 News Gazette, 7 March 1975. 

155 

l 



45 News Gazette, 24 March 1975. 

46 See 
April 1975. 

series in News Gazette, 23, 24, 25, 
See also Daily Illini, 26 April 1975. 

47 News Gazette, 28 April 1975. 

26 

48 The advertisement appeared in News Gazette and 
Courier on 28 April 1975. 

49 News Gazette, 30 April 1975. 

50 News Gazette, 13 April 1975. 

51 News Gazette, 16 May 1975. 

52 News Gazette, 17 May 1975. 

53 News Gazette, 18 May 1975. 

54 News Gazette, 27 June 1975. 

55 Letter to City Council, August 8, 1975. 

56 Ibid. 

156 

CHAPTER 7 

CHAMPAIGN: THE RELATIONSHIP OF 
POLITICAL CULTURE AND GOVERNMENT STRUCTURE 

Introduction 

Despite the proximity to Urbana and the shared 
political culture, Champaign exhibited a markedly dif
ferent pattern of political response to the problems 
of the 1970s. Champaign's origins were more rational 
and more attuned to commercial objectives and it 
quickly became the dominant commercial city. Its 
population is more heterogeneous and there is less 
emphasis on communal purposes and projects. Flynn and 
Alexander summed up the difference. 

In contrast, (to Urbana) Champaign is 
heterogeneous in composition and more 
metropolitan or cosmopolitan in out
look. Distinctions between wealthy 
and poor are more pronounced, and an 
acute problem in substandard housing 
exists in the North section of the 
city. Real estate expansion in 
Champaign has been much more rapid, 
especially over the past five years 
than in Urbana, with three major sub
divisions growing up. The tendency 
has been for developers to build on 
land outside the city limits, where 
they were not constrained .by city 
zoning and housing regulations ~ only 
after completion of construction has 
the land been annexed, leaving the 
city with the problem of supplying 
improved streets, sidewalks, proper 
lighting, and other facilities. The 
city has been unable to keep pace 
financially with these needs and a·t 
present, has a severe problem with 
sewers, streets and streetlights. 
However, because no clearly defined 
core leadership exists and because 
neighborhoods lack community spirit 
and a sense of unity, joint action on 
problems is difficult. l 

157 



In contrast to the city's minimal ability to 
achieve communal action is the willingness and ability 
to experiment with the formal structure of government. 
Champaign originally used the aldermanic form--the 
only form allowed by state law. The state authorized 
the use of the commission form of government in 1910, 
and by 1917, Champaign was willing to experiment with 
this alternative. Commission government remained in 
effect until 1959 when council-manager government was 
inaugurated. There was a concerted effort to abandon 
council-manager government in 1968, but the referendum 
was defeated. However in 1973, at-large representa
tion on the City Council was modified to produce a 
mixed district, at-large representation. 

Alterations in the structure of government appear 
to have had limited effect on energizing responses to 
communal problems. The exception may prove to be the 
shift to modifed district, at-large representation, 
which will be discussed below. None of the changes, 
except for the failed grass-roots attempt to abandon 
city manager government, generated much public 
interest or involvement, and it is only a slight exag
geration to suggest that they were imposed on a polit
ically passive citizenry. Constraints on participa
tion are more evident in Champaign than in Urbana, and 
electoral obstacles to activation of the citizenry 
reinforced the natural tendencies of individualistic 
political culture. Elections were and remain nonpar
tisan. Party allegiance is obscured, and whatever 
assistance party labels provide in organizing con
fusing political data is minimized. The adoption of 
city manager government in 1955 and its activation in 
1959 reinforced the hold of the norms and practices of 
individualistic political culture. The shift to more 
professional government was an attempt to insure 
better performance in the individualistic framework as 
illustrated by the policy outputs of council-manager 
government. 

In addition, under council-manager government, 
all council members were elected at-large until 1973. 
In contrast to aldermanic government in Urbana, at 
large representation in Champaign militated against 
the organization and representation of parochial or 
minority interests. The result is not surprising; at
large representation was justified originally as a 
dev ice to minimi ze gerrymander ing and was cons idered 
to be a protection against minority or "boss" rule. 
In theory, it offered more opportunity for articula-
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tion of the public good and appeared to have the 
potential to ral.se government above the petty con
flicts of politics. The theoretical justification has 
been used to advantage by politicians in Champaign, 
but in practice, at-large representation served to 
limit the introduction of new personalities and 
interests. The most telling argument against at-large 
representation was the fact that during the 1960s an 
overwhelming proportion of Champaign council members 
lived in one middle- to upper-middle-class residential 
area in southwest Champaign. 

A heterogeneous population and structure of gov
ernment combine with the preferences of individualis
tic cultural to reinforce the tendency to passivity. 
The extent of noninvolvement in Champaign stands in 
striking contrast to the political activity in Urbana 
in the late 1960s and 1970s. The ease of introducing 
major changes in the structure of government is not a 
measure of citizen activism. The changes appear to be 
fashionable, cosmetic changes which exaggerate the 
influence of individualistic culture in that they were 
not generated by citizen demands. The periodic 
declaration in public administration textbooks that a 
new form of government was "progressive" and would 
ameliorate the difficulties of local administration 
could have served as the major stimulus for governmen
tal change. 

The contrast between political activity in Urbana 
and political passivity in Champaign is one measure of 
the distinctiveness of political behavior in adjacent 
civil communities. This chapter explores selec.ted 
examples of citizen passivity in Champaign, suggests 
an explanation for the behavior, and assesses its con
sequences for policy. The adoption and operation of 
council-manager government will receive special atten
tion, not just because it is the government still in 
operation but because council-manager government was 
so easily adapted to the practices of individualistic 
culture and reinforced the tendency to passivity. 

Citizen Participation 

The fundamental apathy of the population is 
suggested by the campaign to adopt the commission form 
of government in 1917. It took three referenda before 
the people ratified the new form of government. The 
eventual victory enabled the Daily Champaign City News 
to report that "the will of the people finally tri-
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umphed at the polls. •• " The triumph was 1,308 in 
favor of the change to 1,023 in opposition. 2 

In 1955, a campaign to adopt a council-manager 
form of government was initiated by members of the 
Chamber of Commerce. An ad hoc committee was formed, 
composed of "indi v iduals, n including a few blacks, 
although there was at the time little evidence of 
black interest in community affairs. Representation 
from such established groups as the Chamber of 
Commerce, the university, the League of Women Voters, 
and the PTA was also obtained. Labor support was 
sought but the effort was unsuccessful. Financial 
support came from long-established families, particu
larly the Robesons (department store owners) and the 
Eisners (local owners of a grocery chain). The change 
of council-manager form was adopted by a narrow 
majority (4,661 to 4,319),3 but the newspapers did not 
present the referendum as a tr i umph of the people's 
will. 

In 1968, the voters had the opportunity to recon
sider the question of the council-manager form of 
government. On August 28, 1967, petitions calling for 
abandonment of council-manager government and bearing 
the signatures of 1,297 Champaign residents were filed 
in the city clerk's office. The coalitions in support 
of abandonment and retention, as well as the conflicts 
that generated the controversy over governmental form, 
will be discussed below. Here it is necessary only to 
note that the referendum was scheduled for the general 
election in November 1968, in part because it was 
believed that the vote for the council-manager govern
ment would be larger in the general election than in 
the primary or a special election. 4 No municipal 
election generated a turnout of more than 10,000 
voters, but council-manager government was retained by 
a vote of two to one (11,032-5,382).5 

Although the status quo was maintained, opposi
tion to council-manager government remained concen
trated in the working-class neighborhoods of 
Champaign. Critics focused on the alleged unrepresen
tativeness of the City Council, whose members were 
selected at large. Democrats, university affiliated 
persons, and activist blacks were agreed in believing 
that they were shut out from decision making by the 
continuing concentration of council memhers in a small 
area of Champaign. Although nonpartisan, at-large 
elections purport to lead to the election of "individ-
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uals" whose allegiance is to the "public good," the 
concentration of council members in a few middle- to 
upper-middle-class precincts strengthened the opposite 
understanding in the minds of political activists. 
Such activists probably looked with envy at the diver
sity of representation on Urbana's City Council and 
the increasing expression of alternate policies by 
Urbana council members. From 1967 to 1973, Urbana 
enjoyed a period of genuine party and policy competi
tion and the result was high voter interest and turn
out for elections. 

The dissatisfaction of critics and activists, 
however, did not provide the leading impetus for 
change in Champaign government. In 1969, Mayor virgil 
Wikoff proposed a new council structure which allowed 
for more diverse representation, at least in theory. 
The plan provided hybrid representation~ some council
men would be elected from districts, some at large. 
State legislation was necessary before the mayor could 
move ahead and wikoff secured the assistance of State 
Senator Everett K. Peters (R-St. Joseph). A bill 
allowing hybrid representation was passed in the 
spring of 1970. Wikoff was re-elected in 1971 and the 
reform was part of his platform. 

On September 26, 1972, the City Council unani
mously approved an ordinance creating a hybrid form of 
representaion. The council was enlarged from seven to 
nine members~* five members were to be elected from 
distr icts, three members and the mayor were to be 
elected at large. The ordinance specified that home 
rule as granted by the Constitution of 1970, was the 
justification for the ordinance, but the switch was 
also authorized by state law. Before the new system 
took effect it would be presented to the public in a 
referendum. 

The public was generally indifferent to the 
implications of proposed change, but some opposition 
was generated by uncertainty regarding the boundaries 
of the new districts, and by a provision in the ordi
nance which stated that apportionment has to be based 
on the number of registered voters in a given area 

* Champaign had a five-person council until 1960. 
The membership of the council was increased from five 
to seven in 1961 when Champaign's population exceeded 
50,000. 
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rather than on population. The local newspaper sup
ported the change to modified district representation 
as a needed step towards more representative govern
ment in the city. The student newspaper, the Daily 
I11ini noted that student and black precincts have 
consistently lower voter registration than other areas 
of the city and opposed the referendum, arguing that 
apportionment based on registered voters would disen
franchise blacks and students. 

The referendum appeared on the ballot at the 
general election of November 7, 1972, and was passed 
easily (12,632 votes for the plan and 6,447 in 
oppos it ion) • Three campus prec incts voted nay but 
little opposition developed in the black community. 
Precincts 1, 2 and 3 approved the plan, 429 to 208. 
The referendum was approved by large marg ins in the 
rest of the city.6 

Public approval of the referendum, however, did 
not resolve the apportionment problem. Mayor Wikoff's 
apportionment maps, which were made public after the 
referendum, failed to satisfy some council members, 
who drew their own maps. In addition, on November 8, 
1972, Professor Harry Hilton, representing the 
Champaign-Urbana Council for Community Integration, 
appeared before the council and warned that his group 
might seek legal action to stop apportionment based on 
voter registration. Hilton was willing to wait until 
the apportionment map was released before legal action 
was initiated. 

At a special council session on November 15, 
1972, the council agreed to a map apportioning the 
city into five districts. Although a dozen tentative 
maps were submitted, Councilman William Bland, who 
stressed his residence in and allegiance to the 
northern area of the city, and Councilman James 
Ransom, the only black on the council, submitted the 
same map which then was approved. The apportionment 
protected the black community but diluted the student 
vote by inserting two middle-class, predominantly town 
precincts into District II where the majority of stu
dents were concentrated. If the districts were based 
on voter registration rather than on population the 
insertion was necessary to insure equal distr ibution 
of the voters. 

Hilton quickly let it be known that the map was 
unacceptable and revived his threat of legal action. 
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By this time, the Champaign-Urbana Council for Commu
nity Integration had acquired allies in opposing the 
council map. The Champaign County League of Women 
Voters, the urban League and the Coalition for Voter 
Registration (a predominantly . student organization) 
announced their dissatisfaction with the map. The 
application of pressure resulted in a switch to a map 
based primarily on population. On November 21, the 
council approved the apportionment based on population 
by a vote of 4 to 2. Mayor wikoff was not in town and 
Councilmen Seely Johnston and M. G. Snyder cast nega
tive votes. 7 Low student turnout in elections would 
not prevent the election of a student "representative" 
to the new council. 

The new representaive structure was in effect for 
the 1973 municipal elections and the first election, 
as Table 7.1 shows, generated hotly contested, close 
individual races. Overall turnout was moderate, only 
7,241 ballots were cast. The turnout in the student 
precincts, where the newly enfranchished eighteen-year 
old was expected to make a difference was light. 
Nevertheless, the new council was different from pre
vious counci1s~ more diverse constituencies were 
represented. The difference in outlooks and objec
tives infused diversity into decision making. One 
result was open conflict on the City Council. 

Until the election of 1973, "moderates," repre
senting primarily business interests in the community, 
were in undisputed control of the City Council. 
Council members outside the consensus, such as James 
Ransom, a black moderate, Robert Pope, a conservative 
businessman, and William Bland, a labor leader who 
represented the working class neighborhoods of North 
Champaign, were isolated, and their effect on policy. 
was negligible. "A group of blacks or environmen
talists or anti-war students could stand before the 
council and against certain policies, but most council 
members never batted an eyelash. The councilmen 
rarely strayed from the middle of the road, because 
that was the source of their political support."8 

The city manager, Warren Browning, had an easy, 
implicit understanding with the council majority. 
Their goals were similar, and sound management prac
tices were the hallmark of "good" city government. 
"Business-minded" council members recognized good 
management practices and Browning's way of running 
city government commanded their support. 9 Critics 
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It is difficult to generalize about the failure 
to pass rate increases because complicating factors, 
such as general opposition to increased taxation and 
the controversy over a new swimming pool, also 
affected the results~ but a residue of bitterness from 
the controversies during Howard I s tenure, as well as 
the belief that the school administration was un
willing or incapable of paying sufficient attention to 
the real task--provision of adequate educational 
services--contributed to the disaffection of Urbana 
citizens. In March 1976, when school needs were 
obvious, i.e. sports were curtailed, curriculum 
offerings were cut, and the class day was shortened, a 
tax rate referenda was finally successful but by a 
very small margin. Grudging support for school needs 
is a most telling indicator of the continuing dis
affection of community from school. 

The Part District-School District Swimming Pool 

After Howard submitted his resignation, the 
racial overtones of school controversy faded into the 
background, particularly as it suddenly became 
apparent that the school district was caught in the 
worst financial crisis of its history. The financial 
crisis was one factor in what came to be the most di
visive public policy issue in recent Urbana history-
the proposed park district--school district swimming 
pool. The question of the school district participa
tion in this intergovernmental venture was resolved 
when the voters of Urbana overwhelmingly rejected the 
pool 4109-699, but the controversy in increased bit
terness and distrust between the activists, who had 
been the architects of "new," more enlightened poli
tics for Urbana, and the "citizenry." 

As noted before, the citizen, regardless of 
socioeconomic status, who maintains a steady, con
tinuing interest in local politics is a rare species. 
Most citizens are interested in concrete issues, for 
example, in the specifics of zoning changes which 
might affect the immediate neighborhood. Abstract 
plans for the future, such as a comprehensive land use 
plan for city or county, attract relatively little 
attention and fail to draw lar,ge turnouts to Plan 
Commission meetings or City Council sessions. The 
professional, especially the planner, is the actor in 
municipal politics, with the interest in long term 
development and the skills and training to order and 
structure such development. However, professional 
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objectives and values in the concrete case often 
differ markedly from the diffuse objectives of the 
citizen. Professional orientation stresses the 
rationalization of organization as well as the 
rational calculation of costs and benefits, especially 
over the long term, as the basic determinants of 
public policy. The resultant policies, as the example 
of the swimming pool suggests, may exacerbate dormant 
tensions in the community. The issues raised by the 
conflict over the swimming pool--distrust of profes
sional advice, distrust of officials by citizens and a 
heightened awareness of the utility of a fragmented 
poli tical structure--will be s ignif icant factors in 
the continuing evolution of Urbana politics and/or the 
continued incumbency of the Democrats. 

The Democrats, when they were the minority, 
strongly advocated professionalism in city depart
ments. Once in power, they extended the sphere of 
professionalism introduced by Mayor zipprodt, but they 
carefully defined the limits of professional in
fluence. For example, Democrats strongly and consis
tently opposed any proposal to create a city manager 
in Urbana, believing that representatives of the 
people should retain decision-making power. The 
example of the city manager in Champaign suggested, 
all too vividly, that a professional manager had too 
much opportunity to extend his sphere of discretion 
and influence at the expense of local officeholders. 
Given this background, it is ironic that the last 
defense of some "democratic" officeholders in the 
controversy over the pool was that professionals 
favored the proposal. 

Discussions about a swimming pool to replace the 
aging pool in Crystal Lake Park occurred periodically 
during the 1960s. The park board in certain senses 
had written off the Crystal Lake Park pool--the cost 
of modernization was greater than the anticipated 
return from improvement. To the park board, the 
question was not the need for, but the mechanics of 
constructing a pool, its location, and how to finance 
it. The latter problems appeared to be on the way to 
solution when Urbana established a Public Building 
Commission in 1973. Although the county did not join 
the commission, Cunningham township and the Urbana 
school and park districts joined the city as members 
of the commission. 32 The first and only attempt, and 
it was not even a formal effort, to use the Urbana 
Public Building Commission came in November 1973, when 
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members of the Urbana Park Board approached the mayor 
about using the commission to build a swimming pool.33 

Nothing came of the move, but for two years, the 
prospect of using this method of financing the pool 
gave opponents a great issue--the UPBC .was described 
as a "sneaky" way to levy taxes without a referendum. 
Opponents insisted that a referendum had to be held 
before the project could be undertakan. Although 
discrediting the UPBC in the debate over financing the 
pool may limit significantly the options of political 
officeholders in the future, the immediate issue was 
not the method of financing the pool, but the school
park proposal to build a swimming pool. 

In November 1973, the school and park boards 
began to work together to plan a joint pool to replace 
the aging Crystal Lake Pool and the ancient high 
school "oversized bath tub." The cost of replacement 
was estimated, in 1972, at approximately $800,000, but 
by 1973 inflation had increased the estimate substan
tially.34 In May 1974, a joint park district-school 
district committee with the advice of expert consul
tants agreed on a site immediately east of Urbana High 
School. Costs were estimated at $1,760,000, excluding 
the costs of land acquisition. 35 

By September, citizen opposition to the site (the 
high school is located in a middle-class, residential 
neighborhood with a parking problem and little, if 
any, open space between the school and the neighbor
hood) was gaining momentum. The school board, which 
was already in difficulties due to the controversies 
over Superintendent Howard and the spreading fiscal 
crisis, was intensively lobbied. The board, perhaps 
as a compromise, suggested that a referendum should be 
held before it made a commitment to the project. 
Legally the board could not initiate a referendum and 
citizens had to petition the board to hold one. 

Petitions were circulated by proponents, oppo
nents and neutrals, but the activity of circulating 
peti tions provided opponents with the opportunity to 
work together and increased their cohesion. An ad hoc 
opposition coalition soon came into being, composed of 
neighborhood residents who objected to the "noi.se" of 
a pool and who feared it would adversely affect pro
perty values, persons concerned about the costs of the 
proposed facility in a time of economic stringency, 
and adherents of Crystal Lake Pool who enjoyed the 
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District 

District 1 
(primarily 
black; North 
End Champaign) 

District 2 
(primarily 
student dor
mitories, etc. 
around Kirby) 

District 3 
(primarily 
white working
class; 
Northwest 
Champaign) 

District 4 
(primarily 
middle- to 
upper-middle
class; 
Southwest 
Champaign) 

District 5 
(primarily 
middle
class; 
Southwest 
Champaign) 

TABLE 7.1 

1973 ELECTION RESULTS 

By 
Candidates Candidate 

John Lee Johnson 571 
Louis Nash 574 

"Bud" Baker 
Mary Pollack 

Kenneth E. Dugun 
Robert N. Schonert 

Ralph Counc il 
Joan Severns 

Kerry Allen 
Lynn D. Sweet 

167 

255 
467 

513 
431 

1,585 
1,625 

622 

TOTAL 

Total 

1,145 

722 

944 

3,208 

600 
1,222 

7,241 



believed that the manager, not the City Council was 
the effective decision maker and wanted to limit the 
manager's role to purely administrative functions. 

When the new council took office on May 1, 1973,. 
it was immediately apparent that the old majority, 
Wikoff, William Kuhne, Dwyer Murphy and M. G. Snyder, 
would find it difficult to pick up the extra vote 
needed for a majority. The first issue that split the 
council was the election of a deputy mayor. From May 
until July 1973, the question was not resolved. 
William Bland, a council member at large and an out
sider during his first two years (1971-1973) was sud
denly in the running for deputy mayor. The "business 
coalition" c6uld stop Bland but could not elect a can
didate of their own. 10 

Further indications of a new council orientation 
were apparent in the fall of 1973. Residents of a 
Northwest Champaign neighborhood petitioned Councilman 
Bland to request a stop sign. Bland proposed that a 
stop sign be installed. The traffic department staff 
ruled against installation because traffic density in 
the neighborhood was low. The City Council overruled 
the recommendation of the traffic department and voted 
to install the stop sign. The handwriting was on the 
wall and the local newspapers began to report the con
flict between the new council members and the city 
manager. 

Browning learned from the issue • • • 
that the new political orientation of 
the council was working against sound 
management practices which should be 
the business and prerogatives of the 
city administration and professional 
staff, not the council. He started 
looking for a new job. ll 

A more activist City Cmember resulted from a com
paratively minor change in representative structure. 
The five council members elected from the districts 
included a black activist, a student activist, an 
advocate of "good government, n a fireman, who, in 
important respects, strengthened the representation of 
Champaign's white working class population, and a 
representative of the population living in development 
housing in the newer and still growing sections of the 
city. Obviously, the new council members were not 
part of "the business oriented 'establishment clique' 
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that historically has held the council majority.,,12 
The new majority opened policy making to pressure from 
the heterogeneous population of Champaign~ new demands 
were heard, new interests were. advanced, and in the 
process, Warren Browning res igned as city manager. 
The most appropriate description of city administra
tion at present is transitional: a new city manager, 
a new police chief, a new fire chief, a new director 
of public works and a new human relations director 
have been hired. 

It is ironic that Mayor Wikoff, an opponent of 
student voting in local elections, and a mayor whose 
candidacy and tenure were strongly supported by local 
business leaders and middle-class professionals, 
should have led the fight for the change to mixed 
district at-large representation. His leadership of 
the "crusade" of more diverse representation can be 
viewed as an effort to avert a greater threat. There 
was dissatisfaction with existing representation and a 
hybrid form was better than a switch to straight 
aldermanic government. At the least, three at large 
members and the mayor might exercise a balance of 
power on the council and thus moderate possible sec
tional conflict. If the apportionment had been based 
on voter registration rather than population, the 
opponents of "special interests" might have been in 
better position. Under the registered voter appor
tionment the student vote was diluted and the election 
of a student representative might have been blocked. 
Even with apportionment by population, the mayor and 
three council persons were elected at large, and a 
fourth council member continued to be elected from the 
same area that had provided so many city council mem
bers in previous years.13 From this perspective, 
Wikoff moved wisely to defuse dissatisfaction which, 
if ignored, might create a greater challenge to the 
status quo. That the scenario went awry is attribut
able not to poor strategy but to active election cam
paigns mounted and won by a new type of candidate. 

However, active election campaigns did not spark 
increased voter participation in 1973. Although the 
pool of potential voters was enlarged by the enfran
chisement of eighteen-year olds, only 7,241 citizens 
cast ballots and turnout in the student precinct was 
only 722 voters. The 1973 election conformed to 
established patterns of participation. Despite phe
nomenal population growth between 1910 and 1970, the 
number of citizens casting ballots remained relatively 
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constant and therefore the percentage of votes 
declined over the period. This decline is graphically 
illustrated in Table 7.2, a compilation of participa
tion in municipal elections from 1917 to 1975 compared 
with population growth from 1910 to 1970. voter par
ticipation ranged from a low of 4,063 voters in 1919 
to a high of 9,702 voters in 1939. The 1939 total has 
not been surpassed, although in 1955 and 1959, the 
totals came close. In 1955, when the voters, in addi
tion to election of municipal officers, voted on the 
council-manager form of government, 19,168 citizens 
went to the polls. In 1959, the first election after 
the institution of council-manager government 
attracted a total of 9,622 voters. The News Gazette, 
commenting on this election, called ~a second 
referendum and claimed that the voters "accorded 
council-manager government a convincing accolade by 
electing a heavily I pro-manager I slate. ,,14 However, 
interest was not sustained and later elections show a 
drop in participation. 

Daniel J. Elazar contends that political activity 
in individualistic culture is a "specialized business, 
essentially the province of professionals, of minimum 
and passing (if periodical) concern to laymen~ and no 
place for amateurs to play an active role. "i5 The 
apathy of Champaign citizens is attributable to the 
habits and practices of individualistic culture, but 
the shift to council-manager government further dis
couraged public participation by its emphasis on a 
"business-like" conception of politics. In addition, 
nonpartisan, at-large representation minimized the 
opportunities for concerned citizens to organize and 
press for alternative points of view. The difficul
ties of organizing, financing and winning a city-wide 
campaign worked against advocates of a more energetic 
and responsive government with different policy orien
tations. 

Democratic activists in Urbana argued about the 
issues of politics and stimulated citizen interest in 
alternatives. Elections between 1967 and 1973 brought 
new people into politics, and campaigners promised a 
new role of government in shaping community purposes 
and projects. Increased political activity resulted 
in record turnouts for these Urbana elections. In 
contrast, Champaign experienced an absolute decline in 
participation relative to population growth. Citizens 
in Champaign, although exhorted to vote, remained 
apathetic about the issues and seemed to prefer to 

170 

Year 

1910 

1920 

1930 

1940 

1950 

1960 

1970 

TABLE 7.2 

PARTICIPATION IN MUNICIPAL. GENERAL ELECTIONS 

Ballots Cast 

1917 5,007 
1919* 4,063 

1923 6,200 
1927 6,407 

1931 7,961 
1935 9,382 
1939 9,702 

1943 6,552 
1947 9,135 

1951 7,854 
1955 9,168 
1959 9,622 

1961 7,800*** 
1963 8,555 
1965 6,946 
1967 9,009 
1969 6,618 

1971 8,127 
1973 7,241 
1975 8,620 

Population at 
Time of Census 

12,421 

15,873 

20,348 

23,302 

39,563** 

49,583 

56,532 

* After 1919 elections were held at four year 
intervals. 

** After 1950 students included in population total. 
*** Introduction of elections every two years for part 
of council with mayor elected every four years. The 
slightly higher turnouts are during mayoral years. 
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leave the business of politics to professionals. The 
1971 mayoral campaign is one example of the pattern. 
The three candidates for mayor offered clear and 
distinctive philosophical choices. 

Mr. Mitchell called for an end 
of the domination of business in
terests in the community and called 
for changes in the city to aid the 
soc ially depr i ved. Mr. Wikof f , the 
incumbent, who walks in the middle, 
stressed the progressive steps taken 
under his administration and his 
knowledge of changes which can occur 
under the home rule provisions of our 
new Illinois Constitution. Mr. Pope 
at the right of center, opposes plan
ning and zoning, the Human Relations 
Commission and urban renewal and 
favors a m1n1mum number of laws, 
simply stated and easily enforced. 16 

The pr imary brought 37 percent of the voters to the 
polls and the regular election attracted 40.4 percent 
of the voters to the poll. Virgil Wikoff, the candi
date, "who walks in the middle," was reelected. 

other indications of the difference between 
Champaign and Urbana are found in the results of a 
questionnaire which students distributed to incumbent 
council members in 1974. 17 The answers suggest that 
despite the social and political controversies of the 
1960' s and the political activation of more marginal 
groups, the citizens of Champaign remain indifferent 
to the stimuli of politics. 

1. Among the people in the city, would you say there 
is much interest, some interest, little interest, 
or no interest at all in council elections? 

Much 
Some 
Little 
None 

Champaign 

0% 
50 
50 
o 

Urbana 

15.38% 
84.62 

o 
o 

The answers to the questionnaire also suggest 
that the current crop of politicians in Urbana are 
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less likely to be interested in a political career 
than the politicians in Champaign. 

2. Do you expect to continue to run for councilman? 

Yes 
No 
Abstain 

Champaign 

33.33% 
33.33 
33.33 

Urbana 

23.08% 
61.54 
15.38 

3. Are there any other pol it ical pos it ions (local, 
state or federal), which you would like to seek? 

Yes or perhaps 
No 

Champaign 

83.33% 
16.67 

Urbana 

46.15% 
53.85 

A clear majority of officeholders in Urbana had 
intense but limited commitments to local politics. 
They were willing to sacrifice a certain amount of 
time and talent, but they showed little intention to 
use local office as a stepping stone in a political 
career. The clearly expressed preference of Demo
cratic council members, especially those with academic 
or other professional careers was to return to pre
vious occupations after a period of "service" to the 
community. Although the result only deal's with one 
set of incumbents, the differences between Champaign 
and Urbana are sharply defined and suggest the dif
ferences in the politics of the cities. 

The tendencies of individualistic culture were 
reinforced by governmental structure in Champaign, and 
the "establishment" was able to withstand the frontal 
challenge from activists proposing alternative poli
cies. During the 1960s, the university spawned multi
ple small projects aimed at social change "but the 
total effect of this energy has been more or less 
dissipated without lasting consequence. ,,18 The pro
jects were staffed by university personnel on a tem
porary basis and were never placed on a continuing 
basis. 

Champaign's heterogeneous population increased 
the difficulty of building community support for inno
vative projects. The network of friends and acquain
tances that Democrats put together in Urbana dur ing 
the period when they were challenging Republican domi-
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nation did not have a counterpart in Champaign. There 
is no indigeneous neighborhood organization to compare 
with the west Urbana Neighborhood Association, which 
watched over an older, transitional neighborhood, and 
was on the alert for zoning and other changes that 
might tip the balance. 

In Champaign, Church Street was transformed into 
a street of predominantly apartment houses without 
protest or awareness of the transformation in the 
neighborhood. More recently, an attempt to rezone a 
block in the area from R-2 to R-4 in order to build 
condominums generated opposition among the immediate 
neighbors. Signatures were gathered and opponents 
appeared before the Plan Commission, and were rewarded 
with an unanimous Plan Commission vote against the 
rezoning. To protect this victory, the neighbors 
filed a separate petition, thus mandating a two-thirds 
vote when the City Council. considers the question. 
However, the question is not the success or failure of 
the particular strategy but whether the organization 
generated by an immediate threat will endure and 
become the nucleus of an association similar to the 
West Urbana Neighborhood Association. If as is 
likely, activity does not persist, the business of 
politics will remain in the hands of professionals 
until another immediate threat is perceived. 19 

The construction of networks was hindered by the 
difficulties of mounting at-large election campaigns 
for "dissident" or atypical political amateurs. 
District representation eased the problem but three 
members of the City Council are still elected at 
large, and the winners of the at-large seats in 1975 
tended to conform to the mold which prevailed before 
the shift to distr ict representation. Two of the 
three winners came from southwest Champaign, the area 
which has contr ibuted so many council members. The 
third winner came from a Democratic background and 
represents an area of development housing. But a can
didate who offered alternative politics and ran on a 
platform of "people" power, despite an active cam
paign, ran a poor fourth. 

The absence of continuing organizations makes 
intervention in politics more random and sporadic in 
Champaign than in Urbana. As Flynn and Alexander 
noted, there are "more calls for change with less 
possibility for consensus in Champaign than in 
Urbana." Although there are difficulties in initiat-
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ing programs and in building and maintaining support 
for such programs, the scope of governmental responsi
bility has expanded, albeit grudgingly, and the style 
and substance of local politics has changed. The 
issues that spawned conflict in the nation in the 
1960s and 1970s--urban crime, affirmative action, 
schools, the costs and tasks of government--generated 
conflict and demand for action in Champaign. New 
political initiatives from council members coupled 
with changes in city administration transformed the 
norms of professional administration into a feasible 
means to attack contemporary problems. The reliance 
on professional administrators to initiate potentially 
radical and far-reaching change in the services of 
local government is, ironically, an example par excel
lence of the tendency of individualistic culture to 
see politics as "a specialized business, essentially 
the province of professionals .• .. " In addition, as 
chapters 7 and 8 show, expanded services continue to 
be manipulated locally to serve local needs in light 
of local values, thus reinforcing the viability of the 
civil community. 

Urban Renewal 

The constraints that individualistic culture 
imposes on political innovation are illustrated by the 
saga of urban renewal. The League of Women Voters 
drew the community's attention to the problem of urban 
blight, gathered the facts and provided the impetus to 
ini tiate a program in the late 1940s. Interest was 
sustained during the 1950s, but league support dimin
ished by the end of the 1960's. Neither business nor 
other community groups mounted a concerted or con
tinuous effort in support of the program. 

The influx of veterans into the university after 
World War II placed tremendous stress on existing 
housing. In 1948 and 1949, the league gathered the 
first systematic data on housing conditions and wrote 
a report known as the "Shack Study" which descr ibed 
housing conditions in the twin cities. These were 
shacks with dirt floors, chicken coops converted into 
housing, the absence of indoor plumbing or running 
water, and, in many cases, families were paying from a 
quarter to half of their annual income for housing. 
The study noted but did not make an issue of the 
complete racial segregation in housing. 
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The league focused on the amelioration of housing 
conditions and application was made to the Public 
Housing Administration for the construction of housing 
for low-income families. In 1950, units were con
structed with the stipulation that for each new con
struction, a dilapidated unit was to be destroyed. 
However, enforcement was lax and destruction of 
inferior housing was limited. 

In addition, by 1950, there were some demands for 
more careful town planning, and Swanson Associates 
drew up a comprehensive plan for Champaign-urbana. 
Although the interest in comprehensive planning was 
not related to the concern about housing, the compre
hensive plan included a survey of neighborhoods in 
Champaign and Urbana and designated the Northeast 
neighborhood as most in need of redevelopment. The 
Northeast neighborhood (the North End as it is called 
locally) is located in both Champaign and Urbana and 
was an all-black residential neighborhood. 20 

In 1953, after a fire killed two children, Cham
paign enacted a housing code and set minimum standards 
for rental units. However, the effort was all but 
negated; the city had trouble hiring an inspector to 
enforce the code, or perhaps did not look very hard to 
find an inspector. 

In 1957, the league updated the "Shack Study," 
finding that the amount of substandard housing in the 
white areas of the cities had diminished, but condi
tions in the black community showed no significant 
improvement from 1948. 

In 1958, Emerson Dexter began a campaign for 
mayor, and supported the council-manager form of 
government and urban renewal. Dexter won and in April 
1960, the first citizens Advisory Committee on Urban
Renewal (CAC) was established. The committee col
lected data and began work on prepar ing "a workable 
program," a prerequisite if federal funds were to be 
obtained. In January 1962, the city approved and 
signed a contract with the Housing and Home Finance 
Agency (HHFA) for survey and planning funds, but the 
City Council still had to decide who would prepare the 
General Neighborhood Renewal Plan (GNRP). In June 
1962, Harland Bartholomew and Associates were hired to 
prepare a GNRP. 

176 

The thrust of the program as originally conceived 
was to improve substandard housing in the Northeast 
neighborhood, and in 1963 an expanded minimum housing 
standards ordinance was adopted. However, even in the 
preliminary stages, the Council for Community Integra
tion raised a public objection to the project by ques
tioning whether it served to reinforce segregated 
residential patterns in the city.2l A concerted 
effort for integration had the potential to upset the 
precarious coalition supporting improved housing for 
the poor. In addition, the residents of the neighbor
hood expressed increasing uneasiness about the effect 
of urban renewal on their lives. Another factor which 
delayed project momentum was the reorganization of the 
CAC in December 1962. The number of members was 
reduced to seven, three came from the neighborhood, 
and John E. Severns, a local architect, became chair
man. Perhaps representation from the neighborhood 
would assuage anxiety, but, with one exception, the 
new members of the CAC were professionals or" business
men. The Twin City Federation of Labor refused to 
allow its members to serve on the committee, claiming 
"that the answer to substandard housing was to 
increase wage and salary levels of low-income families 
so they can purchase with their own money housing ade
quate to their needs.,,22 

In February 1963, the issue that was to haunt the 
execution of urban renewal became explicit. The city 
planning director presented the first survey on relo
cation indicating that 4,000 relocations were needed. 
Otto Bartholow, a realtor and member of the CAC, 
argued that many black families were not able to 
afford single-family housing and urged implicitly that 
public housing be built in the Northeast neighborhood. 
Robert Bowles, executive director of the Urban League, 
opposed additional units of public housing in the 
renewal area, arguing that it would ins ure the con
tinuation of segregation and might lead to more segre
gated residential patterns. 

The City Council formulated a policy statement in 
April: all citizens were guaranteed the right to live 
in a residence which met at least minimum acceptable 
standards. The statement skirted the racial issue by 
affirming that choice ought to be limited only by the 
individual's means. The council also promised the 
dislocated the first option on the cleared land and 
declared that developers would be required to state in 
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writing that units would be "sold, rented or leased 
without prejudice as to race, color or creed.,,23 

Since wh i tes were unl ikely to buy in the area, 
the assurance that developers would sell, rent or 
lease without regard to race, color or creed did 
Ii ttle to reassure the black community about their 
p~ospects. A ser ies of publ ic meetings sponsored by 
the CAC in the neighborhood improved the atmosphere, 
but fears about the project remained and black opposi
tion to the program continued. By September 1963, 
black opposition to the project was becoming more 
organized, and misgivings in the business community 
surfaced, but the city council moved forward. 

In January 1964, the City Council voted five to 
two in favor of· an urban renewal project, but only 
four to three to increase the utility tax to finance 
the city's share of the project. The two negative 
votes were cast by Wikoff and Smalley, who were not 
convinced that private enterprise could not do the job 
or that the people in the area wanted urban renewal. 
Representatives of the Chamber of Commerce also 
opposed federal funding for the project and urged the 
city to encourage local developers to build economical 
single and multi-family units in the renewal area. 24 

Despite official commitment, the absence of wide
spread support for renewal as well as the unanswered 
questions--the effects of the project on the lives of 
the residents of the renewal area and on the patterns 
of residential segregation--allowed the momentum of 
renewal. The CAC made a determined effort to reach 
the neighborhood, but a homeowners association in the 
area slated for renewal tried to halt the project. In 
November, the city hired David Gensemer as project 
director and James L. Williams as relocation officer, 
but staffing for the project did not reduce concerns 
about segregation. 25 Integration was to become a key 
concern in the 1960s, and as the suspicion that urban 
renewal implied the continuation of segregation became 
credible, "liberal" support for the renewal project 
lessened. 26 

The prospect of locating public housing in the 
renewal area appeared to reinforce local segregation 
patterns. Two public housing developments were 
already located in Champaign. They were built under 
the auspices of and managed by the Champaign County 
Housing Authority and were operated on a segregated 
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basis: the residents of the units in Northwest 
Champaign were white, in Northeast Champaign, they 
were black. Local activists worked in the early 1960s 
to change the CCHA'a policy, going so far as to write 
the Regional Office of the Public Housing Administra
tion to obtain clarification of federal policy. The 
correspondence suggested that officials of the 
regional office were sympathetic towards integration 
in public housing but lacked legal power to pressure 
the CCHA. 

"Under the existing laws, policies and 
procedures of the Public Housing 
Administration, and in the absence of 
court tests and applicable legislation 
by the State of Illinois, Local 
Hous ing Author i ties were free to 
establish their own occupancy poli
cies. This means they were free to 
integrate or to segregate by race. 
Your locality has chosen the latter 
course, the Public Housing Administra
tion, therefore, has no legal power to 
override their decision, except inso
far as this can be done by negotiation 
and persuasion.,,27 

As conflict over locating public housing in the 
renewal area developed and opinions hardened, strange 
though temporary de. facto alliances were formed. 
Councilman Kenneth Stratton, a resident of the North 
End argued against public housing in the ghetto and 
was joined by Councilman Robert Pope whose political 
position lay somewhere to the right of Barry Gold
water. Councilman Wikoff then found another reason to 
object to urban renewal: it perpetuated rather than 
eliminated the ghetto. 28 

The city planning department continued prepara
tion for renewal and presented a plan for Project I. 
The objectives of the plan were to save as many homes 
as possible and provide new housing in the project 
area for all the people displaced by subsequent pro
jects. The CAC, under a new chairman, John Barr, was 
beginning to shift from its focus on improved housing 
to desegregation and it presented its own plan for the 
project. There was need for more parks in the multi
family area and for a buffer zone along the railroad. 
Density was too high. Single-family housing units 
were needed even in public housing projects, and all 
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ninety units of public housing should not be placed in 
the North End. In other words, a "good urban renwal 
plan can make the North End a better area, but further 
segregation would make this a bad project.,,29 

The CAC was criticized for its belief that the 
way to eliminate segregation was to improve housing in 
the North End to the point that whites would move into 
the area, but a majority on the City Council continued 
to follow CAC recommendations. Conflict over the 
city's decision to locate ninety units in the project 
area intensified, and it was finally agreed to place 
thirty units outside the project. 30 

The concession on the location of public housing 
units was influenced by shifts in federal policy and 
new federal efforts to promote integration. In 
November 1965, the urban renewal administrator told 
Harry Spies, a CAC member, that the program scheduled 
for Champaign would not be approved because it was 
discriminatory. However, the city was allowed a 
three- to four-month grace period to resolve its posi
tion. The CAC and Gensemer made a concerted effort to 
obtain the support of civil rights activists for the 
program, and Chairman Barr suggested that the project 
should be approved as the first small step toward a 
better community.3l 

Community support with reservations was obtained, 
but HUD was not satisfied and in March 1966, returned 
the city's urban renewal application as "no't accept
able." The city was asked to supply further documen
tation on why sixty units of public housing wer~ to be 
located in the renewal area, and to provide specifics 
on proposals for public and private housing and plans 
for relocation and social services for displaced 
families. In addition HUD rejected the documentation, 
previously submitted, on the renewal project's contri
bution to the elimination of segregation. 32 

HUD's rejection which stressed the location of 
the housing units was interpreted as a request for 
additional documentation to establish that other 
possible locations were not feasible. City officials 
claimed that unless sixty units were placed in the 
project area, the project would not be economically 
feasible. It was estimated that land and construction 
costs outside the area would raise room costs to more 
than $4,000, a sum well above the limit placed on 
costs by the federal government. In addition, the 

180 

city needed the credit offered for public housing in 
order to meet its one-fourth share of renewal costs. 

Although the more activist black organizations 
continued to oppose the alleged racist implications of 
locating sixty units of public housing in the renewal 
area, the CAC continued to support renewal. The CAC 
received an unexpected boost when a group of neighbor
hood residents led by Louis Nash* came out with a 
statement that "those opposing urban renewal are 
penalizing the people that need better housing.,,33 

On April 7, 1966, the CCHA asked the federal gov
ernment for thirty additional units of public housing. 
It was agreed that sixty units would be located in and 
sixty units outside the project area. The city pro
vided the documentation for the request and apparently 
it was satisfactory. The workable program was recer
tified on June 22, 1966, but recertification did not 
end delaY1 time was needed to secure public housing 
sites out of the project area. However, federal offi
cials relaxed the requirement that all public housing 
must be contracted before approval of Part I of the 
Urban Renewal application. In order to maintain the 
project's momentum, Part I would be approved when the 
CCHA and the, City Council adopted identical resolu
tions on the number and location of units and sub
mitted the sites to federal officials. 34 

On November 17, 1966, the City Council approved 
the renewal plan. The vote was five to one and yes 
votes included Kenneth Stratton, a black council 
member who was jeered by the audience for his support 
of the project. Opponents of segregation were not 
silenced by council approval of· the renewal project. 
In December complaints were filed with the U.S. Civil 
Rights Commission, under Title 6 of the 1964 Civil 
Rights Act~ and the A.C.L.U., but no basis for action 
was found.~5 

In Apr il 1967, council elections were held and 
two successful candidates ran on anti-urban renewal 
platforms. At a stormy meeting in May which featured 

* Louis Nash continued to be active on the issue 
of urban renewa1. In 1973, he ran against John Lee 
Johnson, a civil rights activist, for the seat in 
District 1 and lost a close race. Johnson won 547 to 
471 for Nash. 
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accusations about conflicts of interest (Councilman 
Wikoff was the head of a local construction company), 
the new council voted four to three to approve the 
loan which finalized the urban renewal project. 36 

In July, the CCHA revealed that it was not con
sidering scattered housing sites but planned to locate 
all units outside the project area on North Harris 
street, a working class neighborhood in Northwest 
Champaign, near Franklin Junior High School. The 
residents of the area organized to oppose the p1an,* 
claiming that public housing units would harm their 
neighborhood and that the schools in the area were not 
adequate to absorb the influx of children. The con
servatives on the City Council also continued to fight 
a rear-guard action. Council members Johnston, Pope 
and Sommers, who earlier had protested against inade
quate pr ices for condemned properties in the renewal 
area, made public the prices that were offered for 
these same properties. The information was confiden
tial but the councilmen claimed "it was their duty to 
reveal the inflated prices paid for properties in the 
area.,,37 

Despite these tactics, land acquisition began on 
July 24, 1967. Although Councilman Pope moved again 
to drop the program in December 1967, in January 1968, 
the first home, located at 918 N. Poplar Street was 
demolished and the renewal project entered the 
clearance stage. 38 

As clearance proceeded, opponents continued to 
try to stall or halt the project. Their strategy 
emphasized the lack of tangible benefits to the neigh
borhood or the community at large from Project I. The 
Cour ier ran a ser ies of articles in June and July 
1968, which again exposed poor housing conditions in 
the North End. One article dealt with the obstacles 
to construction of housing for low-income families. 
Var ious groups set up not-for-prof it corpora t ions-
Champaign-Urbana Interfaith Apartments Corporation, 
Mt. Olive Manors, Inc. and Champaign Homes--in order 
to construct or rehabilitate housing for low-income 
families. At the time of the article all the cor
porations were somewhere in the process of devising 
and obtaining approval for their respective projects 

* Their activities and the consequences will be 
discussed below. 
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but the city's difficulties with HUD made the task 
more difficult. The city needed to file for recerti
fication of its workable program. until recertifica
tion was granted, proposals .for a 221(d)3 program 
could not be considered, due to "difficulties with FHA 
over the building code and inspection procedures." 3 9 

Housing for low-income families in the project 
area was built in the early 1970's by non-profit cor
porations, but the Interfaith and Mount Olive project 
ran into difficulties. These projects were foreclosed 
by the FHA and in 1975, the question of the super
vision of these units became a political issue. Six 
of the eight buildings of the Mt. Olive complex were 
vacant and vandalized, and the question of who was 
supposed to be supervising the buildings became a 
factor in allocation of responsibility for the 
vandalism. 40 Bradley Park Apartments built by the 
Interfaith Housing Corporation was in receivership 
when its tenants appeared before the City Council to 
complain about conditions. Among the complaints was 
the allegation that neither John Walsh Miller, the 
manager of the project, nor his assistant, Louis Nash, 
could be reached by tenants. The secretary of the 
project denied the allegations, but the City Council 
decided to investigate whether action could be taken 
against the federal government for its failure to 
maintain the project. 4I 

The default of the nonprofit corporations was 
symptomatic of the lack of local enthusiasm and sup
port for either public housing or urban renewal. By 
1968, 90 percent of the land in the Project I area had 
been cleared and 75 percent of the relocations were 
completed, but there was little enthusiasm for project 
II, extending coverage to the area designated by the 
GNRP. The City Council refused to make an additional 
funding commitment for the project. There was some 
interest in applying for a Neighborhood Development 
program grant, because it provided funds for planning 
without setting a deadline for completion of 
renewal. 42 

The possibility of entering the Neighborhood 
Renewal program disappeared in 1969 due to a cutback 
of HUD funds. Supporters of renewal returned to the 
original program: a plan for renewal in the larger 
area designated by the GNRP was drawn up and presented 
on October 29, 1969. The estimated cost was $20 
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million and completion was estimated to take five or 
more years. The beg innings of the project could be 
financed initially by a planning grant of $646,000 
which could be obtained without city commitment, i.e., 
if the city did not undertake the project, it was not 
obligated to return the money. 43 The council, in 
December, agreed (five to two) to ask for the planning 
funds. 44 Reluctance to request the planning grant for 
project II, even though the grant was without obliga
tion, suggests the ambivalence of local politicians 
towards federally financed initiatives. 

The reluctance of elected officials to make a 
commi tment to urban renewal is rational in light of 
the minimal support for the program in the community. 
Disaffection with urban renewal was a factor in the 
effort to abandon council-manager government. The 
leading spirits of the campaign for abandonment, the 
organizers of the Committee for the Return of 
Representative Government, were Bernard smith, a 
postal worker and Dean Lafferty, a management con
sultant. Both opposed urban renewal and housing 
inspections. According to Mr. Smith, he was "not 
fighting the colored--they should be brought up to the 
level they are willing to work for. They ought to 
earn their own way." Smith also was opposed to taking 
property by eminent domain and "socialism. ,,45 Urban 
renewal meant housing inspections and such inspections 
were a violation of American liberties. 46 

Continuing conflict over the location of public 
housing further diminished support for urban renewal. 
The roots of the conflict lay in the CCHA decision to 
concentrate new public housing units in the renewal 
area and on North Harr is street in Northwest 
Champaign. As early as 1965, James Cross and his 
wife, Linda, who lived in the area of North Harris 
street became active in seeking ways to halt the pro
ject. In the next eight years, they tried a variety 
of tactics. They circulated petitions, spoke at City 
Council meetings, and initiated a zoning petition to 
prohibit additional public housing projects north of 
University Avenue. The City Council approved the ban 
in 1971. Since the Harris Street site was north of 
University, the ban should have meant the end of the 
project, but the CCHA continued to prepare for con
struction. The Crosses then initiated a court suit in 
order to delay the project and contacted HUD officials 
in order to obtain support for cutting off funds for 
the project. 47 They eventually found an effective 
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strategy: Representative Edward Madigan listened to 
their concerns and asked HUD for a "complete explana
tion and audit of the public housing program." Cross 
sighed with relief and offered a testimonial to 
Representative Madigan. "At least we received from 
Congressman Madigan the straightest talk I've been 
able to get from any public official in this long 
battle.,,4a 

Madigan's intervention provided effective in 
killing the project, but it was effective because 
construction had not started by the summer of 1973. 
Although a contract for the construction of ninety 
units was signed in November 1971, the next one and 
one half years produced the bankruptcy of the original 
contractor, cost reassessments, reversals by the CCHA 
board and vacillation over whether to provide con
centrated or scattered site housing. Delay enhanced 
the credibility of Cross' opposition. 49 Black support 
for the project evaporated as that community split 
over the question of scattered site housing, and 
Madigan's espousal of the Crosses' demand for an audit 
wrote finish to the project. 

The HUD audit was started in September 1973, and 
overall federal supervision of the project increased. 
By the time the CCHA held its meeting in October, 
President Nixon unveiled his proposals for a New 
Federalism which included new housing programs. A HUD 
official informed the CCHA of its new options: it 
could cancel the outstanding contract for concentrated 
housing, sell the sites, and submit a new proposal for 
"scattered site" housing throughout the city.50 The 
CCHA voted to drop the project. 

HUD allocated $2,795,206 for the construction of 
public housing units in Champaign. As of June 30, 
1973, the CCHA had spent $560,820 and had only a few 
scattered sites and two parcels of land which cost 
$185,000 to show for its activity. The perceptions 
and preferences of the community produced a mixture of 
opposition and apathy to public housing. Conservative 
opposition was to be expected, particularly in an area 
where the traditions of individualistic culture are 
strong, but liberal opposition to the project in
creased in the 1960s, particularly as integration be
came the primary objective of civil rights activists. 
The opposition of the people in the renewal area pro
vided fuel for both conservative and liberal oppo
nents, and the result was that in the end no one sup-
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ported the project. Federal money for the community 
willing to make the effort was intended to take the 
financial burden of housing improvement and rehabili
tation off local tax resources, but federal money, in 
this case, did not provide sufficient motivation to 
overcome established preferences and perceptions. 

HUD officials were tolerant of the hesitations 
and delays surround-ing the project. No move was made 
to prod the CCHA into quick action, to demand confor
mance, or to seriously attempt to cut off federal 
funds until Representative Edward Madigan intervened 
at the request of opponents. It was not federal red 
tape nor federal stringencies that killed the program; 
HUD carried the project for years and when the unex
pended funds were returned, they were put in escrow 
for the development of a new program. Local delays 
and hesitations and the changed climate of the late 
1960s transformed the project into an anomaly and led 
to its demise. 

The saga of housing in Champaign did not end with 
the CCHA decision to cancel the contract. Officials 
of the park district were eager to acquire the land, 
the acquisition was supported by the CCHA and the 
Champaign City Council but at this point, HUD raised 
some objections. A news article on November 20, 1973, 
began: 

Hopes for transferring two "abandoned" 
public housing sites • • . are hung up 
in the bureaucracy of the U.S. Depart
ment of Housing and Urban Development. 

It seemed that eager local off ic ials were unable to 
obtain answers to their inquiries on how to close the 
deal for the sites. 51 Representative Madigan was 
again willing to intervene, but HUD officials informed 
the city that the land had to be sold at the "highest 
market value." The Park District lacked the resources 
to commit itself to the purchase, and the project 
appeared doomed. 52 Madigan maintained his interest 
and in January 1974, his office announced a concession 
from HUD: the Champaign park district "has unexpended 
funds in a federal grant it received some time ago. 

We (Madigan's office) have assurances from HUD 
officials that the terms of that grant can be amended 
to allow it to be used for purchase of the housing 
sites." HUD officials also offered assurances that 
the department would support a new grant to the park 
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distr ict to be financed "with funds reclaimed from 
other park distr icts that did not spend grants they 
received." In addition it was implied that the land 
could be acquired at a reasonable price through a 
"closed bid." HUD assurances took some of the sting 
out of HUD requirements, but federal largesse was 
grudgingly accepted. Even $100,000 was a lot of money 
for the park district and its decision would depend on 
the actual cost of the sites. 53 

The CCHA remained willing to sell the properties 
as the first step toward the development of a new and 
better scattered site project. Proceeds from the sale 
could be added to construction funds in hand, and 
scattered site housing was still fully funded. Unex
pended funds would be returned from Washington if and 
when a project was ready to proceed. However, the 
CCHA was not ready to proceed immediately with the new 
scattered site project. 54 

In July 1974, the CCHA offered to sell the sites 
for $135,850, in conformance with a HUD appraisal of 
the property, but the park district did not have the 
funds. The district then asked the city for $130,000 
in revenue sharing money in order to fund the Downtown 
Senior Citizens Center; supplement a bond referendum 
for construction of new facilities at Douglas Center* 
(sky-rocketing construction costs made it impossible 
to complete the project out of the proceeds of the 
bond referendum); and take advantage of the oppor
tunity to purchase the abandoned housing cities. The 
council allocated $25,000 to fund the Senior Citizens 
Center and acquisition of the sites remained problema
tic. 

At the beginning of October, the City Council was 
asked to allocate $100,000 of the $900,000 unappro
priated funds in the city's urban renewal fund to the 
park district for purchase of the sites. The council 
agreed seven to one (the negative vote was cast by 
Mayor Wikoff) to the proposal, but the matter was so 
complex that movement on the question was not imme
diately perceptible. Throughout October, the council 
studied the implications of the proposal. They 
learned that because HUD appraised the parcels, HUD 
approval was necessary before the CCHA could take less 

* These issues will be discussed in chapters 8 
and 9. 

187 

~-----------



than the appraised value. The council tentatively 
agreed to offer $136,850, but "details" remained. The 
city must make intergovernmental agreements with the 
park district to develop the sites and with the CCHA 
to insure that sale proceeds be spent for scattered 
si te housing. The CCHA· balked on this stipulation, 
claiming that some portion of the proceeds would be 
needed to retire outstanding debts from other pro
jects. 

It was also necessary to ask the Champaign Plan 
Commission to revise land use requirements in the site 
areas, and because Champaign was in the process of 
applying for a HUD Community Development Grant, the 
acquisition had to be incorporated into the city's 
community development application. 55 Last but not 
least, the city budget had to be amended in order to 
allocate urban renewal funds to the park district. 

Coordination of these moves was certain to be 
time consuming even if negotiations about price with 
the CCHA proceeded smoothly. It was soon apparent 
that there was no agreement on price. The council 
decided that $100,000 was its maximum offer for the 
two sites~ the CCHA let it be known that anything less 
than $136,850 was unacceptable to HUD.56 In January, 
HUD officials rejected the city's offer. If the City 
Council did not raise its offer within thirty days, 
the land would be placed on the open market. Dur ing 
the next thirty days, the Champaign Plan Commission 
recommended that zoning of the Harris street site be 
changed from residential to park and open spaces uses. 
The commission also recommended that one portion of 
the site in the urban renewal area be designated as as 
park and open space, and the remainder be designated 
for commercial development. 57 On January 21, the City 
Council voted six to two to authorize payment of 
$136,850 to the CCHA and accepted Plan Commission 
recommendatins for the Harris street site. A commer
cial designation for the site in the ghetto was 
rejected~ that land would remain under a multiple 
family residential classification until specific pro
posals were presented to the Plan Commission. 58 

In April, the City Council formally directed the 
CCHA to use the proceeds from the sale of the sites 
for scattered site housing. The CCHA rejected the 
stipulation, claiming that it had to use some of the 
money to retire debts incurred on other projects. In 
May, the City Council again authorized the purchase of 
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the land, deleting the stipulation concerning the uses 
of the money and a time limit on when the money had to 
be spent. Two years after the land became available, 
the City Council completed the arrangements for its 
acquisition. 59 

The sale of land to the park district and changes 
in federal policy brought new local efforts to develop 
some kind of renewal and rehabilitation program, but 
they were characterized by the same kind of delays and 
frustration that characterized the federally sponsored 
program. A Setter Housing Committee (SHC) was created 
in March 1973, and charged with surveying blighted 
neighborhoods and preparing plans for their rehabili
tation. The Community Action Depot (CAD), a citizens 
group composed of students and blacks, had done much 
of the preparatory work and was ready with a draft 
program. On August 22, 1973, the SHC tentatively 
accepted this program, including a provision whereby 
the city would guarantee loans to rehabilitate housing 
to conform to the code in cases where conventional 
financing was not available. 60 

Local bankers proved indifferent to funding the 
guaranteed loan program of Champaign's do-it-yourself 
renewal project, but the SHC persisted and in October, 
obtained some commitments. The City Council, in 
November, failed to approve the loan program but 
expanded the SHC' s charge to cons ider the need for 
capital improvements and to designate and rank in the 
priorities in the blighted areas. 6l In January 1974, 
the City Council, instead of deciding whether to con
tinue the ban on construction of subsidized housing 
north of University Avenue, authorized the SHC to 
study "housing conditions, general environment, and 
social and racial fabric of all Champaign neighbor
hoods before making site recommendations to the city 
plan commission.,,62 The new charge to the SHC made it 
extremely unlikely that the loan guarantee program 
would start in the spring, because the council planned 
to wait for further SHC recommendations before it 
acted on any part of the program. 

In February, the SHC began its new study and 
found to no one's surprise that most of the land 
available for scattered site housing was north of 
University Avenue. The CAD initiated a series of 
neighborhood meetings to promote citizen input in the 
early stages of the program, and the CAD director 
declared that more information was needed about "what 
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these Qeople want done about their own neighbor
hoods."~3 The process started again and the residents 
of the old urban renewal neighborhood could be par
doned for the feeling of deja VUe 

The BHC met in March and April to formulate 
policy on setting priorities for the neighborhoods. 
In May, a plan for redevelopment and renovation of 
five neighborhoods in North Champaign was forwarded to 
the City Council, but in the period from November to 
May, council interest shifted from do-it-yourself 
renewal to seeking a special revenue sharing grant for 
community development from HUD. CAD data and BHC pro
posals provided part of the groundwork for the city's 
proposal. 64 

The following December, the BHC agreed on 110 
possible sites for scattered housing for low-income 
families, and forwarded the locations to the City 
Council. The council approved them informally, but 
the CCHA was uncertain about whether it had the money 
for the project. HUD had requested the return of the 
$1.9 million allocated for concentrated housing and 
the CCHA was not prepared to make a commitment 
immediately. 65 

The housing program received new impetus when the 
City Council tentatively approved the first year bud
get for the Community Development Program. Officials 
expected to receive $375,000 in 1975, and a decrease 
in budgeted administrative costs released $80,000 
making it possible to allocate $107,000 for capital 
improvements. 

In the summer of 1975, the program finally seemed 
on the verge of taking off. Champaign received 
$375,000 as the first installment of a Community 
Development Grant. The money was allocated as 
follows: 

$133,000 
60,000 
60,000 
35,000 

42,000 
34,000 

8,000 
3,000 

capital improvements in the "target areas" 
relocation of displaced persons 
acquisition of dilapidated structures 
housing rehabilitation loan and grant 
program 
administration 
local option activities 
demolition of dilapidated structures 
community participation. 
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In addition, more than $900,000 accumulated from the 
utility tax for urban renewal was placed in a special 
fund to be used as seed money to induce local banks to 
lend to persons who wanted to rehabilitate their 
homes. 66 

Years of work, conflict and frustration were 
behind the headline in the News Gazette, of August 17, 
1975, which read "Homes of-W Years are Forsaken as 
City Development Project Begins." Once again, 
Champaign embarked on a project to improve housing in 
the North End. 

Racial tensions and fears were part of the warp 
and woof of the conflicts of urban renewal. Fears 
about the racial implications of renewal, the reloca
tion of residents of the affected neighborhood, as 
well as widespread indifference to the inequities of 
black housing are part of the explanation for the 
years of frustration and delay. But the matter of 
urban renewal was complicated by the preconceptions 
and preferences of citizens who live in a medium-sized 
city in central Illinois, an area where individualis
tic culture is dominant. Such attitudes underlie the 
suspicions about the proper job of government which 
are at the root of "official" ambivalence. 

The community's fragmented structure reinforced 
ambivalence about the role of government and increased 
the difficulty of implementing a program. For 
example, dur ing the extended discuss ions over urban 
renewal, the strategy that might have produced a suc
cessful program was systematically overlooked. The 
North End abuts the northern boundaries of the Univer
sity of Illinois, and the 1960s were the years of uni
versity expansion. The urban renewal program offered 
credits for redevelopment in areas abutting public 
facilities, and other cities took advantage of these 
provisions to generate funds for more projects. 
Project I of Champaign's urban renewal would have been 
suitable for such purposes, but the opportunity was 
missed. Although the possibility of using proximity 
to the university was mentioned periodically, there 
was neither the capacity nor the will to pursue the 
initiative. An administrator, knowledgeable about the 
workings of federal grants was needed to successfully 
assemble the pieces, and the lack of expertise was one 
factor which minimized Champaign's chances for a suc
cessful program. 
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In addition, there was no political impetus for 
such a strategy. The university consulted minimally 
with the cities on its expansion plans, and business 
and civic organizations were indifferent to these 
possibilities. The League of Women Voters, the most 
active advocate of urban renewal, saw the problem pri
marily in terms of the need for better housing for the 
poor. In the early 1960s, the realization that the 
poor were primarily black had neither action nor ideo
logical significance. Project I, a strictly pragmatic 
conception which affected only the black community, 
was completed without threatening the status quo or 
increasing the pressure on marginal neighborhods. 
There was no individual or group in the early 1960s 
wi th the power or the foresight to push a broad con
ception of community redevelopment and include the 
university.67 

There was only minimal awareness of the need for 
integration in the early 1960s. Later as integration 
became significant, the threat to the status quo and 
challenges to the precepts of individualistic culture 
aroused more vehement opposition. The frustrations 
and delays surrounding planning for and implementation 
of a renewal program increased. The program was sub
ject to fits and starts, new objections were raised, 
and the program stalled, to start again under the 
auspices of a Community Development Grant. The lack 
of results are attributable to the combination of 
cultural preference and racial antipathies which mini
mized the effectiveness of federal incentive for rede
velopment. A broad conception of communal objectives 
may well be a prerequisite for efficient utilization 
of federal incentives but development of such a vision 
contradicts the modus operandi of individualistic 
pol it ical culture. The absence of communal purpose 
limi ted and enfeebled Champaign's urban renewal pro
gram from its inception. Racial antipathies were 
factors in the equation but cultural preferences and 
political habits were also important, as indicated by 
the city council's response to the federal flood 
insurance program. 

Federal Flood Insurance 

The depth of Champaign's commitment to individ
ualistic culture is illustrated by the controversy 
over adoption of the Federal Flooo Insurance Program. 
Two areas of Champaign were designated flood plain 
areas, and federal regulations specified that if a 
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community with a designated flood plain area failed to 
join the program by July 1, 1975, no loans or grants 
including mortgage and disaster loans from either 
federal agencies or banks and savings and loan insti
tutions with Federal Deposit Insurance would be 
available for construction. 

Although refusal to join the program had disas
trous implications for construction activity, in 
February 1975, two council members voted no on the 
resolution authorizing Champaign's participation. 
Councilman William Kuhne, a contractor, and William 
Bland, union leader and representative of the working
class neighborhoods of North Champaign, claimed their 
negative votes were a protest against unwarranted 
federal intervention in the affairs of local govern
ment. Poor attendance at the council session and two 
negative votes killed the resolution. The new city 
manager, Gene Miller, attempted to salvage what he 
could from the vote and hoped that the matter would be 
reconsidered. 68 

It was, and on March 4, the council reversed its 
decision. Several members restated their beliefs that 
the proposal was in effect "legalized" blackmail, but 
council members also realized that the "city's federal 
Community Development application could be jeopardized 
by the city's refusal to join the flood insurance 
program. ,,69 

Perhaps the above incident can be dismissed as a 
purely rhetorical flourish in support of a lost cause; 
on the other hand, it may be suggested that it is one 
example of the cultural strengths of preconceptions 
and preference and their continuing influence over the 
political behavior of both elites and citizens. 
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CHAPTER 8 

CHAMPAIGN: TOWARD RACIAL INTEGRATION 

Introduction 

Obstacles to urban renewal and adequate siting 
for-low cost public housing developed from the antipa
thy of citizens in an individualistic culture to coor
dinated and concerted government intervention in the 
life of civil society. Opposition was demonstrated by 
the heady rhetor ic and def iance of conserva t i ves and 
by disinclination of moderates with liberal inclina
tions to push for strong government action. 

The minimal impact of urban renewal is not solely 
attributable to the preferences of individualistic 
culture. Latent racial tension and misunderstanding 
were significant factors in the long, controversial 
history of urban renewal. The strands of racial hos
tility are inextricably int~rtwined with the tenets of 
individualistic culture on the renewal question. For 
this reason, the question of race and culture will be 
discussed in this chapter and the effects of culture 
will be treated separately in the next chapter. 
Racial tensions and attempts to ameliorate racial ine
quities will be examined by focusing on integration in 
the schools, employment opportunities, and Champaign's 
affirmative action programs and park district pro
grams. Chapter 9 will focus on the ways that indi
vidualistic attitudes shaped action on problems such 
as downtown development, planning to prevent urban 
sprawl, and development of a new shopping center, as 
well as quality of life issues such as sign control, a 
no smoking ordinance, and regulation of massage 
parlors. 

Racial segregation was a fundamental fact of life 
in Champaign in the 1940s. A study by the League of 
Women Voters in 1948 concluded that housing was inade
quate and overcrowded in the black neighborhoods, and 
no new housing was under construction. 

It is almost impossible for a Negro to 
buy or rent outside a restricted area, 
partly because of the device of 
raising the rent or sale price to a 
Negro applicant. 
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Restrictive covenants were verified in subdivisions in 
Champaign: Elmwood, Garden Park, Country Club Manor 
and Harvard, and in Greencroft just outside the city 
limits.*l 

Education, recreation and employment were also 
segregated. Although public institutions were man
dated by law not to discriminate, segregation was pre
valent in the elementary schools. In 1948, two 
elementary schools, Lawhead (first and second grades) 
and Willard (third through sixth) were 

all Negro. The 44 white children 
living in the attendance districts of 
these two schools attend Columbia 
which has no Negro pupils. n2 

Since there was only one high school, it was 
integrated, but two junior high schools presented a 
more complex picture. School off icials claimed that 
there was a relaxed, taken-for-granted attitude in the 
mixed schools even as they blamed the new difficulties 
in the schools on the attitudes of parents. 

At the time the Champaign Junior High 
was built there was much protest on 
the part of some white parents to the 
admission of Negroes, the principal 
said. There was also an unsuccessful 
attempt to have separate lunchroom and 
other facilities provided for the 
Negro pupils. There have been con
tinued protests about the inclusion of 
the Negroes in the social life of this 
school, but these are lessening, 
according to the principal. 3 

Similarly there were eight black teachers in the 
system who held positions at Lawhead or Willard, in
cluding two as principals. Their qualifications, edu
cation and experience were equivalent to if not higher 
than those of white teachers. The salary scale was 
the same for white and black teachers, and the black 
teachers were members of the Champaign Education 
Association. 4 In 1948, there were no black members of 
the school board. 

* Greencroft has since been annexed to the city. 
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Public employment opportunities for blacks, 
although concentrated in segregated schools, even
tually proved to be the stepping stone of further 
black advancement. Black teachers were integrated 
throughout the unit 4 system in the 1960s and by the 
school year 1975-76, there were black teachers in most 
schools. Table 8.1 gives 1975 enrollment figures and 
the number of black teachers in each school. 5 

TABLE 8.1 

Elementary Enrollment, Black 
School 1975-1976 Teachers 

Bottenfield 503 4 
Carrie Busey 395 2 
Columbia 303 4 + principal 
Dr. Howard 475 1 
Garden. Hills 518 7 + principal 
Kenwood 581 3 
Marquette 81 1 
Robeson 699 3 
Savoy 170 1 
South Side 259 
Switzer 462 3 
washington 401 3 + principal 

There were thirteen black teachers in three junior 
high schools; one junior high principal was black, and 
there were ten black teachers in two high schools. The 
vice principal of one high school was black. There 
was one black physical education teacher, eleven in 
special services, two in the child study prog·ram and 
two in central administration positions.o A compari
son of these figures with 1948, when the predominant 
pattern in public employment was segregation, suggests 
the impressive change in the status of black profes
sions. 

In 1948, most of the elementary school facilities 
were old and inadequate. Willard, one of two black 
schools, was overcrowded, classrooms were small, halls 
served as recreation areas on rainy days, and a base
ment room was allocated for physical education. The 
main task facing Unit 4 in the 1950s and 1960s was 
construction of new facilities, necessitated by the 
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deter iorating conditions of school buildings and the 
steady increase in school enrollment. From 1947 until 
1970, enrollment increased from 200 to 500 students 
every year. In 1970, the reverse trend began and 
enrollment reductions of 200 to 600 students each year 
became the rule. Table 8.2 gives enrollment figures. 7 

construction of new facilities was supported by 
the voters of unit 4.* Throughout the 1950s and until 
1967, the district approved thirteen bond referenda 
for school construction. Table 8.3 lists the refer
enda, their purposes and the voter totals. 8 At pre
sent only four elementary schools still in use were 
constructed before 1945. However, each of the older 
buildings had additions during this period. New 
facilities were scattered around the periphery of the 
city where population was growing most rapidly, and 
most were located in Southwest Champaign. In 1951, 
westview was built in Southwest Champaign, and 
Washington was built in the North End, on the boundary 
with Urbana, six blocks north of University Avenue on 
Wright Street. Neither "separate but equal" nor 
"neighborhood schools" were fashionable slogans in 
1951, but the location of schools suggests that such 
slogans might serve as an explanation for educational 
policy in the period. 

In the 1960s as demands of racial equality inten
sified, the district's decisions on school sites, 
teacher placement, and racial composition of schools 
came under scrutiny. Groups such as the Champaign
Urbana Council for Community Integration (CCI), com
posed primarily of academics and middle-class profes
sionals increased their activity. The integration of 
Jefferson Junior High School, the only junior high 
school that was not geographically integrated, has 
been attributed to the efforts of CCI. 

The push for elementary school integration gained 
momentum after 1964, as examples of civil rights acti
vism and the implications of new federal law filtered 
down to the cities of the prairies. The most imme
diate pressure for integration was the decision in 
1966 of the Urbana School Board to integrate Urbana 
elementary schools. On December 12, 1966, the Coor
dinating Committee on Quality Education (CCQE) was 

* Unit 4 was created in 1948 by voter approval of 
a referendum. 
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TABLE 8.2 

UNIT 4 ENROLLMENT 1947-1975 

Date 

1947-1948 
1948-1949 
1949-1950 
1950-1951 
1951-1952 
1952-1953 
1953-1954 
1954-1955 
1955-1956 
1956-1957 
1957-1958 
1958-1959 
1959-1960 
1960-1961 
1961-1962 
1962-1963 
1963-1964 
1964-1965 
1965-1966 
1966-1967 
1967-1968 
1968-1969 
1969-1970 
1970-1971 
1971-1972 
1972-1973 
1973-1974 
1974-1975 
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student population 

3,427 
3,814 
4,040 
4,334 
4,462 
4,767 
5,028 
5,480 
5,802 
6,131 
6,618 
7,287 
7,682 
8,052 
8,800 
0,276 
0,840 
1,273 
1,754 
2,178 
2,349 
2,494 
2,172 
1,886 
1,381 
0,926 
0,677 
0,443 



TABLE 8.3 

TO RAISE EDUCATIONAL TAX RATE LIMIT 

Date Rate Increase Yes No 

April 12, 1952 $1.00 to $1.15 1601 1072 
April 9, 1955 $1.15 to $1.40 862 1072 
September 23, 1955 $1.15 to $1.40 2347 1603 
April 11, 1959 $1.40 to $1.80 1584 1529 
December 1, 1962 $1.80 to $2.05 4839 1526 

BUILDING BONDS 

N 
0 Date Building Amount Yes No 
""-

April 11, 1947 South Side Addition $ 120,000 178 10 

April 9, 1949 Hensley, Washington, 
Switzer Addition 672,000 380 72 

December 9, 1950 Westview, 
South Side Addition 544,000 1458 148 

November 17, 1951 Dr. Howard, 
Columbia Addition 346,000 450 47 

December 6, 1952 Franklin Junior High School, 
Senior High Addition, 
Edison Junior High Addition 3,400,000 1547 697 

Date Building Amount Yes No 

February 19, 1955 Bottenfield, 
Washington Addition, 
Westview Addition 755,000 1489 449 

April 13, 1957 Carrie Busey, Garden Hills, 
Marquette, Savoy Addition 1,250,000 1913 901 

October 18, 1958 Washington, Dr. Howard, 
Bottenfield Additions 712,000 1557 675 

October 18, 1958 Jefferson Junior High School 1,585,000 1521 713 

February 25, 1961 Savoy, Garden Hills, Switzer, 

N 
Columbia, Carrie Busey Additions, 

0 Administrative Office 944,000 3965 1259 
111 

February 24, 1962 Kenwood 400,000 1776 1179 

December 1, 1962 Senior High (Centennial) 1,600,000 5169 1270 

November 21, 1963 Kenwood, Garden Hills Addition 535,000 3030 596 

December 5, 1964 Centennial High (Second Phase) 2,320,000 3001 1490 

December 7, 1965 Centennial High (Third Phase) 
Robeson Elementary 1,490,000 3260 978 

December 6, 1966 Robeson Elementary (Second Phase) 
E. H. Mellon Administration 
Building, Warehouse 990,000 2588 978 
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officially formed. The committee, which included 
several civil rights activists, declared interest in 
such matters as the selection of a new superintendent 
of unit 4, studying integration methods in other 
cities, the upcoming election of school board members, 
school site locations and federal grants. 9 By 
February 1967, the CCQE was no longer studying the 
problem, they were threatening a boycott of Champaign 
business as a spur to the school board to take action 
to integrate the schools. The threat was made shortly 
before a public board meeting, held on February 20, 
1967, at Central High School, which was scheduled to 
discuss the feasibility of busing. The location was 
chosen because of widespread interest, and the 
audience filled the high school auditorium. Passions 
were high, the meeting was raucous and advocates of 
busing were booed. lO The expression of rooted opposi
tion to integration could have been a portent of 
racial trouble ahead, but the momentum towards inte
gration was not checked. Organized opposition to 
busing developed only in the Kenwood area where a 
"taxpayers association" made efforts to prevent busing 
of black students to Kenwood school. 

In March, the school board appointed an umbrella 
group, the Equal Education Opportunity Committee 
(EEOC), to study the question of integration. CCQE 
remained the most visible and active citizens group 
and exerted consistent pressure throughout 1967. 
Shortly after the creation of the EEOC, CCQE sponsored 
a meeting to plan a boycott and picketing of Champaign 
business. On March 25, a rally at the Mt. Olive 
Baptist Church inaugurated the boycott. Pickets were 
setup at several large and some small businesses in 
downtown Champaign. ll CCQE made its point: there were 
enough concerned citizens to mount a demonstration. 

In June 1967, the board accepted an interim EEOC 
report which pledged an end to segregation in the ele
mentary schools, and three integrated junior high 
schools by September 1968. Notwithstanding the com
mitment to integration, the question then became by 
what means this could be achieved. Early suggestions, 
especially a plan for staged integration at Jefferson 
Junior High, seemed (at least to critics) to be 
tainted with gradualism, and proponents of integration 
increased the pressure. The net school board meeting 
was picketed and signs of protestors demanded "action 
not promises."12 
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Over the next four months, advocates and oppo
nents jockeyed for position and public attention and 
attempted to gain adherents, but conflict over inte
gration was muted until the release of the final EEOC 
report in December. The report firmly supported an 
integrated school system and proposed that washington 
Elementary School, located in the North End, become a 
model school operated jointly by unit 4 and the 
College of Education of the University of Illinois. 
The proposal finessed the difficulty of gaining com
munity support for busing white children into a black 
school. Only volunteers were to be bused and the 
"carrot" offered to volunteers was the promise of an 
innovative laboratory school with exceptional educa
tional opportunities. Black students displaced from 
Washington School were to be bused throughout the dis
trict in order to obtain a racial balance in each 
school of no more than 93 percent or less than 74 per
cent white students. 

The idea of a laboratory school with volunteer 
students was received by white citizens, at best, with 
enthusiasm and, at worse, with relief. For proponents 
of integration, the creation of an integrated school 
system was the fulfillment of a moral imperative. For 
opponents, the proposal offered minimum involvement 
and more important, minimum dislocation in neighbor
hood schools. The only opposition to the EEOC propo
sal came from black families in the North End, who 
objected to the mandatory dispersion of their chil
dren. However, this opposition was spotty and frag
mented and a majority of the black community accepted 
the proposal plan. Widespread acceptance of the EEOC 
proposal suggests that social change could be imple
mented quietly, despite cultural preferences, as long 
as the "iron" fist of government intervention was dis
guised. 

September 1968, marked the start of an integrated 
school system and the News Gazette and the Courier 
carried positive storieson busing and pupil reac
tions. Later in September, racial ratios were com
piled and except for three schools (Marquette--35. 5 
percent black, Washington--34.1 percent and Westview--
5.1 percent) all schools were wi thin the guidelines 
established by the school board. 13 In 1969, four 
schools were not in conformance with the ratio of no 
less than 7 percent and no more than 26 percent black 
students. The percentage of black students in 
Marquette and Washington schools declined, Westview's 
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percentage declined to 3.6 percent and Lincoln school 
joined the list with a black population of 28.1 per
cent. 

The question of racial balance became more 
salient after 1971 when the State Office of Education 
established guidelines for acceptable racial composi
tion which permitted a variation of 15 percent above 
or below the black population in the district. For 
Champaign, with a black school population of 15.2 per
cent, the maximum allowable black concentration in any 
school was 30.2 percent. Four schools failed to con
form in 1971: Columbia, Lincoln, Marquette and 
Washington .14 Lincoln School was closed in the 1972 
school year, and the percentage of black students in 
individual schools fluctuated from year to year due to 
changes in neighborhoods and boundary changes. Table 
8.4 gives these percentages for the years 1968 to 
1975."15 

The figures indicate the successful implementa
tion of the EEOC proposal of 1967. In 1975, only 
Columbia school, located in a neighborhood which had 
become predominantly black was out of conformity with 
state guidelines. The black population was 47.9 per
cent and the deviation from state guidelines was suf
ficiently large that the State Board of Education 
cited Champaign as one of 34 of the state's 1,029 
school districts submitting unacceptable desegregation 
programs. School superintendent Marshall Berner 
responded with the assurance that Unit 4 intended to 
correct the imbalance at Columbia School by 1977 when 
district-wide boundary changes would be instituted. 
Ironically just as Unit 4 was cited as out of com
pliance, an Illinois Office of Education news release 
described and praised Champaign's approach to 
desegregation. 16 

Praise and criticism, initial success and future 
problems were inextricably intertwined from the begin
ning. The Champaign program was successful in that it 
achieved the strongly felt purposes of local civil 
rights activists and was in accord with the national 
push to rectify inequities of past treatment of 
blacks. The proposal was also successful, in that 
these objectives could be achieved without violating 
individualistic tenets about the role of government. 
On the one hand, the decision as to which children to 
bus to washington was the voluntary decision of indi
vidual families who were promised educational bene-
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TABLE 8.4 

TOTAL PERCENT OF BLACK PUPILS/SCHOOL AS AVAILABLE 

Bondville 

Bottenfield 

Carrie-Busey 

Columbia 

Dr. Howard 

Garden Hills 

Hensley 

'68 

10.2 

11.0 

25.8 

5.9 

13.4 

9.7 

Kenwood 8.3 

Lincoln 16.6 

Marquette 35.5 

Robeson 8.9 

Savoy 12.1 

Southside 14.8 

Lottie Switzer 8.0 

Washington 34.1 

Westview 5.1 

Edison* NA 

Franklin NA 

Jefferson NA 

Centennial NA 

Central NA 

'69 

23.9 

10.3 

13.8 

25.8 

9.4 

14.2 

10.8 

28.1 

27.8 

10.1 

10.3 

14.9 

9.6 

27.5 

3.6 

16.4 

17.4 

6.3 

8.4 

15.8 

'70 

28.1 

8.9 

14.6 

26.7 

10.0 

17.0 

24.2 

13.7 

33.1 

25.4 

9.8 

13.5 

16.0 

8.0 

24.0 

7.9 

15.0 

17.9 

8.9 

8.5 

13.0 

'71 

26.5 

8.6 

18.5 

33.4 

17.0 

23.0 

23.5 

14.0 

33.3 

32.5 

9.2 

7.5 

12.4 

12.4 

23.6 

12.8 

11.2 

15.6 

13.0 

13.0 

15.0 

'72 '73 '74 '75 

16.0 15.7 13.9 11.9 

17.0 16.6 19.0 20.0 

35.3 41.0 43.6 47.9 

22.7 22.0 24.0 25.7 

23.5 29.8 33.7 35.7 

10.4 

21.6 

10.4 

13.2 

17.2 

28.0 

24.1 

10.2 

11.5 

20.7 

15.3 

13.0 

18.5 

11.2 

17.5 

12.4 

12.0 

14.4 

27.8 

22.4 

11.1 

12.7 

22.9 

16.9 

14.5 

18.7 

10.9 

23.0 

13.8 

15.2 

12.8 

28.6 

25.8 

9.0 

12.2 

26.2 

15.9 

14.6 

18.3 

15.5 

29.6 

14.6 

16.5 

11.2 

30.3 

28.2 

10.5 

12.4 

26.3 

17.0 

14.8 

17.9 

TOTAL 12.9 13.8 14.4 16.7 18.6 19.1 20.1 22.0 

* All elementary school figures were September figures; 
all secondary school figures were June figures. 
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fits. Sufficient numbers took the option so that 
Washington School never lacked pupils. On the other, 
the structure of integration did much to guarantee 
success ~ opponents of integration for all practical 
purposes could opt out of the program. Administrative 
discretion in placing pupils, once the minimum re
quirements of racial balance were met, ameliorated the 
impact of the plan on neighborhoods where opposition 
existed. Kenwood School, in the neighborhood where 
the only organized opposition to integration occurred, 
was consistently on the lower end of the scale in 
terms of percentage of blacks in the school. Although 
the figures on racial enrollment fluctuate too much to 
ascertain definite patterns in pupil placement, the 
figures suggest that one factor in minimizing a vehe
ment response to integration was the absence of any 
appearance of intensive, coordinated official inter
vention in generating social change. 

Absence of official coercion helped smooth the 
path to desegregation in 1967, but by 1976, it 
appeared that some coercion would be needed to main
tain acceptable racial balances. Neighborhood racial 
compositions changed, especially after 1968, when the 
Champaign City Council passed an open housing ordi
nance. The opening or previously inaccessible neigh
borhoods to black families led, particularly in the 
older residential areas, to an increase in black 
families. Columbia School was cited in 1948 as the 
school to which whites were sent to avoid integration, 
but in 1975 was out of conformity with state guide
lines. The neighborhood was changing from white to 
black. Garden Hills, located in an area of low-cost 
housing in Northwest Champaign shows a total of 
seventy-five residential black children in grades K to 
4 in 1975 and a projection of forty-four for the next 
five years. Residential integration is not widespread 
in the more expensive residential areas of Champaign. 
The Bottenfield School census of 1971 shows twelve 
residential blacks in grades K through 4 and projects 
six black pupils for the next five years. 17 

Budget deficits and a declining school population 
have compounded the problem and were the basis for the 
school board decision to close three schools by 1979. 
The schools included a small suburban school, and two 
schools in the eastern section of the city, one north 
and one centrally located. The decision to close 
schools was hotly contested, particularly because of 
the alleged effect on older neighborhoods, and a resi-
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due of bitterness remained in areas scheduled for 
closing. A headline in the News Gazette summed up 
this bitterness, "Some Parents Feel Sold Out. n The 
parents felt that Superintendent Marshall Berner "sold 
us down the drain. • • • The Board seems to be saying 
let's hit poor people and the inner city.n18 

School closings, shifts to middle schools from 
junior high schools, as well as the correction of 
racial compositions in selected schools resulted in 
changes in school boundaries for 1977. The admini
stration prepared tentative boundaries19 and proposed 
changes again generated parental opposition in older 
residential neighborhoods. It was inevitable that 
schools in the northern sections of the city would be 
most affected by boundary changes; buildings are older 
and population has shifted to the southwest. However, 
intensity of parental resistance is fed by the "facts" 
of the ,situation, particularly as boundary changes 
necessitated by closing schools are felt in the 
schools which remained open. The impress ion that 
individual choice was the basic factor in creating 
racial balance is dissipating, and school solutions 
appear less and less as the workings of Adam Smith's 
invisible hand and more and more as the conscious 
attempt either to reach state and federally mandated 
objectives or to minimize consequences of the south
western areas of the city. 

School closings and the shift to middle schools 
will not substantially change the distr ict' s budget 
prospects. A projected drop in state aid for the 
1978-1979 school year offsets savings from school 
closings. The state aid formula rewards districts 
which tax themselves at high rates. Because Unit 4 
is currently taxed at $2.59 per $100 assessed valua
tion,20 it does not receive extra state aid. If 
voters could be persuaded to support a referendum to 
increase the rate to the maximum, in addition to new 
funds, the district would receive more state aid. 

Whether the tax rate could be raised was open to 
question. In 1967, 1968, and 1972, referenda to 
increase the maximum annual tax rate for educational 
purposes were defeated. The 1972 referendum included 
a proposition to increase the tax rate for building 
purposes which was also defeated. In 1967 the vote 
was five to one against the increase and the negative 
margins were widest in Southwest Champaign; in 1968, 
it was five to four and the precincts of Southwest 
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Champaign were more supportive. In 1972, the referen
dum lost in all but two precincts. Table 8.5 shows 
voter breakdown by school precinct. 21 

The school board meeting of February 3, 1976, 
discussed the necessity of another appeal to the 
voters. The concensus was that hard sell was needed 
and that cuts must be made before a referendum was 
scheduled. Whether or not this strategy offsets 
latent dissatisfaction with the schools, the ramifica
tions of desegregation mandates, dissatisfaction with 
school closings, and arguments about curriculum have 
eroded basic understandings between parents and school 
administrators. Citizen dissatisfaction will signifi
cantly affect continuing support of the educational 
system as well as acceptance of further governmental 
moves to minimize the effects of racial inequities. 

Employment 

Programs undertaken in Champaign to offset racial 
inequities in employment resemble efforts in education 
because similar constraints shape and limit remedial 
action. Before the 1960s, neither public nor private 
employers were required to provide equal opportunity 
employment, although nondiscrimination provisions were 
in effect in the public sector. The League of Women 
voters Report of 1948 tells the story of employment in 
Champaign. 

The opportunities in the commu
nity fall roughly into four classifi
cations when considered in relation to 
Negro population. 

1. Jobs in which no Negroes are 
employed at present--36 

That is: 
training 
locally 
usher, a 

no Negro, no matter what his 
or experience, will be hired 
as a bank clerk, a movie 
store clerk, etc. 

2. Jobs open to Negroes in cer
tain limited instances--lO 

That is: one factory hires machine 
operators solely on a basis of skill; 
there is one Negro policeman, one mail 
carrier; one business firm employs one 
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Negro clerical worker, etc. Two manu
facturers hire Negroes on an equal 
basis with whites, as drop forgers and 
machinists. 

3. Jobs open for limited and/or 
segregated work--12 

That is: employers look for Negroes 
for certain specific jobs which are 
carefully delimited from other jobs in 
the same establishment or are the only 
hired work done on the premises: 
dishwashing, cooking, steam and 
pressing, maintenance work, etc. 

4. Jobs open absolutely on a 
basis of skill--4 

That is: a qualified Negro will be 
hired to work at the same jobs with 
whites in unskilled construction work, 
in street repair, on railroad mainte
nance work and in grain processing. 

Another view of the situation is 
obtained from the policy in local 
unions. There are 35 A.F. of L. trade 
unions represented in Champaign
urbana. None of these formally bans 
Negroes, but in actual practice only 
fourteen unions accept them. Each of 
these has some Negro members. They 
are: Bakery and Confectionary 
workers, Blacksmiths and Drop Forgers, 
Building Service Employees, Electrical 
Workers, Grain processors, Hod 
Carriers & Construction Workers, 
Machinists, Mail Carriers, Glove 
Workers, Municipal & Country 
Employees, Truck Drivers, Hotel and 
Restaurant Employees, and two railroad 
unions--Maintenance of Way, and Fire
man and Oilers. The one Negro police
man, in Champaign, is the only Negro 
working for the municipalities except 
in non-skilled work. 22 

The kinds of employment as well as the number of 
black employees increased dramatically between 1948 
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and 1968. In the early 1960s, in cities North and 
South, increased black consciousness led to demonstra
t ions, s i t- ins and riots and there was a new black 
activism in Champaign. Penney's Department Store was 
picketed in 1962 in protest against hiring practices 
in downtown Champaign business. The crisis in the 
cities produced a spate of federal legislation. Title 
VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 and Executive 
Order 11246 which provided for cancellation of con
tracts with firms that did $10,000 in business with 
the federal government and practiced discrimination in 
hiring were especially significant. 

A 1963 amendment to the Illinois Fair Employment 
Practices Act broadened the term "employer" to include 
state government and its subdivisions, and in theory, 
facilitated state supervision of hiring practices at 
the University of Illinois. The League Report of 1968 
found that this legislation had little impact on the 
status of local black employment. 

The overall unemployment rate in 
Champaign-urbana in April, 1968, was 
2.6% according to the Illinois State 
Employment Service. However, the rate 
of unemployment for Negroes is usually 
quoted at between 12% and 20% depend
ing on the season and the results of 
the most recent survey.23 

The university is the largest employer in Cham
paign and Urbana. The League found that as of March 
1968 only 5.9 percent of university non-academic 
employees were black, and black employees were con
centrated at the bottom of the work ladder. On the 
basis of these figures, the league report concluded 
that the enforcement of new legislation and executive 
orders has been uniformly ineffectual on the local 
level. 24 

Although employment appeared to be an intractable 
problem, local black activism received some rewards. 
"Marches, picketing, boycotting of stores and confron
tation with city councils were not uncommon, ,,25 and 
produced tangible concessions; the EEOC plan to deseg
regate Champaign schools, an open housing ordinance in 
1968, and Ordinance 940 passed in 1969 which provided 
that contractors, subcontractors and vendors doing 
business with the city must provide the city with a 
written commitment that they did not discriminate in 
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employment. Ordinance 940 was a significant step of 
but it carefully did not "infr inge upon the right of 
the employer to determine the need for or qualifica
tions of employees." 

The ordinance also specified the powers of the 
community relations director, including authority to 
collect data, to certify whether persons covered by 
the ordinance were in compliance, and to inform con
tractors, subcontractors of vendors of noncompliance. 
If noncompliance persisted, measures to achieve com
pliance could be instituted. 

The passage of the ordinance was attr ibuted to 
James Ransom, a newly elected black City Council 
member. Ransom was elected on a "mandate from the 
black community," and was considered a "unity candi
date," a candidate who could bridge the gap between 
"older progressives and younger militants" in the 
black community.26 

By 1969, an affirmative action ordinance seemed 
dictated by the times and national trends, but the 
action of the Champaign City Council was more of a 
symbolic gesture than an instrumental measure. In the 
first place, the City Council was elected at large and 
the majority of the members came from Southwest Cham
paign. In order to secure an ordinance, Ransom 
accepted a weakened measure. Second, Ransom wanted to 
make the community relations director responsible to 
the City Council, but the ordinance made the director 
responsible to the city manager. The black commu
nity's perception of the city manager's commitment to 
affirmative action was not reassuring and there was 
concern that the ordinance would not be actively 
enforced. 27 

The qualifications of Howard Mitchell, the first 
human relations director, and his performance in 
office caused misgivings and he was fired in June 
1971, less than two years after he was hired. The 
conflict that developed over the dismissal was sparked 
by more than questions of competence and personality 
clashes. In April, during discussions over the city 
budget for 1971-72, James Ransom attacked City Manager 
Warren Browning for his lack of concern for the black 
community. The News Gazette quoted Ransom: 

You [Browning] have in this budget the 
closing of the Community Relations 
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office on North Fourth street. You 
have increased the budget of just 
about every department except the 
Community Relations Department •••• 
You found money to increase police 
training so the police department can 
learn how to beat people over the head 
better. . .. Why isn't there more 
money spent on prevention of 
problems?Z8 

The city manager defended the budget priorities and 
criticized the performance of the community relations 
director. 29 

Two months later, Browning dismissed the human 
relations director citing erratic job performance as 
the reason. No single factor was specified, but the 
director's inaccessibility, for example, he had an 
unlisted phone number while all other city officials 
had listed numbers, and his close relations with the 
more activist blacks in the community created friction 
with the city manager. Mitchell reacted to his dis
missal by asserting that there was a deplorable lack 
of executive leadership and a total lack of interest 
in his department. He claimed that James Ransom was 
the only City Council member who visited the depart
ment or was concerned with its objectives. 30 

Whatever objective reasons can be found for the 
ineffectualness of the human relations department 
during this period, the black community acted as if 
they knew the villain and rallied to support Mitchell. 
One hundred people including James Ransom, Vernon 
Barkstall, director of the Champaign County Urban 
League, and Parkland Junior College Dean Phillip 
Walker gathered in downtown Champaign to protest 
"racism in City Hall."3l 

Mitchell was arrested in Urbana on July 3, 1971, 
but his supporters attended the next City Council 
meeting to demand a further explanation of his dis
missal. Robeson's Department store was picketed on 
July 7, and the theme of the protest was "Browning 
must go."32 Protests over Mitchell's dismissal ended 
with the picketing of Robeson's, but dissatisfaction 
with the implementation fo Ordinance 940 continued. 

The next director, Alphonso Johnson, was well 
qualified. After the city manager selected two final-
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ists, the Human Relations Commission (HRC) picked 
Johnson and he was hired in September 1971. Johnson 
held the post until October 5, 1973, when he too was 
fired by the city manager. The dismissal notice read: 

I have discharged Mr. Alphonso Johnson 
from his position as Director of Com
munity Relations. . .• I have taken 
this action with sincere regret and 
only after consideration of all other 
alternatives. At this point I am con
vinced Mr. Johnson's continued employ
ment is not in the best interests of 
the city of Champaign. 33 

The background to Johnson's dismissal was more complex 
than in the Mitchell case and included jurisdictional 
conflicts. The director worked for the city manager, 
but he also needed to have rapport with the Human 
Relations Commission, an appointive committee of the 
City Council which advised on matters concerning dis
crimination and on the police. The HRC had not been 
particularly effective and was in some disarray. More 
militant members were often stymied by lack of a 
quorum which prevented the official conduct of busi
ness. In September, a month before Johnson was dis
missed, the HRC requested revision of Ordinance 940 
because it failed to provide the tools to remedy 
racial inequality. George Pope, the commission chair
man, requested the appointment of an HRC investigator. 
The human relations director was responsible to the 
city manager; he did not serve the commission. The 
HRC wanted additional staff, it did not ask for 
Johnson's dismissal. A year earlier, the HRC called 
for Johnson's resignation, but commission membership 
changed in the interim and tension between the HRC and 
Johnson was reduced. 34 

In response, Johnson criticized the HRC on a 
radio show and in October, after presenting his 
monthly report to the HRC, he released it to the news
papers. The nine page report laid the blame for the 
ineffectualness of the Human Relations Department at 
the door of the city manager. 35 Johnson claimed that 
requests for clarification of Ordinance 940 and sug
gestions for new procedures to handle citizen com
plaints were ignored. He also charged the city 
administration with failing to support his efforts to 
obtain compliance on affirmative action from city 
departments. 36 
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No public demonstrations marked Johnson's dis
missal, but John Lee Johnson, a black City Council 
member, said he planned to propose an ordinance to 
guarantee Johnson's successor more independence. As 
council member Johnson saw it, Alphonso Johnson was 
caught between his responsibility to rectify existing 
inequities and his responsibility to the city manager. 
The director's dismissal was evidence of "a lack of a 
moral social commitment on the part of the City of 
Champaign. ,,37 

The HRC continued to press its demands for a 
revised ordinance to clarify the relationship between 
the city manager, the human relations director, and 
the HRC, while John Lee Johnson pressed the issue with 
the City Council. During this period the HRC's effec
tiveness was limited by the split between activist 
members and those who did not attend meetings. 
Neither the October nor the November 1973, meetings 
were able to conduct business because there was no 
quorum. Nevertheless, the commission unofficially 
developed an outline of proposed ordinance revisions, 
with central emphasis on a provision to provide "staff 
assistance at our [HRC] direction, not at their [city 
administration] discretion. ,,38 John Lee Johnson pre
pared amendments to Ordinance 940 to "put teeth" into 
three sections and remove enforcement responsibility 
from the city manager. 39 Browning defended his admi
nistration and claimed that Champaign was far ahead of 
other cities in complying with the controversial state 
Fair Employment Practice Act. 40 

Browning was correct. Champaign had a better 
affirmative action record than Urbana. Employment 
data gathered by the HRC and released in January 1974, 
showed that the city's workforce contained a higher 
percentage of blacks than most of the firms which 
filed compliance statements with the city. Blacks 
composed 10.2 percent of 307 city employees. However, 
the picture was not totally rosy; most of these 
workers earned less than $10,000 a year, women were 
underuti1ized and the police and fire departments were 
predominantly white and had no women emp10yees. 41 Yet 
Browning was correct when he insisted that he imple
mented the law correctly. The controversy developed 
from the weakenss of Ordinance 940 and Browning's 
refusal to stretch the law to satisfy the expectations 
of the activist members of the black community. 
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Johnson persisted in his efforts and four months 
later, on April 2, 1974, Ordinance 1300 was passed to 
replace 940. In May 1974, Ordinance 1322 was passed 
as a supplement and clarification of Ordinance 1300. 
The revisions included more careful specifications of 
what constituted acts of discrimination, more concrete 
sanctions, and greater accountability of the city 
manager to the City Council. 

The passage of a new ordinance turned out to be a 
small part of the changes that were in the offing. On 
March 6, 1974, a month before the City Council acted 
on Ordinance 1300, City Manager Warren Browning sub
mitted his resignation, which was to take effect on 
April 14, 1974. In the interim, a new human relations 
director was selected and the HRC, because of 
Browning's imminent departure, had more input con
cerning selection. John Lee Johsnon tired to secure a 
role for the City Council in the selection, but 
Browning was adamant: the City Council should not 
intervene in the responsibilities of the city manager. 
Larine Cowan, a black woman, was selected on March 20, 
1974, as community relations director, and the News 
Gazette headlined its story, "Cowan Confronts Swinging 
Doors. ,,42 

Organizational responsibility was not drastically 
altered by the new affirmative action ordinance, but 
personnel changes affected implementation. Browning, 
in his last news conference, discussed the responsi
bilities of the new human relations director and the 
import of the new ordinance. The new ordinance would 
be expensive. Adequate enforcement depended on hiring 
additional staff, but the director continued to be 
responsible to the city manager. 43 

Wi th Browning's departure, even though the 
responsibilities of the director remained ambiguous, 
the tensions that clustered around the implementation 
of affirmative action lessened. When Gene Miller 
became city manager in September 1974, he inaugurated 
an "open approach," for example, promising to let the 
council know of differences between the city manager 
and his staff, and to present both sides. 44 Miller's 
approach was one factor in ameliorating tensions be
tween the human relations director, the HRC and the 
City Council. A second factor, perhaps more symbolic 
than instrumental but nevertheless of import, was that 
Miller bought a home in the northern part of the city 
rather than in Southwest Champaign where Browning had 
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resided. The final factor in amelioration of tension 
is that the new administration appears to be more com
mitted to affirmative action. 

A recent study of minority employment (see Tables 
8.6 and 8.7) documents that minorities are well repre
sented in the top administrative levels in Champaign 
government and are represented above their proportion 
of the city's population in all but three depart
ments. 45 The statistics are impressive, especially 
when compared with statistics that demonstrate that 
urbana's workforce neither reflects minor i ty popula
tion nor provides adequate minority representation at 
the higher administrative echelons. 46 Preston's study 
suggests several reasons for the discrepancy, in
cluding the greater effectiveness of Champaign's 
affirmative action program. At the time that the data 
were collected (l975), Champaign's program was past 
the transitional period while the post of human rela
tions director in Urbana was vacant. A more signifi
cant difference between the cities, which may account 
for greater minority employment in Champaign, is that 
Champaign had an urban renewal program and therefore 
had to conform more closely to federal employment 
requirements than Urbana, which had not received a HUD 
grant. Preston makes the point that minorities are 
well represented in the federal workforce, and that 
the entry point for minorities was the programs of the 
1960s designed to upgrade minority status. 47 Cham
paign's urban renewal program helped upgrade minority 
personnel who were hired for administrative posts in 
the urban renewal program and shifted to other depart
ments as urban renewal was phased out. If this sug
gestion is correct, then the consequence of federally 
funded urban programs for local government were more 
pervasive and more subtle than is usually supposed. 

The more obvious pressures of state and federal 
affirmative action requirements were visible in the 
conflict over hiring in Champaign's police and fire 
departments. As noted above, minorities and women 
were underrepresented in these departments and the 
reasons as well as the remedies for the situation 
became a focal point of conflict in city politics. 
The public controversy was a tug of war and resembled 
the complex relationship between the HRC, the city 
manager, the human relations director, and the City 
Council. The first manifestation of conflict surfaced 
in a dispute over the extent of home rule powers 
granted by the Illinois Constitution of 1970. City 
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TABLE 8.6 

CITY OF CHAMPAIGN MINORITY EMPLOYMENT 
BY JOB CLASSIFICATION 

Job 
Classifications 

Officials/ 
Administrators 

Professionals 

Technicians 

Protective 
Service Workers 

Paraprofessionals 

Office/Clerical 

Craft Workers 

Service/Maintenance 

Laborers 

TOTAL 

AUGUST 13, 1975 

Number of 
Employees 

21 

32 

47 

109 

4 

28 

30 

27 

5 

320 

Number of 
Minority 
Employees 

4 

4 

7 

6 

6 

13 

5 

45 

Source: City of Champaign. 

Percentage 
of Minority 
Employees 

19.0 

8.0 

6.4 

21.8 

20.0 

47.6 

100.0 

14.9 

Findings: Minorities are well represented at the top 
administrative level in Champaign. 
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TABLE 8.7 

CITY OF CHAMPAIGN FULL-TIME MINORITY EMPLOYEES 
BY DEPARTMENT 

AUGUST 12, 1975 

Departments 

City Manager's 
Office 

City Attorney's 
Office 

Community Relations 

Personnel 

Finance 

Environmental 
Development 

Pub lic Works 

Traffic & Electrical 

Fire 

Number of 
Employees 

5 

2 

3 

3 

15 

21 

61 

14 

78 

Police 89 

TOTAL 291 

Source: City of Champaign. 

Number of 
Minority 
Employees 

1 

2 

1 

4 

9 

20 

2 

3 

5 

47 

Percentage 
of Minority 
Employees 

20.0 

66.7 

33.3 

26.7 

42.8 

32.7 

14.0 

3.8 

5.6 

16.1 

Findings: Minority workers are represented above their 
proportion of the city's population in all but three depart
ments. 
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Manager Browning, citing home rule powers, asked the 
City Council to change the authority of the Board of 
Fire and Police Commissioners and give more power over 
hiring and promotion to the ;fire and police chiefs. 
Rank and file police and firemen saw the move as a 
power grab by the city manager, and John Hirschfeld, 
Representative from the 52nd district, sponsored a 
bill in the state legislature to preempt home rule 
powers over police and fire departments. As Hirsch
feld's bill was making the legislative rounds, the 
Circuit Court decision of December 1972, that "home 
rule" provisions did not give cities and municipali
ties the power to change laws already enacted by the 
General Assembly, was reversed by the Illinois Supreme 
Court. The Supreme Court decision appeared to have 
added impetus for passage of the Hirschfeld bill, but 
the bill died in a Senate committee. 48 

The following November, Browning again proposed 
alterations in the duties of the Board of Fire and 
Police Commissioners and he continued to support such 
changes, without success, until the end of his tenure. 
He received unexpected support from council activists 
when the justification for reduction of the board's 
autonomy shifted. The independence of the board came 
to be perceived as the major obstacle so the hiring of 
minority and female personnel. In December 1973, the 
Illinois Fair Employment Practices Commission com
pleted the investigation of a discrimination complaint 
filed by Willie Jenkins, Jr. of Champaign and "dis
missed the case for lack of sUbstantial evidence, ,,49 
but the favorable decision did not lessen criticisms 
of board policies. The Jenkins' complaint, originally 
filed in July, 1973, was the first of several attacks 
on board procedures for selecting and promoting per
sonnel. 

In addition there was concern among the police 
ranks about obstacles to promotion. The disquiet came 
to a head in October, 1973, when forty-eight police
men, who failed a tough exam, filed a request for an 
injunction to stop the certification of eleven offi
cers who passed the exam. The effort failed,50 but 
the accumUlation of challenges to the autonomy of the 
board opened the way for stronger challenges from 
activist members of the City Council. 

The major challenge came on height and weight 
requirements for police and firemen. The City 
Council, on May 7, 1974, approved a resolution spon-
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sored by Mary Pollock which asked the fire and police 
commissioners to ease the requirement setting S feet 9 
inches as the minimum height and ISO pounds as the 
minimum weight for fire and police personnel. The 
board politely refused and there the matter might have 
ended. The board is chartered under state law, not 
city ordinance,Sl and the City Council must use home 
rule powers if it wanted to do more than recommend 
policy changes. However, Mary pollock was persistent. 
She prepared a stronger resolution which stated that 
height and weight minimums clearly discriminated 
against women and certain minority groups and that 
they were, therefore, in violation of federal regula
tions governing disbursement of grant money. The 
stronger resolution was approved, six to two, although 
the city attorney warned that it was not binding on 
the Board of Fire and Police Commissioners. S2 

within two weeks, there were new pressures on the 
Board of' Fire and Police Commissioners. A staff 
member of the Illinois Law Enforcement Commission, the 
state agency dispensing grant money from the Federal 
Law Enforcement Assistance Administration, declared 
that a minimum height requirement "may be discrimina
t·ory." Since federal requirements prohibiting dis
crimination 'must be met, Champaign, if it was to be 
eligible for an ILEC grant to fight "stranger-to
stranger" crimes, must prove that it did not discrimi
nate. Champaign's position was made more difficult in 
that it was the only city among four seeking an ILEC 
grant that maintained a strict height minimum for 
police. S3 Within a week, the Board of Police and Fire 
Commissioners reversed its decision, but the conces
sion was made grudgingly. A board member asserted 
that the "reversal was voted only 'so the City of 
Champaign may accept a federal grant' through the 
ILEC."S4 

The victory, due in the main to external pres
sure, was the first opening and created the possibi
lity of hiring more women and blacks. Further pres
sure came from the city government: the board was 
required to submit an affirmative action plan to 
comply with Champaign's new ordinance. In August 
1974, the board adopted a minority hiring plan, but 
the concession was something of a prryhic victory; the 
plan neither set a timetable for achievement of the 
goals nor eased the requirement that blacks and women 
must qualify on the regular eligibility list. SS 
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Even this minimal concession invoked a strong 
response. In September, police pension board members 
complained that new personnel who were not physically 
fit were being hired. Becaus.e physically unfit per
sons might become a drain on pension fund reserves, 
the complainers requested that the board retain dis
cretion to deny eligibility to those new employees 
"whom they feel do not physically qualify to be 
patrolmen."S6 

Reinforcement of board autonomy in this area 
might discourage women and minor i ties from applying, 
but the major impediment to hir ing more blacks and 
women remained the qualifying examination. A qualify
ing examination was given in October 1974, and thirty
five candidates took the exam. Fourteen persons 
passed , twelve white males, one black male and one 
woman. When the activists on the City Council saw the 
results, they requested a report on the validity of 
the exam. In addition, they moved, but the motion 
lost, that all hiring be halted until the report on 
validity was received. However, the council agreed to 
a public study session to be held with the board. At 
the session, two days later, council members Pollock 
and Johnson repeated their charges that the examina
tion discriminated against women and minorities. 
Johnson broadened his complaint to include an attack 
on the procedures which governed the handling of citi
zen complaints against police officers. Board Chair
man Chester Brownell defended the board. Although it 
was not their business to "recruit" candidates, the 
commissioners "have more than bent over backwards to 
conform to the state statutes under which we must 
operate. "S7 The meeting was a draw; the sparring 
partners needed time to regroup. 

In late December, Local 1260 of the Illinois 
Association of Fire Fighters issued a statement criti
cal of actions which appeared to lower the entrance 
requirements for police and fire personnel. The Cham
paign Exchange Club resolution was made public as the 
City Council received the report of the new city 
manager, Gene Miller, on the validity of the qualify
ing examination. The report stated that the testing 
procedures were valid and recommended that the council 
not take action. Activists on the City Council made 
their dissatisfaction with the report explicitly, and 
raised the new question of nepotism in the city's 
workforce. John Lee Johnson alleged that IS percent 
of the city's employees were related. Miller explained 
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that he had not meant to suggest that there were no 
problems. Minor it ies and women were underemployed, 
but he believed that the problem could be corrected 
under existing legislation. 58 

As the argument escalated, advocates of hiring 
minorities defended themselves against allegations of 
reducing standards by challenging the qualifications 
of personnel presently employed and claimed that many 
current policemen had not taken the examination. 59 
Although there were no victors, the discussion 
revealed that minority employment had increased since 
1970. The first black police officer was not hired 
until December 1979. 60 After the flareup over the 
report, activist members of the City Council lessened 
the pressure. They had done what they could to edu
cate the new city manager to the existing problems of 
racial and sexual discrimination. In addition, a new 
affirmative action ordinance was on the books, which 
if enforced, could significantly alter employment pat
terns. 

Much would be determined by the attitudes and 
appointments of the city manager. Chief Harvey 
Shirley, after twenty-eight years on the force, 
resigned in November 1974, shortly before the public 
controversy over the qualifying examination. His 
resignation, to take effect on December 31, 1974, 
marked the end of an era. The era had been marred by 
controversial relations between black citizens and the 
police force. The department had been criticized for 
its handling of racially tense situations in the North 
End in the late 1960s and early 1970s. The shooting 
death of a black youth in 1971 led to charges of 
"cover-up" in the police department and resulted in a 
criminal charge against a police officer. The officer 
was acquitted,61 but the incident seemed a symbol of 
the conflict between activist and police attitudes. 

The selection of a new police chief was the 
responsibility of the new city manager, and the choice 
was awaited as a sign of the direction the new admi
nistration planned to take. An exhaustive screening 
process narrowed the finalists to six~ the finalists 
were tested by the Illinois Association of Chiefs of 
Police and Gene Miller had the final say.62 On March 
12, 1975, Miller announced the selection of William E. 
Dye, police chief of East st. Louis, for the position. 
Dye would become the first black police chief in the 
history of the Champaign Police Force. The selection 

228 

did much to ease the conflict over affirmative action, 
especially since Dye made it clear that he supported 
hiring women for the force. The public demonstration 
of Miller's willingenss to implement the law satisfied 
militant City Council members and inaugurated a period 
of "wait and see" what the new administration will do. 

However, outside pressures on the Board of Fire 
and Police Commissioners did not diminish. In July 
1975, when the ILEC raised new questions about affir
mative action, the board had changed. Only the chair
man, Chester Brownell, carried over from the previous 
year. One of the two new board members was Charles 
Johnson, an associate director of the Urban League, 
and the shift in personnel produced a shift in board 
policy. In August, the board voted unanimously to 
drop the state administered aptitude test while 
Johnson insisted that the board had to make the effort 
to attract minorities and women candidates. 63 In 
September, the board ordered a hiring freeze for the 
police department, to give Chief Dye the opportunity 
to implement a recruitment program of blacks and 
women. The first five names on the eligibility list 
were white males. 64 

A freeze was also applied to the fire department 
at the end of October, but the department had begun on 
October 1, to seek two replacements for retiring fire
men. Two white firemen joined the force, but official 
disapproval of the fait accompli was forthcoming. 
Larine Cowan expressed dissatisfaction with the proce
dures, particularly in view of the fact that the Fire 
Department had not yet modified its affirmative action 
plan. 65 

The details of the many battles over affirmative 
action were recounted to suggest the pattern of social 
change in Champaign. A 1968 study of indigenous 
social change voted that in Champaign, a lack of 
leadership as well as a lack of neighborhood community 
spir it made it diff icul t to achieve joint action on 
problems. 66 The assessment accurately reflects some 
major obstacles to action but it overlooks the impact 
of the resources that a committed city administration 
can br ing to bear on soc ial problems. A change of 
administrators generated new enforcement policies and 
the message was clear: city government will strive 
within the mandate of the law to insure nondiscrimina
tion in employment. 
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The administration also demonstrated a new deter
mination to clarify the meaning of affirmative action 
to businessmen that deal with the city. ordinance 940 
lacked specificity and enforcement measures, but in 
1973, the city manager sent a compliance questionnaire 
to businesses. The questionnaire was criticized as 
too complex, the administration backed off, and John 
Lee Johnson publicly criticized the city manager for 
lack of enthusiasm in enforcing the ordinance. 67 
Although stronger ordinances were passed, City Manager 
Browning, to the end of his tenure, maintained that 
they were too difficult and expensive to enforce. 68 

In contrast, the new city administration found it 
politically feasible to enforce the new ordinances~ 
meetings were held early in 1975 to explain affirma
tive action requirements to vendors. In June, it 
became known that stewart Oil Company of Urbana, which 
had supplied the city with petroleum products for two 
years, had not filed affirmative action statements 
with the city. In July, the City Council voted to 
terminate the agreement with stewart as soon as a new 
supplier could be found. 69 The message was clear: 
affirmative action ordinances would not prove as 
difficult or expensive to enforce as Warren Browning 
predicted. 

The 1975 Annual Report prepared by the HRC and 
the Community Relations Department affirmed the 
progress in obtaining compliance from firms doing 
business with the city, and listed twenty-three firms 
that were not in compliance. Invitations were issued 
to these firms to attend a meeting with the city 
manager. 70 The administration was demonstrating a 
commitment to affirmative action which three years 
earlier would have seemed beyond the realm of possi
bili ty. However, the new direction would not go un
noticed or unopposed. The News Gazette ran an 
editorial, "Affirmative Action Hounds Foxie," which 
negatively evaluated administration measures. To the 
News Gazette, it seemed that Max Fox and his one 
employee would not be able to do business with the 
city unless he hired "an employee he doesn't need or 
fire his one employee who's been with him for nine 
years so he can hire an untrained 'minority' person." 
Fox, however, decided not to do business with the city 
and the result was that the city would be forced to go 
to Springfield for welding services, thus increasing 
the expense for taxpayers. "The expense will be part 
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of the mounting price of the present City Council and 
its growing municipal bureaucracy.,,71 

Larine Cowan wrote a letter to the editor which 
carefully explained the incorre"ct statements and con
clusions of the editorial. She noted the legislative 
basis for administration action and pointed out that 
the city did not advocate firing present employees to 
hire untrained people or the hiring of excess person
nel. Mr. Fox had not been "blacklisted," "he was 
asked to attend a meeting with the City Manager and 
the Human Relations Director." The "pr ice of growing 
municipal bureaucracy" is "actually the price of 
justice and equal employment opportunity."n 

The News Gazette remained unconvinced~ a rebuttal 
editorial claimed that "bureaucrats everywhere must be 
proud of the language, but Foxie the Welder still says 
the city's small amount of welding business isn't 
worth the hassle. • We're still at a loss to 
understand what the City Hall bureaucracy is accom
p1ishing.,,73 

The preferences of individualistic culture remain 
significant factors in evaluating the actions of 
government, but the impact of these preferences on 
governmental policy varies in relation to the percep
tions and commitments of administrators and the 
willingness to take action to the full extent allowed 
by law. Changes in the affirmative action program 
between 1973 and 1976 are significant. In 1973, the 
program, in terms of the capabi1tiy of meeting objec
tives, was essentially inoperative. The HRC often 
lacked a quorum and thus was thwarted as a force for 
effective intervention~ the human relations director 
was controversial, and he was fired before the year 
ended. The City Manager appeared unwilling (at least 
to his critics) to implement a program. When a modi
fied district plan of representation went into effect, 
new members of the council were more militant about 
affirmative action. 

In 1974, new affirmative action ordinances were 
passed and new administrators took office. Larine 
Cowan, Gene Miller, and William Dye and the continuing 
support of some council members turned the program 
around. Implementation will continue to be a series 
of ups and downs, and guerilla actions will take their 
toll. For example, only one firm appeared at the 
meeting on noncompliance called by Gene Mi11er. 74 
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Nevertheless, the city administration 
that explicitly or tacitly, it would 
obstruction. 

demonstrated 
not support 

The new commitment to enforcement emerged, ironi
cally or perhaps appropriately for individualistic 
culture, against a background of minimal civil rights 
interest or activity in the black community. Examples 
of diminished interest include the 1973 election of 
John Lee Johnson, who won a close contest by a margin 
of 571-547 votes. His opponent, Louis Nash, who had 
the support of former council member James Ransom, was 
perceived as less than militant on civil rights ques
tions. Johnson's victory was attributed to district 
representation: he did not appear to have wide enough 
appeal to win at large. 75 

A second example of declining activism was the 
attempt to establish a Champaign-urbana Chapter of 
PUSH <People United to Save Humanity). PUSH was 
started with an appearance by Reverend Jesse Jackson 
at a rally,76 but folded in less than a year for lack 
of support. 77 A more dramatic instance of decreased 
participation was the controversy over demolition of 
Douglas Center, a park distr ict recreation center in 
the North End, and the construction of a new facility. 

In 1972, the Champaign Park Board won voter 
approval of a bond referendum, including funds for a 
new recreation center in the North End. Public 
meetings were held to secure neighborhood opinions 
concerning the purposes of the facility, and by the 
end of November, a plan for a total recreational faci
Ii ty was in preparation. It soon became clear that 
the project faced financial difficulties: $400,000 had 
been allocated for the facility and none of the pro
posals would cost less than $450,000. 78 

The 
months as 
matching 
financial 
center of 

conflict intensified during the next six 
the park board wrestled with the problem of 
aspirations for the proposed center with 
limitations. The following issues were the 
the controversy: 

1. A library. The Champaign Public' Library 
operated a branch at Douglas Center. The Champaign 
Park District contributed the space for the library 
and the Urbana Free Library contributed funds for its 
operation. Inclusion of a library room in the pro
posed center increased the cost of the project and in 
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a period of budget constraint, some park commissioners 
urged its elimination. The library was strongly sup
ported by residents of the North End. In neighborhood 
meetings to determine the preferences of residents, 
the library ranked second behind improved gymasium 
facilities as a priority objective. 79 The problem was 
resolved by the donation of another building in the 
neighborhood for use as a library. 

2. Intergovernmental cooperation. Douglas 
Center is situated on the boundary between Champaign 
and Urbana and many Urbana citizens use the facility. 
The Champaign Park District asked the Urbana Park 
District for financial assistance for the center. The 
discussion developed into one of the most bitter dis
agreements between the park distr icts in the history 
of the cities. Urbana offered cooperation, but no 
contributions~ and there intergovernmental cooperation 
came to rest.~O 

3. Alienation of the black community. The 
library became a symbol of the park district's commit
ment to the black community. As it became less likely 
that there would be a library wing, several blacks 
expressed their anger and bitterness. At a tension
filled park district meeting, John Lee Johnson accused 
the board of racist attitudes, arguing that forty-nine 
of the sixty-five projects authorized by the 1972 
referendum were completed but there was no money for 
improvements at Douglas Center. Johnson claimed that 
the board had "given the black community a slap in the 
face. " urban League Director Vernon Barkstall con
cluded that "once again we are on the short end of the 
stick.,,8l 

The board voted to eliminate a library from the 
plans for Douglas Center and award contracts for con
struction. 82 The decison increased the anger of the 
black community and within five days, a Douglas Center 
Steering Committee was formed to lead the resistance 
to demo 1 i t ion of the old center. Commi t tee demands 
focused on additional recreational space because the 
library controversy was resolved by the donation of a 
building in the neighborhood. The committee planned 
to picket the McCabe Company which was scheduled to 
demolish the old center and to ask the City Council 
for revenue sharing funds to build an adequate faci
lity. The meeting attracted more than 100 people and 
it seemed that a fight to save Douglas Center would 
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strengthen the network of black activists and demon
strate the "clout" of the black community.83 

The committee began its campaign~ members 
appeared before the park board and threatened a picket 
of the site, and filed a request for a permanent or 
temporary injunction. Neither strategy yielded imme
diate results~ a majority of the park commissioners 
was determined to build a new Douglas center and was 
convinced that with the available funds, only limited 
facilities were feasible. 84 Because contractors were 
reluctant to undertake the job while there was vocal 
dissatisfaction in the black community, the project 
was delayed. Discussion about the feasibility of 
changing plans continued, but proposing alterations 
after contracts were awarded created legal diffi
culties. John Lee Johnson asked the city Council to 
help in the effort to obtain adequate recreational 
facilities, for the North End,85 but the talk came to 
naught. 

During this period, the park district continued 
to make contract arrangements for the project. How
ever, there were fears of violence at the site~ 
approximately thirty-five pickets were stationed at 
the office of McCabe, and McCabe asked for assurances 
that there would be no violence. 86 The steering com
mi ttee issued new, stronger statements claiming that 
the park district failed to provide equal park de
velopment. The commissioners were portrayed as 
refusing to take the necessary measures to upgrade 
Douglas. 87 

On June 7, there was a small demonstration in 
downtown Champaign, perhaps twelve demonstrators of 
whom four or five were children. Although the lack of 
public support placed the steering committee in a dif
ficult position vis-A-vis the park commissioners, com
mittee members continued to attend meetings, exchange 
demands, and discuss alternatives with the park com
missioners. The board agreed to leave Douglas Center 
standing and to locate the new structure between the 
old building and the annex. However, when the archi
tect drew up new plans, the compromise proved costly 
and impractical. The meetings continued and the park 
district voted $100,000 for a senior citizens wing. 
The concession was well received, but the steering 
committee still maintained that the center was not 
adequate for the neighborhood. 88 
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On August 5, the steering committee agreed to 
construction of a new center on the site of the old. 
As its price, the committee demanded that 90 percent 
of the workers on the construction site be black. 89 
The park board deferred decision, while asserting that 
it had no power to control the composition of the work 
force. The commissioners also requested assurances 
from the committee that workmen on the site would not 
be harrassed. 90 The committee expressed its dissatis
faction and again it appeared to be a stalemate. 91 

Although the steering committee was reorganized 
on August 28, the park board awarded the last con
tracts for the center, 92 and on September 11, the 
board voted mone~ to renovate the annex for use by 
senior citizens. 9 By the end of September, the old 
center was demolished and construction of the new 
center had begun. 94 Roy Williams, a black activist, 
appeared at the site to protest the absence of black 
workers and was arrested. Upon his release, he 
returned to the site to offer help in filling out job 
forms for black workers. 95 Williams was eventually 
tr ied for a misdemeanor (resisting arrest) and the 
trial ended in a hung jury.96 

The activities of Roy Williams were the last acts 
of opposition~ construction proceeded and the atten
tion of the park commissioners turned to other 
problems. The park board claimed that due to infla
tion and financial constraints, the district could not 
build a comprehensive recreation facility in the North 
End. Black activists claimed that financial reasons 
were not the core of the problem~ the real problem was 
that the board refused to give priority to recreation 
in the North End. The steering committee, despite 
intensive efforts, failed either to mobilize the black 
community or to persuade the park board to reverse its 
decision. Kenneth Stratton, one of the original 
steering committee members, claimed that on Douglas 
Center "the black populace did not support us the way 
I felt it should."~7 

The failure of the steering committee may mark 
the end of an era in black activism. The momentum of 
the 1960s, the pickets and demonstrations that 
resulted in school integration, open housing and 
affirmative action ordinances has dissipated. Protest 
and the redress of grievances does not seem to be,clo
sely related~ the appearance of protestors at City 
Council meetings no longer motivates immediate council 
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action. Further redress of black grievances appears 
to lie in the hands of profess ionals in City Hall. 
The shift in the locus of action should not be sur
prising~ individualistic culture mitigates against 
sustained citizen intervention in the politics of 
civil society. Black citizens of Champaign make deci
sions, take action and are as constrained by the pre
ferences and predispositions of individualistic 
culture as other citizens. Activism in the 1960s, 
demonstrations, legislation, the tentative attempts at 
implementation, altered the environment of the civil 
society so that professional execution of an affirma
tive action program became feasible. Acceptance, no 
matter how grudging, of government as the promoter of 
greater equality, suggests the extent of change in 
Champaign as well as the impact of federal policy. 
However, given the latent antipathy to any suggestion 
of government initiative or pressure to change or 
modify attitudes and behavior, it is only realistic to 
assume that Champaign will progress slowly with pro
grams to rectify the inequities of the past. 
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I 

CHAPTER 9 

CHAMPAIGN: ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT 
AND ENVIRONMENTAL REGULATION 

Int.roduction 

Champaign, like Urbana, faces a multitude of 
problems, generated by new expectations of citizens 
and new tasks thrust upon local government in the 
1960s. The specific response to new responsibilities 
depends upon the competence of administrators, the 
activity and interest of elected officials, the 
interests and apathy of citizens, and finally, the 
financial resources at hand. City government, in 
those halycon days when only limited services were 
expected, easily conformed to individualistic pre
ferences, and government pol icy was shaped accord
ingly. Over time the expectations of Champaign's 
citizens have changed but the average citizen remains 
strangely isolated from municipal politics. Neverthe
less, the norms of professional city administration 
are firmly established and professional norms guaran
tee a certain standard of performance as long as ade
quate financial resources are available. Although 
Champaign's problems resemble those facing Urbana, a 
more professional administration and a larger tax base 
offers more scope for municipal action. Table 9.1, 

Year 

1965 
1966 
1967* 
1968 
1969** 
1970*** 
1971 
1972 
1973 
1974 
1975 

TABLE 9.1 
YEARLY AUDIT REPORTSl 

24Ci) 

Sales Tax Receipts 

$ 551,595.65 
590,439.28 
623,361.00 
792,104.00 

1,053,415.00 
1,017,829.00 
1,633,350.00 
1,673,405.00 
2,111,147.00 
2,031,976.00 
2,196,520.00 



Source: City of Champaign. 

* The percentage of sales tax returned was 
changed to 1/2% on July 1, 1967. 

** The percentage became 3/4% on October 1, 1969. 

*** The percentage was changed on 1% on December 8, 
1970. 

which gives Champaign's return from the state sales 
tax, is one index of Champaign's super ior f inanc ial 
position. 

The increase in sales tax revenue does not neces
sarily imply a significant increase in retail activity 
in Champaign. The change in return from the state and 
inflation account for much of the increased revenue. 
In any case, the increase only partially offsets the 
rising costs of municipal government. Champaign's 
budget for the General Operating Fund has shown a 
deficit for the last four years. However, cash sur
pluses accumulated in the more affluent past served as 
a buffer against financial stringencies. The General 
Operating Fund provides for personnel services, com
modities, contractual services, and capital outlays, 
and personnel costs comprise the largest allocation. 
Table 9.2a gives expenditures and cash balance of the 
General Operating Fund from 1970-1971 and Table 9. 2b 
gives Champaign's Revenue Sharing allocations from 
1972-1973. 2 

TABLE 9.2a 

Proposed Estimated Cash 
Year EXl2enditure Revenue Balance 

1970-1971 $2,942,005 $2,805,900 $619,960 
1971-1972 3,306,846 3,280,650 706,856 
1972-1973 4,305,231 4,020,625 654,693 
1973-1974 4,176,114 3,921,900 755,707 
1974-1975 5,125,425 4,766,438 499,471 
1975-1976 5,422,115 4,922,644 NA 
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TABLE 9.2b 

Year Amount 

1972-1973 $826,338 
1973-1974 777,488 
1974-1975 (est.) 727,274 
1975-1976 (est. ) 755,833 
1976-1977 (est. ) 755,833 

The $700,000 cash surplus was first used to offset the 
1973-19743 deficit and is now almost eliminated. The 
budgets for 1975-1976 used revenue sharing funds to 
shave the deficit in the General Fund. 

The possibility of a deficit attracted public 
attention during the discussion of the 1975-1976 
budget. City employees unionized early in 1975, and 
increased the pressure on a budget of which approxi
mately 80 percent was devoted to personnel costs. 4 
Attempts to minimize the deficit included the transfer 
of $200,000 from the surplus in the General Fund and 
an additional $200,000 from the Urban Renewal Fund, 
derived from a utility tax and originally earmarked to 
pay the city's share of the urban renewal project. 5 
A majority of the City Council rejected the latter, 
arguing that it would severely limit the city's com
mitment to improvements in the North End. 6 The coun
cil then agreed to use revenue sharing funds and the 
transfer of some capital development funds 7 to ease 
the pressure on the General Fund. 

High personnel costs were criticized and the 
Champaign Chamber of Commerce suggested that personnel 
cuts were preferable to tax increases. 8 In September, 
the council narrowly approved (five to four) a 20 per
cent increase in the municipal tax levy.9 The measure 
was a stopgap~ rising personnel costs and increased 
claims for services underlined the need for new tax 
resources. 

How Champaign became caught in a financial 
squeeze after a period of budget surplus is fairly 
typical. However, in Champaign's case, the nature of 
the civil community and its commitment to individual
istic culture were also factors. The civil community's 
orientation stresses the servicing of local needs in 
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light of local values, and individualistic culture 
stresses the centrality of private concerns. The 
interaction shaped local responses to the opportuni
ties and challenges of the 1960s. Champaign's 
experience with urban renewal, discussed in Chapter 6, 
reflects the pattern and illustrates the cultural 
norms and political habits that limited the role of 
government. 

An expanded conception of the responsibilities of 
local government as well as the increase in number and 
professional qualification of city staff in the 1960s 
set the stage for the budget difficulties of the 
1970s. Other cities faced with these prospects sought 
federal grants for urban programs, but Champaign, was 
peculiarly inept in tapping federal resources. The 
city's marginal involvement during the period of lar
gesse is suggested by the contrast between the eighty
two programs listed in ~ Guide to Federal programs for 
Illinois communities (1968) and the programs in which 
Champaign participated. Although the Federal Informa
tion Exchange Service totaled federal expenditures in 
Champaign at $16,277,803, more than $14,000,000 of 
this total was not dependent on the discretion of 
federal officials and was paid regardless of the ini
tiative or competence of municipal officials. 

Of the money that depended on the award of 
grants, more than half went to the school lunch pro
gram, food stamps, HEW grants for educational oppor
tunity, and Titles III and IV of the Elementary and 
Secondary Education Act. The funds which indicate a 
city's active commitment to the amelioration of urban 
problems, e.g. HUD funds ($35,959) for urban renewal 
and rehabilitation, Department of Labor grants from 
the Manpower and Development Training Administration 
($65,636 for training and $17,414 for research, pilot 
and demonstration) and an Office of Economic Opportu
nity Grant ($50,000) for a community action program, 
amounted to $169,000. 10 Champaign's share of the 
increased federal commitment to urban improvement was 
not large enough to be a significant factor in 
changing the physical appearance of the city and the 
attitudes of citizens, or meeting the rising expecta
tions of disadvantaged minorities. 

In 1971, federal funds expended in Champaign 
amounted to $21,889,119. The amount expended for 
urban programs and minority needs came from HUD (Urban 
Renewal, $42,000, Urban Beautification and Improve-
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ment, $46,882), the Department of Justice (Law 
Enforcement Assistance, $1,730), the Department of 
Labor (MDTA Institutional Training, $97,653 and Place
ment Services-Administration; $112,440), and the 
Office of Economic Opportunity (Community Action Pro
grams $24,900 and Legal Services, $49,242).11 The 
total' ($374,847) was larger than in 1968, .but because 
the funds were distributed for a wider var~ety of pur
poses and programs, it was unlikely that inc~eased 
funding strengthened the impact of federal spend~ng. 

In. 1972, Champaign received $26,025,870 from the 
federal government but the total expended for urban 
programs ($319,717) was less than in 1971. HUD paid 
$42 000 for Urban Renewal, the Department of Labor 
dis~ensed $220,453 for MDTA institutional trai~ing ~nd 
placement services, the Department of Just~ce ~n
creased the Law Enforcement Assistance Program to 
$5 500 and the Office of Economic Opportunity provided 
$41 764 for Concentrated Community Development, commu
nit~ action and legal services. 12 T?e reduction wa~ a 
portent of the future. President N~xon was stress~ng 
local autonomy including block grants and revenue 
sharing rather than the grant programs of the 1960s. 
Congress passed the Housing and Community Development 
Act of 1974, and ratified this "n~w" conception of ~he 
federal system. In 1975, Champa~gn began to rece~ve 
federal community development funds which, at least at 
first, appeared to provide more funds for urban nee~s. 
The first year's budget (1975) was $375,000. Champa~gn 
seemed hard pressed to spend the sum in a year, and in 
February 1976, it was reported that only $160,000 had 
been spent. The remainder of the funds were allocated 
but Champaign's first year program showed a surplus of 
approximately $44,000. 13 

The second year of the Community Development 
Program was set at $542,000, but HUD in February 19?6, 
announced a cut of $44,000. There was speculat~on 
that more cities than expected were entitled to re
ceive funds, with each city's share reduced bec?use ~f 
the increase in eligibility. However, Champa~gn d~d 
not anticipate reductions in its programs; the.surr~us 
from the previous year would offset the reduct~on. 

Only one controversy marred the City Council's 
deliberation on the second Community Development bud
get. The Better Housing Committee (BHC) reco~ended 
that $20,500 be used to fund a Budget Counsel~ng and 
Social Service Referral Program sponsored by the urban 
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League. The money for the program was to be trans
ferred from $33,000 allocated for preservation of 
historical sites, but some council members objected 
and the proposal was defeated by a close vote (four to 
four). Preservation of historic buildings is also a 
sign of a city's commitment and $33,00 allocated from 
Community Development funds provided the only possible 
means to save the old Cattle Bank. 15 

The brief survey of Champaign's involvement in 
federal grant programs suggests that Champaign's rela
tions with and dependence upon the federal government 
is complex and not susceptible to easy generaliza
tions. City participation in and benefit from the 
highly publicized programs of the 1960s was minimal. 
Lack of interest in Champaign can be attributed to the 
predominance of individualistic culture and suspicions 
about federal control and governmental interference 
wi th the lives of individuals. The analys is of the 
urban renewal program in Chapter 6 and the discussion 
of downtown redevelopment in this chapter suggests 
that such attitudes obstruct concerted attempts to 
change the physical appearance of the city. Neverthe
less, the steady influx of federal money, such as 
social secur i ty, unemployment compensation, mortgage 
guarantees, agricultural subsidies and grants to the 
university, is a crucial factor in determining general 
economic conditions. The city's plans and prospects 
are dependent on federal funds, yet there is neither 
awareness of dependence nor sufficient federal support 
to serve as the catalyst for new solutions to the 
problems of this medium-sized city. 

Economic Development--Downtown 

If city government is to assume or execute new 
tasks, such as guaranteeing equal economic oppor
tunity, the quality of life, or even the maintenance 
of competent professional services, new financial 
resources must be developed. Increasing taxes is 
never politically popular and Champaign, like Urbana, 
seeks to encourage new economic growth. Although it 
is not controversial for the city to seek new retail 
or industrial activity, the adoption of specific plans 
or programs generated controversy. Conflicts were 
exacerbated by the likelihood that new growth usually 
is located on the periphery of the city, and contribu
tes to potential urban sprawl. Furthermore, growth on 
the periphery tends to offset public and private 
efforts to keep the central business district viable. 
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The pervasiveness of individualistic culture adds 
further complication in that attitudes and preferences 
make it likely that private rather than publicly 
financed solutions will be favored. 

Champaign, as measured by sales tax receipts, is 
the dominant city in the county in retail activity. A 
1959 study, Growth in the Commercial Areas of Cham
paign-Urbana, found tha~the twin cities spent over 
$2,000,000 on public works between 1947 and 1959. 
Approximately 65 percent of this money ws spent in the 
commercial districts of Champaign to provide public 
parking, street improvements and lighting for North 
Prospect Avenue, University Avenue, South Neil Street 
and the central business district. 16 

In 1959, commercial activity in the central busi
ness district as measured by construction and remodel
ing was vigorous. In addition, the downtown business 
district received both a psychological and physical 
boost when J. C. Penney decided to move its operation 
from Urbana to Champaign. As noted in Chapter 4, 
Penney's decision was the catalyst that sparked 
Urbana's interest in the development of Lincoln 
Square. In Champaign, Penney's decision tended to in
crease the complacency of downtown merchants. Suburban 
shopping centers were still over the horizon and had 
not yet emerged as a competitive threat, and there W3S 
little physical evidence of decline. 17 However, even 
in 1959, there was concern for the future of downtown 
and Mayor Emerson Dexter appointed a committee to 
study the problem. 

During the 1960s, the continuing dominance of 
Champaign's central business district became more 
problematic. The construction of Lincoln Square in 
Urbana and the development of "suburban" shopping cen
ters were portents of future diff icul ties. Al though 
downtown businessmen responded by forming the Cham
paign Development Corporation (CDC) in 1964, it took 
five years until the CDC was ready to announce plans 
for a $3,000,000 enclosed mall. By the 1970s, the 
threat to downtown hegemony was clear, yet it was 
January 1973, before specific plans for a mall were 
presented to the City Council. The plans differed in 
cost and scope from the proposals of 1969~ they called 
for an outdoor pedestrian mall to cost $710,000 and to 
be financed primarily by private businessmen. The 
plans were quickly approved and in October, Neil 
Street was closed and construction began. The mall 
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was completed in November 19~4, and a grand opening 
was held in May 1975, but ~n the interim, Sears, 
Roebuck and Company announced plans· to close its down
town store and open a new store in the proposed Market 
Place Shopping Center. 

This brief sketch of events serves as background 
for the discussion of the conflicting attitudes and 
objectives which delayed action on downtown improve
ments until such action had little effect on down
town's competi ti ve pos i tion. Al though Mayor Dexter 
appointed a committee in 1959, the City Council did 
not take an active interest in downtown problems, in 
part because it was believed that downtown businessmen 
should take the initiative. In 1969, plans for a 
$3,000,000 all-weather mall elicited little positive 
response because of the expense. 18 In the ten years 
of discussion, the only solution proposed for downtown 
was a commercial mall. Other alternatives such as 
construction of a civic center or other social and 
cultural facilities were not considered. In addition, 
although Champaign was eligible for urban renewal 
funds for downtown redevelopment, there was little 
enthusiasm for seeking such funds. One reason for the 
lack of interest was the belief that private business 
was more efficient and more cognizant of local con
c~rns. Urban renewal funds "smacked of paternalism, 
b~g government, loss of local autonomy and decision 
making. ,,19 These attitudes were strengthened by the 
city's experience with urban renewal in the North End· 
the controversies and delays in the program· lessened 
the attraction of federal funding. Thus when an all
purpose, expensive mall was proposed there was no 
attempt to obtain public funds and the project 
attracted little support. Private resources were 
simply inadequate for grand redevelopment schemes and 
the options for downtown redevelopment were severely 
limited. This constraint on options was reinforced by 
the priorities of downtown businessmen, who saw rede
velopment only in terms of assistance to business, not 
in terms of the meaning of downtown for the life of 
the community.20 Individualistic culture shaped the 
preferences of decision makers, federal funds were not 
sought, and proposals for downtown redevelopment 
focused on ways to help downtown businessmen. 

The presentation, acceptance and implementation 
of mall plans spanned two city councils and both coun
cils were willing to commit some public resources to 
the project. A majority of the first council was sym-
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pathic toward business, which is one explanation for 
their decisions. The second council, which repre
sented more diverse constituencies, had little choice 
about continuation of support. for the mall. Mainte
nance or increased retail sales in downtown affected 
ta~ :eturns ~nd adequate resources were a first prere
qu~s~te for ~mprovements in services or the quality of 
community life. 

The mall plans, which were formally submitted to 
the City Council in January 1973, did not envision a 
new, enclosed downtown complete with offices, motels 
new retail outlets or a civic or cultural center. Th~ 
plans called for an outdoor brick mall to cost an 
estim~ted $710,000, and requested that the city pay 
one-s~xth of the cost. Given the biases of individ
ualistic culture and the lack of outside funds, a 
modest proposal at moderate expense had much to com
mend it, but it was questionable whether the proposal 
was adequate to the objective. 

The City Council in March 1973, voted to assume 
one-sixth of the cost of the mall (by March, the esti
mates amounted to $730,000), but in May, when bids 
were opened, the project seemed to be at a dead end. 
The only bid came in at $1,051,815 and the override 
was so great that new public hearings and a new call 
f<;>r bids were necessary. 21 Plans were redrawn, the 
c~ty agreed to spend an additional $50,000 for sewers 
and the additional contribution from private business
men .was estimated at $ 25,000. The mall was again 
~oss~ble, but the delay made it unlikely that the pro
~ect would be completed in time for Christmas shopping 
~n 1973. 22 Bids were let again in August, and again 
the lowest bid came in over the estimate. However 
this time the difference was minimal and various stra~ 
tegies to obtain the extra money were avai1able. 23 On 
September 11, 1973, the plans were approved; the mall 
wou~d not be enc.losed, it would not be finished by 
Chr~stmas, 1973, ~t was 25 percent more expensive than 
sponsors originally estimated, but it would be 
built.24 Although construction took longer than anti
cipated, the mall was open by fall of 1974. 

Despite private efforts buttressed by public 
funds, to change the appearance and attractiveness of 
downtown, it no longer holds its place as the center 
of retail activity. Market Place, an enclosed 
shopping center located just to the north of the city 
was beginning construction when Sears, Roebuck and 
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Company, announced plans to move there in late 1973. 
Speculation about the future claimed that J. C. Penney 
and Joseph Kuhn, two anchors of the downtown district, 
would soon follow. Although optimists were sure that 
the diversity of shopping in downtown would secure the 
future, figures showed that downtown was becoming less 
of a retail center. In 1955, downtown was the major 
retail center of the county and boasted four major 
stores. Over the years, commercial construction in 
the area declined until by June 1975, it accountd for 
only 15 percent of the commercial construction activ
ity in the city. Although Robeson's, the major down
town department store, had doubled its business in 
twenty years, the actual number of stores declined. 25 

Completion of the mall did not alter downtown's 
vacancy rate. In 1975 downtown was further hurt by 
the failure of the Great chain26 which created a new 
vacancy. To compound the difficulty, Zales, a jewelry 
chain, announced in April 1976, that it would close 
its downtown store citing the lack of business since 
Sears moved to Market Place as the reason. 27 A pedes
trian mall, promoting the commercial interests of 
downtown businessmen, who bore 80 percent of the cost, 
was built to secure downtown's place as the center of 
commerical activity, but results were equivocal. 

Downtown must find ways to maintain not only its 
commercial position, but its position as the hub of 
community activity. There is a strong financial base; 
four major banks and two loan and building associa
tions are located in the downtown area, and all have 
shown every indication of staying. City offices are 
located on the periphery of the mall, but the city's 
staff is not large enough to provide a satisfactory 
base for downtown. Parkland College, a community 
college established in 1966, opened for classes in 
1967 in vacant stores downtown and in churches on the 
periphery of downtown. The college received voter 
approval for a bond referendum for a new campus in 
October 1968, but remained in its scattered downtown 
locations until the new campus was completed in August 
1973. When Parkland left downtown, no commercial 
firms moved to occupy the again vacant stores. with 
hindsight, it seems obvious that an important oppor
tunity was missed. 

A civic center seems somewhat grandiose in terms 
of Champaign's resources and the scope and intensity 
of community activity. Nevertheless, supporters of 
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downtown must increase its attractiveness in part 
because the mall has not brought large numbers of 
people to downtown. When a senior citizens center was 
located in an empty downtown· store, efforts in this 
direction, almost accidentally, were given a boost. 
The Revenue Shar ing Program, passed by Congress in 
December 1972, provided the impetus for the senior 
citizens center. Champaign, in anticipation of "new" 
money from revenue sharing, set July 10 and July 24, 
1973 as dates for presentations by social service 
agencies and other groups to obtain funds for special 
programs. 28 Jane Bloomer, director of Tele-care (a 
county social service agency for the elderly) re
quested funding for a "drop in" senior citizens center 
in Champaign. The City Council was interested and 
requested the park distr ict to prepare a proposal. 
Park board members agreed that there was a need for 
the center; the 1970 census showed that 5,431 persons 
over 60 lived in the county, 800 lived in the area 
around West Side Park, peripheral to downtown, and an 
additional 225 lived in the downtown business dis
trict. The request from the council, however, 
generated controversy among the park board members 
about the scope of the program. Provision for a drop
in center was not typically a function of the park 
district, which legally was a recreation not a social 
serv ice agency. Some board members, therefore, in
sisted that recreation be a part of the program at the 
center. 29 

The major difficulty, however, was that the City 
Council implied that the $25,000 allocated from reve
nue shar ing funds for the center was a one-year ex
periment. Park board members were concerned about 
accepting funds on this basis, fearing that district 
sponsorship implied a commitment of park district 
funds after the initial allocation was spent. 30 Des
pite these reservations, the park district agreed to 
sponsor the senior citizens center, even though imple
mentation of the project was more expensive than 
anticipated. 31 

The center opened in January 1974, and the 
program ran smoothly until May 1975, when budget 
stringencies forced City Council reconsideration of 
the allocation of revenue sharing funds. The City 
Council rejected a $30,000 request for the center and 
park board members were angry and concerned. Donald 
Besnan, a past president of the board claimed that 
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It was made crystal clear to the city 
representatives in 1973, that when the 
city stopped funding the program, it 
would be dropped. The district could 
not spend one-third of the recreation 
tax for one special interests act iv
ity.32 

A majority of the city Council believed that the 
park distr ict should underwr i te the program, but the 
park district refused to assume responsibility for 
continuation of the center. There was sufficient 
public interest in the center to continue the discus
sion. The Downtown Champaign Council (CDC) recognized 
the importance of a center which attracted ~ixty to 
eighty-five persons each day and supported 1tS con
tinuance. Senior citizens petitioned the City Council 
to continue the grant and were supported by represen
tatives of social service agencies, Family Service, 
Tele-care and the Committee on the Aging. The City 
Council unanimously agreed to allocate $15,000 to fund 
the center. However, the concession did not assure 
the center's future, $15,000 was half the request of 
the park district and provided funds for only half the 
year. The City Council also stipulated that center 
representatives meet with the park district and repre
sentatives of the social service agencies to explore 
other sources of financial support. The City 
Council's major objection to continuing support for 
the center was the high rent ($900 per month) for the 
Main Street location. Objections to the high rent 
were raised when the center was established, but the 
convenient location and the size of the facility were 
considered sufficiently attractive to the city, with
out resort to a tax increase, assumed responsibility 
for the center. 39 Neither the service the center pro
vided for older citizens nor the value of its location 
in downtown Champaign was questioned; the controversy 
resulted from the game of "pass the buck" of financial 
responsibility in a period of budget string?ncy. The 
city's grudging support for the center ra1ses ques
tions concerning the strength, extent, and depth of 
the city's commitment to downtown redevelopment. 
Although the center has the potential to provide a 
firmer base for downtown, city government was reluc
tant to expand its responsibilities by making a long
term commitment to a program that fell outside the 
traditional devices to encourage economic development. 

254 

In summary, the history of downtown redevelopment 
is replete with missed opportunities. Limited objec
tives and the passivity of local elites and officials 
adversely affected the possibility of developing coop
erative strategy to improve the position of downtown. 
Downtown merchants either were indifferent to the 
opportunities or too weak and divi~ed to e~ert en~ugh 
pressure on city government to obta1n remed1al aC~10n. 
Conversely, during the 1960s and early 1970s ne1ther 
the mayor (there were two incumbents dur~ng the 
period) nor the city manager assumed leadersh1p roles 
on downtown redevelopment. Local politicians were 
sapportive but support was passive; it was suf,ficient 
to provide limited funding for projects ,dev,1sed, by 
downtown business. There are some recent 1nd1cat10ns 
of a new approach, for example, Gene Miller has cau
tiously assumed more of a leadership role on the ques
tion of downtown parking lots and a housing develop
ment for elderly citizens. However, his proposals 
were generated by specific city concerns and were not 
part of an integrative appro~ch to the ove:all ~r~blem 
of downtown. As the discuss10n of the sen10r c1t1zens 
center suggests, if a larger benefit develops fr~m,the 
proposal, it is likely to be the result o~ fortu1t1~us 
circumstances. The attitudes of local e11tes and C1ty 
officials have yet to come to terms with the new 
realities of downtown redevelopment. 40 

Economic Development--Sign Control and Market Place 

The response to Market Place suggests th~t 
government officials find it easier to support trad1-
tional activities associated with the quest for econo
mic development than to embark on innovative programs. 
From the inception of the project in 1969, Market 
Place was promoted as the first and largest regional 
shopping center in Champaign count,Y. Lan?aU and 
Heyman, Inc., a Chicago real estate f1rm, acqu1red 150 
acres on Neil Street, just outside the boundary of 
Champaign, and announced shortly afterwards th~t 
Sears, Roebuck and Company and P. A. ~ergner, a Peor1a 
department store, would be in the proJect. The poten
tial sales and property tax revenue and t~e,location 
outside the city gave the developers barga1n1ng power 
in dealings with city government. ~he develoP7rs w7re 
eager to annex to the city; annexat10n meant C1ty f1re 
and police protection which would substantially reduce 
insurance rates. There were also advantages for the 
city in a preannexation agreement: the developers 
agreed to conform with the city building code, thus 
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avoiding the difficulties associated with the Country 
Fair Shopping Center, which was not constructed in 
conformity with city building codes and was annexed 
after construction as completed. A preannexation 
agreement was drawn in April 1973, and provided for 
annexation ten days prior to opening. 41 

The city, in anticipation of annexation, agreed 
to pay part of the cost of paving Market Street, a 
county road. City support was not over generous, the 
cost came to $ 84,000. The public works budget runs 
between $1,500,000 and $2,000,000 annually. 

The developers also made various efforts to 
accommodate local concerns. Because of fears that a 
large shopping complex placed impossible pressures on 
the storm drainage system, the developers proposed a 
"reservoir" to catch the runoff. The concessions were 
attributed to the desire of the developers to minimize 
local conflict and "avoid anything that might delay 
the planned 1975 opening date ... 42 Ground breaking 
ceremonies for Market Place were held on March 20, 
1974. 43 

As construction proceeded, the businessmen of the 
central business districts of Champaign and Urbana 
became concerned about the prospect of competition. 
Measures to cope with the threat such as free parking 
at Lincoln Square and in downtown Champaign were sug
gested as early as 1974 but were still under study by 
the respective city councils in 1976. Attitudes in 
Champaign were especially ambivalent; concern was 
expressed about the continuing viability of downtown 
but the preannexation agreement offset concern about 
loss of revenue of the city. However, annexation was 
not effected without controversy. Between the agree
ment in 1973 and the opening of Market Place, Cham
paign, after long discussion, finally passed a compre
hens i ve sign control ordinance. The question of the 
size and location of signs at Market Place raised 
obstacles to the annexation process. 

The history of the sign control ordinance is 
long, tortuous and convoluted, and the signs proposed 
for Market Place offered a direct challenge to hard
won, tenuous governmental authority in this area. As 
noted earlier, Champaign's popUlation has steadily 
increased in the last forty years, and population 
pressure placed heavy burdens on city services, 
schools and recreation facilities. In addition, the 
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increase, particularly in the student population, 
resulted in the proliferation of apartment buildings, 
McDonalds, Burger Kings, Pizza Huts and other quick 
service franchise restaurants. 

Quick food and service outlets are concentrated 
in the university area and along the approaches to 
Champaign, for example from Interstate 74 into North 
Prospect Avenue and from Route 10 into Springfield 
Avenue. Concern about the environment has been latent 
since the early 1960s and 1965 marked the first 
attempt to exert some control over the wild prolifera
tion of neon signs. The effort gathered momentum only 
in the 1970s when various "good" government groups 
made environmental quality a priority. Sign control 
seemed the likely first step. 

In May 1970, the Champaign Plan Commission 
approved a model ordinance for submission to the city 
Council. The ordinance required the destruction of 
all billboards, rooftop and projecting signs as well 
as all off-the-premises billboards. The opposition 
was led by Robert Pope, a former city councilman and 
an owner of the Champaign-Urbana Sign Company. Pope's 
first complaint was that "no one familiar with the 
outdoor advertising field was asked to assist in 
writing the ordinance.,,44 

Control over signs was strongly advocated by the 
Champaign County Development Council (CCDC), a nonpro
fit organization concerned with beautification of the 
environment, and also by some members of the Champaign 
Development Corporation (CDC), the organization of 
downtown businesses. 45 In June, the City Council held 
public hearings on sign control and opponents ques
tioned the stringency of proposed controls as well as 
the "city's right to regulate a businessman's right to 
advertise his business." The council took no 
action. 46 

In October, amendments qualifying the stringency 
of sign regulations were introduced,47 and in 
December, the City Council approved an ordinance regu
lating signs in areas zoned B-4 (downtown and campus 
business). The ordinance incorporated the amendments 
of October and provided that flashing signs be removed 
in sixty days, and other illegal signs over a period 
of five years. Theatre marquees were specifically 
exempted. Despite the concessions, oppponents of 
control remained adament, continuing to claim the 
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"city was overstepping 
signs.,,48 

its bounds in limiting 

After passage of the ordinance, questions of 
implementation received minimal attention~ the law 
allowed five years for the removal of illegal signs. 
Controversy revived in 1973, when advocates of control 
requested extension of controls to areas zoned B-3 
(intermediate and strip commercial). The Champaign 
Plan Commission again studied the question and pro
posed enactment of legislation similar to the controls 
for areas zoned B-4. ~9 When the proposed ordinance 
came before the City Council, Joan Severns, a newly 
elected council member and CCDC member, led the fight 
to extend controls to B-3 areas as well as for further 
reductions in the size of signs. For this go-round, 
representatives of sign companies were involved in 
drafting the new ordinance, although their inclusion 
brought protests from environmenta1ists. 50 

The City Council argued, rewrote and strengthened 
the proposed ordinance but did not enact new legisla
tion in 1973. Instead, a moratorium was imposed on 
potentially illegal signs, to last until an ordinance 
was enacted, and the ordinance was returned to the 
Plan Commission for further work. 51 In March 1974, 
the Plan Commission again held public hearings, and a 
story in the News Gazette was headlined, "Sign Control 
Hearings: 'Summer of Reruns.'" The same interests, 
pro and con, spoke. The Chamber of Commerce asked for 
further study and the attorney for Champaign' s auto 
dealers "threatened" that the four dealers located 
outside the city might refuse annexation if controls 
were instituted. The American Institute of 
Architects, CCDC, Housewives Interested in Pollution 
Solutions (HIPS) and the League of Women Voters sup
ported controls. 52 The City Council continued to 
defer decision but an attempt to repeal the moratorium 
on potentially illegal signs was rejected. 53 

Sign control continued to be discussed throughout 
1974, the Plan Commission held more meetings and the 
issues became more confused. 54 The Plan Commission 
was faced with devising an ordinance which could 
reconcile the opposing demands of environmentalists 
for strict controls with pleas of businessmen for 
"reasonable" contro1s. 55 The result was a compromise 
and the expectation was that if no group was entirely 
satisfied, at least no group would be totally opposed. 
The revised ordinance then went to the City Council, 
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which heard discussions at two sessions in September. 
Environmentalists continued to try for stricter con
trols, CCDC went so far as to reject the ordinance and 
propose council acceptance of its program for sign 
control. Business groups continued to attempt to 
dilute the measure and Clyde Welker, a co-owner of 
Champaign Signs, went so far as to argue that "there 
is nothing (in the proposed ordinance) for the good of 
the community as a whole. It is based only on the 
whims of a few uninformed individua1s.,,56 

In November, despite reservations about enforce
ment from City Manager Gene Miller, the council added 
amendments and edged closer to passage. 57 However, 
final action was not taken in 1974 and in February, 
1975, the City Council again discussed amendments and 
again tabled the measure. This time it was William 
Kuhne, a councilman and president of a construction 
company, who offered amendments. It was not until 
March 1975, that the City Council finally approved 
(five to four) a comprehensive sign control ordinance. 
The closeness of the vote, the opposition of Kuhne, 
who proclaimed the ordinance cumbersome and too 
restrictive, and amendments from the floor made the 
final product something less than a model ordinance 
and did not bode well for ease in implementing 
contro1s. 58 

It was quickly apparent that passage of an ordi
nance did not end controversy. Within the week, the 
legality of the ordinance was questioned and before 
March was over, Joan Severns, a strong supporter of 
controls, requested changes in the ordinance to cor
rect an error in an amendment. Although the strategy 
necessitated a vote on the entire ordinance, Severns 
agreed to bring the ordinance before the council in 
order to correct the error. At the next council 
meeting, John Lee Johnson, an advocate of controls, 
was absent and Severns tabled the ordinance until the 
following council meeting. 

Passage of a strong, comprehensive ordinance was 
finally secured in April and the preamble suggests a 
new direction for government. Controls were designed 

in accordance with an overall plan and 
program for the public safety, area 
development, preservation of property 
values, and the general welfare • 
(and are intended to) preserve the 
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wholesome and attractive character of 
the City~ and to recognize that the 
general welfare includes a community 
plan that provides for a community 
that shall be beautiful as well as 
healthful, spacious as well as clean, 
and well balanced in its growth and 
development. 59 

The objectives were notable, but achievement 
demanded concerted enforcement which was likely to run 
counter to ingrained preferences and biases, as well 
as to the economic interests of some businessmen. In 
addition, despite the time spent in discussing and 
amending provisions of the ordinance, many provisions 
were poorly drawn and vulnerable to legal dispute. In 
August 1975, the city filed suit against a new Kroger 
store, a construction and a sign company. The suit 
asked $15,000 in punitive damages for "willful viola
tion of the sign ordinance as well as a court order to 
remove the two signs. ,,60 Court battles were certain 
to delay implementation, the suit was not heard until 
April 1976, at which time the city dropped the counts 
requesting punitive damages. 61 

Legal challenges to governmental regulation were 
to be expected~ a more severe challenge to governmen
tal author i ty, which was not anticipated, developed 
over .the annexation of Market Place. The pre annexa
tion agreement called for annexation ten days before 
the shopping center opened. As the time approached, 
Leonard Flynn, the lawyer for the developers, filed a 
conditional petition which requested annexation only 
if the new sign regulations did not apply. Flynn 
claimed that the preannexation agreement was drawn 
with the understanding that zoning alterations or 
other new ordinances would not affect Market Place 
before annexation~ and that sign regulations were 
designed for commercial areas in the city and were not 
applicable to a regional shopping center. 62 

The challenge put the question back into the 
hands of the Plan Commission which again held a public 
hearing on proposed amendments to the sign control 
ordinance. The League of Women Voters, CCDC, and HIPS 
opposed amendments. Statements against relaxation of 
newly enacted standards were made as well as charges 
that if exceptions were made, Market Place would 
possess special privileges. Shortly after the public 
hearing, signs of compromise began to appear~ the 
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comprehensive ordinance would be amended to add a new 
category of regional shopping centers. 63 The Plan 
Commission drew up an ordinance, and recommended 
passage by a four to two vote. 

The ordinance, which formally recognized the 
distinctiveness of regional shopping centers, 64 was 
passed by the City Council on December 2, 1975. Imme
diately thereafter Market Place was annexed. Joan 
Severns cast the sole dissenting vote on annexation, 
arguing that she would not succumb to the "coldly 
calculated" tactics of the developers "to get what 
they wanted from the city. ,,65 Supporters of sign 
control on the council were caught between competing 
priorities, but the prospect of the revenue from 
Market Place could not be rejected and the compromise 
on sign control was approved. 

Businessmen from the central business district 
were quick to capitalize on the exemption awarded 
Market place. The previous November, Gene Miller 
announced that sixty-nine businesses in B-4 districts 
had until January 8, 1976, to comply with the stan
dards established in the 1970 ordinance. Although 
Miller stressed a voluntary approach, he hinted that 
he was willing to enforce compliance if necessary. 
Following the decision on Market Place, city business
men formally requested exemptions for their busi
nesses. A. M. Broom of the Campus Business Men 's 
Association, asked that the city extend the "grand
father clause" of the 1970 ordinance. He claimed that 
if "the rules are changed to accommodate Market 
Place," the city should not force businesses in B-4 
districts to comply with sign regulations by January 
8, 1976. John J. Neils of the Champaign Chamber of 
Commerce made a similar argument and stressed the 
additional expense imposed by the replacement or 
removal of business signs. 66 The City Council did not 
act on these requests and a sign company filed suits 
against the ordinance. In January 1976 the city 
attorney agreed to suspend enforcement procedures 
while litigation over the ordinance was in process. 67 

Despite or perhaps because of litigation inspired 
by the ordinance, the Plan Commission and the City 
Council continue to wrestle with the technicalities 
of sign control. The Comprehensive Sign Control 
Ordinance was amended again by the City Council in 
April 1976,68 and the Plan Commission continued to 

261 

---_ .. _---_._-------------------_ ....... _-------------------



--------------------------------mm~----------------------------------------------------------------~~~·~ 

discuss new and old proposals to further amend the 
ordinance. 69 

Discussion, controversy, law suits, and attempts 
to implement sign control are likely to be regular 
features of Champaign politics. There is support for 
sign controls as one aspect of stronger governmental 
regulation of the uses of environment, but the politi
cal effectiveness of adovoates of control is problema
tic. A strong sign control ordinance was passed by a 
one-vote margin in 1975. Although several opponents 
of control relinquished their seats on the council 
after the 1975 municipal elections, only one advocate 
of greater control was elected. The majority in favor 
of extended controls is tenuous, but slim council sup
port is not the major obstacle to establishing a new 
direction for government. The cruical determinant, 
when the problem is adequate government regulation of 
the environment, is the question of priorities. The 
preferences of individualistic culture shape action 
and encourage the quest for new economic growth. The 
financial imperatives of municipal government add 
further incentives to this question. In the case of 
the annexation of Market Place, environmental concerns 
placed second for a majority of the council. Similar
ly, the economic concerns of city businessmen may 
prove equally weighty when further attempts are made 
to implement or revise comprehensive sign control. 

A transitional situation makes prediction diffi
cult. The "old benign business dictatorship" ended in 
1973 with the initiation of modified district repre
sentation, but some businessmen continue to remain in 
touch with some members of the City Council. The 
opening of Market place increased fragmentation of 
local business power. Many stores at Market Place are 
locally owned, but the majority are not, and the two 
largest, Bergners and Sears, Roebuck and Company, are 
not likely to participate extensively in city poli
tics. Thus Market Place is unlikely to increase the 
influence of any faction in city politics, while it 
may further diminish the influence once wielded by 
local businessmen. 

Nevertheless, the pursuit of business is likely 
to continue to enjoy widespread support in an indi
vidualistic climate. Some advocates of environmental 
control greeted the prospect of Market Place with 
something less than enthusiasm, and criticized the 
elimination of good agricultural land, the effect on 
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downtown business districts, and the increased use of 
gasoline. 70 A boycott was called and anti-Market 
Place handbills were distributed to shoppers in down
town Champaign and Lincoln Square. These activities 
are unlikely to greatly affect business at Market 
Place. One downtown Champaign merchant remarked as 
the handbills were being distributed that "it might be 
a better idea not to mention Market Place in the hand
bills. "71 Crowds of people were attracted to the 
grand opening of Market Place and the regional center 
has many defenders. Defenders attribute the problema
tic future of downtown to the failure of the city 
fathers to renovate and modernize the central business 
district, and view Market Place as "solid proof of 
renewed faith in the marketing potential of the of the 
community. "72 

The controversey over the value of Market Place 
is another example of the constraints which shape gov
ernmental action in individualistic culture. Opponents 
of the shopping mall did not demand restrictive zoning 
to limit growth. Concerned environmental groups 
relied on voluntary action, primarily a boycott,73 to 
minimize the impact of new development. The community 
split over whether new economic development was in the 
public interest and zoning restrictions were easily 
perceived as a tyrannical infringement on individual 
rights. Advocates of controls to preserve the 
environment were forced on the defensive; they fought 
to maintain newly won governmental authority. The 
continuing conflict over governmental initiatives 
severely limits the potential of government as pro
moter of the "publ ic in teres t . " In the compet i t ion 
between economic development and innovative action to 
ameliorate or prevent abuses of the environment, 
growth is likely to win. The benefits of new industry 
and retail development continue to be taken as axioma
tic while the preferences and biases of individualis
tic culture continue to constrict alternative con
ceptions of the problems of community growth. 

Public Health, Welfare and Safety 

Individualistic attitudes, for the most part, 
create suspicions about regulations which might limit 
individual freedom. However, with respect to regula
tion of "vices," attitudes are more ambiguous. citi
zens of Champaign tend to approve curbs on "individual 
freedom," to protect public health and safety, as long 
as enforcement is neither costly nor steady. Ironi-
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cally, Champaign in contrast to Urbana, from the 1930s 
through the 1950s, was relatively lax in enforcing 
restrictions on illicit activities. There was open 
prostitution until 1939 and evidence of payoffs. By 
the 1950s, enforcement was tighter but there was still 
occasional prostitution. A limit on liquor licenses 
was maintained but during the 1950s, licenses were 
transferred on a favor basis. Gambling was kept down 
by strict enforcement,74 but there were always grey 
areas such as private clubs. Allegedly, enforcement 
of gambling restrictions against the Elks was a major 
factor in the campaign to abandon the city manager 
form of government. The police raid on the Elks Club 
authorized by the city manager in February 1967, and 
the confiscation and destruction of newly installed 
slot machines, generated strong antagonism to Warren 
Browning. 75 

The new mores of the 1960s and the new morality 
of the 1970s have had little visible impact on the 
policy decisions of officials. When the Supreme Court 
decided in June 1973, in Miller v. California (413 
U.S. 15, 1973) that "community standards" should be 
used in determining obscenity, a Champaign-Urbana com
mittee on obscenity was formed to set guidelines. 
Discussions and debates over community standards even
tually produced a resolution which was presented to 
the respective city councils. The Champaign City 
Council passed the resolution in April 1974, by a 
seven to two vote. One negative vote was cast for 
moral reasons, the other was cast by the mayor, who 
argued that the measure was neither enforceable nor 
appropriate. The resolution protected the right of 
consenting adults to partake of whatever activities 
they wished and protected nonconsenting adults from 
prurient displays and minors from explicitly sexual 
displays. Enforcement powers were given to the 
State's Attorney. Fundamentalists objected to the 
resolution as too liberal and libertarians complained 
that it was too restrictive. 76 

Passage had little effect on policy and enforce
ment by the State's Attorney suffered a setback when a 
local theatre operator was acquitted of the charge of 
showing an obscene movie. The jury rejected the pro
secution's contention that showing "Deep Throat" vio
lated existing community standards. 77 However, the 
battle lines were drawn and the next issue to attract 
public attention was the question of massage parlors. 
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Two massage parlors were located in Urbana, but 
one closed and the second moved to Champaign. Cham
paign, then had a total of three massage parlors and 
the number as well as the absence of parlors in 
Urbana* generated interest in regulation. A proposed 
ordinance to license and regulate parlors was pre
sented to the City Council in September 1974. Pro
visions included a fee of $10.00. Each masseuse or 
masseur would have to furnish information about past 
criminal activity as well as wear specified clothing 
which covered certain parts of the body. Sexual 
massages were prohibited. 78 

The proposed ordinance was discussed during 
September and October. City Council members did not 
question the regulatory or licensing aspects of the 
ordinance, but three members raised questions about 
the limitations on individual liberty. Mary Pollock, 
the student representative, particularly questioned 
the city's right to regulate activities between con
senting adults. Mayor Bland and council members Ralph 
Council and Kenneth Dugan pushed for a vote, but 
action was delayed until the next council meeting. 79 

As the vote drew close, Steven Beckett, the law
yer for the massage parlors, argued that the ordinance 
violated the rights of parlor owners and that what 
happened between consenting adults was not a legiti
mate concern of the city. City Manager Gene Miller 
stated that the ordinance was intended to regulate 
"health" rather than morals but Police Chief Thomas 
Dye expressed his concern with "the proliferation of 
prostitution." City Council member Ralph Council 
objected to allowing sexual acts to be performed in a 
business context while Joan Severns argued that the 
"police should have better things to do than police 
massage parlors •••• ,,80 The City Council voted six 
to three in favor of regulation of the parlors in
cluding the prohibition of sexual massages. Reserva
tions about governmental interference with individual 
liberty obviously took second place to concerns about 
public health and welfare. 

A suit against the ordinance was filed imme
diately and an injunction prohibiting enforcement was 

* Two massage 
Urbana, perhaps as 
Champaign. 

parlors have 
a consequence 
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requested. The city delayed enforcement of the 
licensing provisions until the case came before the 
court b',lt th~ ban against sexual massages went into 
effect ~mmed,~a,tely. The court denied the injunction 
and the dec~s~ons stated "that the ordinance is not 
arbi trary and unreasonable and that it is a proper 
ex:rcise of the police powers of the City of Cham
pa~gn. ,,81 The licensing provisions then went into 
effect. 

However, judicial approval did not resolve the 
dilemmas of enforcement. How was the ban on sexual 
massages, to be enforced? If plainclothes policemen 
w:re ass~gned to check activity in the parlors, ques
t~ons of entrapment might arise. Although expecta
t~0':ls, were not made explicit, it seemed that city 
off~c~als hoped for voluntary compliance from the 
parlo:: owne~s and workers. Dependence on voluntary 
compl~ance ~s the unspoken assumption which underlies 
the exercise of the police powers. Sanctions can and 
have been applied but they function primarily as 
de~errents a':ld warning~ to others. The pattern is 
e~~dent I?art~cularly w~th respect to liquor regula
t~on. L~qu~r licensing, drinking age, and bar hours 
are the, dev~ces that the community uses to regulate 
the, hab~ts of a large student population. State 
pol~cy has an impact on regulation, for example, the 
leg~slature l~wered the legal age for drinking wine 
and beer to n~neteen. However, state action neither 
solved the enforcement problem in Champaign nor satis
fied Mary Pollock. 

Soon after Pollock became a council member she 
proposd liberalization of liquor regulations" in
cluding the extension of weekend closing hOur's and 
allowing nineteen and twenty-year-olds to purchase 
hard ,liquor as well as wine and beer. 82 The City 
Counc~l voted on the measures in December 1973 and 
b<?th were defeated" extension of hours by a vote of 
e~ght to one, allow~ng nineteen-year-olds to purchase 
hard liquor by a vote of five to four. The difference 
in suppor~ w~s attributed to the council's cognizance 
o~ the d~,ff~culty of enforcing the current regula
t~ons. N~neteen and twenty-year-olds could purchase 
wine and beer, and the double standard of drinking 
placed "an unnecessary hardship" on tavern owners.83 

Pollock continued to press the council on behalf 
of her constit~tents and in 1974 and 1975, the propo
sals were cons~dered again. Although closing time for 
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bars was extended from 1 a.m. to 1:30 a.m., Pollock's 
proposals to further liberalize the regulations by 
extending bar hours past 1:30 a.m. and allowing nine
teen and twenty-year-olds to purchase hard liquor were 
again defeated.!f4 After the defeat, Pollock called 
for the establishment of a committee to consider the 
possibility of secession of campus town from Cham
paign;85 

Nothing came of Pollack's request but the ques
tion of drinking age continued to claim the attention 
of the City Council. The Urbana city council, using 
home rule powers, adopted eighteen as the legal age to 
dr ink wine and beer. Al though legal questions about 
urbana's ability to make this step were raised, the 
pressure was on Champaign to follow suit. 86 This 
time, liberalization appeared to have a slim majority. 
However, when the ordinance came before the counc iI, 
it was tabled by a five to four vote to obtain a legal 
opinion as to whether home rule powers could be used 
to lower the drinking age. 87 

City Attorney Albert Tuxhorn rendered a negative 
judgment on this use of home rule power, and his opin
ion was buttressed by a letter from Thomas J. Murphy, 
Executive Director of the State Liquor Control commis
sion, which stated the commission's "opposition to 
local modifications of state regulations." The coun
cil then defeated by a five to four vote the ordinance 
to reduce the dr inking age to eighteen. Urbana's 
switch to eighteen as the drinking age has not been 
challenged and the ironies and difficulties of en
forcement of contradictory ordinances by two govern
ments in a small geographic space were vividly dis
played. An eighteen-year-old would be arrested for 
drinking beer in Champaign, but if he crossed wright 
Street to Urbana he would be a respectable citizen. 88 

Grave social and health problems may result form 
the excessive use of alcohol, city government 
possesses police powers to protect the health, safety 
and welfare of its citizens, but exercise of these 
powers generate controversy and reveal conflicting 
priorities. The controversy over liquor regulation 
does not excite optimism over the community's ability 
to find a resolution of the problem or to enforce its 
regulations. Enforcement lies primarily with the 
tavern owner who must distinguish between hard 
dr inking twenty-one-year-olds and beer and wine 
drinking nineteen-year-olds while excluding eighteen-
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year-olds from any alcohol. The tavern owner faces 
sanctions, including suspension and even revocation of 
the liquor license, if the correct determination is 
not made, but the complexity of regulation and the 
odds of a visit from the police may work against 
vol untary compliance. Sanctions are enforced, there 
are periodic stories in the newspapers of the suspen
sion of liquor licenses, but consistent steady en
forcement remains a goal rather than the reality. 

The difficulty of dependence on voluntary com
pliance to regulate behavior is also evident in a new 
governmental initiative--passage of a no smoking ordi
nance. The City Council on September 2, 1975, with 
little discussion or controversy, passed an ordinance 
forbidding smoking in public areas of hospitals, sani
toriums, nursing homes, cafeterias, hotels, motels or 
any enclosed space in which twenty-five or more per
sons gather for religious, recreational, educational 
or civic purposes. Even before passage, questions 
concerning enforcement of the ordinance were raised. 
According to Gene Miller, compliance, at least at the 
outset, would have to be voluntary.89 

The ordinance posed the most difficulties for 
restaurants, and Miller advised that until guidelines 
were drawn, restaurants might place placards on tables 
designating some for smokers and some for non-smokers. 
Dissatisfaction with the suggestion was quickly voiced 
by some restaurant managers. 90 A spot survey in 
December showed little compliance with the ordinance, 
"in fact, the City Council chambers may be the only 
place where the law is enforced. It did not appear 
that voluntary compliance was forthcoming, yet Gene 
Miller made it clear that the no smokin~ ordinance was 
not "a high priority enforcement item." 1 

Guidelines were drawn by March 1976, and dis
tributed to businesses. The guidelines called for the 
designation of smoking and nonsmoking areas in public 
places and were sweetened with a promise of flexi
bility to assist businesses to comply. However, the 
city manager stressed that the ordinance would be 
enforced. The only remaining difficulty was to deter
mine which city office was responsible for enforce
ment, the Police Department or the Environmental 
Development Department. As long as jurisdictional 
questions were unclear, the problem of enforcement 
remained open. 92 A spot check by a Courier reporter 
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in late April and May revealed little progress in 
securing compliance. 93 

Problems of implementation and enforcement have 
been often and graphically described in the analysis 
of government action. 94 When legislation seeks to 
enforce morality, the complexity of the problem 
increases and government action is often con trover
sial. 95 In Champaign, there is an extra dimension to 
the problem in that city government has only recently 
exerted authority in areas from which it traditionally 
remained aloof. There have been a wide range of ini
tiatives including sign control, affirmative action, a 
ban on leaf burning, as well as the no smoking ordi
nance. 

New demands, raised expectations, and a new range 
of tasks have increased the burdens on city adminis
trators. As the range of activity expands, adminis
trators must make choices as to what should be done 
first and how much of the city's resources should be 
expended on any effort. If the Environmental Develop
ment Department enforces the no smoking bans, does it 
have the staff to enforce the ban against leaf 
burning? If the police check the massage parlors, is 
there sufficient staff to check the taverns? The 
business of setting priorities, a traditional task of 
the City Council, becomes more urgent as government 
acquires new responsibilities, and the City Council 
has directed the city manager to draw up a list of 
priorities for consideration. 

A solution which avoids the political diff icul
ties of setting priorities is the expansion of admi
nistrative staff. However, the biases and preferences 
of individualistic culture mitigate against this solu
tion in Champaign. Dissatisfaction with certain 
government initiatives as well as with the extent of 
government regulation has been regularly expressed in 
newspaper editorials and City Council debates. As the 
examples in this study suggest, attitudes which favor 
constraints on government are pervasive and specific 
actions serve as catalysts which activate latent pre
judices. For example, opposition to urban renewal and 
the housing inspections required by the "workable 
program" culminated in an attempt to abandon the city 
manager form of government. 96 

opposition usually does not result in such force
ful action, but the potential is present and the 

269 



message is clear. Elected officials, given the wide
spread indifference to politics, are unlikely to risk 
political capital to obtain "utopian" goals, such as a 
limitation on growth, public housing sites in middle
class neighborhoods, or a tax increase to support a 
senior citizens center. Despite the far-reaching 
changes in official attitudes and policy described 
above, innovation is undertaken with qualms and 
caution. Opposition to new responsibilities and tasks 
as well as the fear about governmental interference 
with the lives of citizens comprise the major 
obstacles to consistent, or concerted govermental 
intervention in the affairs of the community. 
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CHAPTER 10 

CONCLUSION 

A concluding chapter ought to balance conflicts 
and divergencies, and perhaps draw up a neat list of 
assets and liabilities which will determine signifi
cantly the shape of things to come. Such a conclusion 
could condone if not applaud a number of specific 
endeavors to improve the quality of life, it could 
lament the placid days of the past or it could condemn 
the constraints on a new group of enlightened admini
strators and officials. This type of conclusion to 
the saga of Champaign and Urbana would be unrealistic 
at best and inaccurate at worst. The data suggest 
cities in transition and governmental officials who 
are subject to new and perhaps increasingly contradic
tory pressures. There are also new opportunities to 
dramatically or incrementally transform the environ
ment and the politics of the respective communities. 

Champaign County 

Change is in the atmosphere--for example, county 
reapportionment resulted in the election .of more acti
vist County Board members. However, the limits of 
change imposed from the outside, such as reapportion
ment, are illustrated by the 1976 election results. 
The new type of board member was supported by an 
amorphorus constituency and support from this source 
is unpredictable. An article in the Cour ier which 
summed up the 1976 results was headlined, "County 
Voting Patterns Hard to Understand." Two incumbent 
Democrats, Don Nelson and Paul Quinlan, from the 
Seventh District were defeated. The Courie:rr noted 
that "big student majorities had resulted iIi their 
'upset' victor ies in 1972," and suggested that the 
disappearance of these majorities contributed ~Q their 
defeat in 1976. 1 The News Gazette report~d that 
Nelson attr ibuted his defeat to the Republican 
character of the district. His victory "in 1972 was 
due to the "fact that balloting for the board that 
year was not at a general election and there was a 
lower voter turnout.,,2 

The Republicans also gained a seat in the Demo
cratic Ninth District, where a well-known coach from 
Urbana High School won the seat formerly held by 
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Laurel prussing. Two Republicans won close elections 
and one Democrat picked up a seat long held by a 
Republican who did not choose to run again. There 
were post-mortums, but the results were sufficient~y 
contradictory that it can be assumed that voter mot1-
vation was equally complex. Nevertheless, it seemed 
clear that Democratic momentum in the county had 
slowed. The Republican margin on the County Boa::d, 
which stood at fourteen to thirteen increased to S1X
teen to eleven. Since two Democrats from rural areas 
customarily voted with the Repub~icans, the margin ~as 
more like eighteen to nine. 3 N1ne seats or one-th1rd 
of the County Board probably represented more seats 
than the Democrats could hope to win under the old 
system but there is the possibility that Democrats 
may be'come a "permanent" minority. In such circum
stances democratic board members might work to edu
cate th~ public and to generate publicity for proposed 
reforms, but the likelihood of substantial reform or 
even a Democratic cast to policy would be severely 
reduced. 

After the election, newspaper speculation about 
the new board focused on its more conservative policy 
orientation. Newly elected board members campaigned, 
for example, on the need for a referendum .b~fore the 
board made a commitment to a proposed new Ja1l-court
house complex. 4 For many liberals and "pop~li.sts,n it 
is an ironic commentary that county po11t1cs that 
resort to the people generate a more conservative 
response to communal problems, yet the .comm~nt may be 
a realistic assessment of the present s1tuat10n. 

Results from the contests for county office also 
produced some surpr ises. James Burgess, the only 
black, and only Democratic county officer was defeated 
when students did not support his candidacy.5 Equally 
unpredictable was the narrow victory of Laurel Prus
sing, a Democratic activist, who was elected county 
auditor. She defeated Donald Harry, who had held ~he 
office since it was established. Mrs. Pruss1ng 
received strong support in the campus areas and. in 
precincts dominated by university faculty.6 Her V1C
tory gave the Democrats a strategic opportunity~ . a 
Democrat was in a position to criticize the expend1-
tures and management policies of Republican county 
officials and the Republican controlled County Board. 
Given Mrs. prussing's political style, the Democratic 
task of educating the public to the inadequacies of 
county government will assume new importance. 
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The wins and losses, however, do not add up to a 
definite pattern, rather they suggest the present 
inconclusiveness of county politics. Straight party 
voting declined: on the Repbulican side from 13,316 
in 1972 to 9,602 in 1976 ~ and on the Demoratic side 
from 5,153 in 1972 to 4,070 in 1976. The Republicans 
regained or retained their dominance in the county. 
Gerald Ford defeated Jimmy Carter in the presidential 
race by approximately two to one, James R. Thompson, 
Republican candidate for governor, received 76 percent 
of the vote and Republican candidates for state office 
and the U. S. Congress were strongly supported. The 
county also produced the majorities which restored the 
fifty-second District to pristine purity and a two to 
one Republican representation in the Illinois House. 7 

But the new wave of Republican victories were 
based neither on a coherent, explicit ideology nor on 
a cohesive constituency. The motivations of voters 
remain ambiguous and it is unrealistic to predict a 
return to the "good old days." There is a functioning 
Democratic party and activist Democrats, who campaign 
for communal initiatives, even win office. The frag
mentation of the political arena magnifies the impact 
of idiosyncratic objectives, needs, and concerns of 
constituents and candidates on the electoral process. 
No one of the competing political assessments of what 
needs to be done has the support of a majority and no 
working reconciliation of diverse and competing per
spectives has been effected. In this situation, the 
paradigm of individualistic culture, the marketplace, 
remains the most apt metaphor for county politics. 
Differing interests exist side by side, each competing 
for and attracting support, but the many transactions 
reflect a diversity of interests and some may be 
attributed to the compulsions of expediency. It is as 
if the voters decided to categorize the candidates and 
issues so that they offset each other, with interest 
balanced against interest, private juxtaposed to 
public and activism to passivity. The result is a 
pervasive inconclusiveness and the conclusion is that 
politics is in transition. It may appear paradoxical, 
but the patterns of transitional behavior may become a 
permanent feature of county politics. 

Urbana 

The patterns are visible also in Urbana politics. 
The Democrats won a spectacular victory and then 
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proved unable to develop coherent and cohesive poli
cies. Perhaps this inability led to factionalization 
or perhaps incipient factionalization defeated efforts 
to build a base for action. Whatever the cause and 
effect relationship, the striking fact about Urbana 
politics is that there is no dominant person or group 
that can initiate, make and implement policy. 

When the Democrats first won a majority, much 
seemed possible; there was interest in federal grants 
for urban redevelopment which reflected a new commit
ment to the positive use of governmental power, and a 
new tool, a more professional administration, to 
change commitment to visible result. But Democratic 
momentum stalled on downtown redevelopment. Demo
cratic efforts began auspiciously. They insisted, 
with heady confidence, that before the city made a 
commitment to redevelop downtown, it make a commitment 
to redevelop other sections of the city such as the 
North End. In contrast to this beginning, the most 
recent political infighting features a Democratic 
challenger criticizing the mayor because "developers 
look at Urbana like it has the plague. ,,8 The inter
vening years between these points saw stops and 
starts, meetings, consultant reports and studies, and 
the process has left its mark. When Busey Bank 
appeared in the role of "deus ex machina" with its 
offer to redevelop downtown, it seemed that there was 
a second chance. 9 However, the momentum died as the 
administration and the bank became embroiled in a 
dispute over who needed to own what land. In addi
tion, there was a contingent on the City Council which 
remained skeptical of Busey's figures and motives. In 
November 1976, after a month of bickering, Busey with
drew its offer to buy the Urbana Lincoln Hotel lO and 
downtown redevelopment was back to perhaps square one 
and a half. 

Although the participants were different as were 
their motives, the same power hiatus is seen in the 
controversy over the construction of a joint park 
district/school district swimming pool. The usual 
diffi-culties of intergovernmental cooperation were 
not obstacles here, instead the obstacles were created 
by an ad hoc organization of citizens who objected to 
the official definition of community needs. The uti
lity of individualistic norms was demonstrated during 
the controversy; the fragmented structure of govern
ment enabled citizens to veto a project that they did 
not want. For better or worse, citizens who take the 
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time and expend the energy can make a difference. The 
power may be negative but it remains a significant 
resource. 

There are limits, however, to "citizen" effec
tiveness, primarily the inability to initiate pro
grams. Some of the people who were involved in the 
fight to stop the swimming pool, were interested in 
legislation to preserve the older neighborhoods of 
Urbana and pushed for a neighborhood preservation 
ordinance. The City Council's committee on legisla
tion discussed an ordinance, modeled on one enacted in 
Berkeley, California, but no action was taken. The 
need for tigher controls on the construction and demo
Ii tion of housing becomes apparent every time a de
veloper, despite opposition from the neighbors, pro
ceeds to build an apartment complex in an older 
residential area. But the impetus behind construction 
is strong enough to delay and perhaps stop regulatory 
action. Real estate brokers as well as contractors 
have an interest in continued apartment development, 
and given the large number of transients in the popu
lation there is an objective need for new apart
ments.!l Interest balances interest, no politician, 
developer, activist or citizen has the power to act 
autonomously, and the situation, at least super
ficially appears to verge on stalemate. 

Three years of Democratic governance produced 
mixed results; there were some visible monuments to a 
new style of politics as well as some blocked initia
tives. A major new undertaking, a human rights ordi
nance was debated and enacted. Although debate was 
heated and at times, acrimonious, the fact of enact
ment provides the strongest statement of the strength 
of the reform impulse in Urbana. Urbana officials 
also met with members of the black community in a 
public accountability session. The meeting, which was 
arranged by the mayor and the Human Relations Commis
sion, was the first occasion of its kind and was 
intended to open lines of communication between the 
administration and the black community.12 

There is str icter enforcement of city codes and 
the Urbana enforcement officer at times has been 
severely criticized by irate citizens who were certain 
he should be enforcing the code on someone else's pro
perty. Legal action was initiated against landlords 
who ignored citations for code violations. When the 
county filed criminal charges against an Urbana pro-
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perty owner for allowing a rental property to become a 
danger to the health and safety of the occupants, the 
city also filed charges alleging that the realtor 
violated the Urbana Minimum Housing Code. 13 

Urbana also moved to condemn dilapidated pro
perty, but a Champaign Circuit judge ,di,smissed a cc;>n
demnation suit on a technicality, c1t1ng a conf11ct 
between urbana's home rule status and its use of state 
law to condemn unsafe property. The city planned to 
appeal the ruling, but in the meantime" Urbana was 
unable to proceed with other condemnat10n proceed
ings .14 Adverse responses to new responsibilities 
delay implementation and increase the stress on an 
administration which seeks to demonstrate what com
munal efforts can accomplish. 

Examples of the alternation between, ac;:c,?mp~ish
ment and frustration are prevalent. New 1n1t1at1ves, 
such as the discussion concerning a building security 
ordinance, which student organizations have demanded 
because of the rising crime rate,lS face an obsta~le 
course of political and legal delays. The maJor 
obstacle, presented in diverse, ~hapes, and forms, 
remains the difficulty of reconc111ng d1vergent per
ceptions of individual interests and goals with an 
amorphous conception of communal needs. 

In summary, then, Democratic control of city hall 
resulted in a wide range of new governmental endea
vors. City government assumed more responsibilitit:;s 
and a more diverse range of tasks than under Repub11-
can administrations. But positive government has been 
something less than a success story i? Urbana and the 
Democratic record is spotty, espec1ally when con
trasted with the expectations aroused by a vigorous 
reform movement. Despite dependence on state and 
federal governments, the belief in the individual's 
right to control his property, aright supported by 
law and political norms, runs deep and counters 
efforts undertaken in the name of the communal good. 

Citizen dissatisfaction with many of the new ini
tiatives is minimized by the peripheral status of 
government. For many of urbana's citi~ens, c~t~ ~all 
is remote and rarely impinges on rout1ne act1v1t1es. 
If government fails to respond tO,a,strongly felt,need 
or conversely intrudes, the c1t1zen has opt10ns: 
attend a public hearing, organize with neighbors, vote 
no on a referendum, or vote against an incumbent 
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tion. This continous entrance and exit of peripheral 
participants serves to reinforce the fragmentation of 
the political process and adversely affects the cohe
sion of the regular participants. In these ways, the 
political norms of individualistic culture, reflected 
and refracted throughout the political structure, con
tinue to hold communal impulses at bay. The final 
irony, as well as the most formidable resource of 
individualistic culture, is that most of the citizens, 
most of the time, do not perceive any overriding need 
for positive government. 

Champaign 

In Champaign, individualistic norms are pervasive 
and the political process shares certain characteris
tics with Urbana. Voluntarism has been the mainspring 
of action in both cities. "Individualistic political 
culture emphasizes the centrality of private concerns, 
it places a premium on limiting community interven
tion--whether governmental or non-governmental--into 
private activities to the minimum necesary to keep the 
market place in proper working order. ,,16 Individuals 
or private groups typically were the prime movers for 
new projects, and if necessary, they would seek gov
ernmental assistance to promote these projects. But 
the governmental role tended to be supportive rather 
than leading. There are many similarities between the 
cultures of the cities but the manifestations of cul
tural norms differ and the differences are magnif ied 
by contrasting political structures. Champaign's 
founding was more rational and more commercially 
determined than Urbana's in that it was attributable 
to the decision of the Illinois Central Railroad to 
lay its track two miles west of Urbana. 

The community, which clustered around the train 
depot, was in prime position to develop as a commer
cial center. In addition, the railroad deposited a 
heterogeneous collection of individuals at the depot; 
some were transient, others settled, but population 
mobility was and is more significant and has had 
greater impact on political style in Champaign. For 
most of Urbana's history, "old" families were influen
tial and dominated politics while Champaign's politics 
were more attuned to "new" wealth and "new" people. 
The roots of Champaign citizens were not as deep; they 
were more transient and in more of a hurry. And more 
importantly, they were open to a certain kind of 
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change as illustrated in Champaign's flirtation with 
different forms of government. 

Urbana has used aldermanic government since the 
l860s. The commitment to this form provided a frame
work for citizen intervention, although for most of 
the period, citizens did not actively seek to use the 
opportunity. In contrast, Champaign in the same 
period tried aldermanic, commission and city manager 
governments. Champaign's willingness to experiment 
with governmental form is perhaps the most telling 
indication of the superficiality of political commit
ment in the city. Each of the changes in political 
structure was initiated by elites who advocated the 
new form as "progress i ve. " It is almost as if these 
elites were seeking a magic formula to create a per
fect government that would work automatically and 
perhaps eliminate the need for further citizen 
involvement. 

Citizen apathy was not lessened by innovations in 
governmental form and each failed to arouse widespread 
or continuing public interest. The "people" seemed 
willing to let the politicians play their games as 
long as these games did not impinge on ordinary rou
tines or interfere with customary business practices. 
Public support was solicited to legitimate the pro
posed innovation, when, for example, approval of a 
referendum was needed. The single instance of citizen 
initiative concerning governmental form was the move
ment to abandon the city manager form of government. 
The referendum was defeated badly in 1968, in part 
because it was scheduled at the general election when 
more voters go to the polls. 

The heterogenity of Champaign's population and 
its lack of roots works against the continuity of 
neighborhood or citizen organizations, and this 
absence enhances the isolation of the ordinary citi
zen. The general lack of interest in politics, at 
least until the middle 1960s, resulted in increased 
discretion for the city manager. When Warren Browning 
became city manager in 1962, he created an administra
tion which provided efficient services according to 
good management practices. However, the services were 
those within the traditional tasks of government: 
police and fire protection, streets, lighting and 
parking. Little was done to expand the scope of gov
ernmental responsibility, with one exception--Cham
paign's request for and receipt of an urban renewal 
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grant. Receipt of the grant meant that Champaign 
cleared land in the urban renewal project area, but 
schemes for redevelopment quickly stalled as did 
efforts to improve the conditions of black citizens. 
An ordinary citizen mobilized his neighbors and 
carried his case to U.S. Representative Edward 
Madigan and was able to stop construction of a low
income housing project in a working class neighborhood 
outside the ghetto. 

The complexity of the politics of urban renewal 
revealed pressures for and obstacles to change. As 
long as only minimal services were expected from local 
government, customary patterns of operation could be 
maintained, but citizens in the 1960s demanded new 
services. Once the scope of governmental responsi
bility expanded, as for example with the need for 
redevelopment, the absence of the power to initiate 
and implement a program was revealed. In example 
after example, a power hiatus was revealed in Urbana 
and Champaign. These manifestations were more sur
prising in Champaign in part because the city had a 
functioning, professional administration, which per
formed efficiently according to the norms of individ
ualistic culture but proved unable to utilize the 
resources of government to assist a new clientale. 

The tensions were present in the late 1960s and 
were intensified when Champaign shifted to a scheme of 
combined district, at-large representation. City 
Council members, elected from districts, were more 
heterogeneous and represented more diverse constituen
cies, and included several activists who were com
mitted to bringing the powers of government to bear on 
the intractable problems of their constituents. Their 
demands enlivened City Council sessions and it 
appeared that there was new momentum and the votes to 
make some changes in city policy. The shift in coun
cil focus and the loudly proclaimed intention to serve 
a broader constituency than the local business commu
ni ty seemed to auger a larger council role in the 
allocation of resources. Warren Browning, for most 
purposes, had had the last word on allocation and a 
transformed council meant a mounting challenge to his 
authority. Although Browning's constituency was still 
in place, the new council made it clear that this was 
not the only constituency that mattered. The con
flicts and tensions producd by new demands on city 
resources and the overt and implied challenges to 
Browning's authority led to antipathy between some 
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council members and the city manager, and Browning 
resigned. 17 

After a careful search by the council, Eugene 
Miller was selected as the next city manager. Miller 
appeared to be more accessible to the newcom~rs on t~e 
council as well as more receptive to the1r const1-
tuents. But Miller is a professional who has to 
balance conflicting demands on city ;reso~rces. I;Ie 
asked the City Council to specify the1r 11st of pr1-
orities as a guide to determining which problems 
should be attacked first. The commitment to a 
broadened constituency does not eliminate the need for 
decisions concerning the allocation of resources, but 
a new city manager selects different criteria and 
finds new supporters and the policy process assumes 
new contours. 

A transitional administration and a new council 
would appear to magnify the obstacles to positive 
government action but this was, not ,the ,case. 
Champaign's council was less constra1ned ~n aC~1ng to 
promote economic development than Urbana s', 1,n part 
because the council members were not as SUSP1C10US of 
business motives and Champaign businesses did ~ot n~ed 
as much assistance. Attempts to introduce aff1rmat1ve 
action procedures to the police and fire departments 
were fought but there was progre,ss. A ser ~es of rear 
guard actions have delayed full 1mple~entat10n and the 
arguments are continuing over, a~p01nime~t~ to the 
Champaign Fire and Police Comm1ss10n,1 h1r1n1 women 
and blacks for police and fire po~itions, 9 ~nd 
strengthening city control over the F1re and po17ce 
Commission. 20 However, Champaign's record on aff7r
mative action in city employment is good and aff1r
mative action procedures are applied to companies that 
trade with the city. stronger sanctions to implement 
the human rights ordinance have been considered. 21 

As new council members gained experience, ~he 
reach of government was extended to areas ~uch as s1gn 
control and the allocation of revenue shar1ng funds to 
social agencies. The process was slow,and character
ized by stops and starts, and a defenS1ve battle c~n
tinues to be waged to maintain the har~ w~n aut~or1ty 
of government. The fight became more d1ff1cult 1n the 
1970s, in part, due to federal, state and l~cal,bud~e
tary stringencies. There seems to ~e a bU11t-1n b1as 
against spending money on the 1nfrastructure of 
government, and such proposals are likely to evoke 
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editorials in the News Gazette, opposing increased 
costs of government:-This bias is perhaps the fun
damental defense of individualistic culture, insofar 
as the major obstacle to new governmental initiatives 
lies in the limits of administration. Demands on 
government resources increased dramatically between 
1973 and 1975, the administration has swamped with new 
projects, a backlog accumulated and the council was 
set the task of drawing up a list of its priorities. 22 
There is progress, but of necessity, the pace is slow. 

Miller, when he submitted the budget for fiscal 
year 1976-1977, proposed administrative reorganization 
as a means to increase govern-mental productivity. 
The council criticized the budget allocations for 
salaries, and there were complaints that Champaign led 
the state in this field. 23 However, the council was, 
on the whole, favorably disposed to reorganization 
plans, calling for consolidation of twelve departments 
into six. The call for consolidation, not expansion 
was probably sufficient to win support. In addition, 
the council was disposed to accept the city manager's 
dominion over administration and appeared reluctant to 
interfere. The only area in which there was criticism 
was the proposed loss of independent status for the 
Community Relations Department, which was to become a 
division in the Administration Department. 24 Miller 
insisted the reorganization was not intended to down
grade community relations, and reorganization and the 
budget were approved. 25 However, debate over the 
budget, particularly over salaries, provided warnings 
as to the limits of the council's tolerance of admini
strative autonomy. The council hinted that it would 
scrutinize the budget more thoroughly in the future 
and requested more time to study and more information 
at the earlier stages of budget formulation. In these 
ways then, council criticism served as a signal of its 
intention to exert greater control over that most cru
cial of policy deciSions, the budget. 26 

In summary, Champaign politics are as subject to 
the pervasive effects and the power fluctuations of 
individualistic culture as Urbana politics. But the 
communities are different and the differences are 
reinforced by the respective formal political struc
tures. Champaign went professional in 1958 and in the 
1960s, when Warren Browning was city manager, profes
sional norms were adapted to the imperatives of indi
vidualistic culture and a modus vivandi was achieved. 
Although the indequacies of adaptation become obvious 
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when attempts were made to use governmental power and 
resources to aid minorities or to extend the reach of 
regulation, professional routine and competence pro
vided a bridge over some divisive aspects of conflict. 
Even when City Council members became more activist 
and more intent on introducing new programs, they con
tinued to defer to the expertise of the city manager. 
When Gene Miller became city manager, council members 
attempted to educate him to their specific concerns, 
but he retained discretion particularly over the allo
cation of resources and the timetable of projects. 
structural differences and stronger professional norms 
and routines produced a politics of accommodation and 
a process of incremental change in Champaign. 

In contrast, Democratic victory in Urbana was 
enveloped in the atmosphere of "Camelot." Great 
alterations were expected in the power and objectives 
of government. The confrontation of these expecta
tions with the realities of local resources, political 
habits and individualistic norms, as well as the sheer 
number of divergent perceptions of what was needed, 
was the source of the developing antipathies between 
Democratic factions. Differences were magnified and 
the ability of government to act as a positive force 
in the life of citizens was probably the first 
casualty of the battle. At the most elementary level, 
long council sessions, bickering, and the inability of 
the council and administration to agree on a program 
did not enhance the public image of government. 

So the saga continues, the back and forth move
ments of local politics create frustration and con
flict but prepare the ground for accommodation by 
socializing new participants to the implications of 
individualistic culture, the nuances of compromise, 
and the necessity of accepting "half a loaf." At 
times, the chasm betweeen oldtimer and newcomer seem 
unbridgeable, but the more typical outcome is a kind 
of innovation, delayed and modified by controversy, to 
look like accommodation. Change introduced in incre
mental fashion, whatever its liabilities, is more 
likely to have an enduring impact on policy. Change 
introduced from the outside, for example the RPC and 
reapportionment, has natural limits due to local 
indifference and inadequate support for new purposes. 
Incremental change implies reciprocity. Newly 
accepted purposes included established limits on 
government scope and operation, even as the limits 
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were subtly reshaped to promote new objectives, tasks 
and responsibilities. 

In summary, this tale of Champaign and Urbana 
concludes where it began--in the midst of transition. 
The role of local government has expanded but motiva
tion continues to emerge from the matr ix of self
interest, and no single purpose receives the undivided 
commi tment of that amorphous collection of interests 
and individuals composing the civil community. Indi
vidualistic political culture precludes the single
minded pursuit of one purpose, and the metaphor of the 
marketplace remains the most appropriate metaphor for 
the politics of Champaign and Urbana. Culture and the 
nature of the civil community offer "neither more or 
less of a communal character than that which stems 
from (their existence for political or public pur
poses. ,,27 The result is a political response that 
suggests the full gamut of conflicting motivation and 
contradictory pressures, yet serve the purposes of 
accommodation. 
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1976. 
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